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DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA
+ + + + +
ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE CONTROL BOARD
+ + + + +
MEETING

þ-----------------------------»
IN THE MATTER OF:             :
                              :
The Stadium Group, LLC        :
t/a Stadium                   : Show Cause
2127 Queens Chapel Road, NE   : Hearing
Retailer CN - ANC-5C          :
License No. 82005             :
Case #12-CMP-00680            :
                              :
(Operating After Hours,       :
Provided "Back-up Drinks,"    :
Noise Violation, Provided     :
False/Misleading Information  :
Failed to Follow Security     :
Plan, Violation of Special    :
Event Safety/Security Plan)   :
þ-----------------------------¼
               September 11, 2013

            The Alcoholic Beverage Control
Board met in the Alcoholic Beverage Control
Hearing Room, Reeves Building, 2000 14th
Street, N.W., Suite 400S, Washington, D.C.
20009, Chairperson Ruthanne Miller,
presiding.

PRESENT:
RUTHANNE MILLER, Chairperson
NICK ALBERTI, Member
DONALD BROOKS, Member 
HERMAN JONES, Member
MIKE SILVERSTEIN, Member

ALSO PRESENT:
LOUISE PHILLIPS, OAG
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1               P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S

2                                      (1:43 p.m.)

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Good

4 afternoon.  I'm going to be calling the first

5 case that's on the calendar for the afternoon

6 and that is The Stadium case, Case No. 12-CMP-

7 00680, located at 2127 Queen Chapel Road,

8 N.E., License No. 82005, in ANC-5C.

9             And would the parties introduce

10 themselves for the record?

11             MS. PHILLIPS:  Louise Phillips,

12 Assistant Attorney General for the District of

13 Columbia.  Good afternoon.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Good

15 afternoon.

16             MS. TODD:  Good afternoon, Karen

17 Todd, attorney for the licensee.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I just

19 want to ask a couple of preliminary questions.

20             MS. TODD:  Okay.  

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is the owner

22 here for the Stadium or --
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1             MS. TODD:  The owner is on his

2 way.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So he

4 is expected shortly, I gather?

5             MS. TODD:  Yes.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right. 

7 And can each of you tell us how many witnesses

8 you intend to call?

9             MS. PHILLIPS:  I intend to call

10 the Investigator.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

12             MS. TODD:  I intend to call

13 management from the Stadium.  There is three

14 managers here and a consultant that the

15 Stadium worked with for the event as well as

16 the owner.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

18             MS. TODD:  So there will be five.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Five.  All

20 right.  And I just want to ask if anybody

21 wants to invoke the Rule on Witnesses before

22 we start?  If you know what I'm talking about.
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1             MS. TODD:  I do.  No.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No.

3             MS. PHILLIPS:  I would invoke the

4 Rule on Witnesses, because there are so many

5 people from the establishment.  If there is

6 just one person like the owner, I don't, but

7 since there are so many witnesses, I think it

8 probably be the better part of valor to have

9 only the owner present and then maybe the

10 Investigator who represents the District in

11 this particular case as a witness present.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  The

13 owner can be present the whole time because he

14 is a party.

15             MS. TODD:  Okay.  

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  However, the

17 other witnesses since Ms. Phillips has

18 requested that they not be, so that they not

19 hear each other's testimony, would have to be

20 out of the hearing room when the others are

21 testifying.

22             MS. TODD:  That's fine.



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 5

1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Good.

2             MS. TODD:  Well, since the owner

3 isn't here currently, is it okay if the

4 general manager stays until the owner does?

5             MS. PHILLIPS:  I object to that. 

6 I would like to begin because we are already

7 running late and how we have -- I had no idea

8 there were going to be five witnesses for the

9 other side, so we're already late.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.  I

11 understand.  Why do you object to the general

12 manager, one person being here for -- on

13 behalf of the party?

14             MS. PHILLIPS:  Because then they

15 will swap with the owner and then the -- you

16 know.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, compare

18 testimony.

19             MS. PHILLIPS:  Unless he is very

20 carefully instructed that he is not to discuss

21 anything that he hears with the other

22 witnesses, which I'm sure you know can be
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1 done, then that might cure it.  But mostly I

2 just object.  I think the owner should be

3 here.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  At

5 this point, we are going to start with your

6 witnesses anyway.  So they won't be hearing

7 another witness.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, the Rule on

9 Witnesses says that, I believe, they can't be

10 present when the prosecution's witness

11 testifies.

12             MS. PHILLIPS:  Yes, that's also

13 true.  But he has interacted with all of or

14 most all of the people in this room on the

15 night of the event.  So it's less problematic

16 for me to have --

17             MS. TODD:  The owner, Keith

18 Forney?

19             MS. PHILLIPS:  No.  The co --

20             MS. TODD:  I'm sorry.  Oh, the

21 general manager?

22             MS. PHILLIPS:  The general manager
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1 here, Mr. Stewart, testify as long as he

2 doesn't make any comments to the other

3 witnesses.  Now, if it will not delay the

4 matter.  I want to start as soon as we can.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So if you are

6 amenable to that until the owner gets here? 

7 At this point, we are going to start with

8 opening statements anyway.  And when we get to

9 the witnesses, they will step out, except for

10 one person.

11             MS. PHILLIPS:  I thought Rule on

12 Witnesses excluded everybody, even for

13 openings?

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, even from

15 openings?  You understand it's from openings?

16             MS. PHILLIPS:  That's my

17 understanding about Rule on Witnesses.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I'm

19 not sure about that, but I'll be -- I'll err

20 on the side of caution.  So then all the

21 witnesses will step out except the one.  Mr.

22 Jones?
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1             MEMBER JONES:  I guess I'm not --

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We don't

3 usually -- we don't do this very often.

4             MS. TODD:  Tell him to go over

5 there in that room right there.

6             MS. PHILLIPS:  Yes, there is seats

7 to the right there.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you

9 very much.

10             MEMBER JONES:  I guess we can make

11 an exception to allow a non-party individual

12 to -- they are not parties.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  They're not a

14 party.  They are never going to be a witness.

15             MEMBER JONES:  They are not a

16 party.  They're going to be a witness.  So why

17 are we making an exception?  They are not a

18 party.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Why do they need

20 to be here?  His representative is here.

21             MEMBER JONES:  Correct.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  In fact, you
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1 know, she has represented him in other cases

2 where he hasn't been present.

3             MEMBER BROOKS:  Where no one has

4 been present.

5             MEMBER JONES:  So I don't

6 understand why we are making an exception to

7 that rule.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I don't

9 understand either.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm sorry. 

11 You know, I'm not an expert on this rule and

12 I don't know who is.  We don't have it here,

13 but I will err on the side of caution, but my

14 understanding is I thought that this person

15 was a manager of the club.

16             MS. TODD:  General manager.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  General

18 manager of the club.

19             MEMBER JONES:  Is he an owner?

20             MS. TODD:  No, he's not.  The

21 owner is on his way.

22             MEMBER JONES:  If he is not an
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1 owner, he's not a party.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.

3             MS. PHILLIPS:  I didn't see any

4 objection if he was instructed not to repeat

5 any of this, anything that he heard in this

6 room outside to the other witnesses.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

8             MS. PHILLIPS:  If I'm overruled,

9 you know, and you want to exclude him as a

10 Board vote, that's fine with me also.  But I

11 withdrew my objection to the general manager

12 until the owner gets here.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

14             MS. PHILLIPS:  With instructions. 

15 So if you would instruct him first, so when

16 the transition comes and if we're in the

17 middle of something --

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

19             MS. PHILLIPS:  -- please --

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

21             MS. PHILLIPS:  -- Madam Chair.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I think you
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1 were outside of the room when we were

2 discussing witnesses.  And only for the most

3 part, the owner -- only a party can be here

4 while the case is going forward, because we

5 don't want witnesses to compare notes.

6             Therefore, the Government's

7 attorney is saying that she will waive an

8 objection to your being here until the owner

9 is here, provided that you agree not to

10 discuss anything you hear in this hearing room

11 with any of the other witnesses.

12             MEMBER JONES:  Is he on the mike?

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Wait.  Come

14 to the table, please.

15             GENERAL MANAGER:  Oh, I'm sorry.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Is he under oath

17 with that commitment?

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Have a

19 seat, sir.  You know, he is not under oath. 

20 I can put you under oath now.  If you're going

21 to testify, I'll put you under oath one time

22 and we will make it now.  Okay.
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1             So do you swear to tell the truth,

2 the whole truth and nothing but the --

3             MEMBER JONES:  Can you raise your

4 right hand?

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- truth?

6             MEMBER JONES:  Can you start over

7 and have him raise his right hand from the

8 beginning, please?

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is that a

10 requirement?

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you swear

13 to tell the truth, the whole truth and nothing

14 but the truth?

15             GENERAL MANAGER:  I do.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Do you

17 agree not to discuss anything you hear in this

18 hearing room with any of the other witnesses

19 in this case?

20             GENERAL MANAGER:  I do.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

22 you.  All right.  Shall we proceed then with
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1 opening arguments?  Unless there are any other

2 preliminary matters?

3             MS. PHILLIPS:  Not from the

4 Government, Madam Chair.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

6             MS. TODD:  I have one.  

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

8             MS. TODD:  One of the issues that

9 we are going to be discussing today is the

10 DCRA permit that was issued to the club for

11 the event that took place October 19th and

12 20th.  And when I requested the application

13 and the permitting and all of that for this

14 hearing, they told me several different

15 things.  And ultimately I never got it and I

16 had to submit a F.O.I.A. request, which I

17 still -- they said they have 15 business days

18 and I requested it about two weeks ago.

19             But if this becomes an issue,

20 since I don't have that as evidence today, I

21 would ask that we -- for that particular

22 issue, that if the Board finds that they need



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 14

1 the actual copy of the permit, that I could

2 provide that to them once I get the F.O.I.A.

3 request.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Ms. Phillips,

5 do you have an objection?

6             MS. PHILLIPS:  Well, I find it

7 difficult to not object because the Board has

8 subpoena power.  It wasn't necessary to go

9 through a F.O.I.A. request which they have a

10 certain period of time statutorily to respond

11 to.  Whereas, if a subpoena was issued by

12 ABRA, they would have to bring it, give it

13 over at a time certain or they would have to

14 have their custodian of records here to

15 testify on her behalf.

16             So with that objection, I object

17 to having the record remain open to provide

18 that piece of information.  There will be

19 testimony I'm sure on that subject and the

20 Board can weigh what it hears and go from

21 there, but I think that the Board needs to be

22 clear that when we have a Show Cause Hearing,
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1 unless this matter is continued, we have a

2 Show Cause Hearing, you need to have your

3 evidence here.

4             And if it's evidence like that, we

5 had already talked about it.  And if she got

6 it, she was going to share it with me. 

7 Counsel was going to share it with me, but,

8 you know, that that be shared.  So yes, I

9 object.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I'll

11 let you respond once more.

12             MS. TODD:  To her point, I was

13 unaware that I could use ABRA's subpoena power

14 to get a record.  I did contact DCRA's general

15 counsel and spoke with Charles Thomas about

16 this issue.  He told me he was going to

17 expedite it due to the hearing.  That did not

18 occur.

19             I have an email that was sent on

20 September -- that was in response to my email

21 acknowledging that I made the request.  I got

22 several different responses from DCRA.  First,
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1 I was told they would just turn over the

2 record to me with no problem.

3             Then I was told I needed to do a

4 F.O.I.A.  None of those things occurred and so

5 now I have the F.O.I.A. request out there and

6 the acknowledgement that they will be sending

7 me the permit, I just don't have the actual

8 permit.  And I didn't want to hold this

9 hearing up because of that, because I think

10 that piece of paper can be shown at some

11 point.  I just don't have it at this point.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And

13 you don't know when they will be sending it?

14             MS. TODD:  They told me 15

15 business days.  That would be from September

16 4th.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  I

18 would like to just hold this decision in

19 abeyance until the end of the hearing and see,

20 you know, where it fits in.

21             MS. TODD:  Okay.  

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right. 
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1 Feel free to remind us at the end.

2             MS. TODD:  Okay.  

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  If necessary. 

4 Okay.  Ms. Phillips, you ready?

5             MS. PHILLIPS:  Yes.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  

7             MS. PHILLIPS:  Thank you.  A brief

8 opening statement.  This matter comes before

9 the Board on events which occurred during the

10 Howard University Homecoming weekend. 

11 Specifically, we are going to address issues

12 that happened on Saturday, October 20, 2012,

13 though we will discuss the previous date, the

14 19th.

15             This notice consists of seven

16 charges, all of which were specific violations

17 of the -- both the ABRA Code and the

18 obligations that the establishment had to

19 present to the Board in both application and

20 fact-finding to do certain things to protect

21 the public for this particular event, which is

22 a one-time a year event, as I recall.
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1             The violations are clear in the

2 notice.  I don't need to go over them.  I'm

3 sure the Board has either looked at the

4 calendar or looked at the notice or both.  I

5 will call one witness who was in attendance

6 the entire time on Saturday and actually was

7 in attendance the entire time on Friday.

8             He started at the beginning and

9 stayed through the end, so he has firsthand

10 knowledge on almost every single event, except

11 for the noise charge and he will testify about

12 the procedure that ABRA follows when they have

13 a noise complaint from a resident which

14 involves two ABRA Investigators, one at the

15 establishment on the phone with the other

16 Investigator in the complainant's residence.

17             And I did not feel the need to

18 call the second ABRA Investigator, I don't

19 think he works for this Agency any more,

20 because they are on the phone and so they are

21 both -- they both know what is going on in

22 order to make the charge.
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1             In the end, I will ask that you

2 find on behalf of the District and propose

3 various and sundry fines, which we will

4 discuss, and also that they not -- the

5 establishment not be permitted to have this

6 homecoming event, special event permit for

7 this coming year and for the next four years. 

8 That concludes my opening remarks, Madam

9 Chair.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you. 

11 Ms. Todd?

12             MS. TODD:  Good afternoon, Members

13 of the Board, Chairperson Miller.  Today we

14 are here to discuss Stadium Club's home --

15 Howard Homecoming event that took place

16 October 19th and 20th of 2012.

17             According to Investigator

18 Stewart's report on October 19th, the Stadium

19 Club was complying with all the required items

20 addressed in the October 10th Fact-Finding

21 Hearing.  However, on October 20th, the very

22 next day, the club seemed to completely depart
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1 from the procedures from the night before.

2             As the Assistant Attorney General

3 just pointed out, Stadium is being charged

4 with a host of violations, that I would like

5 to bring to the Board's attention.

6             Stadium's position is that it took

7 many steps to avoid the hearing that is

8 occurring today and is prepared to present

9 those steps to the Board in order to show that

10 the club actually did follow through on its

11 promises to ensure that the 2011 mistakes were

12 not repeated in 2012.

13             First, the club is being charged

14 with violating DC Code 25-741, which prohibits

15 the service of back-up drinks, which is

16 defined in the Code as a single drink

17 consisting of one or more alcoholic beverages

18 that are served to a customer before the

19 customer has consumed a previously served

20 drink.

21             Accordingly, no back-up drinks

22 were served.  According to the ABRA report,
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1 Exhibit 20, which shows a picture of a patron

2 holding a bottle of alcohol in their hand in

3 the area where they actually serve bottle

4 service, Stadium is allowed to serve bottle

5 service to patrons.

6             Although that individual's picture

7 should not have been holding that bottle, the

8 club is constantly alerting patrons that

9 holding a bottle while dancing or doing

10 anything in the club violates their rules.

11             However, this particular occasion,

12 the charge of back-up drinks was not the

13 violation.

14             Which then brings me to Charge No.

15 6, which alleges that Stadium employees

16 violated a provision of their security plan,

17 which states that it would train the servers

18 on alcoholic preparedness to prevent the

19 service of back-up drinks.  The key word is

20 service.

21             There are no facts that indicate

22 that back-up drinks were served and further no
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1 evidence to show that any employee sold a

2 drink to an intoxicated individual.

3             Charge No. 5 alleges that Stadium

4 staff would check IDs and maintain a head

5 count of patrons entering and exiting. 

6 Patrons' IDs were checked -- were being

7 checked and Mr. Stewart observed them being

8 checked.  In fact, Mr. Stewart went to assist

9 the staff in checking IDs from 12:15 to 1:30.

10             Furthermore, Stadium had six

11 clickers working that evening, one of which

12 was inoperable.  The testimony today by

13 Stadium management will testify regarding the

14 operation of the clickers and the location of

15 them on October 20, 2012.

16             Accordingly, Charge No. 7 which

17 states that the establishment would subject

18 patrons to pat-downs and wanding.  The

19 establishment never allowed patrons to enter

20 on the side.  The establishment had paid

21 entertainers to enter through the side

22 entrance.
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1             As noted in testimony that you

2 will hear today -- excuse me, I'm sorry.  As

3 noted in testimony that was provided to the

4 Board on October 10th, this event would have

5 live entertainment.  Thus when Stadium

6 representatives stated that patrons were to be

7 wanded and frisked, there was never an intent

8 to include paid performers and their staff.

9             Management will testify to those

10 individuals that were allowed to enter the

11 side entrance during the HU Homecoming event.

12             Further, as the AG mentioned,

13 there was a charge of loud music in violation

14 of DC Code 25-725, which states that on-

15 premise retailers shall not produce any sound

16 or music of such intensity that it may be

17 heard in any premise other than the licensed

18 establishment.

19             However, this section shall not

20 apply to licensed establishments located in

21 the CM Zone.  We will provide evidence that

22 shows Stadium is in a CM Zone and, therefore,
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1 this provision code does not apply.

2             To determine what provision of the

3 code does apply, this ^U 25-725 points you to

4 Chapter 27 of Title 20 of the DCMR. 

5 Accordingly, DCMR 2701.3 speaks to sound

6 levels that are supposed to be measured with

7 test procedures outlined in 2740.3 of this

8 DCMR, which were to determine what the noise

9 violation would have been that evening.

10             Finally, the evidence will show

11 that this establishment did not mislead or

12 misrepresent information to obtain the one-day

13 substantial change permit from ABRA.  Stadium

14 management in an attempt to ensure that they

15 followed every procedure hired Albert Elliott

16 to handle the permitting for the tent and the

17 event for that evening.

18             Today Mr. Elliott will testify as

19 to what the -- what permits he was told he

20 needed and what he was provided by DCRA.

21             In the end, I ask that the Board

22 reconsider these charges and make a
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1 determination as to actually what violations

2 actually occurred and what weren't occurred as

3 -- when it looks through this report.  Thank

4 you.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

6 you.  Ms. Phillips?

7             MS. PHILLIPS:  The District calls

8 Mr. Stewart.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Good

10 afternoon, Mr. Stewart.

11 Whereupon,

12            INVESTIGATOR CRAIG STEWART

13 was called as a witness by Counsel for the

14 Government, and having been first duly sworn,

15 assumed the witness stand and was examined and

16 testified as follows:

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you. 

18 Have a seat.

19             MS. PHILLIPS:  Madam Chair, may I

20 approach the witness and give him the

21 investigative report with all the pictures?

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.  And the
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1 licensee has that report?

2             MS. PHILLIPS:  The report.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And the

4 pictures?

5             MS. TODD:  Yes, I do.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

7 you.

8             MS. PHILLIPS:  And I'm going to

9 try to run this exciting machine here to show

10 you pictures, which should appear on your

11 screen and will appear on these screens.  And

12 if I have trouble, I would like for Mr.

13 Stewart to be able to testify sitting next to

14 me, so that he can run it, if necessary.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

16                DIRECT EXAMINATION

17             MS. PHILLIPS:  If I have

18 instructions, it doesn't mean anything.  I

19 must tell you.

20             All right.  Would you, please,

21 state your name for the record and spell it?

22             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  My name is



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 27

1 Craig Stewart, C-R-A-I-G  S-T-E-W-A-R-T.

2             MS. PHILLIPS:  And is your mike

3 on?

4             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

5             MS. PHILLIPS:  And your capacity

6 in this situation that we are here to discuss

7 today?

8             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I'm a

9 supervisor and investigator.

10             MS. PHILLIPS:  For?

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Alcoholic

12 Beverage Regulation Administration.

13             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  And how long

14 have you been with, I'm going to call it,

15 ABRA?

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Seven

17 years.  Approximately, seven years.

18             MS. PHILLIPS:  And have you been

19 an Investigator or supervisory capacity the

20 entire seven years?

21             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

22             MS. PHILLIPS:  And prior to your
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1 coming to ABRA did you have any employment or

2 training that would lend itself to being an

3 Investigator and investigating various and

4 sundry incidents?

5             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am. 

6 I was a law enforcement officer for 16 years

7 with the State of Maryland.  During that time,

8 I was a Task Force officer with the DEA for

9 two years.  Also, I was a CACI and OPM

10 Background Investigator.

11             MS. PHILLIPS:  And you know, I've

12 got to ask, what's a CACI?

13             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  It's an

14 acronym.  I don't -- I do not --

15             MS. PHILLIPS:  You don't remember?

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I do not

17 remember the name.

18             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  

19             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  But it's an

20 acronym.  They do background and security

21 clearances for Government agencies.

22             MS. PHILLIPS:  Right.  And most of
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1 these investigatory experiences in your past

2 has given you training, educational and on-

3 the-street training and you have done

4 investigations on the street?  Is that fair?

5             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

6             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  In your

7 capacity as an Investigator and Supervisory

8 Investigator for ABRA, did you have an

9 occasion to do an investigation with regard to

10 a special permit for the Howard Homecoming --

11 Howard University Homecoming event last year?

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

13             MS. PHILLIPS:  And what were those

14 dates again?

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  October 19th

16 and October 20, 2012.

17             MS. PHILLIPS:  2012.  So that

18 would have been Friday to Saturday and

19 Saturday to Sunday?

20             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

21             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  And I

22 understand that when you get a special permit
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1 for something like a Howard University

2 Homecoming event, that there is a special

3 procedure that ABRA employs.  Would you

4 explain briefly that procedure for the record?

5             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am. 

6 The licensee will make an application for a

7 substantial change, a one-day event temporary

8 license.  That occurred and they were assigned

9 a date for a Fact-Finding Hearing and I

10 believe it was October 10, 2012.

11             MS. PHILLIPS:  And did the Fact-

12 Finding event happen?

13             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

14             MS. PHILLIPS:  And were you

15 present for that Fact-Finding event?

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

17             MS. PHILLIPS:  Now, I know a

18 little bit about Fact-Finding events and I

19 know there are -- they take testimony not

20 under oath.  But with regard to a special

21 event, they are still not under oath, but is

22 the Fact-Finding for a special event more
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1 detailed and sort of incorporated with the

2 application process?  Would that be a fair

3 summary?

4             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

5             MS. PHILLIPS:  So when you had a

6 Fact-Finding Hearing on this particular event

7 in 2012 for the homecoming event, did the

8 Fact-Finding supplement the information

9 contained on the application for the special

10 event?

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

12             MS. PHILLIPS:  And were the

13 promises, just to use a word that I can think

14 of right now, made during the Fact-Finding

15 supposed to be incorporated with the

16 application and followed?

17             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

18             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  So if we

19 were to read the application, which I don't

20 believe is part of the investigative report,

21 that wouldn't tell us all of the requirements

22 for this special event that ABRA required
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1 before they issued the special permit?

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That's

3 correct.

4             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  Now, I want

5 to start with some of the, in brief,

6 requirements that the establishment owner and

7 whoever testified at the Fact-Finding -- who

8 else testified for the Agency?  Do you recall?

9             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  For the

10 Agency I'm not sure.

11             MS. PHILLIPS:  I'm sorry.  Not for

12 the Agency.  For the establishment?

13             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I believe

14 Mr. Redding and Mr. Smith, Curtis Smith.

15             MS. PHILLIPS:  Is Mr. --

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Mr. Redding

17 is not here.

18             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  And Mr.

19 Curtis Smith?

20             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  He is not

21 here.

22             MS. PHILLIPS:  Is he outside?
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1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No.

2             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  So --

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Could I

4 interrupt for one minute, because it appears

5 that the owner has joined us at the hearing,

6 so I think it would be good for the record for

7 you to introduce yourself and that you are

8 here, at this point.

9             MR. FORNEY:  Yes, ma'am.  I'm

10 Keith Forney, one of the owners for Stadium

11 Club.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

13 you.  Thank you, Ms. Phillips.

14             MS. PHILLIPS:  So just to make

15 this point, you are telling me that the owner

16 who is present today was not at the Fact-

17 Finding?

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That's

19 correct.

20             MS. PHILLIPS:  However, just for

21 clarification, is it your understanding based

22 on your background and experience with ABRA
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1 and your understanding of the Board

2 requirements for issuing a special permit,

3 whoever is here and promises to do things for

4 a special event permit binds, that's not a

5 legal term as I am using it, the other owners

6 and everybody is supposed to follow what goes

7 on.  Is that correct, from your understanding?

8             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That's my

9 understanding, yes.

10             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  I'm not

11 asking for a legal conclusion.  All right.  So

12 in the Fact-Finding, what were some of the

13 promises that were made?  And I'm using

14 promises loosely, but that the Board insisted

15 be done that you were to look for.

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  This Fact-

17 Finding had a lot of concerns based on the

18 previous year at the same event at Howard

19 Homecoming where an individual was stabbed. 

20 And I think for public safety issues, there

21 were a lot of questions and changes that were

22 promised to be made by the establishment to
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1 ensure that security procedures were better

2 than they were previously, the cameras were

3 installed in the proper locations that showed

4 all the entrance and exists.

5             That the amount of patrons to

6 enter and exit the main facility, the main

7 building were accounted for, that clickers,

8 basically clickers in and out.  Clickers were

9 used.  The VIP passes were identified prior to

10 the event that would be used and sustained at

11 metal detectors, the amount of security.

12             So it basically touched on all

13 those things that were a weakness in the

14 previous event from 2011.

15             MS. PHILLIPS:  And refresh my

16 recollection.  While we are not eliciting

17 testimony here from the previous year's event,

18 2011 not 2012, which is also a previous year,

19 one of the issues that concerned the Board and

20 you, as an Investigator, was the overcrowding

21 which could have led to the issue in 2011,

22 that that be remedied in 2012.  Is that a fair
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1 summary?

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That's

3 fair, yes, ma'am.

4             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  And in and

5 out clickers, I'm always confused, that is two

6 set of clickers?  You know, like one in each

7 hand?

8             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, yes,

9 ma'am.

10             MS. PHILLIPS:  Click one for in,

11 click one for out as people go in and out.

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  And in some

13 instances there are two people, one person has

14 the count for the people leaving and one has

15 it for the people coming in.

16             MS. PHILLIPS:  Right.  And so you

17 have given us a summary of some of the extra

18 requirements or extra concerns or whatever

19 that were present during the Fact-Finding

20 Hearing before this 2012 homecoming event.

21             Now, is it my understanding that

22 you, as an Investigator for ABRA since this
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1 was your event, let's say, go out for a

2 preliminary check as part of this procedure?

3             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

4             MS. PHILLIPS:  And when you go, do

5 you go out for more than one?

6             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Well, if

7 everything is okay, it's what they represented

8 at the Fact-Finding, then you have -- you

9 know, I would go one time.

10             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  But if

12 things aren't what they said they were going

13 to be, we will make another appointment to

14 ensure that everything is what they said, what

15 they represented.

16             MS. PHILLIPS:  And you know, I

17 can't remember, did you go once or twice for

18 revisit?

19             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I went

20 twice, ma'am.

21             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  And so on

22 the first visit, do you recall when that
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1 happened?

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes. 

3 October 10th.

4             MS. PHILLIPS:  Great.  October

5 10th.  What did you see that met the standard

6 that was applicable in this case and what did

7 you see that caused you to come again?

8             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Okay.  

9             MS. PHILLIPS:  Or go again.

10             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  The

11 licensee retained a consultant, Jeff Jackson. 

12 Jeff Jackson and I spoke via email, that's one

13 of the exhibits in my report.  Mr. Jackson

14 provided a diagram of the security and the

15 camera locations and the way that the event

16 would be setup.

17             We made an appointment to meet at

18 the Stadium and, at that point, he was going

19 to walk me through the event.  And I did give

20 you the wrong date.  I believe it was 10/16

21 that I actually met with Jeff Jackson,

22 10/16/2012.
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1             The email was from -- I mean, the

2 email that we exchanged, the email was from

3 October 10th.  So I actually met with Mr.

4 Jackson on the 16th at the Stadium.

5             MS. PHILLIPS:  And was the 16th the

6 time of the second visit or the first?

7             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That was

8 the first visit.

9             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  And so could

10 you tell me what they hadn't done --

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Okay.  

12             MS. PHILLIPS:  -- that caused you

13 to make a second visit or did I just miss it?

14             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Okay.  So

15 when I arrived on the 16th, there were -- they

16 had metal barriers that had not been placed. 

17 They did not have a metal detector in place. 

18 Several cameras were not installed in

19 locations that were pointed out in the

20 diagram.

21             MS. PHILLIPS:  And so you went

22 again?
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1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

2             MS. PHILLIPS:  Is that fair? 

3 Between the time of the Fact-Finding, the

4 first visit, the emails and your second visit,

5 was there any more correspondence with the --

6             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No, ma'am. 

7 At the --

8             MS. PHILLIPS:  -- establishment?

9             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No, ma'am. 

10 On the visit on October 16th, I spoke with the

11 owner and Mr. Jackson and they -- we made a

12 new appointment for the 18th for me to come

13 back to reinspect.

14             MS. PHILLIPS:  Did you meet with

15 anybody else on the first visit, other than

16 the two people you mentioned?

17             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Mr.

18 Jackson, Mr. Redding, Damian Ward.

19             MS. PHILLIPS:  Who is Damian Ward?

20             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  He was a

21 general manager there.

22             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  Anybody
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1 else?

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No, ma'am.

3             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  When you --

4 I mean, I think that you saw the witnesses

5 that came to testify before they were excused.

6             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

7             MS. PHILLIPS:  Are any of the

8 people that you just listed that you met with

9 here --

10             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No.

11             MS. PHILLIPS:  -- today?

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No, ma'am.

13             MS. PHILLIPS:  Not even the

14 consultant, Jeff Jackson?

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No, ma'am.

16             MS. PHILLIPS:  Thank you.  All

17 right.  So you went back on the 18th?

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes, ma'am.

19             MS. PHILLIPS:  What happened then?

20             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  When I went

21 back on the 18th, again I met with Mr.

22 Jackson, Mr. Ward and Mr. Redding.  They had



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 42

1 a ticket booth that was setup.  The barriers

2 were in place.  And also the metal detectors

3 were up and working properly.

4             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  So --

5             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  And also --

6 I'm sorry.  And the cameras were also

7 available and operational.

8             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  

9             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  And that's

10 one of my exhibits also.

11             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  So from your

12 perspective, they had complied with both the

13 application and the fact finding by the 18th,

14 such that you believed they were ready?

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

16             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  You

17 mentioned several exhibits and I always have

18 to refer to page 6 of the report, so that we

19 can look at the exhibits.  So the first thing

20 you mentioned was the email.  What exhibit is

21 that?  That should be Exhibit 8?  Is that

22 fair?
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1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am,

2 Exhibit 8.

3             MS. PHILLIPS:  And what was the --

4 just the gist, because it's several pages and

5 we don't need to testify immediately, but what

6 was the gist?  You asked him questions, he

7 responded?

8             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

9             MS. PHILLIPS:  And addressed the

10 concerns that were missing at the time?

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

12             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  And so

13 that's what that was.  All right.  And then

14 you talked about diagrams.  Which one are

15 those?

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Exhibit 8A.

17             MS. PHILLIPS:  8A?

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  And B.

19             MS. PHILLIPS:  8A and B?

20             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  And C.

21             MS. PHILLIPS:  Oh.  And these show

22 camera placement and what else?
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1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Ticket

2 booth, camera placement, summer garden,

3 entrance and exits, security posts.

4             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, thank

6 you.  Do you have an extra copy?

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  No, I don't.

8             MS. PHILLIPS:  So there is a

9 camera.

10             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Right. 

11 Yes, you can go back and I could walk you

12 through that.

13             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  Well,

14 what we will do is we will just show

15 everything.

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Okay.  

17             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  So what

18 I'm going to do now is to show all of the

19 exhibits maybe.  Have I got to the No. 1 yet? 

20 I'm supposed to be going back.

21             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Keep going.

22             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  
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1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Go back the

2 other way.

3             MS. PHILLIPS:  The other way?

4             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, right,

5 one more.  Right there.

6             MS. PHILLIPS:  Right there?  Oh,

7 that's the first one?

8             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That's the

9 first one.

10             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That is the

12 first one.  Oh, that's the first one, yes,

13 ma'am.

14             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  All

15 right.  I'm just going to go through the

16 pictures, because it's too hard to find the

17 ones I'm looking for.  So what is this a

18 picture of?

19             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  This is the

20 main gate directly in front of the Stadium.

21             MS. PHILLIPS:  Do --

22             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  And there
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1 is also a security camera that is to the top

2 left of your screen there.

3             MS. PHILLIPS:  Right there?

4             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

5             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  And does

6 this show the entrance where the people are

7 going to come through?

8             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  The

9 entrance is to the right of that black gate

10 there.

11             MS. PHILLIPS:  Oh, so you can't

12 see it in this picture?

13             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That's

14 correct.

15             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  And

16 this next picture?

17             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Okay.  The

18 next picture is the outside tent that they had

19 and to the right of the white -- to the left

20 of the white car is the actual entrance to the

21 -- actually, the car is actually parked in

22 front of the entrance.  There is a blue barrel
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1 to the right and to the left was the fence,

2 that area was gated off and that's where the

3 patrons were to enter.

4             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  And

5 this was taken on the 16th, so this was your

6 first preliminary visit.  Is that fair?

7             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

8             MS. PHILLIPS:  And this one?

9             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  This is

10 showing inside the tent with one of the

11 cameras being installed.

12             MS. PHILLIPS:  Is that it?

13             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.

14             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  Am I showing

15 things on your screen, Board Members?

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

17             MS. PHILLIPS:  Oh, okay.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Very nice. 

19 Thank you.

20             MS. PHILLIPS:  And this?

21             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  This is the

22 rear of one of the tents.
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1             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  Is that the

2 VIP entrance with the red carpet that we can't

3 see?

4             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No, that's

5 not the VIP entrance.

6             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  

7             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That's

8 actually the -- inside where the stage is

9 setup.

10             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  So this is

11 that extra space where they were talking about

12 in the permit that they were allowed to have?

13             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am,

14 in the parking lot there.

15             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  And so it's

16 on the parking lot?

17             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

18             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  All right. 

19 Next one?

20             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That is --

21 to your right is the summer garden area.

22             MS. PHILLIPS:  With this white
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1 fence?

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

3             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  

4             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  The

5 fencing.  To the left where the coolers are,

6 that's the rear parking lot and the rear of

7 the tent area.  And the middle tent area is

8 where they had a smoking lounge and a cigar

9 bar.

10             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  So this to

11 the left here is that extra space that they

12 were allowed to have for this event?

13             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

14             MS. PHILLIPS:  Which is in the

15 parking lot?

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

17             MS. PHILLIPS:  And whatever, I

18 don't like that one.

19             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That's --

20 all right.

21             MS. PHILLIPS:  What's this one?

22             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  This looks
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1 like the smoking lounge area.

2             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  

3             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That I

4 mentioned.

5             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  

6             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That's the

7 summer garden.  It hurts my neck.

8             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  

9             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I'm going

10 to backup.

11             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  I'm

12 sorry.  

13             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Hold on a

14 second.  Okay.  

15             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That's the

17 main entrance to the Stadium building.

18             MS. PHILLIPS:  So are we looking

19 from the inside out?

20             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No, you are

21 from the outside looking in.

22             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  
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1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That's the

2 security camera to actually see the patrons

3 and the ticket booth.

4             MS. PHILLIPS:  This one here? 

5 This one here, these two?

6             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I believe

7 that one there, the one on your left, ma'am. 

8 The one you pointed to.

9             MS. PHILLIPS:  This one?

10             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

11             MS. PHILLIPS:  And that also looks

12 like a security camera, but you don't know

13 whether that one is or not?

14             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I'm not

15 sure.

16             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.

17             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  And that's

18 the overall view.

19             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  

20             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Okay.  Now,

21 this is where they were preparing to set up

22 the Stadium.  I mean, excuse me, the stage.
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1             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That's the

3 ticket booth.  This is on the 18th now when I

4 went back.

5             MS. PHILLIPS:  This trailer --

6             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

7             MS. PHILLIPS:  -- is the ticket

8 booth?

9             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

10             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That's the

12 ticket booth.  Now, you see that the entrance

13 is being setup and the metal detectors are on.

14             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  And they are

15 working?

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  And they

17 are working.

18             MS. PHILLIPS:  Because you are

19 testing them?  Somebody is working through

20 them?

21             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

22             MS. PHILLIPS:  Is that correct?
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1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

2             MS. PHILLIPS:  Now, let me ask you

3 this.  There were two, only two of these

4 security.  What are they called?

5             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Metal

6 detectors.

7             MS. PHILLIPS:  Thank you.

8             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

9             MS. PHILLIPS:  Metal detectors. 

10 And so there was only one entrance that

11 complied with the requirements of the Board

12 and --

13             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

14             MS. PHILLIPS:  -- application?

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

16             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  So this is

17 it right here?

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That's it.

19             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  All right.  

20             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Here is a

21 better picture, you can go from there.

22             MS. PHILLIPS:  Yes, okay.
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1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Okay.  And

2 that is -- to the left is Damian Ward.  That's

3 the red carpet that walks down to the

4 entrance, to the main entrance.  That

5 gentleman is another manager.  I believe his

6 name is Pete.  I'm not sure what his last name

7 is.  And this gentleman was assisting with the

8 installation of the security.  I'm not sure

9 what his name is.

10             MS. PHILLIPS:  And what is this

11 red carpet thing?

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That is the

13 main entrance when you walk into the

14 establishment for this event.

15             MS. PHILLIPS:  So is the red

16 carpet past the metal detectors?

17             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am. 

18 It's past the metal detectors.

19             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  All right. 

20 That's the stage?

21             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That is the

22 stage.  And if you could go back, I would like
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1 to point out the speaker setup, which is like

2 concert-style speakers, I would assume, 12 to

3 15 feet high on both sides.

4             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  

5             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  You're

6 looking at an area left of the stage, which is

7 kind of a bar area, service area for patrons

8 to stand.

9             MS. PHILLIPS:  Right here?

10             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

11             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  We are still

12 on the 18th, so that's one of your pre-visits?

13             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

14             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  This is

16 from the stage looking rear toward the back of

17 the tent and they are installing a security

18 camera there.

19             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  Where the

20 ladder is?

21             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

22             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  It doesn't
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1 look like its up yet.

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Okay.  That

3 there is the cigar lounge.

4             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right. 

5 Cameras?

6             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Cameras to

7 the --

8             MS. PHILLIPS:  This one?

9             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am. 

10 That camera was installed inside the tent to

11 the rear.

12             MS. PHILLIPS:  How many cameras

13 were in the tent?  Do you recall?

14             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I believe

15 three to four, ma'am.

16             MS. PHILLIPS:  But that would be

17 on A or B, correct?

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

19             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  

20             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That was

21 the bar to the side inside the tent.

22             MS. PHILLIPS:  I know what that
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1 is.  These are your screens for the cameras?

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am. 

3 Last year this particular picture that I took,

4 because the previous year where the individual

5 was stabbed happened in this area, and there

6 was no camera coverage.  So this year I took

7 that picture to show that the camera did

8 operate and it showed that blind spot that

9 they had previously.

10             MS. PHILLIPS:  So in other words,

11 your role was to ensure that what happened --

12 your role was to ensure that the establishment

13 complied with the promises, which is the word

14 I'm using, that they made on the application

15 and at the Fact-Finding for this event, but

16 also to make sure that corrections were made

17 to the security for the 2012 event that

18 remedied deficiencies found in 2011?  Would

19 that be a fair summary?

20             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

21             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  All right. 

22 Where is my little clicker?
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1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Oh, the

2 same picture, a little bit clearer.  That's a

3 picture of the outside parking lot where the

4 patrons -- I believe where the patrons would

5 be.

6             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  

7             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I can't

8 tell.

9             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  

10             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  It's not

11 very good from here.  No, that's inside the

12 tent.  I'm sorry.  Those last two were inside

13 the tent.  This one and that one.  That is the

14 picture, if I could point, where the gentleman

15 is walking --

16             MS. PHILLIPS:  Yes.

17             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  -- back and

18 forth, that's where the patrons are now --

19 would line up to go through those metal

20 detectors from right to left.

21             MS. PHILLIPS:  From right to left. 

22 So the metal detectors would be in this shiny
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1 spot right here?

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am. 

3 And I believe that after reviewing this video

4 here, I spoke with the technician and asked

5 that that light be -- there was a spotlight

6 shining directly into the camera.

7             MS. PHILLIPS:  Right.

8             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  And I had

9 them repost the spotlight.

10             MS. PHILLIPS:  So that this --

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That area

12 would now be not blind -- you wouldn't be

13 getting the blind spots from the lighting.

14             MS. PHILLIPS:  Right.  So the

15 security cameras could check what was

16 happening and respond, if necessary?

17             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am. 

18 It would -- so they moved the light so there 

19 would be no glare.

20             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  That's a

21 good idea.  All right.  This is --

22             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Okay.  
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1             MS. PHILLIPS:  -- the second day?

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No.  This

3 is the --

4             MS. PHILLIPS:  No, it would be the

5 first day, right?

6             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  This is the

7 first day.  And it's just -- I'm sorry the

8 picture is blurry.  But just showing you the

9 crowd size.  It was relatively moderate for --

10 compared to the other events that Friday

11 night.  And I'm standing actually in the --

12 where the entrance is.  I'm sorry, where the

13 exit is.

14             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  You said

15 compared to other events.  What does that

16 mean?

17             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Well, for

18 that Saturday night compared to this night,

19 that crowd is very small.

20             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  All right. 

21 Another crowd view?

22             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.
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1             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  And this

3 again depicts patrons, two sides where people

4 are entering through the metal detectors and

5 the barriers actually guide them in.

6             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  And I can

7 almost count the number of people in line. 

8 one, two, three, four, five.  Do you know who

9 this person is right here?

10             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No, ma'am.

11             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No.

13             MS. PHILLIPS:  So these are the

14 20th which really are not our concern, but it

15 gives you a feeling of what the event looked

16 like on the day that we aren't complaining

17 about.

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Right.

19             MS. PHILLIPS:  Is that fair?

20             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am. 

21 And if you could hold it right there, across

22 the street you can see the -- with the
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1 reflectiveness is the MPD reimbursable detail.

2             MS. PHILLIPS:  And that was a

3 requirement --

4             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.

5             MS. PHILLIPS:  -- for this event

6 and they had the proper number of people both

7 nights?

8             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

9             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  

10             MS. TODD:  Can you tell me what

11 exhibit -- excuse me, I'm sorry.  What exhibit

12 number is this?  The reason I'm asking is

13 because some of these pictures don't look like

14 they were in my packet, so I'm unfamiliar with

15 them.

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Those would

17 be like 11A.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Are they in

19 the same order, Ms. Phillips, or no?

20             MS. PHILLIPS:  I don't think so.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

22             MS. PHILLIPS:  I meant to go
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1 through and tab them.

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That

3 picture there is 11B.

4             MS. PHILLIPS:  They are listed by

5 jpeg number as opposed to exhibit numbers.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, okay.

7             MS. PHILLIPS:  I would love to

8 have them listed as exhibit numbers, but any

9 that aren't in the --

10             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I believe

11 they are -- all the pictures here should be

12 exhibits, ma'am.

13             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  That's what

14 I thought.

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  11B I

16 believe that is.

17             MS. TODD:  B.

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Also go

19 back one.

20             MS. TODD:  Okay.  

21             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  11A, B and

22 C I believe, yes.
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1             MS. TODD:  Okay.  C, A, okay. 

2 Thank you.

3             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  Is this

4 Friday night?

5             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

6             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  So that also

7 demonstrates the crowd and this is the band?

8             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That's a

9 performer, Drake.

10             MS. PHILLIPS:  A what?

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  His name is

12 Drake.  He is a performer, a hip-hop

13 performer.  And he appeared -- this is the

14 night of the noise violation or complaints. 

15 And there is a video that goes with that.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Could I ask a

17 question just about the exhibit numbers and

18 stuff?  Just as we're looking at the pictures,

19 is there any way on the pictures to know which

20 day the photo was taken?

21             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I see these
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1 numbers like 10/20/2012.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes, that's the--

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is that the

4 way?

5             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And that's

7 the first day?

8             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

10 you.  Just to clarify for the record.

11             MS. PHILLIPS:  So 10/20 at 2:59 is

12 the first day, right?

13             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

14             MS. PHILLIPS:  So that is --

15             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Somebody is--

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I'm sorry. 

17 I think that's me, sir.

18             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  So

19 that's Friday into Saturday in the morning?

20             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

21             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  So this

22 is?
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1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Drake.

2             MS. PHILLIPS:  Drake.

3             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

4             MS. PHILLIPS:  And that's a live

5 performance?  Am I remembering incorrectly

6 that they weren't going to have live bands

7 there?

8             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No, they

9 stated that they were going to have the live

10 band.

11             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  So I am 

12 remembering incorrectly?

13             INVESTIGATOR STEWART: 

14 Entertainment.  Yes, ma'am.

15             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  Now, we

16 are on the event in question, right?

17             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

18             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  Let's

19 start with -- so that just gives -- we went

20 through all of that just to give a perspective

21 of what it was like on the day of compliance?

22             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  On Friday.
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1             MS. PHILLIPS:  And now we are --

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Other than

3 the noise complaint.

4             MS. PHILLIPS:  The noise complaint

5 was on the first --

6             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Friday.

7             MS. PHILLIPS:  -- night?

8             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, on the

9 first night.  Well, Saturday morning into --

10 yes, ma'am.

11             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Um-hum.

13             MS. PHILLIPS:  So let's talk about

14 the noise complaint, because I try to go

15 chronologically.

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Okay.  

17             MS. PHILLIPS:  So tell me about

18 what precipitated your concerns or

19 investigative concerns with regard to the

20 noise complaint.

21             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Okay. 

22 Again, upon my arrival, I introduced myself to
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1 the officers at the reimbursable detail, so

2 they knew -- I explained to them that I was

3 going to be on premise the whole time.  I had

4 several officers come to me, I'm sorry I don't

5 know the exact time, and tell me that

6 residents were complaining and that their

7 phones were overwhelmed by residents

8 complaining of the noise emanating from the

9 Stadium.

10             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  So what

11 would be -- what did you do about that from

12 the ABRA investigative perspective?

13             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  As a

14 supervisor, I dispatched Investigator Vincent

15 Parker and Joseina McKenzie.

16             MS. PHILLIPS:  You better spell

17 both of those for the record, please.

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Vincent

19 Parker, V-I-N-C-E-N-T  P-A-R-K-E-R, and

20 Joseina, J-O-S-E-I-N-A, McKenzie, M-C-K-E-N-Z-

21 I-E.

22             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  Wow.  All
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1 right.  And they are both ABRA Investigators?

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Former ABRA

3 Investigators.

4             MS. PHILLIPS:  Former?

5             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.

6             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  And

7 what is the ABRA procedure for investigating

8 noise complaints?

9             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Okay. 

10 Normally, our standard practice is when

11 someone files a complaint or calls to issue a

12 complaint, we dispatch investigators to their

13 residence.  We first determine that their

14 residence is in a Residential Zone and not a

15 Commercial Zone.

16             Once they get to the residence,

17 Investigators are to go inside and to

18 determine if they can actually hear noise,

19 such as music, lyrics, bass from the

20 establishment that the residents are

21 complaining about.

22             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  Now, just
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1 for the record, how is it that you determine,

2 because I don't know what is in this area, I

3 know Howard University there is a lot of stuff

4 in the area around Howard University.  I'm not

5 as conversant with the area around Stadium. 

6 However, how is it that you determine, as an

7 Investigator for ABRA, that the noise that you

8 are hearing in the residence is coming from

9 the particular establishment that you are

10 standing at?

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Okay.  So

12 again, part of our procedure is to, one,

13 determine what the music is that we can hear

14 inside the establishment.  Being that I was at

15 the Stadium, I had Investigator Parker contact

16 me on my ABRA cell phone and I asked him could

17 he hear the noise inside the residence and he

18 explained he did.  He could hear the noise,

19 the music.

20             MS. PHILLIPS:  Um-hum.

21             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I then told

22 him that I will call him back.  I went and



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 71

1 found Mr. Redding and Mr. Ward and I had an

2 MPD officer with me and I explained that there

3 were numerous or multiple noise complaints in

4 the South Dakota Avenue area, which was,

5 approximately, a mile away.

6             Mr. Redding went with me to the

7 sound engineer.  They turned the music down. 

8 It was loud.  It was still loud as I stood

9 there, but it was -- he turned it down

10 significantly.  And at that point, I called

11 Investigator Parker back.  I said can you hear

12 the music and he said I can hear the lyrics.

13             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  And they

14 were the same lyrics that you were hearing?

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.

16             MS. PHILLIPS:  That's what I'm

17 asking.

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.  Yes,

19 ma'am.  He described the artist who was

20 performing.  He described what the DJ had just

21 said and this was after the music was turned

22 down significantly.
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1             MS. PHILLIPS:  Right.  And he --

2 and let me ask you this, just for clarity, he

3 wasn't hearing it all through your phone now?

4             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No, no, no.

5             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  

6             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No, he

7 wasn't.

8             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  I think

9 we have got all the particulars about the

10 procedure that we, as ABRA Investigators --

11 you as ABRA Investigators, because I don't do

12 any of this, follow to investigate noise

13 complaints.

14             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

15             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  Now,

16 you made a comment which I want to talk about. 

17 Is it your understanding, not your legal

18 understanding, as the person who investigates

19 and charges for the purpose of an

20 investigation report violations that the Code

21 section refer -- when it refers to certain

22 areas of the city being residential versus
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1 commercial, what does that mean when you

2 charge that violation or that Code section to

3 you as an Investigator?

4             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  To me as an

5 Investigator, my understanding is that you are

6 -- if you are zoned and you live in a

7 commercially-zoned area, you cannot file a

8 noise complaint on an establishment in a

9 commercially-zoned area.

10             What we respond to as ABRA

11 Investigators is people who live in a

12 residential area who are complaining about

13 noise emanating from a commercial area.

14             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  So in other

15 words, what you are telling me, if I can

16 summarize it and if I get it wrong, be sure to

17 tell me, is that the noise complaints that you

18 investigated, did you go to more than one

19 house?

20             INVESTIGATOR STEWART: 

21 Investigator Parker and Metropolitan Police

22 went to more than one residence.
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1             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

3             MS. PHILLIPS:  And they were

4 subjects from complaints?

5             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

6             MS. PHILLIPS:  And you made a

7 determination that the residents for whom you

8 investigated the noise complaints, they were

9 in residential areas.

10             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

11             MS. PHILLIPS:  Is that fair?

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

13             MS. PHILLIPS:  And the

14 establishment was in a commercial area.

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.

16             MS. PHILLIPS:  Is that fair?

17             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

18             MS. PHILLIPS:  So in other words,

19 you believe, as an Investigator, and you

20 charge it thus, as an Investigator, that the

21 noise complaint statute that you charged under

22 means that if the establishment is a
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1 Commercial Zone and the complainant is in a

2 Residential Zone, they can make the complaints

3 under 25-725?

4             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

5             MS. PHILLIPS:  Otherwise, if they

6 lived down the block or three blocks or four

7 blocks, the complainants did, but they were

8 complaining -- but they lived in a Commercial

9 Zone, then they couldn't make this particular

10 complaint?

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That's

12 correct.

13             MS. PHILLIPS:  And so it would be

14 like they would have to have like a voluntary

15 agreement, noise exclusion or something like

16 that before they could complain?

17             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  It would

18 have to exceed the noise decibel level, based

19 on DCRA.  MPD could, Metropolitan Police

20 Department, also file or charge them with a

21 noise violation, noise statute.

22             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  
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1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  But as

2 relates to ABRA, there is no jurisdiction for

3 it.

4             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  All right. 

5 All right.  Now, I see that Exhibit 12 has a

6 Google Map.  Why did you put that in there?

7             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Exhibit 12

8 illustrates the distance from the complainant

9 resident -- from the complaining residents to

10 the Stadium.

11             MS. PHILLIPS:  So the Stadium is B

12 on this map?  Is that fair?

13             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  (No audible

14 answer).

15             MS. PHILLIPS:  And A would be the

16 complainant?

17             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

18             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  The distance

19 is like in a blue line.  Is that fair?

20             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.  And

21 at the very top it says the distance of .9

22 mile.
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1             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  Now, we

2 have -- uh-oh, this one.

3             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Right here.

4             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  We have

5 three video clips which are not part of the

6 investigative report which I have showed to --

7 or no, showed and allowed counsel for the

8 other side to listen to, Ms. Todd, which we

9 are going to include and they will be Exhibit

10 36.  Government Exhibit 36.

11             (Whereupon, the document was

12             marked as Government Exhibit 36

13             for identification.)

14             MS. PHILLIPS:  And they will be A,

15 B and C.  So I'm going to show them now and I

16 think you can see them on your screen.  Are

17 you ready?

18                 (Video A Played)

19             MS. PHILLIPS:  Now, why did you

20 record this?

21             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Let's let

22 it play first.  If you could pause it for a
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1 second?

2             MS. PHILLIPS:  Pause.

3                 (Video A Stopped)

4             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Okay.  I

5 recorded the video to try to give you an

6 understanding of the level of bass that was

7 coming from these speakers.  And also behind

8 me were more speakers facing the stage area. 

9 When you -- as you listen to this video, you

10 are going to hear where the bass actually

11 comes in and it actually vibrates with such

12 intensity and this is after the music has been

13 turned down.

14             I wish that, you know, we could

15 play it over the speaker system, but this is

16 why I took the video, because I had previously

17 observed another performance where I thought

18 it was really intense inside the area.  So you

19 can play it and you will hear when the bass

20 comes in.

21                 (Video A Played)

22             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  You can see
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1 the camera shaking.

2                 (Video A Stopped)

3             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  That is

4 one.  Now, just I'm asking and I'm not -- oh,

5 what did I do?

6             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Just go

7 back.

8             MS. PHILLIPS:  Go back?

9             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.  Okay.

10             MS. PHILLIPS:  This one?

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I believe

12 so.  One of those folders, in the folder

13 there.

14             MS. PHILLIPS:  The folder?

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  At the

16 bottom.

17             MS. PHILLIPS:  Bottom?

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Very

19 bottom.  That one, go back.

20             MS. PHILLIPS:  This one?

21             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  One more. 

22 That's it.
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1             MS. PHILLIPS:  This one?

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  The next

3 one.  Left.

4             MS. PHILLIPS:  Left?

5             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Left.

6             MS. PHILLIPS:  This one?

7             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, try

8 that one.  If you have them all open, I could

9 help you with it.

10             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  I give

11 up.  I need my assistant.  May I have

12 assistance, please, Madam Chair?

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Sure.

14             MS. PHILLIPS:  This is why they

15 don't let me do this.

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  This is the

17 second video.

18             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.

19                 (Video B Played)

20                 (Video B Stopped)

21             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  Now, we

22 took this video or you took this video



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 81

1 because?

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  This is

3 Saturday night and this video illustrates when

4 I first described to you all the main

5 entrance, the metal detectors, this white box

6 to the right of the screen.  You join yourself

7 in an imaginary line straight from the metal

8 detector towards the street.  It shows where

9 those metal barriers were.

10             To the left, the very left of this

11 metal detector is actually the exit.

12             MS. PHILLIPS:  All this space in

13 here?

14             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  All that

15 space in the screen is the exit area.  Patrons

16 were coming in through this exit, which was

17 not what was represented at the Fact-Finding.

18             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  

19             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  So you can

20 play the video and you can see that.  It is

21 very short.

22                 (Video B Played)
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1                 (Video B Stopped)

2             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  

3             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  And there

4 is also an exhibit, a photo exhibit.  I'm

5 sorry, that's not a photo exhibit, but that

6 was the picture there.

7             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  So let's

8 just -- since we have started on this, let's

9 talk about this a little bit while you are

10 looking.

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Okay.  

12             MS. PHILLIPS:  You -- if they were

13 not coming in metal detectors, they weren't

14 being screened for weapons, which was very

15 important for this particular 2012 event,

16 given what happened at 2011.  Is that a fair

17 summary?

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am,

19 for certain.

20             MS. PHILLIPS:  And wasn't there --

21 there were specific requirements, as I recall,

22 for ID checks.  So if they are coming in an
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1 unauthorized entrance or they are coming in

2 through the exit, then there would be no ID

3 checks?

4             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That's

5 correct.

6             MS. PHILLIPS:  So you were looking

7 at that and they weren't checking IDs and,

8 therefore, we they checking wristbands?  I

9 mean, was it lanyards that they were supposed

10 to have?

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  They were

12 supposed to have lanyards.

13             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  All right. 

14 And so they weren't checking lanyards?

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  They were

16 not checking anything.

17             MS. PHILLIPS:  They weren't

18 checking anything.  All right.  That's fair. 

19 Now, since we know this third video is also

20 from the second night, let's start with what

21 happened the second night.

22             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Okay.  
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1             MS. PHILLIPS:  When did you go to

2 -- did you go at the very beginning?  What

3 time did you get there?

4             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I believe I

5 arrived some time after 11:00 p.m. on Saturday

6 night.

7             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  When was it

8 supposed to start?

9             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I'm not

10 sure what time the doors opened.

11             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  All right. 

12 And what did you observe when you first got

13 there at 11:00?

14             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  The crowd

15 size had multiplied significantly from the

16 Friday, the previous Friday night.

17             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  And were

18 there other things that -- just lets go in

19 sequence sort of what you saw, in brief, you

20 know, chronologically as you moved through the

21 night.  And then we will elaborate as

22 necessary.
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1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Okay.  Just

2 as the previous night, upon my arrival, again

3 I met with Mr. Redding.  I met with Titus

4 Ward.  I mean Titus, Mr. John Titus who was

5 the head of security and Mr. Damian Ward.  We

6 talked about the success of Friday night.

7             They were adamant that they had --

8 they were prepared for the Saturday night

9 event and that everything would go off without

10 a hitch.  We -- I went to the metal detectors. 

11 I went to make sure that people had clickers

12 in their hands.  I walked to the office and

13 they showed me that the video was still

14 available and I was confident that they were

15 prepared.

16             As the night went on, I guess it

17 was some time around midnight, I went to the

18 front entrance.  I saw the crowd swelling on

19 the streets of Queen Chapel Road.  I saw

20 security were pretty much overwhelmed checking

21 IDs.

22             At that point, I went up to one of
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1 the security and I asked if they -- if I

2 wanted -- I asked could I assist them in

3 checking IDs?  And of course they said yes. 

4 I started checking IDs and literally the crowd

5 was pushing us.

6             The more IDs that we checked, the

7 more we kept getting pushed.  Now, at the

8 point where I was standing checking IDs, I was

9 maybe 15 feet away from the ticket booth where

10 the patrons -- once you check their ID, they

11 have to go through the barriers, kind of like

12 at an amusement park.  And then they went up

13 to the ticket booth and purchased their

14 tickets.

15             Then they came back down into that

16 entrance where they were supposed to go

17 through the metal detectors.

18             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  

19             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I think I

20 checked IDs approximately an hour and it

21 seemed as though I had, approximately, 100 or

22 150 IDs that I checked.  And there was a lot
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1 of people representing that -- well, producing

2 IDs that didn't belong to them.

3             I actually seized 14 of those IDs.

4             MS. PHILLIPS:  Right.  So I'm

5 showing you these.  Are these the actual IDs

6 that you confiscated?

7             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

8             MS. PHILLIPS:  Now, ABRA has a

9 procedure, I think, that we only confiscate

10 IDs under certain circumstances.  Is that

11 fair?

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  If it

13 doesn't belong to the person.  I had MPD also

14 standing next to me.  The ones where they

15 didn't belong to them, MPD officers basically

16 were telling them you can go to jail for using

17 this ID.

18             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  

19             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  And they

20 were actually, what's the word I want to use,

21 abandoning the property.

22             MS. PHILLIPS:  That's a fair word. 
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1 I like that word.  So in other words, these

2 are people where they obviously didn't match

3 the picture?

4             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, yes,

5 ma'am.

6             MS. PHILLIPS:  So if we would look

7 at Elizabeth Alexander Nider who -- and I had

8 this one, you could say.

9             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.

10             MS. PHILLIPS:  You do not match

11 the picture.

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Right.

13             MS. PHILLIPS:  And this is what

14 exhibit in here, so that the people can look

15 at it, the Board and everyone?  I know we have

16 an exhibit.  Oh, here it is, Exhibit 15.

17             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

18             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  And of

19 course, I can't find Elizabeth Nider in this

20 picture, but they are not as good as these.

21             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No, right.

22             MS. PHILLIPS:  But these were the
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1 actual things that you --

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.  The

3 majority of those.  14 in total.  I believe

4 you have some from other cases in there, but

5 I didn't want to --

6             MS. PHILLIPS:  That would be 12. 

7 So who isn't here?  And then you have 14 also

8 includes some other pages.  Page 1, page 2 --

9 I mean 15 contains three, four, four pages of

10 printed documents.

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That's

12 where the evidence was placed into our

13 evidence locker and that's the procedure.

14             MS. PHILLIPS:  And just quickly

15 run how -- run down how ABRA seizes evidence

16 and what we do with it.

17             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Okay.  Most

18 of the evidence seized we label it and we fill

19 out an evidence transmittal that is

20 transmitted to the Chief of Enforcement and

21 placed in a secure locker.

22             MS. PHILLIPS:  And then that is
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1 where you retrieved these today?

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That's

3 right.  I had to sign for those today.

4             MS. PHILLIPS:  Sign for those

5 today and you will sign them back in after

6 we --

7             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

8             MS. PHILLIPS:  -- depart.  And you

9 took pictures of them, so that you can include

10 them in the report and that's Exhibit 15.  Is

11 that fair?

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

13             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  So

14 after an hour of checking IDs, then what

15 happened?

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Well,

17 again, it was three of us.  Two Stadium

18 employees and myself actually checking IDs. 

19 And we were becoming overwhelmed.  And it just

20 dawned on me, I turned around and I looked and

21 I just saw that the line in front of the

22 entrance had swollen to such significance,
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1 that I was concerned about how many people

2 were actually inside the building.

3             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  

4             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I called

5 for -- actually the barriers were being pushed

6 against us.  An MPD officer had to push

7 patrons back.  I told the security that I

8 would be back and I went and got Mr. Ward,

9 Damian Ward.

10             Mr. Ward came and at which point

11 he would yell to the crowd, you need to get

12 back.  He requested the assistance of officers

13 to push the crowd back.  I stopped checking

14 IDs, because I didn't work for the

15 establishment, so I stood back and observed.

16             And while I was standing there,

17 there is a side door right next to the ticket

18 booth.  Let me see if I can see a picture

19 here.  If you turn to Exhibit 10A --

20             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  

21             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  -- in that

22 picture you will see a white Range Rover.
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1             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  I see it.

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Just in

3 front of that Range Rover on the other side of

4 that ticket booth is a back entrance to the

5 Stadium or a side entrance, I should say.  So

6 we were checking IDs where -- in front of that

7 Range Rover.  We were standing there.

8             MS. PHILLIPS:  Now, there is two

9 cars in here.

10             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

11             MS. PHILLIPS:  Are they both Range

12 Rovers?

13             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No.  I'm

14 sorry, the Range Rover is the vehicle on the

15 left.  The white vehicle.

16             MS. PHILLIPS:  The Range Rover is

17 the vehicle on the left that we can only see

18 the back end of.

19             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.

20             MS. PHILLIPS:  Is that fair?

21             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

22             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  So --
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1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  So we --

2             MS. PHILLIPS:  -- on the other

3 side of that is the side entrance?

4             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

5             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  Got it.  So

6 it's not really in the picture.

7             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  It's not in

8 the picture, yes, ma'am.

9             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  All right.  

10             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  So as I was

11 standing there, it took me a second to

12 recognize that there was an actual line of

13 patrons going -- standing in front of that

14 side door.  There was a Stadium employee who

15 had a black jacket and black pants at that

16 side entrance and patrons were going past him. 

17 He was holding the door open and they were

18 going inside the club.

19             MS. PHILLIPS:  So that would mean

20 no metal detectors, no ID checks, no wanding,

21 no anything?

22             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No
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1 anything.  That's correct.

2             MS. PHILLIPS:  Anything --

3             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Right.

4             MS. PHILLIPS:  -- from a security

5 perspective.

6             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

7             MS. PHILLIPS:  And no in and out

8 clickers?

9             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No in and

10 out clickers, yes, ma'am.  I watched for,

11 approximately, two minutes just to make sure

12 I was seeing what I was seeing.  And

13 literally, people, who were in the ID line

14 where I was standing, started to migrate to

15 that door instead of coming through the

16 entrance where they should have their IDs

17 checked.

18             At which point again, I walked

19 back through the crowd, through the entrance

20 metal detectors and when I got to the metal

21 detector, I saw that all the lights were out

22 on the metal detector.  I walked --



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 95

1             MS. PHILLIPS:  What does that

2 mean?

3             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That means

4 no one is being checked going through the

5 metal detector.

6             MS. PHILLIPS:  Oh.

7             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  So I

8 walked --

9             MS. PHILLIPS:  So they are letting

10 -- so they were letting people in, but the

11 metal detectors weren't turned on?

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  The metal

13 detectors were not turned on.  They were

14 giving cursory searches on the other side of

15 the metal detector.

16             MS. PHILLIPS:  And what would a

17 cursory search be?

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  They had

19 the gentlemen put their hands out.  They

20 patted their pockets and their legs and their

21 arms.  The women were walking straight

22 through.
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1             MS. PHILLIPS:  No handbag check?

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No handbag

3 check, at that point, when I saw them.  Again,

4 I went to find Mr. Ward.  I ran into Mr. Titus

5 and I explained to him what I saw and he in

6 turn found Mr. Ward and I asked him to meet me

7 back in front of the side entrance.

8             Mr. Ward came over.  I showed him

9 that there was a gentleman holding the door

10 open and this is probably 5 to 10 minutes from

11 me finding him and explaining to him what I

12 saw.  He yelled at the gentleman at the door. 

13 The guy closed the door.  They took a barrier

14 and placed it in front of the door.

15             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  Well, let me

16 ask you this.  So what you did was you watched

17 for two minutes and people were, would you

18 say, processing slowly in --

19             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Streaming.

20             MS. PHILLIPS:  -- in an orderly --

21             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Or

22 streaming, flooding?
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1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Streaming.

2             MS. PHILLIPS:  Yes.

3             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Two at a

4 time.

5             MS. PHILLIPS:  At least two at a

6 time?

7             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Two at a

8 time.

9             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  So they are

10 going in this door and then you go and you

11 find whoever you find and then you come back?

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.

13             MS. PHILLIPS:  When you are coming

14 back before anybody says anything, are people

15 still streaming in that --

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.

17             MS. PHILLIPS:  -- exit?

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am. 

19 Yes, ma'am.

20             MS. PHILLIPS:  Side door or

21 whatever.

22             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  They are. 
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1 As a matter of fact, when we come back, there

2 was a security person literally pushing people

3 back, at this point now.

4             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  

5             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Because

6 they were coming in with such intensity.

7             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  

8             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  So as I

9 explained to him what I saw at the side

10 entrance, I also explained that the metal

11 detectors were no longer on.

12             So he put a -- Damian Ward put a

13 barrier directly in front of that door.  I

14 guess he yelled at the employee or the

15 employee who was standing there and said no

16 one goes through that door.  He followed me to

17 the front at which point I pointed out to him

18 that the metal detectors were not working.

19             Mr. Ward again -- I guess he asked

20 an employee and the employee stated that there

21 was an issue with the metal detectors. 

22 Approximately, a minute later the metal
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1 detectors were back on.  I don't know what

2 they did.

3             I believe as I was standing there

4 is when you saw the video where I stood to the

5 left in the exit lane where, at that point, I

6 observed patrons coming up the -- through the

7 exit into the establishment.  And again, that

8 was another area where they were not checking

9 IDs, wanding or paying.  So that's what you

10 saw in the other photograph.

11             MS. PHILLIPS:  Or clicking?

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Or

13 clicking.  Yes, or clicking, yes, ma'am.

14             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  So

15 that's two unauthorized ways that people were

16 entering the event without any of the security

17 checks that the Board and ABRA were so -- and

18 that the owner promised?

19             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That's

20 correct.

21             MS. PHILLIPS:  Is that a fair

22 statement?
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1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

2             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  So your next

3 step in all of this was to do what?  I mean,

4 where did you go next?  Excuse me, there seems

5 to be a little bug flying around me.

6             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  So at that

7 point, I was really concerned that the

8 establishment was probably exceeding its

9 capacity.  I walked up past the metal

10 detectors, made a left to where that red

11 carpet was.

12             MS. PHILLIPS:  Um-hum.

13             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  The

14 previous night and earlier that night, there

15 was two people there clicking people as they

16 entered the establishment.  I walked up to the

17 gentleman and he knew who I was from the

18 previous night.  They had introduced me and

19 said that I would be there.  I asked him could

20 I see his clicker and how many people did he

21 have inside?

22             And at which point he looked down
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1 and he said 700.  I said okay.  I said how

2 many people have left?  He said I don't know. 

3 I said can I -- I said can you click one for

4 me, because I thought the number 700 was too

5 perfect.

6             So he went to click it and it went

7 to 800.  He clicked it one time.  And then I

8 asked him to click it again and it went to

9 900.  And then I asked him to click it again

10 and it went back to zeros.

11             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  At which

13 point, I went to the main entrance, identified

14 myself to the two security guys at the main

15 entrance.  I asked the gentlemen, I said, how

16 many people do you have inside?  He says I

17 don't know.  I said do you have a clicker?  He

18 said no.  I said okay.  Is there an out

19 clicker?  He says no.

20             So right across the red carpet I

21 went over to the tent, the entrance to the

22 tent.  And I asked -- again, I identified
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1 myself to the security.  I said how many

2 people are inside the tent?  I don't know.  I

3 said do you have a clicker?  He says no, I

4 don't have a clicker.

5             At that point, I walked into the

6 main entrance.  I went to Damian, again Damian

7 Ward, and I said Damian you have no clickers. 

8 There is no way for you -- and literally this

9 is where the place was bulging at the seams,

10 there are patrons everywhere.  

11             So at this point, I'm standing

12 next to Damian and I said, Damian, you all

13 represented -- excuse me, Mr. Ward.  Mr. Ward,

14 you all represented that a certain amount of

15 people will be inside and that everyone inside

16 will be accounted for by the VIP lanyards.

17             At which point, he stated yes.  So

18 there was a girl and a guy standing next to me

19 who had black and gold wristbands.  I do

20 remember from the Fact-Finding on the 10th

21 where Mr. Redding stated that they would not

22 be using wristbands and they had a certain
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1 number of VIP lanyards and that everyone

2 inside would either have a hand stamp or a

3 lanyard.

4             And I asked Mr. Ward where did

5 these bands come from?  I said because how are

6 we accounting for these?  And he didn't have

7 an answer for them.

8             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  Well,

9 look at Exhibit No. 18, that's the wristband?

10             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

11             MS. PHILLIPS:  And those are the

12 things that -- the identifications that were

13 not allowed?

14             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That

15 weren't represented at the Fact-Finding to us

16 or to me.  I did not see them on the previous

17 night.  So as you look at --

18             MS. PHILLIPS:  There is a lanyard

19 picture somewhere.

20             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.  It

21 should be Exhibit 19.  Also there's an exhibit

22 of the actual VIP lanyard that was -- that
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1 people were supposed to wear inside the

2 establishment.

3             MS. PHILLIPS:  Oh, so it looks

4 like a little poster.

5             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  It's

6 probably a 5 x 7 card or 5 x 3.

7             MS. PHILLIPS:  Right.  I see it

8 has a little hole in it like my lanyard does.

9             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

10             MS. PHILLIPS:  With a little

11 lanyard on it.  Is that what it has?

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

13             MS. PHILLIPS:  That's what you are

14 seeing.  So at the top of this picture above

15 the -- whatever that blue writing says, there

16 is the little clasp for the lanyard.  Is that

17 fair?

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

19             MS. PHILLIPS:  Now, I think

20 somewhere in here we have a picture which we

21 will probably get to of somebody wearing a

22 lanyard.  We have at least one person wearing



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 105

1 a lanyard.

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  If you turn

3 to Exhibit 17B?

4             MS. PHILLIPS:  Um-hum.  Ah-ha.  A

5 very clear lanyard picture.

6             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Which exhibit is

8 that?

9             MS. PHILLIPS:  17B, as in boy.

10             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Do you want

11 to bring the pictures up?

12             MS. PHILLIPS:  I could.  All

13 right.  Am I --

14             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  They should

15 be right here.  This one.

16             MS. PHILLIPS:  This one?

17             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.  And

18 just keep clicking through to the right. 

19 There you go.  Go back.

20             MS. PHILLIPS:  There is the non-

21 authorized identification.  Is that fair?  Dos

22 Equis, is that what it says?
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1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am. 

2 It says Dos Equis.

3             MS. PHILLIPS:  And then the

4 lanyard picture.

5             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  You can go

6 back.  I don't see it.

7             MS. PHILLIPS:  There it is.

8             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  There it is

9 right there.

10             MS. PHILLIPS:  This is the lanyard

11 right here?

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.

13             MS. PHILLIPS:  And it's huge.

14             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.  And I

15 also took this photograph to depict the

16 overcrowding and how people were walking

17 across the furniture to get around.

18             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  So this

19 gentleman in the black and white shirt, he is

20 walking on furniture?

21             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

22             MS. PHILLIPS:  And is this
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1 gentleman in the gray up here?

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

3             MS. PHILLIPS:  He is walking on

4 furniture?

5             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

6             MS. PHILLIPS:  And did you see

7 other people walking on furniture that you

8 didn't take pictures of?

9             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am. 

10 Throughout the establishment.

11             MS. PHILLIPS:  And did you see

12 other people with the unauthorized wristbands

13 other than the one you took the picture of?

14             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Numerous,

15 yes, ma'am.

16             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  Now,

17 what was your -- so now you have gone from

18 three places with no clickers with accurate

19 counts or no clickers and now you have gone

20 into overcrowding areas?  Is that inside?

21             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am. 

22 Could we go back for a second?
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1             MS. PHILLIPS:  We can do anything

2 you would like.

3             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Click back

4 a few times, please.

5             MS. PHILLIPS:  I can.  Say when.

6             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Keep going

7 until we get outside.

8             MS. PHILLIPS:  Outside, outside,

9 outside, outside.  That's outside.

10             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No.

11             MS. PHILLIPS:  More?

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Maybe I

13 didn't -- maybe he didn't open them up.  Okay. 

14 All right.  Sorry.  So there you go, right

15 there.  So I think we talked about this. 

16 Again, here is a gentleman and he does have a

17 lanyard.  This is what I'm looking for as they

18 were standing in the exit.

19             And what was happening to my left,

20 Mr. Redding had actually come outside and he

21 was stating people were -- I was saying where

22 is everyone's lanyard and he was like they are
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1 with the band or it was a bus that had come

2 by, a huge bus and approximately 30 or 40

3 people got off the bus and they all started

4 coming in through this exit area.  And Mr. Tru

5 represented that they were with the band.

6             MS. PHILLIPS:  40 people?

7             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

8             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  

9             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  And there

10 was no way to identify who exactly they were. 

11 And they didn't have lanyards.

12             MS. PHILLIPS:  Let me ask you this

13 question.  Was it your understanding from the

14 application process and the Fact-Finding that

15 band members would not be screened?

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No, ma'am. 

17 That was never represented.

18             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  You

19 know, see, because I have a little trouble

20 with -- you know, from your education

21 background and experience as an Investigator

22 for ABRA and in your police -- when you were



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 110

1 a police person, is it your understanding that

2 bands are not screened because they never

3 carry weapons into places?

4             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I have seen

5 establishments, a lot of D.C. establishments

6 that check everyone who enters.

7             MS. PHILLIPS:  And they check

8 them, band members or no --

9             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.

10             MS. PHILLIPS:  Because?

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Because of

12 the security issues.  A lot of entourages

13 cause trouble.

14             MS. PHILLIPS:  Of various sorts?

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Of various

16 sorts.  Yes, ma'am.

17             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  Not just

18 weapons --

19             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Right.

20             MS. PHILLIPS:  -- problems.  Okay.

21             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  There was

22 no way to distinguish if they were a band
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1 member or VIP, these people who were walking

2 in.  Once they were inside, there was no way

3 to know who they were or who they were with.

4             MS. PHILLIPS:  So I'm going to

5 click through these.  Stop me if there is

6 something that is really --

7             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Right

8 there.  You could stop right there.

9             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  

10             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  These

11 pictures again illustrate how crowded it was. 

12 I believe that's 2:00 a.m.  You can go to the

13 next one.  There is a very good picture of

14 just exactly how crowded it was inside.  And

15 literally I'm backed up and standing on

16 furniture to get the picture.

17             And from left to right is actually

18 an aisle in front of a long bar and as you can

19 see, there is no way to pass through that.

20             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  So would it

21 be fair to say that these two clearly are

22 dancers?
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1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

2             MS. PHILLIPS:  That's the long

3 bar?

4             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  The stage. 

5 That's the stage and to the left of the dancer

6 and to the right of the dancer are long bars.

7             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  

8             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That stage

9 actually protrudes out.

10             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  I see.

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  A little

12 bit.

13             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  And so

14 well, let me ask you this.  I assume that you

15 weren't going through counting one, two,

16 three, four people.  You judged the

17 crowdedness of the area how?

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Again, as

19 just like the previous year, it would take me

20 5 to 10 minutes to get from one side to the

21 other.  At this -- when I encountered it this

22 year, I decided that I was going to stay near
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1 exits, so if I wanted to go from one side to

2 the other, I just would walk out and come back

3 around the other side.

4             But just the density of people and

5 people pushing one another and trying to get

6 back and forth and security trying to clear

7 paths for the servers to deliver drinks, it

8 was a lot of people.

9             MS. PHILLIPS:  Now let me ask you

10 this, was there an understanding from either

11 the application or the Board or some number

12 during, you know, the Fact-Finding or some

13 document within ABRA's purview that indicated

14 how many people were allowed to be in this

15 building?

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I do

17 believe there is, one, a Certificate of

18 Occupancy.  I'm sorry, I don't know the

19 number.  I do believe in the Fact-Finding they

20 represented a certain amount of people that

21 would be inside, that would be allowed inside. 

22 I know that Board Members asked the question
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1 of how would you know how many people are in

2 there at a particular time, at any particular

3 time?

4             MS. PHILLIPS:  Let me ask you

5 this.  Would you please turn to 32?  That's

6 like three from the back or four from the

7 back.

8             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

9             MS. PHILLIPS:  What is that?

10             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That's a

11 copy of the record of the license, capacity

12 and hours of operation and sales.

13             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  I see

14 something that says -- it looks like four

15 lines down it says capacity 396.

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

17             MS. PHILLIPS:  Is that how many

18 people were allowed in?

19             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I believe

20 so.  I think that represents seating.

21             MS. PHILLIPS:  Let me ask you

22 another question.  Were -- because they were--
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1 the establishment was allowed to open up

2 another section, like the parking lot, what

3 was that called, the VIP lounge?  Was it --

4             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No.

5             MS. PHILLIPS:  -- called --

6             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  The VIP was

7 inside the tent.  It was outside the pavilion

8 area.

9             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  Were

10 they, the establishment, through either the

11 special permit or Fact-Finding allowed to have

12 more people in their establishment?

13             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I believe

14 that that was -- in the previous year, it was

15 -- they called it an overflow area.  And no

16 one really went inside.

17             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Because all

19 the entertainment was inside the building.  So

20 this year, they provided -- the represented at

21 the Fact-Finding that they would have

22 entertainment outside to allow for more people
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1 to be entertained per se inside the tent.  And

2 they provided a number outside.  It's not at

3 the top of my head, but they did represent an

4 exact number of who would be -- how many could

5 be inside and how many could be outside.

6             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  Let me

7 ask you this.  Turn to page 31.  I mean, Tab

8 31, Exhibit 31.  That's four from the back.

9             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

10             MS. PHILLIPS:  What is that?

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  This is a

12 copy of the application to DCRA.

13             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  Now--

14             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  For the

15 special events permit.

16             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  And I'm

17 turning to page 2 of this Exhibit 31.  Is that

18 how many participants are expected?

19             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  It says 400

20 per day.

21             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  800 in

22 total for the two days.  Is that fair?
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1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

2             MS. PHILLIPS:  So is that how many

3 they were allowed to have inside?

4             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Again, this

5 represents to DCRA.  I was given this as

6 evidence, so I am not familiar with their

7 procedures, but I do know that it says 400.

8             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  

9             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  And it --

10 also, if you go to the previous page, the

11 hours are to 11:30 on Friday and Saturday.

12             MS. PHILLIPS:  From your

13 understanding, was this event ever going to

14 end at 11:30?

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Not to my

16 understanding, but this was --

17             MS. PHILLIPS:  It was supposed to

18 end at like some time in the early morning.

19             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am. 

20 And this was represented to DCRA.

21             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  Is there

22 anything else about Exhibit 31 that was
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1 important from your standpoint as

2 investigating this incident?

3             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  (No audible

4 answer).

5             MS. PHILLIPS:  Oh, turn to the

6 last page.

7             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.

8             MS. PHILLIPS:  Page 4.

9             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I see it. 

10 I was getting to that.

11             COURT REPORTER:  Excuse me, I

12 think you turned your mike off again.

13             MS. PHILLIPS:  Sorry.  Look at it

14 as slowly as you need to.

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  For this, I

16 was contacted, so that's why this exhibit came

17 to my attention, because I had no knowledge of

18 it until, I believe it was, November 1st.  A

19 representative of DCRA contacted me and said

20 that this application was incomplete because

21 there were signatures that would be required. 

22 And they were marked with an X to say that



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 119

1 before any permit would be given to the

2 licensee, every place represented with an X

3 needed a signature.

4             MS. PHILLIPS:  So that would be

5 Emergency Medical Services, Health and Safety

6 Plan and Special Events Coordinator?

7             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

8             MS. PHILLIPS:  Other than the ones

9 already obtained.  So Office of Tax and

10 Revenue, for example, didn't have to sign.

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Right.

12             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  All right. 

13 And so in addition to the information

14 contained therein in Exhibit 31, this exhibit

15 was included in your report why?

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Again, for

17 evidentiary purposes it was provided to me. 

18 Again, I don't work for DCRA.  I don't know

19 what their procedures are.  But these are the

20 items that they pointed out to me, the time of

21 the operation, the amount of participants or

22 patrons and that the signature lines were
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1 incomplete.

2             MS. PHILLIPS:  Well, let me ask

3 you this.  Based on your background education

4 experience as an ABRA Investigator and none

5 other, is it your understanding that

6 establishments when they get their first

7 license, but forget that, but a special permit

8 have obligations with DCRA as well as ABRA?

9             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

10             MS. PHILLIPS:  And is it your

11 understanding that ABRA expects owners to

12 comply with DCRA requirements for permitting

13 and that if they -- is that your

14 understanding?

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am,

16 that's my understanding.

17             MS. PHILLIPS:  And is it your

18 understanding based on your investigatory

19 experience and doing the Fact-Findings and

20 this one in particular, if the DCRA

21 application is not complete or -- as required,

22 then ABRA, if they know that, will not issue
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1 the permit?

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That's my

3 understanding.

4             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  And that's

5 your investigatory understanding, correct?

6             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

7             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  So I

8 noticed that you included several -- Exhibit

9 2, 3 and 4 maybe, these are exhibits that

10 represent transcripts.  Is that -- and these

11 are pages of the Fact-Finding transcript.  Is

12 that fair?

13             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

14             MS. PHILLIPS:  And you included

15 Exhibit No. 2 for what reason?

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  To point

17 out that Mr. Redding stated in the Fact-

18 Finding that there would be one entrance into

19 the establishment.

20             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  I also

21 noticed that Mr. Redding said, and I'll just

22 read it, "I'll start by saying we have added
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1 every precaution to make sure that what

2 happened last year can't happen, won't happen

3 this year."

4             That was sort of the overall

5 construct of the Fact-Finding for the 2012

6 Homecoming event.  Is that a fair summary?

7             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

8             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  And I

9 understand that they doubled the SOD, that

10 would be Special Operations Division, which

11 would be their police detail?

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

13             MS. PHILLIPS:  That was your

14 understanding?

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

16             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  And what's

17 Exhibit 3?

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I would

19 like to draw your attention to Exhibit 1, if

20 you --

21             MS. PHILLIPS:  Oh, okay.  Did I

22 miss that one?  Okay.  
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1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

2             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  Here we go,

3 Exhibit 1.  What is this?

4             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  This is the

5 one day substantial change application from

6 the licensee to ABRA.  In Line 14, they

7 approximate five -- 500 to 700 persons.

8             MS. PHILLIPS:  Now, from your

9 experience with the space involved, would you

10 say just from looking and not counting, you

11 understand that, that they had exceeded the

12 700?

13             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

14             MS. PHILLIPS:  But there is no

15 clear way to check that other than your

16 background education and experience and the

17 fact that you couldn't walk from one end to

18 the other because the clickers weren't

19 working?

20             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That's

21 correct.

22             MS. PHILLIPS:  And therefore, not
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1 only was your background and education and

2 experience telling you that it was

3 overcrowded, they can't prove differently

4 because the required clickers were not

5 operational?

6             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That's

7 correct or they didn't exist.

8             MS. PHILLIPS:  Or they didn't

9 exist.  Well, yes.  Is there anything else on

10 Exhibit 1A?

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No, ma'am.

12             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  Exhibit

13 1B is just the permits?

14             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

15             MS. PHILLIPS:  Is there anything

16 on there that is important?

17             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No.

18             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  And

19 then I have one again, what's that?  The back

20 of these things?  I can't even read it,

21 because it's a very, very blurry thing.

22             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I believe
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1 this is the actual license.

2             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  

3             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That was

4 given to them for the event.

5             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  

6             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Or receipt. 

7 I'm sorry.

8             MS. PHILLIPS:  Receipt?

9             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.

10             MS. PHILLIPS:  Now, may we go to

11 No. 2?  We have already talked about what is

12 important on Exhibit 2.  May we move to 3? 

13 What was important about Exhibit No. 3 that

14 you included it?

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  The

16 statement on Line 16 beginning from Mr.

17 Redding.  He states that "If you are in,

18 you're 21, but what we are doing is setting

19 up, because the club is pretty high-end.  Not

20 in the pavilion because that's where the

21 concert will be."

22             Basically he says there will be a



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 126

1 stamp that says pavilion.

2             MS. PHILLIPS:  What does a stamp

3 mean?  Like a stamp on somebody's hand?

4             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

5             MS. PHILLIPS:  Did you see any

6 stamps on people's hands that said pavilion?

7             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No, ma'am.

8             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  And so

9 you can't get in unless you are 21.  So you

10 have to check your ID to make that happen,

11 right?

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

13             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  And that

14 wasn't happening for a vast majority of people

15 entering the club.  Is that a fair summary?

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

17             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  And

18 then you had to buy a ticket, which would give

19 you a lanyard.  Is that correct?

20             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

21             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  And you

22 were not seeing very many lanyards that
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1 evening from your investigatory experience

2 while you were there.  Is that fair?

3             MS. PHILLIPS:  That's correct. 

4 And why did you include Exhibit 6 -- I mean 4?

5             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Again, I

6 believe Line 19 Mr. Redding states "Well, we

7 had security at the front door and then we had

8 the band scenario," meaning the wristbands. 

9 "This year I'm not going with the bands at

10 all."  And all that is basically what he said.

11             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  So he was

13 either going to have stamps, no wristbands and

14 VIP lanyards.

15             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  And

16 then I guess Exhibit 5 is really included as

17 part of the transcript about two metal

18 detectors?

19             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

20             MS. PHILLIPS:  Does it say only

21 one entrance?  I think we have seen that.

22             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  We saw that
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1 already.

2             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  Okay. 

3 And No. 6?

4             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I think

5 this was a conversation between the Board

6 Members, basically, and myself.  We were

7 involved talking about how we were going to

8 determine who is in, who is out to that

9 extent.

10             MS. PHILLIPS:  Well, it looks like

11 the Chairperson said we want to keep track of

12 who is coming in and who is coming out and Mr.

13 Redding agreed, Line 15 through 19.  Is that

14 fair?

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

16             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  All right. 

17 And then 7?

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  This is

19 talking about -- talks about the cameras being

20 in place and the clicking system.  How they

21 were going to make sure they had the correct

22 numbers.
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1             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  All right. 

2 All right.  So now you have talked about

3 overcrowding.  Let me go back to my little

4 list here.  So you have noticed overcrowding. 

5 What came next that you noticed that was a

6 violation?

7             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  What was

8 very apparent was that a lot of patrons were

9 walking around with bottles in their hand. 

10 Well, they were not walking so much as moving

11 about with bottles in their hand and drinking

12 directly from the bottles, which, basically,

13 is the charge where I charged with the over-

14 service.

15             I saw two instances and I brought

16 it to the attention of one of the managers, I

17 believe it was Pete, that the bottles weren't

18 even opened as people were carrying them

19 about.  Like the server would bring the

20 bottles on a tray and the bottles had not even

21 been opened yet.  And the server would drop --

22 put the bottles in front of them or hand them
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1 to them and then they would leave.  So I saw

2 that on two occasions.  That's --

3             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  Now,

4 the backup -- so this is like service of --

5 over-service or backup drinks?  Is that what

6 you are describing?

7             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, yes,

8 ma'am.

9             MS. PHILLIPS:  Now, why would you

10 consider this backup drinks when, you know,

11 most people consider it like you pour two

12 drinks and you give it to them at the same

13 time?

14             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Well, we

15 consider it a backup drink, one, because of

16 the amount of alcohol that is in it.  To tell

17 you that they had table service and the tables

18 will be full of alcohol and then people who

19 were not seated at tables, nowhere near tables

20 were holding bottles and no glasses and

21 consuming alcohol.

22             MS. PHILLIPS:  Out of the bottle?
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1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Out of the

2 bottle, directly out of the bottles.

3             MS. PHILLIPS:  There used to be a

4 rule of thumb that you would consider a bottle

5 had a minimum or a maximum of four drinks in

6 it, if it was a regular size bottle.  That

7 used to be rule of thumb somewhere.  Is that

8 sort of what you are using as a rule of thumb?

9             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

10             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  So in other

11 words, that would be one drink and three

12 backups?

13             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.

14             MS. PHILLIPS:  If they got a

15 bottle?

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  You can

17 make that assumption.  Also that the bottles

18 were sealed.

19             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  And that's

20 not allowed?

21             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No.  The

22 bottles are required to be opened by the
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1 staff.

2             MS. PHILLIPS:  I see.  I see.

3             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  And it's

4 also in their security plan where they say

5 they wouldn't allow for patrons to walk around

6 with bottles.

7             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  So those are

8 the facts that you used to charge the over-

9 service and the backup drink charge.

10             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.

11             MS. PHILLIPS:  Is that fair?

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

13             MS. PHILLIPS:  Was there anything

14 else that I have missed or you have missed or

15 I have missed asking about?

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am. 

17 I tried to get evidence with my camera to show

18 you how dynamic this event was.  

19             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  

20             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  The staff

21 whenever I approached them and pointed out

22 discrepancies from the, whether it was, Fact-
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1 Finding or their security plan, they were

2 respectful when they tried to take care of it. 

3 I believed that they were overwhelmed.  The

4 event was much too big for them.

5             They could not maintain order. 

6 The crowd size, even I believe they lost

7 control of the old staff when they allowed the

8 people not to be searched, several entrances

9 to be used, exits to be used as entrances.  It

10 became overwhelming to me and I've been doing

11 this for seven years.

12             And when I made the determination

13 that I tried to get from one end of the

14 establishment to the other, I saw numerous

15 people again holding bottles.  I saw numerous

16 people without lanyards.  There was no count

17 that -- to speak of, that the people were, I

18 felt, on the verge of any -- at any point it

19 could erupt, because it was such intensity in

20 the crowd of patrons that I told Mr. -- again,

21 once I found Mr. Ward, I explained to him.  I

22 said this is a dangerous situation, at this
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1 point.

2             I said I'm going to call the fire

3 marshal.  You don't know how many people are

4 here.  You can't explain who is coming, who is

5 going, who doesn't belong, who does belong. 

6 It is unsafe.  And I asked him to stand back

7 and just look with me and I said point out

8 people who don't have lanyards and he is like

9 yes, there's a lot.

10             I said point out people standing

11 on furniture.  He goes yeah, it's a lot.  I

12 said point out people who are holding bottles

13 in their hands.  And he said yeah, that's a

14 lot.  And then he got on the radio and he said

15 I'll take care of it.  I'll take care of it. 

16 At which point, when he stepped out, I stepped

17 out and I contacted the fire marshal.

18             He then went to the front door and

19 they literally closed the gate to the front

20 door and then they made an announcement and

21 it's in one of these videos, it's time for

22 everyone to leave.  And it took,
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1 approximately, an hour and a half for patrons

2 to leave from the point where he said it to

3 the point where they left.

4             MS. PHILLIPS:  And an hour and a

5 half is an unusual time to empty and

6 establishment that is operating with the

7 proper number of people?

8             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am. 

9 I would assume, yes.

10             MS. PHILLIPS:  From your

11 experience?

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  From my

13 experience, yes, ma'am.

14             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  You are only

15 here to testify about your experience on this

16 incident and then your overall experience as

17 an ABRA Investigator for seven years.

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

19             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  Now, I

20 just want to clarify some point.  Was the fact

21 that the DCRA application was incomplete, was

22 that the only thing that you thought gave
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1 false information or misleading information?

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No, ma'am. 

3 Again, for me the Fact-Finding was where we

4 tried to avoid all the things that happened

5 the previous year.  And at this Fact-Finding,

6 Mr. Redding was confident and he portrayed

7 that the situation would never occur, that the

8 public safety would never be in jeopardy.

9             And Mr. Redding -- I observed Mr.

10 Redding not managing the establishment, but

11 being entertained inside his establishment. 

12 He was -- the only time that Mr. Redding

13 actually acted was to turn the noise down,

14 which was the previous night on Friday night.

15             On Saturday night, he was not

16 involved.

17             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  Is

18 there any other exhibit that we need to show

19 that is illustrative that would be more

20 illustrative than your words with regard to

21 what happened or have we basically given an

22 overall impression of what is going on?
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1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I believe

2 we gave a fair impression of what happened.

3             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  So I

4 would like to admit this entire report as

5 evidence in the Government's case, all of the

6 pictures and we only showed two of the videos.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  How are you

8 going to submit the videos, by a DVD or what?

9             MS. PHILLIPS:  I think we have a

10 thumb drive with them on it.

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  We can make

12 this available on the thumb drive.

13             MS. PHILLIPS:  The Investigator

14 will make a copy.  I got it by email.  I

15 couldn't even open it on my work computer.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, okay.  So

17 you can make a copy for the licensee as well?

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

20             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I will.

21             MS. PHILLIPS:  Have we covered

22 everything that you believe illustrates what
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1 happened on the second night of the Howard

2 University Homecoming event and clarifies all

3 of the charges that you raised from an

4 investigatory perspective?

5             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I believe

6 so, yes, ma'am.

7             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  I have no

8 further questions.  I open it to whoever is

9 next to ask questions.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

11 you.  Ms. Phillips, I just want to clarify. 

12 Did you say that you wish to enter into

13 evidence as Government's Exhibit No. 1 all of

14 the exhibits attached, the Investigator's

15 report plus the two --

16             MS. PHILLIPS:  Two videos, because

17 we didn't show the third one.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And

19 it's --

20             MS. PHILLIPS:  Plus the report.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Plus the

22 report.  That's already in the record,
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1 basically, attached to --

2             MS. PHILLIPS:  Right, it is in the

3 record.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But it will

5 be identified as Government's Exhibit 1

6 though, the entire --

7             MS. PHILLIPS:  And I can -- just

8 let me ask a couple.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

10             MS. PHILLIPS:  Mr. Stewart?

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

12             MS. PHILLIPS:  When you cover an

13 incident, do you render the things that you

14 see into a report?

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

16             MS. PHILLIPS:  And is that

17 standard practice for ABRA and your work as an

18 Investigator?

19             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

20             MS. PHILLIPS:  And did you render

21 this incident into a report?

22             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 140

1             MS. PHILLIPS:  And is the report

2 there, Report No. 12-CMP-680?

3             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

4             MS. PHILLIPS:  And is your

5 signature on the back of the report?

6             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

7             MS. PHILLIPS:  And do you give --

8 to you want t attach to the report all of the

9 exhibits?

10             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

11             MS. PHILLIPS:  And there is

12 another signature on this report.  Whose

13 signature is that?

14             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That's the

15 Chief of Enforcement, Mr. Johnnie Jackson.

16             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  

17             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Excuse me.

18             MS. PHILLIPS:  Yes.

19             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I did fail

20 to mention one more violation.

21             MS. PHILLIPS:  Oh, I'm sorry. 

22 Please.
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1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I'm sorry. 

2 It was the after hours consumption --

3             MS. PHILLIPS:  Oh, yes, indeed.

4             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  -- of

5 alcohol.

6             MS. PHILLIPS:  After hours, that's

7 the most important one.  Please, tell me what

8 made you think that they were serving or doing

9 after hour service.

10             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Okay. 

11 Again, as I stated, it took, approximately, an

12 hour and a half for all the patrons to exit

13 the establishment, which meant not only did

14 they have to leave through the very small

15 summer garden exit, patrons were still

16 consuming alcohol literally up until the last

17 person out the door.  They were still taking

18 alcohol.  I believe it was 4:10 a.m., they

19 were taking alcohol from the patrons.

20             There was one former NBA

21 basketball player who was standing at the bar

22 who had a complete bottle of champagne in his
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1 hand who was drinking from it and that was at

2 3:30 a.m.  And he was standing next to

3 management and no one said or did anything

4 until I pointed it out.

5             MS. PHILLIPS:  Wasn't there an

6 exhibit that said that they were supposed to

7 stop serving at 3:00 and exit at 4:00?  Did

8 I --

9             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  The law

10 states at 3:00 a.m. you have to stop serving.

11             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  Yes,

12 here it's Exhibit 1A.  Doesn't that say hours

13 of sales and service?  So you saw sales,

14 service and --

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I

16 definitely -- not -- I would say consumption.

17             MS. PHILLIPS:  Consumption?

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

19             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  And that was

20 supposed to end at 3:00 and you were seeing

21 stuff, service or consumption --

22             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Until --
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1             MS. PHILLIPS:  -- until --

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  -- after

3 4:00 a.m.

4             MS. PHILLIPS:  -- 4:00 a.m.

5             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

6             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  Now, so

7 Count 1 was service after Board-approved

8 hours.  Count 2 was backup drinks.  Loud music

9 was Count 3.  Count 4 was false and misleading

10 information.  Count 5 was the safety plan with

11 regard to clickers.  6 was the safety plan

12 with regard to alcohol awareness and training

13 and no backup drinks.  And 7 was security/

14 safety plan with regard to no one under 21. 

15 We covered all of those subjects now?

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

17             MS. PHILLIPS:  Thank you.  Now, I

18 end my case.  Thank you very much.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And I

20 just want to address your exhibit before we --

21             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- forget
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1 that and make sure Ms. Todd doesn't have any

2 objections to the entry of Government's

3 Exhibit No. 1 into evidence.

4             MS. TODD:  The report?

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  The report

6 that she described plus the two videos that

7 were shown which are going to be put in some

8 manner in which you will have a copy of as

9 well.

10             MS. TODD:  Well, I would object to

11 the use of that video for the purposes of

12 noise.  To me, it did not seem to really

13 exhibit any type of noise violation just by

14 listening to it, but for the purposes of

15 showing that it -- that the club played music

16 over a certain volume, I don't think that that

17 was a very good replication of that.  They may

18 want to show it for the crowd.  I won't object

19 to that, but the noise I didn't think that it

20 substantiated.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And

22 your response?



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 145

1             MS. PHILLIPS:  I believe that

2 there was testimony that said that the noise

3 was so high that the lights were vibrating. 

4 We can't replicate the noise on the equipment

5 we have and we weren't -- certainly the

6 Government wasn't trying to replicate the

7 noise.  They were just trying to show how big

8 the speakers were.  How loud the noise was on

9 these tiny little speakers that we have here. 

10 And the fact that, I believe he said, the

11 lights were vibrating.  I believe that was his

12 testimony.  If I have misspoken, it's just

13 because I can't remember that far back.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

15             MS. PHILLIPS:  But the record will

16 certainly speak for itself.  That's -- all of

17 that is what it was admitted for.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Well,

19 I'm going to admit it into evidence and the

20 Board will certainly give whatever weight it

21 deems appropriate to that video.

22             But I do think it is true that you
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1 can't determine the noise, because we don't

2 know how loud -- it doesn't show how loud the

3 noise was or how soft the noise was.  And that

4 the Board can, I would suggest, make whatever

5 -- draw whatever conclusions there is from

6 watching the video.  And we hear that -- your

7 concerns.

8             MS. TODD:  Okay.  

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

10             MS. TODD:  Thank you.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We'll take

12 that into account.  All right.  So

13 Government's Exhibit No. 1 is admitted.

14             (Whereupon, the document marked as

15             Government Exhibit 1 was received

16             in evidence.)

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And

18 Government has rested her case, correct?

19             MS. PHILLIPS:  Correct, Madam

20 Chair.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right. 

22 Now, we are ready for cross-examination.
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1             MS. TODD:  We would request a five

2 minute break to use the restroom?

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Um-

4 hum.

5             (Whereupon, at 3:29 p.m. a recess

6 until 4:18 p.m.)

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  The

8 Government has rested her case and we are now

9 turning to the licensee's case.  And, Ms.

10 Todd, I want to ask you --

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Cross-examine?

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You have Mr.

13 -- oh, I'm sorry.  It's not your case.  It's

14 your time to cross-examine.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I think we should

16 take this issue up before we --

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm going to.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm going to.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.  There

22 is an issues.  Anyway, the Board -- you had
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1 joined here at the table, Mr. Forney, and we

2 didn't have an opportunity to engage with Mr.

3 Forney too much.  However, you had indicated

4 that we were waiting for the owner to come.

5             MS. TODD:  Correct.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And then when

7 Mr. Forney came, I believe you indicated that

8 you were the owner.

9             MR. FORNEY:  One of.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  One of. 

11 Okay.  Could you tell us how you are the owner

12 or one of the owners?

13             MR. FORNEY:  Could I tell you how

14 I am one of the owners?

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.  How

16 much are you?

17             MEMBER JONES:  What percent of

18 ownership?

19             MR. FORNEY:  49 percent.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Your are 49

21 percent owner.

22             MR. FORNEY:  Well, 50 percent.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  50?

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, what is it?

3             MR. FORNEY:  It's 50 percent. 

4 Right?  We are 50/50.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You and whom?

6             MR. FORNEY:  Tru, James Redding.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And

8 have you filed something with the -- with ABRA

9 indicating your ownership?

10             MR. FORNEY:  A long time ago.  I

11 think I'm a manager or designated as a manager

12 on the ABRA list.  I have been to a couple of

13 these hearings.  I was at the hearing last

14 year, I think, or no, it was 2011, from the

15 2011 issue.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 

17 Because the documentation that we have, and I

18 really can give you a copy, shows that Mr.

19 Redding -- it says James Tru Redding, managing

20 member, percent of interest 100 percent.  This

21 is --

22             MR. FORNEY:  You got that from
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1 where?

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  ABRA

3 application May 20, 2009.

4             MR. FORNEY:  I think in 2009, but

5 eventually I got put on by 2010, before we

6 even opened I was put on as an owner.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  2010?

8             MR. FORNEY:  Well, before we

9 opened in 2010.  I can't say in 2009.  But

10 there was subsequent applications and I'm put

11 -- listed as a -- I guess there is two people. 

12 You've got to have, what do you call it, the

13 ownership designation and both of us are on

14 it.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  May I?

16             MR. FORNEY:  I forget exactly what

17 you call it, but it's the license.  I'm on the

18 license as well.  No, not the renewal.  It's

19 the little card that they give you.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And do you

21 have anything with you that shows that you are

22 a part owner?
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1             MR. FORNEY:  I have been before

2 this Board before as the owner.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Ms. Miller?

4             MR. FORNEY:  No, I don't have

5 anything with me.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I just want

7 to hear his answer and then you can --

8             MR. FORNEY:  I don't have anything

9 on me.  I didn't --

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I just didn't

11 know if you did.  You said something about a

12 card or --

13             MR. FORNEY:  Well, no.  There is

14 an ABRA card that --

15             MEMBER BROOKS:  ABC Manager's

16 License?

17             MR. FORNEY:  A manager's license.

18             MEMBER BROOKS:  ABC Manager's

19 License.

20             MR. FORNEY:  I think James has one

21 and I have one.

22             MEMBER BROOKS:  Well, that's
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1 different from ownership.

2             MR. FORNEY:  Well, okay.  Well,

3 I --

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Ms. Miller?

5             MR. FORNEY:  I have one for the

6 owners to have.  Go ahead.  Yes, sir?

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Mr. Forney.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

9             MR. FORNEY:  Um-hum.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Ms. Todd, the

11 information that I have, and hopefully I'll

12 get this correct, is that somewhere around

13 2010 he did apply to register as an owner for

14 this license.  But that application was

15 incomplete and it was never approved by the

16 Board.

17             MR. FORNEY:  To my knowledge, it

18 was approved and certainly when I came before

19 the Board at the 2011 incident and testified

20 as an owner, that question never came up.  So

21 I had no reason to believe, you know, you

22 folks weren't aware of it.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, that may be

2 as it is, though the fact is is that all of

3 our records show that the application for you

4 to become part owner and register as part

5 owner in our records is incomplete.  And we

6 don't have you as a licensee here.  And that

7 really is where it stands today.  You are not

8 in ABRA's records as a licensee for this

9 establishment.

10             MR. FORNEY:  Well, I, you know,

11 obviously would have to go back and look at

12 what records I -- I can't say what records you

13 have or don't have.  But certainly in 2011,

14 that question didn't come up.  I mean, that's

15 subsequent to 2009, so --

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

17             MR. FORNEY:  -- I think two of the

18 gentlemen I see on the Board were here at that

19 time in 2011.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, I can tell

21 you that --

22             MR. FORNEY:  I can't say what you
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1 have.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Actually this is

3 November 2011, I have information that says

4 that your information was still pending.  That

5 application was still pending for submission

6 of required documents.  So apparently you

7 didn't --

8             MR. FORNEY:  I'm not aware --

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- follow through

10 and -- well, I mean, the implication here is

11 that you didn't follow through in submitting

12 the required documents.

13             MR. FORNEY:  I would not --

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So this was not

15 approved.

16             MR. FORNEY:  -- say that I didn't

17 follow through.  You know, I can't say sitting

18 here what actually happened.  This is the

19 first I've ever heard and I have certainly

20 been before the Board several times about this

21 issue.  So the issue never came up before.  I

22 had no reason to believe that you folks didn't
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1 have the paperwork.  That certainly could have

2 been completed a long time ago.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, our

4 records --

5             MR. FORNEY:  If we submit it and

6 you folks don't have it, I don't know if it's

7 we didn't do something or --

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I will tell you,

9 Ms. Todd, that our records are public

10 information and can be checked at any time.

11             MR. FORNEY:  Well, I'm not --

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So --

13             MR. FORNEY:  -- we are not doing

14 that.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- you know, I

16 think it's up to the licensee to make sure as

17 they care coming.  This is a serious matter

18 and I think that as you move forward, you

19 should make sure that everything is in place.

20             MS. TODD:  Okay.  Thank you.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Could I just

22 ask you, are you also a manager at the
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1 Stadium?

2             MR. FORNEY:  Yes, ma'am.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All

4 right.  

5             MR. FORNEY:  And I was there

6 during this weekend as well.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So

8 it's just something that you and the Agency,

9 you know, will need to follow-up on later. 

10 And I just wanted to clarify with respect to

11 who was at the table.  If it's not clear

12 whether you are an owner, you are at least a

13 manager at the Stadium and can sit in that

14 chair as a representative of --

15             MR. FORNEY:  Yes, ma'am.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Do we have a

18 designation from Ms. Todd that he is a

19 representative?

20             MS. TODD:  I'm sorry.  I did say

21 the owner was coming earlier.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  But he is not the
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1 owner.  Are you designating him as a

2 representative?

3             MR. FORNEY:  No, I --

4             MS. TODD:  He is an owner.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I just need to

6 know for the record, are you designating him

7 as a representative?

8             MS. TODD:  Yes, I am.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Thank you.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Mr.

11 Forney, I also want to ask you one other

12 question.  You came in late.  And we invoked

13 the rule on witnesses here and I wasn't -- I

14 didn't have an opportunity to explain that to

15 you and I assume that your attorney did, I

16 hope, in that by your being allowed to stay in

17 the room, you are not allowed to confer with

18 the other witnesses about what you may have

19 heard.

20             MR. FORNEY:  Yes, ma'am.  I'm well

21 aware of that.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You're well
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1 aware of that.

2             MR. FORNEY:  Yes.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Good.

4             MR. FORNEY:  Nor did I.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, let me

6 say this.  Mr. Forney, just I have done this

7 out of order sometimes because we are asking

8 questions.  All witnesses we put under oath

9 and I think I might as well just put you under

10 oath now, if you are going to testify anyway.

11             Would you raise your right hand?

12 Whereupon,

13                   KEITH FORNEY

14 was called as a witness by Counsel for the

15 Licensee, and having been first duly sworn,

16 assumed the witness stand and was examined and

17 testified as follows:

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

19 you very much.

20             MR. FORNEY:  You're welcome.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Can you just

22 state for the record that you haven't or
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1 whether you have conferred with anyone in the

2 hallway about the testimony you heard?

3             MR. FORNEY:  I did not confer in

4 the hallway regarding the testimony that I

5 heard.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

7             MR. FORNEY:  There was a

8 conversation that had nothing to do with this

9 matter --

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

11             MR. FORNEY:  -- before the Board.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And, Mr. Forney,

14 what is your position again with the

15 establishment?

16             MR. FORNEY:  I'm the owner.  One

17 of the owners.  There is two owners and I'm

18 one of them.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  You own 50

20 percent of the LLC?  Is that what you are

21 telling me?

22             MR. FORNEY:  Of the LLC.



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 160

1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Mr. Jones,

2 I think has a question.

3             MEMBER JONES:  Yes, just to

4 facilitate this.  Can you also state what your

5 non-ownership role is in the establishment?

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm sorry.

7             MR. FORNEY:  Non-ownership role?

8             MEMBER JONES:  Yes.  So in

9 response to the Chairperson's question, you

10 indicated that you had another role as relates

11 to the establishment.

12             MR. FORNEY:  No.  I think she

13 asked me was I -- do I have managerial duties. 

14 I mean, as an owner, I have managerial duties. 

15 It's not --

16             MEMBER JONES:  So --

17             MR. FORNEY:  There is -- I don't

18 have a title designation aside from owner.

19             MEMBER JONES:  Are you an

20 employee?

21             MR. FORNEY:  Am I am employee?  Do

22 I get --
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1             MEMBER JONES:  Are you an employee

2 of the LLC?

3             MR. FORNEY:  I am an owner of the

4 LLC.  I don't know what -- when you say

5 employee, how do you mean by employee?

6             MEMBER JONES:  I'm not sure how

7 else to say it.  So I'm trying not to --

8             MR. FORNEY:  I don't receive a

9 paycheck.

10             MEMBER JONES:  I'm hoping that

11 your attorney can whisper in your ear and help

12 you with this process.

13             MR. FORNEY:  Okay.  

14             MEMBER JONES:  So let me say it

15 one more time.  Your attorney designated you

16 to be able to sit there at that table.  She

17 had the authority to do so based under certain

18 conditions and circumstances.  

19             MR. FORNEY:  So I am an employee

20 of the LLC.

21             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Thank you.

22             MR. FORNEY:  You're welcome.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All

2 right.  I think we can now proceed with the

3 cross-examination.

4             MS. TODD:  There is another

5 preliminary matter.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

7             MS. TODD:  The reason I went out

8 there is because the consultant has to leave

9 and I wanted to ask -- I already asked

10 opposing counsel if it was okay if we called

11 out of order Mr. Elliott, so that we can get

12 him out of here, since he can't stay here.  If

13 that would be okay with the Board, we would

14 like to call him as our next witness and then

15 reconvene with the cross.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Ms.

17 Phillips, you don't have an objection?

18             MS. PHILLIPS:  I don't have an

19 objection to that.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

21             MS. PHILLIPS:  Again, I have two

22 preliminary matters that I would call that are
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1 making corrections to the notice.  One

2 correction to the notice and one correction to

3 the report that I forgot to mention.  The

4 report on page 4, one, two, three, fourth full 

5 paragraph says "On Saturday, October" I think

6 it says 21st.  It is supposed to be October

7 20th at approximately 11:30 p.m., that was a

8 typo.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

10             MS. PHILLIPS:  And then on my

11 notice, the Government's Notice of Intent on

12 page four, the last paragraph, there are two

13 cases mentioned.  ABRA Case, last three

14 digits, 129 and ABRA Case, this is where the

15 error is, 11-25100350, not 330, 350.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

17             MS. PHILLIPS:  That's a typo

18 there.  And I have told opposing counsel about

19 one of them.  I forgot about the other one.

20             MS. TODD:  Yes.  And what was the

21 first one?  The date?

22             MS. PHILLIPS:  The date just said
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1 the 21st.

2             MS. TODD:  Of the notice?  Is that

3 what you are talking about?

4             MS. PHILLIPS:  No, of the report. 

5 Page 4 of the report.  The second to last

6 paragraph, first line, first date.  If that

7 would be corrected in the record, I would

8 vastly appreciate it.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All

10 right.  Why don't we take then the

11 consultant's testimony?

12             MS. TODD:  Chairman, when you

13 invoke the Rule on Witnesses, is the

14 Investigator then allowed to stay in, since

15 his testimony has not been elicited yet?

16             MS. PHILLIPS:  He's an agent for

17 the Government.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, he is

19 there --

20             MS. PHILLIPS:  We agreed on that,

21 I thought.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You each have
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1 one.

2             MS. TODD:  We agreed to him

3 staying?

4             MS. PHILLIPS:  Yes.

5             MS. TODD:  Okay.  

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You each get

7 one representative, right.  Okay.  

8             MS. TODD:  Madam Chair, we call

9 Albert Elliott to the stand.

10             MS. PHILLIPS:  Could you hand me

11 my exhibit, please?  Thank you so much.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Good

13 afternoon, Mr. Elliott.  Would you raise your

14 right hand, please?

15 Whereupon,

16                  ALBERT ELLIOTT

17 was called as a witness by Counsel for the

18 Licensee, and having been first duly sworn,

19 assumed the witness stand and was examined and

20 testified as follows:

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

22                DIRECT EXAMINATION
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1             MS. TODD:  Good afternoon, Mr.

2 Elliott.  I apologize for the delay.

3             MR. ELLIOTT:  That's all right.

4             MS. TODD:  State your name for the

5 record.

6             MR. ELLIOTT:  My name is Albert

7 Elliott.

8             MS. TODD:  And your title?

9             MR. ELLIOTT:  I'm with the Elliott

10 Group.  I was party planner/tent.

11             MS. TODD:  Party planner, the tent

12 provider?

13             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes, um-hum.

14             MS. TODD:  How long have you been

15 a party planner, tent provider?

16             MR. ELLIOTT:  Oh, for four or five

17 years.

18             MS. TODD:  Four or five years?

19             MR. ELLIOTT:  Um-hum.

20             MS. TODD:  What's your -- how long

21 have you been giving tents and permits for

22 from the city, Washington, D.C.?
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1             MR. ELLIOTT:  About four or five

2 years.

3             MS. TODD:  Four or five years?

4             MR. ELLIOTT:  Um-hum.

5             MS. TODD:  So you could say that

6 in your experience you have had business in

7 the District with DCRA?

8             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

9             MS. TODD:  In obtaining a permit?

10             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

11             MS. TODD:  So you know that you

12 are here today to discuss the permit that you

13 were contracted to provide for the Stadium

14 Club for their Howard Homecoming event?

15             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

16             MS. TODD:  Did you provide the

17 tent permit?  Did you get the tent permit for

18 them the previous year?

19             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

20             MS. TODD:  Can you walk me through

21 the process and what you were contracted to do

22 initially?
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1             MR. ELLIOTT:  I was approached by

2 the Stadium Club in September of 2012 to

3 provide them with a permit for a tent.  I had

4 previously provided them with a permit for

5 2011 and they were willing to -- they wanted

6 to do it again, so I contracted with them to

7 obtain a tent permit.  I assembled the

8 information and the -- filled out the

9 questionnaire for a tent permit.

10             I took the information down to

11 DCRA, submitted it.  They gave me a permit and

12 took that to DCR -- I took it back to the

13 Stadium Club.

14             MS. TODD:  Okay.  How much were

15 you paid to provide this service?  I think it

16 was $1,300.

17             MR. ELLIOTT:  $1,350.

18             MS. TODD:  So with the agreement,

19 were you supposed to pay DCRA for the permit

20 or was Stadium supposed to pay separately?

21             MR. ELLIOTT:  The Stadium Club did

22 submit a check to DCRA.
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1             MS. TODD:  DCRA for the permit?

2             MR. ELLIOTT:  Uh-huh.

3             MS. TODD:  Okay.  And in applying

4 for the permit from the previous year in 2011

5 and 2012, were there any difference in terms

6 of the application process?

7             MR. ELLIOTT:  No, not really.

8             MS. TODD:  Okay.  

9             MR. ELLIOTT:  No, I mean, they

10 required -- we used the same company for

11 structural.  They -- we used the same company

12 for -- to provide the tent.

13             MS. TODD:  Okay.  

14             MR. ELLIOTT:  We also used the

15 same company to get the tent permit.

16             MS. TODD:  Were you involved in

17 the actual process of actually getting the

18 tent there as well?  Were you on-site at the

19 location during the tent being assembled?

20             MR. ELLIOTT:  I was there when it

21 went up, yes.

22             MS. TODD:  Okay.  
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1             MR. ELLIOTT:  Um-hum.

2             MS. TODD:  Do you recall seeing

3 Investigator Stewart when you were there

4 present?

5             MR. ELLIOTT:  No.

6             MS. TODD:  No?  Okay.  

7             MR. ELLIOTT:  I don't remember.

8             MS. TODD:  So when you filled out

9 the application to obtain the tent permit, the

10 information that you provided on there --

11             MR. ELLIOTT:  Okay.  

12             MS. TODD:  -- I don't know if you 

13 had a chance to see Exhibit 31 from the

14 Government's exhibits?

15             MR. ELLIOTT:  Who --

16             MS. TODD:  I'll come over and show

17 it to you.

18             MS. PHILLIPS:  He can have this

19 copy.  He'll have to look through it, but he

20 can have it.

21             MS. TODD:  Oh, thanks.

22             MS. PHILLIPS:  It just doesn't
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1 have tabs.

2             MS. TODD:  Is that your

3 handwriting, Mr. Elliott?

4             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

5             MS. TODD:  That's your

6 handwriting?  When you were filling out this

7 application, the information that you

8 provided, did you obtain that from the Stadium

9 Club itself?

10             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

11             MS. TODD:  So in the time where

12 you have here the event time line, that the

13 start and finish of the event will start at

14 6:00 p.m. and it would end at 11:30 p.m., do

15 you recall filling that part of the

16 application out?

17             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes, I do recall

18 filling it out, but --

19             MS. TODD:  Do you remember why you

20 said the event would end at 11:30 p.m.?

21             MR. ELLIOTT:  Hum, no I don't.

22             MS. TODD:  Do you recall whether
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1 or not Stadium employees or anyone instructed

2 you that the event would end at 11:30?

3             MR. ELLIOTT:  No, they did not.  I

4 don't know why -- how I would put this at

5 11:30 p.m.

6             MS. TODD:  Okay.  Um-hum.  Okay. 

7 And what about the approximation of the

8 expected number?  You do -- did you know how

9 many people could fit inside of the tent?

10             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.  The -- that

11 was because of -- based on the size of the

12 tent.

13             MS. TODD:  Okay.  

14             MR. ELLIOTT:  Based on the size of

15 the tent.  And they -- you -- per square

16 footage of the size of the tent is per person

17 that could fit inside of the tent, so that was

18 relatively easy to do.

19             MS. TODD:  Okay.  So do you know

20 how many people could fit inside of the tent?

21             MR. ELLIOTT:  Almost 800.

22             MS. TODD:  Almost 800?
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1             MR. ELLIOTT:  Um-hum.  It was a

2 big tent.

3             MS. TODD:  It was a big tent?

4             MR. ELLIOTT:  And it was more than

5 -- it just wasn't one tent, right?  It was

6 four tents actually.

7             MS. TODD:  It was four tents?

8             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

9             MS. TODD:  Okay.  

10             MR. ELLIOTT:  It was actually four

11 tents.  It was a 20 x 70, a 40 x 130, a 30 x

12 75 and they also had a couple of 10 x 10s and

13 a huge open area, which was a 25 x 40.

14             MS. TODD:  Okay.  So in your

15 logistics were you, I guess, guesstimating as

16 to the size in saying that it was 400 per day

17 and the equivalent of 800 for the two total

18 days?  Would you just say that was an

19 approximation?

20             MR. ELLIOTT:  It was -- you know,

21 the -- what -- the structural engineers at

22 DCRA, you give them the specifications --
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1             MS. TODD:  Uh-huh.

2             MR. ELLIOTT:  -- for the tent,

3 right?

4             MS. TODD:  Uh-huh.

5             MR. ELLIOTT:  The size of the

6 tent, they tell you how many people you can

7 put in that tent.

8             MS. TODD:  Okay.  

9             MR. ELLIOTT:  Right.

10             MS. TODD:  Do they put a sign up

11 inside the tent?

12             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes, they issue a

13 sign for -- with load capacity.

14             MS. TODD:  Okay.  

15             MR. ELLIOTT:  Right.

16             MS. TODD:  Okay.  So that was

17 issued as well?

18             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

19             MS. TODD:  So this number here

20 then really doesn't matter?

21             MR. ELLIOTT:  No.

22             MS. TODD:  Because at the end of
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1 the day, DCRA will then tell you --

2             MR. ELLIOTT:  How many people --

3             MS. TODD:  -- how many you can

4 have inside --

5             MR. ELLIOTT:  -- you can put --

6             MS. TODD:  -- the tent?

7             MR. ELLIOTT:  -- you can put in

8 there this is how many people that I -- we are

9 expecting and they say okay, based on this

10 size of tent, right, DCRA tells you how many

11 people you can have in the tent.

12             MS. TODD:  Okay.  Okay.  I just

13 wanted to verify that with you.  Okay.  Let's

14 go to the last page of this application where

15 you see page 4, where it has signatures?

16             MR. ELLIOTT:  Okay.  Page 4.

17             MS. TODD:  When you submitted this

18 application, were you told that you had to get

19 any signatures?

20             MR. ELLIOTT:  When I submitted the

21 application, the process of submitting the

22 application to DCRA is you submit an
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1 application to them.  They in turn process the

2 application and send it to the various

3 agencies that need to sign off and approve.

4             MS. TODD:  Um-hum.

5             MR. ELLIOTT:  Right?  Then they

6 issue you a tent permit.

7             MS. TODD:  Okay.  So you were

8 never required to get any of these signatures?

9             MR. ELLIOTT:  No.  I don't.

10             MS. TODD:  That was going to take

11 place on DCRA then?

12             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes, it is.

13             MS. TODD:  And even if you were

14 required, would you have known what signatures

15 to have since there is nine, I believe,

16 signature lines here?  Six signatures

17 required.

18             MR. ELLIOTT:  No.

19             MS. TODD:  So then I guess you --

20 it would have been easy to assume that you

21 wouldn't have been expected to know.

22             MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, they don't --
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1 when you send out that -- the application in

2 for a permit for block parties, for tent,

3 right?  They send that information.  You fill

4 out the application.  They send the

5 application to various departments, right?

6             MS. TODD:  Um-hum.

7             MR. ELLIOTT:  Along with your

8 package.  Along with the approval for the

9 tent, along with the approval for fire and

10 they send it off because those agencies are

11 all over the city.  And, you know, too, what

12 they do is they provide that service.  DCRA

13 provides that service.  They send it off and

14 then they issue you a tent permit.  They issue

15 the proper permit that you are supposed to

16 have.

17             MS. TODD:  And were you issued a

18 tent permit for the tent to be erected?

19             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes, yes.

20             MS. TODD:  And was that the

21 previous -- where you went in 2011?

22             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes, I did.
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1             MS. TODD:  So were you ever under

2 the assumption that the tent was erected

3 illegally because you weren't issued a permit,

4 the right permit?

5             MR. ELLIOTT:  First time I heard

6 of it.

7             MS. TODD:  This was the first time

8 you heard of it when I called you?

9             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes, when you called

10 me, yes.

11             MS. TODD:  And when you were there

12 visiting when the tent was being erected, did

13 you see any agencies that were present?  Was

14 the Fire Marshal present?  Was there any other

15 -- was DCRA present?  Was there any engineer

16 present?

17             MR. ELLIOTT:  When I got there,

18 the tent was erected.  The Fire Marshal was

19 there.

20             MS. TODD:  The Fire Marshal was

21 there?

22             MR. ELLIOTT:  Right.  The police
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1 department was there.

2             MS. TODD:  The police was there?

3             MR. ELLIOTT:  Right.  I don't

4 recall any other inspectors, no.

5             MS. TODD:  And do you recall what

6 day you were issued the permit?

7             MR. ELLIOTT:  16th.

8             MS. TODD:  October 16th?

9             MR. ELLIOTT:  Um-hum.

10             MS. TODD:  Of 2012?  My indulgence

11 for one second.  Do you remember who you

12 worked with at DCRA when you went to --

13             MR. ELLIOTT:  I think it was a Ms.

14 Stewart.

15             MS. TODD:  Ms. Stewart?

16             MR. ELLIOTT:  And let's see, it

17 was -- I don't know what his name was.  I

18 can't remember his name.  Let me see if I have

19 that in front of me.

20             MS. TODD:  And from your

21 experience, do you recall Ms. Stewart telling

22 you you were missing anything from your
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1 application?

2             MR. ELLIOTT:  No.

3             MS. TODD:  Have you ever had an

4 experience with DCRA where they have given you

5 different sets of information at different

6 points in time?

7             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yeah, all the time.

8             MS. TODD:  Okay.  So when you

9 submitted this application, was there an

10 additional fee that was attached to it or did

11 you pay -- did you -- when you submitted the

12 application was it one fee for --

13             MR. ELLIOTT:  No, I paid for the

14 tent permit.  There was one fee.

15             MS. TODD:  Okay.  Were you told

16 about any additional fees?

17             MR. ELLIOTT:  No.

18             MS. TODD:  And one second.  And

19 when you paid the fee, what step in the

20 process is that?

21             MR. ELLIOTT:  You pay the fee. 

22 And you pay the fee just before they give you
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1 the tent permit.  When you pay them, you have

2 a tent permit.

3             MS. TODD:  So you did pay DCRA and

4 they work -- they did submit --

5             MR. ELLIOTT:  They gave me --

6             MS. TODD:  -- a permit?

7             MR. ELLIOTT:  -- a tent permit,

8 yes.

9             MS. TODD:  Okay.  Thank you.  No

10 further questions, Mr. Elliott.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Cross?

12             MS. PHILLIPS:  Thank you.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

14                 CROSS-EXAMINATION

15             MS. PHILLIPS:  Are you still on

16 Exhibit 31?

17             MR. ELLIOTT:  Let me see.

18             MS. PHILLIPS:  Oh, sorry.

19             MR. ELLIOTT:  Exhibit 31, okay.

20             MS. PHILLIPS:  That was what you

21 were just looking at before.

22             MR. ELLIOTT:  I don't see.  There
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1 is Exhibit 30, 29, Exhibit 30 and Exhibit 31. 

2 Got it.

3             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  That

4 was the document you were looking at when you

5 were --

6             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yeah, I got it.

7             MS. PHILLIPS:  -- discussing the

8 matter --

9             MR. ELLIOTT:  Um-hum.

10             MS. PHILLIPS:  -- with Ms. Clark?

11             MR. ELLIOTT:  Um-hum.

12             MS. PHILLIPS:  Oh, Ms. Todd,

13 sorry.  You said that this is your handwriting

14 in the body of the application?

15             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

16             MS. PHILLIPS:  Where on here does

17 it say something about tent permit?

18             MR. ELLIOTT:  It says definition

19 of the special event.  It says "Pursuant to

20 municipal regulations, this actual event is a

21 circus, rodeo, carnival, fair, performance."

22             MS. PHILLIPS:  Where are you
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1 reading?  Where are you reading?  Which page?

2             MR. ELLIOTT:  Page 07.  "Operating

3 in a tent or temporary structure of any kind

4 on vacant land or in a yard or area next to

5 any building."

6             MS. PHILLIPS:  Oh, that's the

7 definition of a special event?  Is that what

8 you are reading?

9             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

10             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  So but that

11 doesn't say this is a tent permit, does it?

12             MR. ELLIOTT:  Huh-uh.

13             MS. PHILLIPS:  It just --

14             MR. ELLIOTT:  No.

15             MS. PHILLIPS:  -- describes what a

16 special event is?

17             MR. ELLIOTT:  Right.

18             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  Did you

19 fill out this form before you went to DCRA?

20             MR. ELLIOTT:  No.

21             MS. PHILLIPS:  You filled it out

22 once you got there?
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1             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

2             MS. PHILLIPS:  And you filled it

3 out based on information you were given by

4 Stadium.  Is that fair?

5             MR. ELLIOTT:  For the date and the

6 place, yes.  But not for -- the only thing

7 that Stadium didn't give me, which I think I

8 may have taken liberty with, might have been

9 the time.

10             MS. PHILLIPS:  The time?  Okay.  

11             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yeah.

12             MS. PHILLIPS:  And everything else

13 was provided by Stadium?

14             MR. ELLIOTT:  Pretty much, yeah.

15             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  

16             MR. ELLIOTT:  This was the date, 

17 were they are going to have vendors, the

18 number of people in the tent was provided

19 based on the same size tent that we had the

20 previous year.  See we did get a tent permit

21 the previous year in 2011 and we used the same

22 size tent and the same people approved that
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1 tent in 2011.

2             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  Did you have

3 a copy -- did you take a copy of this form

4 with you when you left?

5             MR. ELLIOTT:  This form?

6             MS. PHILLIPS:  Yes.

7             MR. ELLIOTT:  No.  They -- that

8 was a form that they had kept and they

9 submitted to the various agencies to get these

10 signatures.  I never got any of these

11 signatures.

12             MS. PHILLIPS:  Right.  But that

13 wasn't the question I asked you.

14             MR. ELLIOTT:  Um-hum.

15             MS. PHILLIPS:  Did you get a copy

16 of what you filled out before you left DCRA or

17 did you just leave the only copy there?

18             MR. ELLIOTT:  I don't recall.  I

19 don't think I did, because I would have had a

20 copy, which I don't.

21             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  Did you --

22 you said that you got a tent permit.
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1             MR. ELLIOTT:  Um-hum.

2             MS. PHILLIPS:  Is that a yes?

3             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

4             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  Did you

5 bring it here today?

6             MR. ELLIOTT:  No, I did not.

7             MS. PHILLIPS:  Is it the same as

8 you had last year, the year before 2011?

9             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes, yes.

10             MS. PHILLIPS:  Did you get a copy

11 of the DCAR -- DCRA special event application

12 questionnaire from 2011?

13             MR. ELLIOTT:  I didn't have one,

14 no.

15             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  Were you

16 issued a tent permit in 2011, too?

17             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

18             MS. PHILLIPS:  What does the tent

19 permit say?

20             MR. ELLIOTT:  That you have been

21 approved to erect a tent --

22             MS. PHILLIPS:  Um-hum.
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1             MR. ELLIOTT:  -- on a private

2 space.

3             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  

4             MR. ELLIOTT:  Um-hum.

5             MS. PHILLIPS:  Does it say that

6 you are approved to hold a special event?

7             MR. ELLIOTT:  No.

8             MS. PHILLIPS:  Does it just say

9 you get to erect a tent?

10             MR. ELLIOTT:  You get to erect a

11 tent.

12             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  Did you fill

13 out any other paperwork besides what is in

14 Exhibit 31 when you went to DCRA to get the

15 tent permit?

16             MS. TODD:  I don't have any other

17 paperwork.

18             MR. ELLIOTT:  A site plan

19 checklist, yes.

20             MS. PHILLIPS:  What is that?

21             MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, it's a plan in

22 which you show a draft of what is going to be
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1 in the tent where the tables are going to be. 

2 You also submit the actual copies of the tent,

3 which have to be submitted with the -- with

4 your tent application.

5             MS. PHILLIPS:  Did you submit that

6 that you are holding in your hand to DCRA?

7             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

8             MS. PHILLIPS:  Did they take a

9 copy, but you had a copy?

10             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yeah, they took a

11 copy.

12             MS. PHILLIPS:  And so you have a

13 copy?

14             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

15             MS. PHILLIPS:  May I see that? 

16 And you were testifying about tent dimensions.

17             MR. ELLIOTT:  Um-hum.

18             MS. PHILLIPS:  Do you have those

19 committed to memory or were you reading from

20 a piece of paper?

21             MR. ELLIOTT:  These are -- reading

22 from a piece of paper.
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1             MS. PHILLIPS:  Could I see those?

2             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

3             MS. PHILLIPS:  Please?  

4             MR. ELLIOTT:  Sure.

5             MS. PHILLIPS:  May I approach?

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.  You

7 want to approach the witness?

8             MS. PHILLIPS:  Yes, please.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, you may.

10             MR. ELLIOTT:  Tent dimensions.

11             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  You have a

12 whole folder here.  Is that correct?  Is that

13 fair?

14             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

15             MS. PHILLIPS:  What does that

16 folder contain?

17             MR. ELLIOTT:  It contains the

18 structural engineer's receipt.  It contains

19 the outline for the tent.  It contains

20 information regarding the fire safety of the

21 tent, whether the tent is fire retardant.

22             MS. PHILLIPS:  I want you to list
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1 everything that is in that folder for the

2 record, so you might as well just start at the

3 beginning and then hand them to me once you

4 mention them.

5             MR. ELLIOTT:  Okay.  

6             MS. PHILLIPS:  Every one of them.

7             MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  This is

8 terms and conditions of the structural

9 engineer.

10             MS. PHILLIPS:  Thank you.

11             MR. ELLIOTT:  Terms and conditions

12 for the structural review of the engineer.

13             MS. PHILLIPS:  This looks like a

14 cost statement.

15             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes, that's what

16 that is.

17             MS. PHILLIPS:  So that's a bill

18 for --

19             MR. ELLIOTT:  That's a bill.

20             MS. PHILLIPS:  -- Structural

21 Engineering Group?

22             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.
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1             MS. PHILLIPS:  On Whitfield Place,

2 Sterling, Virginia?  Did I read that right?

3             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.  Sterling,

4 Virginia.

5             MS. PHILLIPS:  Is this how much

6 the test costs?

7             MR. ELLIOTT:  No, that's how much

8 the structural review for the tent structures

9 cost.

10             MS. PHILLIPS:  What does that

11 mean?

12             MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, the DCRA

13 requires that you have a structural review of

14 the tent and that a structural engineer

15 certify that the dimensions of the tent are

16 safe and that they meet the code.

17             MS. PHILLIPS:  Did that structural

18 engineer tell you how many people can be

19 contained with -- inside the tent for safety

20 purposes?

21             MR. ELLIOTT:  DCRA says that,

22 tells you that.  You give them the dimensions
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1 of the tent and they tell you how many people

2 you can put in there.

3             MS. PHILLIPS:  And that's the

4 assembly instructions that you told me about?

5             MR. ELLIOTT:  Right.

6             MS. PHILLIPS:  The first thing you

7 held up to me?  That's that one?

8             MR. ELLIOTT:  The assembly

9 instructions.  This is the contract for --

10 between the Stadium Club and myself.

11             MS. PHILLIPS:  Now, this assembly

12 instructions Navi-Trac tent frame 40 feet wide

13 system.

14             MR. ELLIOTT:  Um-hum.

15             MS. PHILLIPS:  That's what you put

16 up?

17             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

18             MS. PHILLIPS:  And it has all

19 kinds of red stamps on it.

20             MR. ELLIOTT:  Um-hum.

21             MS. PHILLIPS:  Can you tell the

22 Board and the record what these official
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1 looking red stamps are?

2             MR. ELLIOTT:  Right.  Official

3 Government of the District of Columbia

4 permitting operation.  This says that they --

5 that the District of Columbia has approved

6 this tent.

7             MS. PHILLIPS:  Using that tent.

8             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yeah.

9             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  

10             MR. ELLIOTT:  Uh-huh.

11             MS. PHILLIPS:  And you have two

12 copies of that, so I don't need both of them. 

13 They are identical?

14             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

15             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  

16             MR. ELLIOTT:  It's for a 30 foot

17 tent.

18             MS. PHILLIPS:  So this is a

19 different tent?

20             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

21             MS. PHILLIPS:  And it's a

22 Mackintosh & Mackintosh, Inc. tent?
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1             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

2             MS. PHILLIPS:  And it has the

3 District of Columbia Professional Engineering

4 -- this is the person who provided you this,

5 right?

6             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes, right, correct.

7             MS. PHILLIPS:  This Mr. Zhang?

8             MR. ELLIOTT:  Mr. Zhang is the

9 structural engineer.

10             MS. PHILLIPS:  Z-H-A-N-G, for the

11 record.

12             MR. ELLIOTT:  Um-hum.

13             MS. PHILLIPS:  And Mackintosh, M-

14 A-C-K-I-N-T-O-S-H ampersand Mackintosh, Inc.

15             MR. ELLIOTT:  I think this is the

16 same copy.  It's a 30 x 75 foot tent.  This is

17 a design layout.

18             MS. PHILLIPS:  Leighann Bradley? 

19 Is that what -- Brady?  Is that what it says?

20             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yeah, Leighann

21 Brady.  He is the actual provider of the tent.

22             MS. PHILLIPS:  L-E-I-G-H-A-N-N
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1 Brady, B-R-A-D-Y, initial caps.  

2             MR. ELLIOTT:  These are the

3 certification of fire resistance for the

4 tents.

5             MS. PHILLIPS:  There are three of

6 them.

7             MR. ELLIOTT:  Um-hum.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Ms. Phillips,

9 could I -- I have no idea how many documents

10 are in that folder, so --

11             MS. PHILLIPS:  Me either.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, can you

13 give us an idea?  I don't know if this is the

14 most efficient way or not of proceeding.

15             MS. PHILLIPS:  It's the only way I

16 know to do it, so if you have got a better

17 way, I don't know, but there will be a point

18 to all of this.  He brings a folder full of

19 everything.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

21             MS. PHILLIPS:  So there are three

22 flame resistant tent documents.
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1             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

2             MS. PHILLIPS:  They appear to all

3 be for three different tents.  And you

4 installed three different tents?

5             MS. TODD:  Can I object, at this

6 point, to see where this is going?  Can we get

7 to where this is going?  It seems like it is

8 taking a long time.  And the issue here at

9 hand isn't whether or not the tent was

10 structurally sound and whether he paid for it. 

11 To me the issue at hand is whether or not we

12 got the permit.  And so I'm not really sure we

13 are going -- where we are going right now.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

15             MS. TODD:  But I ask that we end

16 this line of questioning and move on.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I do

18 think at least Mr. Elliott, is that your name?

19             THE WITNESS:  Yes.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Maybe you can

21 quickly list what the other documents are?

22             MR. ELLIOTT:  Okay.  
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Instead of

2 going through them one-by-one.

3             MR. ELLIOTT:  There is a --

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And they may

5 or may not be relevant.  Are there many left

6 there?

7             MR. ELLIOTT:  Tent permit.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  A permit?

9             MEMBER JONES:  What now?  A tent

10 permit?

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  A permit.  Is

12 that this one?

13             MR. ELLIOTT:  No, this is the tent

14 permit intake form.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh.

16             MR. ELLIOTT:  This is the

17 application for the -- it's an additional

18 environmental intake form.  A Green Building

19 Act Permit Intake Form, which is required and

20 a lead permit screening form.  It's an

21 agreement with the -- for -- oh, this is the

22 same agreement for the structural engineer.
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1             MS. PHILLIPS:  This is 2011.

2             MR. ELLIOTT:  Oh, okay.  All

3 right.  

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Elliott,

5 are there any more?

6             MR. ELLIOTT:  No.  I don't have

7 anything else in here.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  That's

9 it.

10             MR. ELLIOTT:  That's all I have.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

12             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  Now,

13 just to clarify, you gave me three Mackintosh

14 documents for three cases and one says date

15 September 2003, September 2003, September

16 2003.  So these weren't used for this

17 application, were they?

18             MR. ELLIOTT:  I think this is when

19 these tents were made.  This is -- yes, this

20 is when these tents were actually made, not

21 that they were -- this is when these tents

22 were actually made.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

2             MR. ELLIOTT:  So that's what they

3 are.

4             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  

5             MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  

6             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  So you

7 have this entire file, which you have read all

8 of the documents in, and you have some notes

9 here.  Are those notes concerning this case?

10             MR. ELLIOTT:  No.

11             MS. PHILLIPS:  Did you refer to

12 them?

13             MR. ELLIOTT:  No.  These are just

14 a pile of --

15             MS. PHILLIPS:  As long as you

16 didn't refer to them when you were testifying.

17             MR. ELLIOTT:  Okay.  

18             MS. PHILLIPS:  This document right

19 here says 2011.  Is the other document that

20 looked identical for 2012?

21             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

22             MS. PHILLIPS:  Would you pull it
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1 out, so I can tell?  I'm sorry, the document

2 being the assembly instructions Navi-Trac 

3 frame tent.

4             MR. ELLIOTT:  Okay.  This is an

5 '11, too.

6             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  So you

7 do not have the 2012 tent --

8             MR. ELLIOTT:  No, I don't.

9             MS. PHILLIPS:  -- packet that you

10 submitted to DCRA.  Is that fair?

11             MR. ELLIOTT:  No, I don't.  I have

12 got the wrong --

13             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  All right. 

14 So --

15             MR. ELLIOTT:  -- I've got two '11s

16 instead of an '11 and a '12.

17             MS. PHILLIPS:  So all these papers

18 that you have that you brought here today,

19 some of which you testified about, was your

20 entire file with regard to this permitting

21 matter for 2012 and other years.  Is that

22 fair?
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1             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

2             MS. PHILLIPS:  Yet you don't have

3 a copy of the tent permit that you received in

4 that package.  Is that fair?

5             MR. ELLIOTT:  No, I don't.

6             MS. PHILLIPS:  Do you have any

7 knowledge about how many people actually

8 showed up to the event on any night, either

9 night?

10             MR. ELLIOTT:  No.  I wasn't there.

11             MS. PHILLIPS:  You weren't there?

12             MR. ELLIOTT:  I didn't stay until

13 the event.  My being there, I may have left at

14 -- before it got dark and that's an after dark

15 event.  I left early.

16             MS. PHILLIPS:  So --

17             MR. ELLIOTT:  Once everything was

18 up and the signs were posted and the event was

19 engaged and I left.

20             MS. PHILLIPS:  So you were there

21 the first night only?  Is that a fair summary

22 of what you just told us?
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1             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yeah.

2             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  And you left

3 before it got in full swing?

4             MR. ELLIOTT:  Right.

5             MS. PHILLIPS:  Is that fair?

6             MR. ELLIOTT:  Um-hum.

7             MS. PHILLIPS:  And did you have

8 any idea, how much did Stadium tell you as

9 part of the permitting process for the tent --

10             MR. ELLIOTT:  Um-hum.

11             MS. PHILLIPS:  -- how many people

12 they were expecting?

13             MR. ELLIOTT:  No.

14             MS. PHILLIPS:  No further

15 questions.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Are

17 there Board questions?

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Just a couple.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Mr.

20 Alberti?

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.  Mr.

22 Elliott?
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1             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Let's go to

3 Exhibit 31, which is --

4             MR. ELLIOTT:  Okay.  

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- an

6 application.

7             MR. ELLIOTT:  31.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  DCRA special

9 event application.

10             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes, sir.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I think you had

12 it earlier.  Do you have the one that is in

13 our packet?  Are you looking at that one?

14             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yeah.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay, you are.

16             MR. ELLIOTT:  I got it.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

18             MR. ELLIOTT:  I have it.  I've

19 just got to turn back to it.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  All right.

21             MR. ELLIOTT:  Got it. 

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  If I remember
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1 correctly, you testified that you filled out

2 this application.  Is that correct?

3             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes, I did.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  Now,

5 this is an application for a special event. 

6 It's a special event application

7 questionnaire, correct?

8             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes, it is.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Would there have

10 been a special -- would there have been a

11 separate application for a tent to be erected?

12             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes, there might

13 have been.  I don't have it here, but there

14 might have been.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  That's

16 fine.  All right.  But there might have been?

17             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  It says --

19 at the top it says second application revised. 

20 Do you know what the revisions were?

21             MR. ELLIOTT:  No, I do not.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Do you remember?
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1             MR. ELLIOTT:  I never saw -- I

2 don't know who wrote that.  That wasn't

3 something that I wrote.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Now, this

5 is a special event application.

6             MR. ELLIOTT:  Um-hum.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So you are

8 telling DCRA how many people you expect at --

9 this is not like a tent application where they

10 tell you, you know, what -- how many people

11 max you can have in your tent.  This is an

12 application where you are providing

13 information to DCRA to tell them how much you

14 believe -- how many people you expect at your

15 event.

16             So No. 3, would you read what No.

17 3 says?

18             MR. ELLIOTT:  Okay.  No. 3.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Under event

20 logistics.

21             MR. ELLIOTT:  One, two, three. 

22 "How many participants are expected?  400 to
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1 800 per total" -- per day.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Per day.

3             MR. ELLIOTT:  And "300 in total."

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  And so

5 that's what DCRA was informed was expected by

6 the applicant to attend this event.  Is that

7 correct?

8             MR. ELLIOTT:  (No audible answer).

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, let me put

10 it this way.  That is what the applicant is

11 telling DCRA in this case --

12             MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  This is

13 what was put --

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- that they --

15             MR. ELLIOTT:  -- on the

16 application.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- expected to be

18 present at this event --

19             MR. ELLIOTT:  That was --

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- on those --

21 one one day, per day.  Is that correct?

22             MR. ELLIOTT:  Okay.  
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Is that correct?

2             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Thank you. 

4 No further questions.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Mr.

6 Jones, did you have some questions?

7             MEMBER JONES:  I did.  Thank you,

8 Madam Chair.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

10             MEMBER JONES:  Mr. Elliott?

11             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

12             MEMBER JONES:  All right.  Sir,

13 you mentioned that in your packet, your folder

14 you had a structural engineer receipt?

15             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

16             MEMBER JONES:  Was that for 2011

17 or 2012?

18             MR. ELLIOTT:  That was for 2012.

19             MEMBER JONES:  It was for 2012?

20             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

21             MEMBER JONES:  Do you have the

22 receipt for payment of the permit itself?
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1             MR. ELLIOTT:  No, I don't.

2             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  What's the

3 process for getting the permit?  So based on

4 your earlier testimony, I think I understood

5 you to communicate that the payment is like

6 the last thing you do before you actually get

7 your hands on the permit.  Is that --

8             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.  Before you get

9 your hands on the -- before they issue a

10 permit for the tent, right?

11             MEMBER JONES:  And how is the

12 payment rendered?

13             MR. ELLIOTT:  Payment was rendered

14 in a check.

15             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  A check from

16 your company?  A check from the Stadium Club? 

17 A check from whom?

18             MR. ELLIOTT:  Oh, boy.  I think I

19 might have gotten a check from -- I think that

20 I might have written a check and got

21 reimbursed by the Stadium Club.

22             MEMBER JONES:  You think you may
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1 have written the check?

2             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.  I would have

3 to get that information, but I think the check

4 was written and then Stadium Club may have

5 reimbursed me.  I'm pretty certain that that's

6 what happened.

7             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So what was

8 the dollar amount?  What was the payment?

9             MR. ELLIOTT:  $400.

10             MEMBER JONES:  The permit cost

11 $400?

12             MR. ELLIOTT:  Um-hum.

13             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  And do you

14 have the receipt from or do you have some type

15 of confirmation or an invoice that you

16 provided to the Stadium Club that indicates

17 that amount?

18             MR. ELLIOTT:  No, because I think

19 that I gave them the receipt.  I would have to

20 do some further research on that.  I don't

21 have it with me.  I don't have it with me

22 today.  No, I do not.
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1             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So you don't

2 have the permit that you received.  What did

3 you do with the actual permit?

4             MR. ELLIOTT:  I turned it in to

5 the Stadium Club.

6             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So you did

7 not confirm that it was actually posted?

8             MR. ELLIOTT:  It was posted.  I

9 got there.  Yeah, it was posted when I got

10 there the event -- the day of the event,

11 because they required -- it was that you had

12 the tent permit posted and the load capacity

13 posted in the tent.  I did see that.  I

14 visually saw that.

15             MEMBER JONES:  Well, where was it

16 posted?

17             MR. ELLIOTT:  The permit for the

18 tent was posted and the load capacity was

19 posted inside the tent.

20             MEMBER JONES:  Where?

21             MR. ELLIOTT:  At the entrance.

22             MEMBER JONES:  So from -- were you
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1 there when the stage was erected?

2             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

3             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  In reference

4 -- using the stage as a reference point --

5             MR. ELLIOTT:  Okay.  Hold on.  Is

6 the stage here?  Okay.  Hum, to the left of

7 this point.  Go ahead.

8             MEMBER JONES:  Using the stage as

9 a reference point, where was it posted?

10             MR. ELLIOTT:  It was posted

11 between the connection when you leave the

12 entrance of the club and you walk directly

13 into the tent.

14             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So using the

15 stage as a reference point --

16             MR. ELLIOTT:  Um-hum.

17             MEMBER JONES:  -- where was the

18 stage in reference to the posting of the

19 permit?  Was the placard at the same end of

20 the tent as the stage?

21             MR. ELLIOTT:  It was --

22             MEMBER JONES:  Or was it at the
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1 opposite end?

2             MR. ELLIOTT:  -- the placard --

3             MEMBER JONES:  The permit.

4             MR. ELLIOTT:  -- was posted -- the

5 placard was posted I would say midway in the

6 middle of the tent.  The stage was at the end. 

7 Right?  So people weren't coming in where the

8 stage was located.  People were coming in, I

9 would say, 40 feet down from the stage and

10 that's where the placard was posted.

11             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  And the --

12 when you say placard, you mean -- I think I

13 may have started this.

14             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes, it's --

15             MEMBER JONES:  I apologize.  But

16 the permit?

17             MR. ELLIOTT:  -- about this size

18 and it says tent permit.

19             MEMBER JONES:  But it's the

20 permit?

21             MR. ELLIOTT:  Um-hum.

22             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Was it
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1 framed?

2             MR. ELLIOTT:  No.

3             MEMBER JONES:  No, it wasn't

4 framed.  So it was just loose paper.

5             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yep.

6             MEMBER JONES:  Just posted.  How

7 was it posted?  Was it taped?

8             MR. ELLIOTT:  Taped.

9             MEMBER JONES:  Taped.  Okay.  What

10 was the capacity that was written on it?

11             MR. ELLIOTT:  On the tent permit?

12             MEMBER JONES:  Yes.

13             MR. ELLIOTT:  The tent permit

14 doesn't have --

15             MEMBER JONES:  You said --

16             MR. ELLIOTT:  -- an actual load

17 capacity on it.  Load capacity comes from a

18 document that is issued by the Fire Marshal. 

19 They give you a document which says this is

20 our load -- this is your load capacity for

21 this event.

22             MEMBER JONES:  Did you -- do you
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1 have a copy of that document?

2             MR. ELLIOTT:  No.

3             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Do you have

4 a copy of any documents related to the

5 securing of this permit, outside of the

6 structural engineering --

7             MR. ELLIOTT:  Not with me today,

8 no.

9             MEMBER JONES:  No.  Okay.  Do you

10 have any records indicating any cash

11 transactions or exchange of funds for the work

12 that you provided related to this, outside of

13 the payment you received from Stadium Club?

14             MR. ELLIOTT:  No, not with me

15 today.

16             MEMBER JONES:  Not with you today. 

17 Were you aware why you were coming today?

18             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yeah, but I got a

19 call -- I was made aware of that yesterday.

20             MEMBER JONES:  Oh, so you just now

21 were made aware of this situation regarding --

22             MR. ELLIOTT:  No, I'm not -- I was
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1 not disaware of the situation.  I was made

2 aware that I might be needed to come down here

3 yesterday.  All right?

4             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

5             MR. ELLIOTT:  But I wasn't -- my

6 intention was I had an earlier appointment and

7 I had to break away to come down here to

8 testify today.

9             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

10             MR. ELLIOTT:  So I am not --

11             MEMBER JONES:  So can you testify

12 right now to the fact that you actually -- you

13 currently in your possession somewhere --

14             MR. ELLIOTT:  Um-hum.

15             MEMBER JONES:  -- have a copy of

16 the permit?

17             MR. ELLIOTT:  Somewhere, yeah.

18             MEMBER JONES:  You do?

19             MR. ELLIOTT:  I could get a copy

20 of the permit that was issued for the Stadium

21 Club for 2011 and 2012.  Right?  It might take

22 a little -- a few days, but I could get that. 
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1 That is a matter of record, both of those

2 documents were paid for with DCRA.  So it's

3 just a matter of me going down and picking

4 them up and I could have both of those

5 documents turned in and along with the

6 document that says what was the load capacity.

7             MEMBER JONES:  So let me make sure

8 I'm clear.  You do not have in your

9 possession?

10             MR. ELLIOTT:  No.

11             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So you're

12 saying that you can get them, but you do not

13 have them in your possession?

14             MR. ELLIOTT:  No, I don't have

15 them, but I can get them.

16             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

17             MR. ELLIOTT:  I don't have them in

18 my possession, no.

19             MEMBER JONES:  So just to make

20 sure that I'm clear, because I am a little

21 more confused.  What is your role?  What was

22 your -- what were you supposed to do in all of
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1 this?

2             MR. ELLIOTT:  I was supposed to

3 get permits for tents to have an event for

4 Howard's Homecoming weekend.

5             MEMBER JONES:  All right.  And

6 when you came up with those capacity number of

7 400 people with 800 total --

8             MR. ELLIOTT:  Um-hum.

9             MEMBER JONES:  -- did you have the

10 structural drawings, at that time?

11             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes, I had the

12 structural drawings from the previous year. 

13 It was the same tent installed by the same

14 people in which they were using the same

15 structural engineer at the same place on the

16 same parking lot.

17             MEMBER JONES:  And the 400 came

18 from what you remembered from last year?  From

19 2011?

20             MR. ELLIOTT:  The 400 came from

21 the number of people that were going to be in

22 the tent.
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1             MEMBER JONES:  What's the capacity

2 of the tent?  What was the capacity of the

3 2012 tent?

4             MR. ELLIOTT:  Up to 800.

5             MEMBER JONES:  It could --

6 structurally it could support up to 800?

7             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

8             MEMBER JONES:  Do you have a

9 document that states that?

10             MR. ELLIOTT:  Not with me today.

11             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Thank you. 

12 Thank you, Madam Chair.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Mr. Jones?

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Alberti?

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Just a follow-up

16 on this.

17             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes, sir.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  How large was

19 that tent?  How large?  What's the dimensions 

20 of the area covered by the tent?

21             MR. ELLIOTT:  The total area of

22 the tent was 40 x 130.  The other tent 40 x
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1 130.  You had a tent 20 x 70 and you had a

2 tent 30 x 75.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  And do you

4 know what that totals?

5             MR. ELLIOTT:  Oh, man.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, wait. 

7 Okay.  You don't have to calculate it right

8 now.  So if you don't know what that totals,

9 how do you know what the total capacity was?

10             MR. ELLIOTT:  DCRA gives you the

11 capacity of how much you can put in the tent. 

12 When they -- when the Structural Department of

13 DCRA approves a tent, they tell you how many

14 people can fit into the tent.  And it's not a

15 number that you can kind of come up with out

16 of the air.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So you remember

18 this?  You remember from seeing this where?

19             MR. ELLIOTT:  In the previous year

20 with the tent that we had in 2011.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Oh, so you

22 remember that number being there on that tent
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1 then?  So why did you put 400 on the special

2 event?  Why did you put the tent -- if you

3 remember that the tent could hold 800 people,

4 why did you put 400 on the special event

5 application?

6             MR. ELLIOTT:  On the application

7 it says 400 to 800.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  It says 400 for a

9 day.  So why did you put for one day 400 on

10 the special event application?

11             MR. ELLIOTT:  Oh.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I mean, there

13 must have been a reason.

14             MR. ELLIOTT:  Hum.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Could it have

16 been that's all you were expecting and that's

17 all you were committing to?

18             MR. ELLIOTT:  I don't recall.  It

19 could have been.  I don't recall exactly.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Thank you.  No

21 further questions.

22             MS. TODD:  Can I follow-up?
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I have a few

2 questions.

3             MS. TODD:  Okay.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Elliott,

5 look at this application and then I think

6 about the tent permit, there doesn't seem to

7 be that direct correlation, in that if DCRA

8 wants to approve a tent, it sounds like they

9 are going to be looking at your other

10 materials like your -- whatever proposal.  You

11 have a proposal for the size tent that you

12 want approved.  Is that what goes before them

13 or do they tell you what size tent you can

14 have based on the number of people you want to

15 have at your event?

16             MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, based on the

17 size of the parking lot where the tent was

18 being held, right?  We originally -- see

19 originally the information that DCRA got for

20 2012 was based on having a tent in an event

21 during 2011.  All right?

22             And they -- we took the same
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1 information and applied it to our 2012

2 application.  And I think where it is becoming

3 a little, I'll use the term, off-track is that

4 I don't have the information here at my

5 fingertips.  But there was -- you know, DCRA

6 approved the same tent permit for the event

7 that they were holding in '11 and they

8 approved it the same way in 2012.

9             The only, I think, problem that I

10 see as I'm sitting here now is there was a

11 step added in and that step wasn't -- I didn't

12 -- it appears that there was this other step

13 that added in that didn't get signed off on by

14 somebody.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  My

16 question is just understanding the process.

17             MR. ELLIOTT:  Okay.  Is it that

18 you want to have an event.

19             MR. ELLIOTT:  Um-hum.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And you want

21 to have certain amount of people.  And you

22 want to accommodate them with a certain size
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1 tent.

2             MR. ELLIOTT:  Um-hum.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you say to 

4 DCRA this is my space.  This is the number of

5 people I want.  What size tent can I have or

6 do you say this is the size tent that I want

7 and they approve it, based on the same kind of

8 information.

9             MR. ELLIOTT:  Well, this is the

10 space that we have.  

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

12             MR. ELLIOTT:  This is the size of

13 the space.  This is the size of the lot.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

15             MR. ELLIOTT:  Right.  We are going

16 to put a tent here.  How many -- what size

17 tent can we put here?

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

19             MR. ELLIOTT:  The structural

20 engineer lays it out.  We get a tent.  DCRA

21 lets you know whether they can -- whether the

22 tent is approved.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So

2 they are basically looking at your site.

3             MR. ELLIOTT:  Um-hum.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  How big is

5 the parking lot or whatever.  And are they

6 also now considering the number of people you

7 tell them you want to have?

8             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So if

10 you tell them -- the number you put in here is

11 important.  You know, I expect 400 per day,

12 800 total.

13             MR. ELLIOTT:  Um-hum.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So

15 that's one of the things they would rely on. 

16 My other question is do you have -- did you

17 have another role here besides getting the

18 tent permit and getting the tent setup?

19             MR. ELLIOTT:  No.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You weren't

21 the special event organizer?

22             MR. ELLIOTT:  No, I was not.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  But as

2 far as we know, this is the only form, I

3 think, asking for special events permission

4 that I have seen so far in this case.  And on

5 page 2 it has general information.  It says

6 "Have you presented your event to the Mayor's

7 Special Events Task Group?"  And you circle

8 "Yes," or yes is circled.

9             My question is did you do that or

10 are you referring to somebody else at the

11 Stadium having done that?

12             MR. ELLIOTT:  That's this actual

13 application itself.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, that's

15 the actual -- it's the application.  And a

16 question is asked and you answered yes and so

17 I'm asking you, did you do that?  Did you

18 present to the Mayor's Special Event Task

19 Force or were you circling that because

20 somebody else in the Stadium did?

21             MR. ELLIOTT:  As I understand this

22 application, as I'm reading it now here, when
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1 you submit this application, that's the

2 presentation to the Task Force itself.  It's

3 like there is no other form that you should

4 submit with it.  This is the form.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  But--

6             MR. ELLIOTT:  So when you say that

7 have you submitted this to them, it is asking

8 have you given them this piece of paper.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No.  The

10 question is did you present your event?  So

11 are you interpreting present your event as

12 they are getting this piece of paper?

13             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And how about

15 the third paragraph that says "Submit written

16 approval from or consent from 75 percent of

17 the resident households and businesses within

18 300 feet of your site to DCRA."  Did you do

19 that?

20             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes, we submitted

21 some signatures.  Those were -- we submitted

22 a list of signatures.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Did

2 you do that or did somebody else dealing with

3 the event planning to this?

4             MR. ELLIOTT:  There was someone

5 that worked that.  They went and knocked on

6 doors and got people to sign it.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So you

8 did that, but you don't have that with you

9 again.  You don't have that with you?

10             MR. ELLIOTT:  No.  It's part of

11 the application form that was submitted with

12 this form, but I don't happen to have it here.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All

14 right.  I don't have any other questions.  Mr.

15 Jones?  Yes.

16             MEMBER JONES:  Just a follow-up. 

17 During your testimony, did you indicate when

18 you believe you picked up the permit?  You

19 secured it in your hand to deliver it to your

20 client.

21             MR. ELLIOTT:  On the 16th.

22             MEMBER JONES:  You believe you
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1 picked it up on the 16th.

2             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

3             MEMBER JONES:  What gives you that

4 impression?  Why do you believe that to be the

5 case?

6             MR. ELLIOTT:  Because I had the

7 permit the day of the -- I had the permit on

8 the 17th and I didn't pick it up on the actual

9 date.  I picked it up the day before.

10             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  How do you

11 know you had it on the 17th?  I just want to

12 make sure I'm clear.  This is October 17th.

13             MR. ELLIOTT:  Because I --

14             MEMBER JONES:  Sir, sir.  I just

15 want to make sure it's clear.  October 17,

16 2012.

17             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

18             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  You're

19 saying you had it in your hand and you turned

20 it over?

21             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

22             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  On October
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1 17th of 2012?

2             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

3             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  And you know

4 that why?  Why do you have the confidence that

5 you hand it on that date?

6             MR. ELLIOTT:  Hum, because I took

7 it to the Stadium Club.  Actually, I took it

8 to the Stadium Club and I got paid for the

9 actual permit itself, so I know that I had it. 

10 I took it to the Stadium Club and I was

11 getting a check for -- on that day.

12             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So you have

13 check records or you have something that has--

14             MR. ELLIOTT:  I don't have it here

15 with me.

16             MEMBER JONES:  -- shows you a

17 receipt for payment?

18             MR. ELLIOTT:  Right.

19             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So I asked

20 that because you also indicated that you did

21 not personally go around and get any of the

22 signatures on the form that are required,



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 230

1 correct?

2             MR. ELLIOTT:  No, that was --

3             MEMBER JONES:  That's a DCRA

4 function?

5             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.  No, that was

6 not -- the actual form for the special event

7 was the form for the signatures that she is

8 talking about.  Which signatures are we

9 talking about?

10             MEMBER JONES:  There is -- I think

11 you had referred to it as 009.  But the

12 investigative report contains Exhibit 31.

13             MR. ELLIOTT:  Okay.  Exhibit --

14             MEMBER JONES:  Exhibit 31.

15             MR. ELLIOTT:  -- 31, no.  I didn't

16 do --

17             MEMBER JONES:  Did you get any of

18 these signatures?

19             MR. ELLIOTT:  I didn't get any of

20 those signatures.

21             MEMBER JONES:  You did not get any

22 of these signatures personally, correct?
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1             MR. ELLIOTT:  No, I did not.

2             MEMBER JONES:  So the thing that

3 draws my point of concern is that the date of

4 two of the signatures is clearly indicated as

5 being October 17, 2012.  How does that work? 

6 Help me understand that process whereby this

7 form hasn't been signed, not even completely

8 signed, but not signed off on until October

9 17, 2012.

10             MR. ELLIOTT:  Right.

11             MEMBER JONES:  If you need the

12 signatures before you can get the form, before

13 it's actually processed, how is it that you

14 got it on the 16th?

15             MR. ELLIOTT:  I never even saw

16 this form once I submitted it.  I -- this is

17 my first time again seeing these signatures on

18 this form.  I turned the form in to DCRA.

19             MEMBER JONES:  Understood.  So

20 what do these signatures mean?  Do you have

21 any idea?

22             MR. ELLIOTT:  That they were
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1 signed off on by the Fire Marshal and the

2 corporation division.  It looks like one was

3 signed on the 17th.  I don't see a signature

4 for the other one when that one was signed.

5             MEMBER JONES:  So the Fire

6 Marshal's date is -- appears to be 10/17/2012?

7             MR. ELLIOTT:  Um-hum.  Yes.

8             MEMBER JONES:  And there is

9 another one from corporate division of

10 10/17/2012?

11             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

12             MEMBER JONES:  And you are saying

13 the Fire Marshal was there on the day that it

14 was erected, correct?

15             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

16             MEMBER JONES:  Right.  And is the

17 process that you can get a permit without the

18 requisite signatures?

19             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yeah, you can get a

20 permit without those signatures on it.  I --

21 because I have already done that.  I did it in

22 2011.
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1             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Thank you. 

2 Thank you, Madam Chair.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Anyone

4 else?

5             MS. TODD:  Can I follow-up?

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you have

7 redirect?

8             MS. TODD:  Yes.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

10               REDIRECT-EXAMINATION

11             MS. TODD:  Mr. Elliott.

12             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

13             MS. TODD:  This happened long --

14 about a year ago now.

15             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

16             MS. TODD:  So your memory might

17 not be as fresh.

18             MR. ELLIOTT:  Okay.  

19             MS. TODD:  So when you say that

20 you remember the event occurring and picking

21 up the permit on the 16th, did you remember

22 the next day you went -- you took it to the
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1 club the next day?

2             MR. ELLIOTT:  Um-hum.  

3             MS. TODD:  Because you didn't take

4 it on the day of the event.

5             MR. ELLIOTT:  Um-hum.  

6             MS. TODD:  The event actually took

7 place October 19.

8             MR. ELLIOTT:  Oh.

9             MS. TODD:  I'm sorry?

10             MR. ELLIOTT:  It did?

11             MS. TODD:  Yes.

12             MR. ELLIOTT:  Oh, okay.

13             MS. TODD:  So there might be just

14 some confusion on the dates.  And I do have a

15 copy of the check that was issued to you on

16 October 18th.

17             MR. ELLIOTT:  Okay.  

18             MS. TODD:  So -- of 2012.

19             MR. ELLIOTT:  Um-hum.  

20             MS. TODD:  So that could have

21 possibly been --

22             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Is that a
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1 question?

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

3             MS. TODD:  Sorry.  I'm --

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  She is

5 leading up to --

6             MS. TODD:  -- going to get to a

7 question.  So do you think that you could have

8 confused the dates?

9             MR. ELLIOTT:  I probably did. 

10 Just the event --

11             MS. TODD:  Did you remember

12 getting your --

13             MR. ELLIOTT:  -- preventing --

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Wait.

15             MS. TODD:  -- check?  I'm sorry.

16             MR. ELLIOTT:  Uh-huh.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm sorry.

18             MS. TODD:  I'm trying to --

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You seem to

20 be coaching for a minute.

21             MS. TODD:  So what --

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you have
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1 an objection?

2             MS. PHILLIPS:  Yes.

3             MS. TODD:  Um-hum.  

4             MS. PHILLIPS:  She said she has a

5 check.  I haven't seen a check.  He hasn't

6 seen the check.  She is testifying as to the

7 date.  I haven't seen the check.  He hasn't

8 seen it.  Before we have these questions, I

9 should see the check and he should see the

10 check.

11             MR. ELLIOTT:  Okay.  

12             MS. PHILLIPS:  Please.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right. 

14 I'm sure she doesn't have an objection to

15 that.

16             MS. TODD:  May I approach the

17 witness?

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  There might

19 be something here you haven't signed.

20             COURT REPORTER:  Ms. Phillips,

21 could you turn your mike on?

22             MS. PHILLIPS:  Sure.  Sorry.



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 237

1             MR. ELLIOTT:  Oh, okay, yeah.  So

2 the actual date was October 19th.

3             MS. TODD:  So your testimony

4 previously was that you remember the date that

5 you dropped the permit over was the date that

6 you received the check.

7             MR. ELLIOTT:  Right.

8             MS. TODD:  So would that then be

9 the date that you then received -- that you

10 then turned over the permit?

11             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yeah.

12             MS. TODD:  Did you just get --

13             MR. ELLIOTT:  The day that I

14 received the check was the date that I did

15 turn over the permit.

16             MS. TODD:  And was that the final

17 check that you received from the Stadium Club?

18             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

19             MS. TODD:  The other question that

20 I have for you dealing with is the application

21 itself.  Was this the first time that you had

22 filled out this application?
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1             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

2             MS. TODD:  This -- so you hadn't

3 had any previous experience with this

4 application prior?

5             MR. ELLIOTT:  No.  They had never

6 asked me to fill out that application for a

7 temporary.

8             MS. TODD:  So this was -- this

9 application was new to you?

10             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes, it was.

11             MS. TODD:  Okay.  So earlier when

12 one of the Board Members had asked you about

13 the number of the expected capacity of the --

14             MR. ELLIOTT:  Um-hum.  

15             MS. TODD:  -- permit, you seemed

16 to go between 400 and 800.  Did you -- when

17 you -- did you read that question carefully to

18 understand that it was not 400 to 800?

19             MS. PHILLIPS:  Objection. 

20 Leading.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Sustained.

22             MS. TODD:  Let me ask the question
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1 again.  When you read that -- when you filled

2 out that portion of the application and you

3 said 400 and then 800, what did you think you

4 were saying?

5             MR. ELLIOTT:  I thought I was

6 saying capacity 400 to 800.  Not 400 or -- per

7 day for the capacity.  I did think that it

8 was, you know, how many people are you

9 thinking that is going to be inside the tent,

10 right?

11             MS. TODD:  So you are saying that

12 you misunderstood the question when you filled

13 it out?

14             MR. ELLIOTT:  I did.  I did.  I

15 misunderstood.

16             MS. TODD:  But it was not your

17 intention to mislead and say you expected just

18 400?

19             MR. ELLIOTT:  No, it was not.

20             MS. TODD:  Excuse me.  And as far

21 as the Stadium, were you then informed by

22 anyone at Stadium when you filled out this
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1 application in terms of the capacity?

2             MR. ELLIOTT:  No.

3             MS. TODD:  You testified earlier

4 that you used your recollection from the

5 previous year to then make that determination?

6             MR. ELLIOTT:  I did.

7             MS. TODD:  So really, would you

8 say it was a guesstimation that you were --

9             MS. PHILLIPS:  Objection. 

10 Leading.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Sustained.

12             MS. TODD:  I'll rephrase.  When

13 you used the numbers 400 to 800, how did you

14 come to that number?

15             MR. ELLIOTT:  An educated guess.

16             MS. TODD:  And just to reiterate,

17 that was a guess on your own?

18             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

19             MS. TODD:  Thank you.  No further

20 questions.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Ms.

22 Phillips, I just want to ask you if you had
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1 any questions on Board questions, based on the

2 Board's questions?

3             MS. PHILLIPS:  I have questions

4 based on this document here for sure.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What document

6 is that?

7             MS. PHILLIPS:  This document here

8 is supposed to be the check.  So I have

9 questions on that.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

11             MS. PHILLIPS:  The check.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Could you

13 identify the document a little better now?

14             MS. PHILLIPS:  I can't.  That's

15 why I want to ask him.  It's unlike any check

16 I have ever seen is what I'm saying.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

18             MS. PHILLIPS:  If you want my

19 testimony, of course.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No.  Go.

21             MS. PHILLIPS:  So if you -- may I

22 ask him questions?
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

2             MS. PHILLIPS:  At least this

3 question.

4                RECROSS-EXAMINATION

5             MS. PHILLIPS:  Mr. Elliott?

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Does Mr. 

7 Elliott have a copy of that because the Board

8 doesn't.  

9             MS. PHILLIPS:  Well, I have a copy

10 and Mr. Elliott has a copy and I believe Ms.

11 Todd has.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  

13             MR. ELLIOTT:  I don't have a copy.

14             MS. TODD:  Here I just showed it

15 to --

16             MS. PHILLIPS:  You just have one

17 copy?  Well, may I approach?

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

19             MS. PHILLIPS:  You were shown a

20 copy of this paper.

21             MR. ELLIOTT:  Um-hum.  

22             MS. PHILLIPS:  And asked a bunch
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1 of questions about this new check.

2             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.  I thought I

3 might of had it.  A copy of that somewhere.

4             MS. PHILLIPS:  You certainly

5 didn't identify it, so let's just look at this

6 one.

7             MR. ELLIOTT:  Okay.  

8             MS. PHILLIPS:  Because this is the

9 one you testified about --

10             MR. ELLIOTT:  Okay.  

11             MS. PHILLIPS:  -- after that.

12             MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  

13             MS. PHILLIPS:  Your ready?

14             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yep, I'm ready.

15             MS. PHILLIPS:  I'm going to give

16 it to you.  Here you go.  That doesn't look

17 like any check I have ever seen before.  Is

18 that what the check that you got looked like?

19             MR. ELLIOTT:  This was -- it was

20 two pieces to it.  It was a stub.  This is the

21 stub.

22             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  
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1             MR. ELLIOTT:  This is a copy of

2 the stub.  And the check, I have -- they wrote

3 the check and they gave me a stub and they

4 made -- they gave me the check and it had a

5 stub attached to it.  And that would be --

6             MS. PHILLIPS:  So you recollected

7 that's the stub?

8             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

9             MS. PHILLIPS:  But you didn't keep

10 the stub.  You only got the check, right?

11             MR. ELLIOTT:  I got the check,

12 yeah.  I might have even gotten the stub.  I'm

13 not --

14             MS. PHILLIPS:  But it wasn't in

15 your folder.  At least you didn't identify it

16 when we went through your folder.

17             MR. ELLIOTT:  No.

18             MS. PHILLIPS:  Is that fair?

19             MR. ELLIOTT:  That's fair.

20             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  Do you

21 remember who gave you the check?

22             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yeah, I forgot her



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 245

1 name.  The person who was operating and wrote

2 the check.  What was her name.  She is here

3 now today.  She is going to testify, so --

4             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  

5             MR. ELLIOTT:  Okay.  

6             MS. PHILLIPS:  When we go off the

7 record, we'll get that later

8             MR. ELLIOTT:  Um-hum.  

9             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  So you are

10 not -- you don't have a copy of the original

11 check because you deposited that?

12             MR. ELLIOTT:  Right.

13             MS. PHILLIPS:  Is that fair?

14             MR. ELLIOTT:  That would be fair.

15             MS. PHILLIPS:  And you don't have

16 a copy of the check in your folder.  Would

17 that be fair?

18             MR. ELLIOTT:  Nah.

19             MS. PHILLIPS:  Because we went

20 through your folder --

21             MR. ELLIOTT:  Nah.

22             MS. PHILLIPS:  -- and this didn't
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1 come up, correct?

2             MR. ELLIOTT:  No, it didn't come

3 up.  I don't think I have a copy of it, but

4 I'll look again.

5             MS. PHILLIPS:  My recollection --

6             MR. ELLIOTT:  My folder is kind of

7 in disarray here.

8             MS. PHILLIPS:  Now, I'm going to

9 Board questions.

10             MR. ELLIOTT:  Okay.  

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Good.

12             MS. PHILLIPS:  If I may approach?

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  This side. 

14 All right.  Thank you.  Thank you.

15             MS. PHILLIPS:  I can't identify,

16 because I don't want to make it part of my

17 record and it hasn't been marked for

18 identification before it was shown nor has it

19 been admitted as an exhibit, so it has no

20 number.

21             MS. TODD:  I wasn't admitting it

22 as an exhibit.



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 247

1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So --

2             MS. TODD:  I was just trying to

3 use it to reflect -- have him reflect --

4 recall by his memory for purposes, so --

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Yes,

6 so I understand that the licensee is not

7 offering it for admission, just using it to

8 refresh the recollection of the witness'

9 memory.  Correct?

10             MS. TODD:  Correct.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

12             MS. PHILLIPS:  Usually it is

13 marked for identification purposes only, so

14 the record is always clear.  And then if it's

15 not made an exhibit, then so be it.

16             MS. TODD:  I had --

17             MS. PHILLIPS:  But I'm giving it

18 to you.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, I think

20 that's up to the licensee to request.

21             MS. TODD:  I have no intention on

22 -- it was only until he brought it up that I
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1 then brought it to the Board's attention.  It

2 never was intended to be used until this

3 point, there was a question.  That's all.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Board

5 questions?  I mean, any other questions based

6 on Board questions?

7             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  This

8 application, Exhibit 31, are you still on

9 that?

10             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

11             MS. PHILLIPS:  Said you had four

12 tents.  You have only described three tents. 

13 Did you have three tents or four tents?

14             MR. ELLIOTT:  It describes three

15 tents.  Those tents are --

16             MS. PHILLIPS:  Now, I'm asking you

17 about the Exhibit 31, page 3, which you filled

18 out and have testified was in your own

19 handwriting.  No. 15 says "How many stages?"

20             MS. TODD:  Objection.

21             MS. PHILLIPS:  And then it says

22 "10."
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1             MS. TODD:  I was under the

2 impression that we were just going to follow-

3 up on Board questions.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's

5 correct.  How is this related to a Board

6 question?

7             MS. PHILLIPS:  You asked about the

8 tents.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I did, yeah.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You asked

11 about the --

12             MS. PHILLIPS:  Two people asked

13 about the tents.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I asked about the

15 tents.

16             MS. PHILLIPS:  Mr. Jones asked

17 about tents.  Mr. Alberti asked about tents.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  That's fair to

19 the tents.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And he described

22 three to me.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

2             MS. PHILLIPS:  Did you find the

3 exhibit again?  I'm sorry, this is a --

4             MR. ELLIOTT:  No, I have not.

5             MS. PHILLIPS:  It's in that

6 booklet.

7             MR. ELLIOTT:  Got it.

8             MS. PHILLIPS:  It's toward the

9 end.

10             MR. ELLIOTT:  Toward the end, No.

11 31.

12             MS. PHILLIPS:  No. 31, page 3, No.

13 15, second part.

14             MR. ELLIOTT:  It states four

15 tents.  There was a 40 -- wait, hold on.

16             MS. PHILLIPS:  Yeah, I have that

17 you testified there was a 40 x 130, a 20 x 70

18 and a 30 x 75.  You responded with those

19 numbers to, I think, a question by Mr. Jones. 

20 Maybe it was Mr. Alberti.

21             MR. ELLIOTT:  Um-hum.  There was

22 an additional.  There was a 10 x 10.
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1             MS. PHILLIPS:  A 10 x 10?

2             MR. ELLIOTT:  Um-hum.  

3             MS. PHILLIPS:  Is that a yes?

4             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.  There was a 10

5 x 10, which was a tent for security, to keep

6 them out of the rain.

7             MS. PHILLIPS:  When you get a tent

8 permit, do you get one tent permit for all

9 four tents or do you get three, four tent

10 permits for each tent?

11             MR. ELLIOTT:  We got one tent

12 permit for the event.

13             MS. PHILLIPS:  For the event?

14             MR. ELLIOTT:  Um-hum.  

15             MS. PHILLIPS:  And so you post the

16 tent permit in the biggest tent?  Is that what

17 you are saying?

18             MR. ELLIOTT:  Right.  Because they

19 were all connected.

20             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  I thought

21 your testimony, and I want to be sure, was

22 that you filled out one of these special event
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1 applications for 2011 as well as 2012?

2             MR. ELLIOTT:  No.  I did not.

3             MS. PHILLIPS:  Only 2012?

4             MR. ELLIOTT:  Only in 2012.

5             MS. PHILLIPS:  What was the form

6 that you -- the tent permit that you filled

7 out in 2011?  Was it just a tent permit?

8             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

9             MS. PHILLIPS:  And it was labeled

10 tent permit?

11             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yes.

12             MS. PHILLIPS:  And you don't have

13 a copy of that in your folder either?

14             MR. ELLIOTT:  No, I do not.

15             MS. PHILLIPS:  All right.  So if

16 the tents are not connected all one to

17 another, then you have to have separate

18 permits.  Is that fair?

19             MR. ELLIOTT:  No.  They are all

20 connected though.

21             MS. PHILLIPS:  So did you see

22 every tent put up or did you just see one tent
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1 put up?

2             MR. ELLIOTT:  The tents were

3 completed when the tent permit was installed

4 on the tent.  They were completed.  They --

5 you don't -- can't install -- all these tents

6 are connected.

7             MS. PHILLIPS:  So you --

8             MR. ELLIOTT:  What they have is

9 the size of the tents.  They are all

10 connected.  If you look at the tents

11 themselves, there is a picture of it.  They

12 are all connected.  All right?

13             MS. PHILLIPS:  Do you -- were the

14 tents constructed or put up on the 16th?  Were

15 they put up on the 17th?  Were they put up on

16 the 18th?  Surely they would be up before the

17 date of the event.  Isn't that fair?

18             MR. ELLIOTT:  Yeah.

19             MS. PHILLIPS:  Do you remember

20 what day they were put up?

21             MR. ELLIOTT:  No.

22             MS. PHILLIPS:  Did you watch them
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1 put up?

2             MR. ELLIOTT:  No.

3             MS. PHILLIPS:  I thought you

4 testified that you watched them put up -- be

5 put up?  Am I incorrect?

6             MR. ELLIOTT:  You're incorrect.

7             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  So you

8 didn't see them being put up?  Is that fair?

9             MR. ELLIOTT:  No, I saw them once

10 they were erected.

11             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  And that --

12             MR. ELLIOTT:  Before the event.

13             MS. PHILLIPS:  -- day was the 16th?

14             MR. ELLIOTT:  No, that day was the

15 day that I picked up my check.

16             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  

17             MR. ELLIOTT:  Which was the 18th.

18             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  All right. 

19 And who was your helper that got the

20 signatures that Chairman Miller asked you

21 about?

22             MR. ELLIOTT:  Oh, Yolanda Blaize.
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1             MS. PHILLIPS:  Yolanda Blaize?

2             MR. ELLIOTT:  Um-hum.  

3             MS. PHILLIPS:  B-L-A-Z-E?

4             MR. ELLIOTT:  B-L-A-I-Z-E.

5             MS. PHILLIPS:  B-L-A-I-Z-E.  

6             MR. ELLIOTT:  No signatures were

7 submitted to DCRA.

8             MS. PHILLIPS:  And you didn't take

9 a copy of that for your folder?

10             MR. ELLIOTT:  No, I did not.

11             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  Thank you. 

12 No further questions.

13             Thank you, Madam Chair.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

15             MS. TODD:  I have no redirect.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right. 

17 Then thank you very much.

18             MR. ELLIOTT:  All right.  Thank

19 you.

20                (Witness excused.)

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I

22 think that brings us back to Mr. Stewart,
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1 correct?  Cross-examination?  Have a seat.

2             MS. PHILLIPS:  One point before

3 you start, I understand Mr. Stewart might have

4 a time?  It will be okay?

5             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Let's just

6 -- yes, yes.

7             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  Never mind.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

9                 CROSS-EXAMINATION

10             MS. TODD:  Good afternoon, Mr.

11 Stewart.

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Good

13 afternoon.

14             MS. TODD:  How are you?

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I'm okay.

16             MS. TODD:  It seems like the date

17 in question, can you walk through the October

18 19th walk-through direct with the first party

19 night?

20             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I walked

21 through on the 19th?

22             MS. TODD:  On the 19th you were
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1 there.

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  The 18th,

3 the 19th, the 20th.

4             MS. TODD:  18th, 19th and the 20th?

5             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  And the

6 16th.

7             MS. TODD:  Okay.  And who were the

8 primary people that you dealt with while you

9 were working with Stadium Management owners?

10             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  At some

11 point, I dealt with them all.

12             MS. TODD:  You dealt with them

13 all?

14             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, at

15 some point.

16             MS. TODD:  Are you familiar with

17 the owner that is sitting next to me?

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Mr. Forney?

19             MS. TODD:  Yes.

20             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.

21             MS. TODD:  You are?

22             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.
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1             MS. TODD:  You're familiar with

2 him as an owner?

3             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  He has --

4             MS. TODD:  Did you --

5             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  --

6 represented himself as the owner, yes.

7             MS. TODD:  Yes, okay.  Was he

8 there the night in question?  Did you see him?

9             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Which

10 night?

11             MS. TODD:  On Friday night and

12 Saturday night?

13             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Friday

14 night and Saturday night.  I know I saw him

15 definitely Saturday night.  Friday night, too,

16 I believe.  Yes, actually Friday night.

17             MS. TODD:  Okay.  So I guess we

18 will take it one charge at a time and go

19 through the issues.

20             I'll start with noise.  You stated

21 that you sent out two Investigators, once for

22 noise complaints had gotten -- you had
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1 received noise complaints or did you -- I'm

2 sorry.  Let me take a step back.

3             Did you arrive to Stadium because

4 there was noise complaints?

5             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No, ma'am. 

6 I was at the Stadium to monitor the event.

7             MS. TODD:  Okay.  That was your

8 primary reason for showing up there.  Okay. 

9 So can you tell me, you said you had sent two

10 Investigators to two homes because of noise

11 complaints that you had received that evening?

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

13             MS. TODD:  And you also stated,

14 that typically from your experience as an

15 Investigator, that when you receive a noise

16 complaint that you have the Investigator go

17 inside the establishment to see whether or not

18 the establishment -- the noise can be heard

19 within the home?

20             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, inside

21 the home.  Yes.

22             MS. TODD:  Now, you also stated
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1 that you then look to see what zone the

2 resident is located in when you then make the

3 determination of whether or not the noise

4 should be heard within that?  Is that correct?

5             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.  Once

6 I start my investigation, investigative

7 report, then we pull the zone.

8             MS. TODD:  And so I believe Ms.

9 Phillips acknowledged that you weren't an

10 attorney, but then asked you from your

11 understanding of DC Code 25-725 that you

12 interpreted it as the homeowner -- correct me

13 if I'm wrong because I want to make sure that

14 that's correct.  You interpreted that the

15 homeowner zone as being the zone that you then

16 refer to in terms of the noise violation?

17             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No, ma'am. 

18 What I -- what we use is that it says -- and

19 725 in part reads that noise emanating from a

20 Commercial Zone cannot be -- is not allowed to

21 be heard in particular zones that are spelled

22 out in 725.
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1             MS. TODD:  Okay.  So let's go to

2 that, so I can understand.  Walk me through

3 it.  So you are saying that -- okay, give me

4 one second.  So repeat what you just said to

5 me again, so I can understand it.

6             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Noise

7 emanating from a Commercial Zone --

8             MS. TODD:  Um-hum.  

9             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  -- is not

10 to be allowed to be heard outside that

11 Commercial Zone.  In part I believe it says

12 residents or it lists -- like if I was in a C-

13 1 Zone or a Commercial Zone --

14             MS. TODD:  Um-hum.  

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  -- I would

16 not be allowed to be a complainant.

17             MS. TODD:  Okay.  

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Of another

19 commercial establishment.

20             MS. TODD:  Okay.  So from your

21 understanding then that if a resident is in a

22 Commercial Zone, then they then cannot make
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1 the complaint?

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That's

3 correct.

4             MS. TODD:  What happens if the

5 resident is in a Commercial Zone?

6             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  You just

7 said the same thing.

8             MS. TODD:  No, I'm sorry.  What

9 happened if a resident is in a Commercial

10 Zone, then they are not allowed to make a

11 complaint?

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That's

13 correct.

14             MS. TODD:  So they --

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Not an ABRA

16 complaint.

17             MS. TODD:  Not an --

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  We can't

19 verify through noise, they would have to

20 contact MPD for noise ordinance or DCRA would

21 take a decibel reading.

22             MS. TODD:  Okay.  So if I'm
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1 reading this then, I guess that I must have

2 been misunderstanding this.  So a commercial--

3 a licensee located in a Commercial Zone then

4 does not have to follow DCRA's noise meter

5 reading if there noise goes to a certain

6 level?

7             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  They do.

8             MS. TODD:  They do?

9             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  This is

10 where we are talking about ABRA.

11             MS. TODD:  Okay.  

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That's my

13 jurisdiction is ABRA-related.

14             MS. TODD:  I understand.  So here

15 in -- I'll just read the section that we are

16 referring to here. DC Code sub 25-725 where it

17 says "The licensee under an on-premise

18 retailer's license shall not produce any noise

19 or music of such intensity that it may be

20 heard in any premise other than the licensed

21 establishment by the use of any of these."

22             Now, this particular provision
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1 talks about the licensee, correct?

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.

3             MS. TODD:  And so when it says

4 under ^U B of that code where it says "This

5 section shall not apply to," and No. 3 says

6 "any premise other than the licensed

7 establishment which are located within C-1, C-

8 2, C-3, C-4, C-M or M Zone."

9             What does that mean?

10             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  The same. 

11 What I said -- stated before that those people

12 cannot complain about noise if they are in

13 those zones coming from the licensee.

14             MS. TODD:  So any premise other

15 than the licensed establishment, which are

16 located within this, as defined, this section

17 shall not apply to them?  So this section --

18 you then are saying that this section then

19 applies to the licensed establishment?

20             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I would

21 like to read that, because --

22             MS. TODD:  Well, because that's
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1 what I'm -- I think what I'm hearing you

2 saying is that even if you are in a CM Zone,

3 this section still applies.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  If who is in a CM

5 Zone?

6             MS. TODD:  The licensee.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Clarify the

8 question.

9             MS. TODD:  If the licensee is in a

10 CM Zone, does this section apply?

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Apply to

12 what?

13             MS. TODD:  The noise section that

14 you are saying here.  The noise violation

15 under ^U 25-725.  Under A it says "The licensee

16 under this retail establishment shall not

17 produce any noise that can be heard inside the

18 premise."

19             MS. PHILLIPS:  May I show the Code

20 section to the ABRA Investigator who reads it,

21 I'm sure, when he charges these things as an

22 Investigator?
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.  I

2 understand and I think we have been going too

3 long asking for his legal interpretation.

4             MS. TODD:  Well, I'm not asking

5 for his legal interpretation.  He made a

6 statement and --

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

8             MS. TODD:  -- in his previous

9 testimony saying that the homeowners located

10 in the residential area, zoned area, then can

11 make a complaint under this particular

12 provision.  If I'm understanding him

13 correctly.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

15             MS. TODD:  So I was just trying to

16 get clarity as to whether or not a licensee

17 who is in a CM Zone -- because how it was

18 explained to me was that if you were in a CM

19 Zone, then a meter reading would have to have

20 taken place in order to find a noise

21 violation.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Really?  Ms.

2 Miller, I have to say that I think this line

3 of questioning is asking the witness for a

4 legal interpretation of the Code.  I mean, he

5 has made his statement about where the -- he

6 has made a statement about the facts.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  He has made a

9 statement about the zone that the licensee was

10 in.  He has made a statement about the zone in

11 which the residence whose homes were inspected

12 for the noise were in.  All right?  Those are

13 the facts.

14             MS. TODD:  No, I --

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I think it is up

16 to the Board, if there are other factual

17 things that you want to elicit from the

18 witness, go ahead.  But I think you are really

19 asking for a legal interpretation here.

20             MS. TODD:  I apologize, Mr.

21 Alberti.  What I was trying to elicit from him

22 had more to do with his initial legal
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1 interpretation, in my opinion, when he

2 initially started off saying what he

3 interpreted this provision to be, based on

4 questions that Ms. Phillips asked.

5             So but I can move on.  I see that

6 this line is not -- I have no problem moving

7 on.  So we can move on.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

9             MS. TODD:  Okay.  So when you had

10 the noise -- officers go to the home of these

11 two individuals, I believe it was a Mr. Hunter

12 and I can't think of the other person's name,

13 and they heard music being dispatched in

14 through the phone, I believe that's how you

15 said this had taken place.

16             MS. PHILLIPS:  Objection. 

17 Misstates testimony in her question.

18             MS. TODD:  How did you --

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Sustained.

20             MS. TODD:  -- determine that the

21 noise violation was coming from Stadium

22 Nightclub?
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1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Okay. 

2 First of all, the MPD officers on scene --

3             MS. TODD:  Um-hum.  

4             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  -- stated

5 that the radio was going crazy because

6 residents from South Dakota Avenue had been

7 coming to the station and complaining that the

8 noise from the Stadium was too loud.  I

9 received several calls from the -- on the ABRA

10 Hotline that I carry in the evenings from two

11 residents that stated they could hear the

12 music in their living room, in their bedroom,

13 in their bathroom, in their basement from the

14 Stadium Nightclub.

15             I explained to them that we do not

16 use noise meters and that I would have to

17 dispatch ABRA Investigators to go to their

18 residence and actually go inside and hear the

19 music and determine that it was, in fact,

20 coming from the Stadium.

21             I sent Investigator Parker and

22 McKenzie to --
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1             MS. TODD:  Okay.  

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  -- the

3 first residence.  Upon their arrival, they

4 will also -- met with the MPD officer.  They

5 went into the first residence, I believe, was

6 Mr. Hunter or the Hunter residence.  And once

7 inside, they said that they could hear the

8 noise coming from the Stadium.

9             I asked -- then I was on the phone

10 with Investigator Parker and I asked him what

11 do you hear?  He says the vibration of the

12 music is excessive.  It's crazy is what he

13 stated.  I told him I'm going to have the

14 owner turn the music down and then I will call

15 you back.  I said I'll give you,

16 approximately, three minutes and you tell me

17 if you hear any difference in the sound of the

18 music.

19             I got Mr. Redding, I told him what

20 was going on.  He immediately went to the

21 sound engineer.  It took, approximately, five

22 to seven minutes and they turned the music
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1 down significantly.

2             MS. TODD:  So -- 

3             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  And --

4             MS. TODD:  -- I'm sorry.

5             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  -- at which

6 point, I called, telephoned Investigator

7 Parker and I asked him, I said can you still

8 hear the music?  And he says I can hear the

9 music for the last five to seven minutes.  And

10 I said what songs did you hear?  And he

11 described the songs and he described that the

12 DJ was making announcements over the public

13 address word for word and this was without any

14 coaxing or asking from me.

15             MS. TODD:  And once you made the

16 phone call after you notified the owner that

17 the noise was loud, was he still able to hear

18 the music?

19             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.  I

20 didn't notify the owner.  The owner was still

21 complaining.

22             MS. TODD:  No, I'm talking about
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1 you notified the owner of the establishment.

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Oh, yes.

3             MS. PHILLIPS:  The licensee. 

4 That's what I'm trying to --

5             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  When I

6 notified them?

7             MS. TODD:  Yes.

8             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Can you

9 repeat the question?

10             MS. TODD:  Yes, you notified --

11 when you notified Mr. Redding, correct --

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.

13             MS. TODD:  -- about the noise and

14 he went to the sound engineer to lower the

15 volume, when you called back he said he could

16 hear it for the last five to seven minutes,

17 correct?

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.

19             MS. TODD:  At that point when he

20 called back, could he still hear the music?

21             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.

22             MS. TODD:  And did he say it was
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1 exact -- the same exact significance?

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No.  He

3 said it's lower, but he said what he could

4 really hear were the lyrics, the bass and the

5 DJ over the public address.

6             MS. TODD:  And so what did you do

7 at that point?

8             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Well, I

9 told Mr. Redding who was still standing next

10 to me, I said, sir, they can still hear it. 

11 He goes -- he looks at me and he says what can

12 I do?  What can I do?  I'll have to eat it is

13 exactly what he said.

14             MS. TODD:  And --

15             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Say again,

16 please.

17             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  He stated

18 to me what can I do?  What can I do?  I'm

19 going to have to eat it.  What can I do? 

20 Basically saying there is nothing else I can

21 do and I'll just have to take the fine,

22 basically, or the punishment.
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1             MS. TODD:  So the club management

2 monitored the sound levels throughout the

3 night after that point?

4             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No.

5             MS. TODD:  No?

6             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Not to my

7 knowledge.

8             MS. TODD:  Not to your knowledge.

9             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No, ma'am.

10             MS. TODD:  So when you -- then did

11 you -- how many more complaints did you

12 receive after that for the noise?

13             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I would say

14 there were two or three calls, but I -- from

15 what the Metropolitan Police were telling me,

16 that people were actually leaving their

17 residence and going to the station to

18 complain.  It was all night long.  They had

19 complaints from Friday night and they

20 complained Saturday night.

21             MS. TODD:  And typically from your

22 experience, when you have outdoor concerts or
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1 outdoor events, how do you then -- how have

2 you in the past seen the establishments

3 operate with concerts and things like that to

4 avoid these types of noise complaints?

5             MS. PHILLIPS:  Objection. 

6 Relevance.

7             MS. TODD:  I'm asking the question

8 because, at some point, the establishment was

9 given the opportunity to have an event of this

10 capacity and this size.  And so if they were

11 turning down the music, I want to see whether

12 or not the club did what it needed to do to

13 abate the issues.

14             So in comparing it to another

15 establishment from his experience, I see a

16 relevant point in asking to see whether the

17 club did all that it could have in that sense.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I'll

19 overrule that.  I think it's an important

20 question because I think if you are given

21 permission to hold this size of event, I think

22 the question is, you know, is it possible to
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1 contain the sound.  Do -- other event people,

2 are they able to do it?

3             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  So again,

4 at the Fact-Finding Hearing, Mr. Redding

5 represented that he was going to have an

6 outdoor concert.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Um-hum.  

8             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Previously,

9 he did not have one that performers were

10 performing.

11             MS. TODD:  Correct.  Okay.  

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  And that

13 was the -- one of the main things that came up

14 in the Fact-Finding was how come people were

15 overcrowded in 2011 inside the establishment?

16             MS. TODD:  Uh-huh.

17             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  And it was

18 -- Mr. Redding stated that in effect that

19 because there was nothing for them to do

20 inside the tent.  So this year to alleviate

21 that, he was going to have performers perform

22 inside the tent.  I think what got past myself
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1 at the Fact-Finding and we got past the Board

2 was that they were going to have Stadium-style

3 speakers outside at an establishment that

4 sits, basically, elevated above most of the

5 residents in the area.

6             And the tent is not any type of

7 barrier to stop that sound from traveling

8 across one mile, a one mile radius.

9             MS. TODD:  Okay.  

10             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  So again,

11 in my experience, I have never went to an

12 establishment that had those -- that level of

13 speakers setup to where the sound traveled

14 that far.  So I don't have anything to compare

15 it to.

16             MS. TODD:  Okay.  Thank you.  But

17 it is your testimony today though that when

18 you did bring it to the owner's attention,

19 they significantly reduced the sound?

20             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  In every --

21 and I'll say this.  In every instance that I

22 brought up something to him, violations that
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1 I observed, they responded.  They were not

2 disrespectful.  They went and said I will try

3 to take care of it and they did try to take

4 care of it.

5             MS. TODD:  Okay.  So moving on,

6 the next part has to do with the sale of

7 backup drinks.

8             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Okay.  

9             MS. TODD:  Or the over-service of

10 alcohol.  And I'm going to also ask for the

11 Board's indulgence again, because I would like

12 to ask Mr. Stewart to define what a backup

13 drink is, just for the purposes of the facts.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  That's

15 fine.

16             MS. TODD:  Mr. Stewart, can you

17 define what a backup drink is?

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.  Can I

19 refer to --

20             MS. TODD:  Absolutely.

21             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Okay.  The

22 definition of a backup drink as is stated in
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1 Title 25 means "A drink, including a single

2 drink consisting of more than one alcoholic

3 beverage that is served to a customer before

4 the customer has consumed the previously

5 served drink."

6             MS. TODD:  Thank you.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Could you

8 cite the exact --

9             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am. 

10 It's definition --

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- number?

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  -- in 25-

13 1.  I'm sorry, DC Official Code 25-101 and it

14 is actually No. 8 in the definition section.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.

16             MS. TODD:  Thank you.  And so I

17 believe that Exhibit 13, I don't know if you

18 can look at 13 for me?  You took several

19 pictures of this occurring.  I'm trying to

20 find it.  Excuse me for one second.  I

21 apologize, there are so many papers.

22             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  It's
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1 Exhibit No. 20.

2             MS. TODD:  Is it 20?

3             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

4             MS. TODD:  Okay.  I apologize. 

5 Thank you.  When you referred to the over-

6 service in your previous testimony, can you --

7 since I don't remember it quite verbatim, can

8 you tell me what you said previously on direct

9 which was to, excuse me, Ms. Phillips

10 regarding your observations of the over-

11 service of alcohol?

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  There were

13 numerous patrons walking around with full

14 bottles of champagne.  The picture -- the

15 gentleman exhibited in Exhibit No. 20 is just

16 a sample of what I saw or I actually observed

17 that individual drinking directly from that

18 bottle and it never left his possession.

19             MS. TODD:  Okay.  

20             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I saw

21 service by staff to patrons of closed bottles

22 of alcoholic beverages and again numerous
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1 patrons walking about, not at tables, with

2 complete bottles of champagne.

3             MS. TODD:  Well, I guess I'll just

4 have to go based off of these pictures, since

5 I don't have any other exhibits.  But Exhibit

6 20, if I'm looking at this individual, are you

7 saying here that he is holding the bottle or

8 are you saying that he was walking around?

9             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No.

10             MS. TODD:  What did you observe?

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  He was

12 standing in that, I think that is, VIP area.

13             MS. TODD:  Uh-huh.

14             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  And he was

15 standing there.  There were several bottles on

16 that table.  That bottle never left his

17 possession.  And he was drinking directly from

18 that bottle.

19             MS. TODD:  And so was -- you said

20 he was in the VIP area.  Was this bottle

21 service that we are looking at currently?

22             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That VIP
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1 section, I believe was bottle service.

2             MS. TODD:  Okay.  So he was

3 actually getting bottle service.  And from

4 what you observed, you said you saw

5 waitresses, I believe, handing bottles that

6 weren't opened?

7             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.

8             MS. TODD:  And I'm sorry, can you

9 go through what you observed again?

10             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes. 

11 Again, every time that I saw what I believed

12 to be a violation, I tried to get the

13 attention of staff.  When I was walking past

14 the back stage area, the main stage, there is

15 a VIP section directly behind that.

16             MS. TODD:  Um-hum.  

17             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  And seated

18 at those tables were patrons and I saw two

19 waitress or wait staff people actually provide

20 bottles to patrons that still have the foil

21 wrapped around the top.  And I brought that to

22 the attention of, I believe, Mr. Titus who was
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1 the closest by and he then told, I guess, one

2 of the wait staff and they then were relaying

3 the information to one another that we had to

4 open the bottles prior to giving them to the

5 patrons.

6             MS. TODD:  And typically, when you

7 observed, as was charged, a backup drink being

8 sold as an Investigator, do you -- what's the

9 process that you typically take in terms of

10 citing a violation for an establishment?

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I make

12 contact with the management and advise them

13 what I saw.  And the normal practice is that

14 they go talk to that staff member and say you

15 cannot provide backup drinks.

16             MS. TODD:  And when you alert --

17 do you -- have you ever gone to a bartender

18 and gotten their name to establish who the

19 person actually is doing the serving at the

20 time?

21             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No.

22             MS. TODD:  You have never done it
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1 that way?

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No.

3             MS. TODD:  Okay.  So when you say

4 there was an over-service of alcohol, based on

5 the definition of someone actually holding a

6 drink in their hand and drinking, because I do

7 understand that that is something in the

8 security plan that Stadium had, are you saying

9 that three -- was it the -- Ms. Phillips had

10 said it earlier.

11             Were you viewing that alcoholic

12 beverage, the bottle in his hand as four

13 drinks?  How did you testify to that earlier?

14             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Well, I'll

15 go back to the definition.

16             MS. TODD:  Um-hum.  

17             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  It says --

18 it means a drink, including a single drink --

19             MS. TODD:  Um-hum.  

20             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  --

21 consisting of more than one alcoholic

22 beverage.  So when we go out and we discuss
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1 with the college students a shot --

2             MS. TODD:  Um-hum.  

3             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  -- which

4 would be 1 ounce of alcohol --

5             MS. TODD:  Uh-huh.

6             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  -- and then

7 we see a patron walking around with a bottle

8 that has 100 ounces in it --

9             MS. TODD:  Uh-huh.

10             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  -- at that

11 point, we assume that they were -- that would

12 be over-service and more than one drink.

13             MS. TODD:  Now, I think the

14 operative word, because the drinks seems to be

15 the actual bottle in his hand.  But what about

16 the service?  

17             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I'm sorry?

18             MS. TODD:  The service?  Do you

19 view the service -- when we train -- when --

20 have you ever trained anyone in Alcohol

21 Awareness before?

22             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No.
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1             MS. TODD:  No.  Have you ever been

2 to a training on Alcohol Awareness?

3             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.

4             MS. TODD:  When you refer to the

5 training part where you train bartenders and

6 you train waitresses, what are they -- do you

7 know what they are told in terms of the

8 service of a backup drink?

9             Typically -- let me rephrase the

10 question.  When you see backup drinks 

11 typically being served, under what

12 circumstances do you typically see these

13 violations?

14             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Like the

15 one I just described.  I have seen that before

16 at a lot of places that have bottle service. 

17 I have seen that on numerous occasions.  I

18 have seen multiple beers or shots served to

19 one patron with no other patrons around.

20             MS. TODD:  How about during happy

21 hour specials?

22             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  What's the
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1 question?

2             MS. TODD:  Were those happy hours

3 about to end, do you see it in those instances

4 where someone has a single drink in their hand

5 and then a second drink is being served?

6             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I have seen

7 that, yes.

8             MS. TODD:  You have seen that as

9 well?

10             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.

11             MS. TODD:  Now, based on the

12 definition that I see of a backup drink,

13 having someone holding a bottle of alcohol in

14 their hand doesn't seem like service.  How do

15 you get the service invoked in that when you

16 actually charge that violation?

17             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  When the

18 staff sells a bottle to a person that is not

19 seated at a table and that person has a bottle

20 and he takes it and puts it to his mouth

21 immediately upon receiving it and they walk

22 around the establishment drinking from the
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1 bottle.

2             MS. TODD:  I'm sorry.  This

3 exhibit here, 20?

4             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

5             MS. TODD:  It that what you are

6 describing?

7             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No, I'm not

8 describing that picture, no.

9             MS. TODD:  No.  So --

10             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  You asked

11 me --

12             MS. TODD:  -- this is bottle

13 service though?  So this is not what you were

14 just describing?

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That is a

16 person who is consuming more than one

17 alcoholic beverage at a time.

18             MS. TODD:  No, no, no.  You

19 referred to -- you said the service aspect of

20 it.

21             MS. PHILLIPS:  I object to the no,

22 no, no, no.  Strike it, please.
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1             MS. TODD:  I apologize.  Let's

2 take a step back.  When you were making the

3 description a second ago about the over-

4 service of alcohol and you said when you

5 observed, what did you observe in this

6 picture?

7             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That that

8 gentleman was drinking directly from the

9 bottle.

10             MS. TODD:  Okay.  So in that

11 instance, you view that as a backup drink?

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

13             MS. TODD:  Based off of the over-

14 service?

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am. 

16 And --

17             MS. TODD:  Without their being

18 service?

19             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Well, he

20 was served the bottle.  He didn't go get it. 

21 They brought it to him.

22             MS. TODD:  But if he was served
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1 the bottle and they placed it there and he

2 chooses to pick it up, how do you then view

3 that as over-service?

4             MS. PHILLIPS:  Objection. 

5 Misstates his former testimony.

6             MS. TODD:  What did you say?  I'm

7 sorry.  I apologize.

8             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  You have to

9 ask the question again.  You --

10             MS. TODD:  You said him picking up

11 the bottle and drinking from it was over-

12 service because they had -- they gave him the

13 bottle?

14             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  He has

15 maintained possession.  He has been drinking

16 out of the bottle.  To tell you that there is

17 security directly next to him, there is a

18 security standing next to me as we take the

19 picture and to tell you after I took the

20 picture, I told the security that guy has a

21 backup drink and that's over-service.  He is

22 not allowed to do that.  And he went and spoke
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1 to the gentleman and told him.  So --

2             MS. TODD:  Well, the security

3 knows that anyone drinking from a bottle and--

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Are you

5 testifying?

6             MS. TODD:  I'm sorry.  

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Are you

8 testifying?

9             MS. TODD:  I apologize.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Are you

11 asking questions?  Okay.  

12             MS. TODD:  In your experience, you

13 have cited in the security plan -- from the

14 security plan that holding the bottle is

15 against Stadium policy and drinking from the

16 bottle is also prohibited.  So I believe when

17 the security did that, did you -- you

18 interpreted him as thinking that he was

19 violating a backup drink versus the actual

20 security plan?  

21             MS. PHILLIPS:  I --

22             MS. TODD:  Just trying to get
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1 clarity of it.

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I didn't

3 interpret it in any way.

4             MS. TODD:  Okay.  You just assumed

5 that -- you had advised him and he was

6 following protocol.  Okay.  Thank you.

7             MS. PHILLIPS:  Objection.  That

8 misstates his testimony.  He didn't answer the

9 question.  I think that's a statement.  That

10 is her testifying.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

12             MS. PHILLIPS:  With no actual

13 question.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Sustained. 

15 All right.  Let's move on.

16             MS. TODD:  Thank you.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I'm a little

18 confused here, Ms. Miller.  And I just want to

19 interject here.  It is the Attorney General

20 who brings the charges, okay, based on the

21 facts.  It is the witness who provides the

22 facts.  We seem to keep getting into having
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1 the witness interpret the charges against the

2 facts.

3             I'm not sure that is -- it is the

4 position of the witness to make those

5 recommendations to this Board.  I think what

6 we can elicit from the witness are the facts

7 and then we, as a Board, can see how they fit

8 the charges.  And the Attorney General's

9 Office can make closing statement to tell us

10 how those facts fit the charges.

11             But I think we are going down the

12 wrong path here when asking the witness for

13 his legal interpretation of how the facts fit

14 the charges.

15             MS. TODD:  Thank you for that, Mr.

16 Alberti.  From my understanding from reading

17 his report, the Investigator cited several

18 violations that he observed and these facts

19 are -- excuse me.  And these violations are

20 very fact-driven.

21             So if he makes a charge or he

22 makes an alleged violation recommendation,
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1 which is what is in his report, that there

2 were backup drinks being served, I'm not

3 asking him to interpret the Code to make a

4 legal determination as to whether or not

5 backup drinks were, indeed, sold.  I just want

6 to understand from the facts that he elicited

7 that evening what he views as a backup drink.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And I

9 think that, you know, it's a little grey hair. 

10 I think the Investigator does make an

11 assessment of whether there may be a violation

12 occurring.  And I think that Mr. Stewart has

13 spoken to that.  But there is a point where

14 you are grilling him a lot on interpretation

15 to a certain extent of the statute.

16             MS. TODD:  I can move on.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Can we

18 play the video, I don't have that, since I

19 never had access of it, of the -- showing that

20 patrons were entering through the exit?  Can

21 we show that video again?

22             MS. PHILLIPS:  Maybe.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Can

2 you rush to the part?  Can you just set the

3 stage as to what you will be looking for in

4 that?

5             MS. TODD:  Sure.  

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Are you going

7 to -- yes.

8             MS. TODD:  The third violation,

9 which I believe the Investigator noted, was

10 the violation of the security plan, in which

11 patrons were entering through the exits and

12 not the entrance as well as through the side

13 door, in addition to --

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

15             MS. TODD:  Mr. Stewart?

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

17             MS. TODD:  You took a lot of

18 pictures that evening.  And you stated that

19 you stood outside by the side entrance

20 observing patrons entering the side door.

21             Can you tell me how you determined

22 they were a patron?
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1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.  I saw

2 them standing in line.  I saw 20 to 30

3 standing in the line where IDs were being

4 checked.  I saw those people leave that line

5 and walk over to the side entrance or back

6 door, as you will have it, where a security

7 guy was holding the door open.

8             MS. TODD:  How did you make the

9 determination that they weren't artists?  They

10 weren't paid to actually be present?

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Well, there

12 was a few things that I took into

13 consideration.  One at the Fact-Finding where

14 they stated there would only be one entrance.

15             MS. TODD:  Okay.  

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That's the

17 first thing I took into consideration.

18             Secondly, when I observed the

19 people leave the line where no other artists

20 were -- had even came to -- come to and they

21 went directly to the side door and the

22 security when they got to be too many people
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1 actually trying to push them back, I made the

2 assumption that they probably didn't know who

3 they were.

4             And lastly, when I brought it to

5 Mr. Ward's attention and he came over and

6 yelled at the guy who was holding the door,

7 don't let anybody in this door and he said put

8 a barrier up in front of it.  That was my

9 conclusion that they were allowing people in

10 through the side entrance.

11             MS. TODD:  And as you stood there

12 for two minutes, did you take any pictures?

13             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No, ma'am.

14             MS. TODD:  Did you do any video?

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No, ma'am.

16             MS. TODD:  Okay.  At the -- did

17 you get the video?

18             MS. PHILLIPS:  I think, maybe.  Is

19 this it?

20             MS. TODD:  Yes.

21                  (Video Played)

22             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Pause it
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1 right there.

2             MS. TODD:  Now, this particular

3 quick shot that you just saw --

4             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  You can hit

5 it again, pause it.

6             MS. TODD:  Pause it for me.

7             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  The same

8 button.  Just hit it right now.  There you go.

9                  (Video Stopped)

10             MS. TODD:  Now, this metal

11 detector --

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

13             MS. TODD:  -- that we are looking

14 at in this picture, is that a picture of the

15 entrance or the exit?

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That is --

17 the metal detector is at the entrance.

18             MS. TODD:  At the entrance?

19             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

20             MS. TODD:  And can you point out

21 to me where you say they are entering through

22 that?
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1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  If you look

2 at Exhibit 16, the photo exhibit?

3             MS. TODD:  I don't have it.

4             MS. PHILLIPS:  Here you go.

5             MS. TODD:  I'll take that.  Okay. 

6 Okay.  We have it.

7             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Okay.  If

8 you compare that -- I'm trying to make a

9 comparison to 11B, Photo Exhibit 11B.

10             MS. TODD:  Okay.  

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  So if you

12 look at 11B, you see in the center of your

13 photograph, there is a barrier where a guy

14 with a black hat is standing next to.  That

15 barrier runs directly adjacent to the end of

16 or the beginning, I would say, of this metal

17 detector.  It runs all the way from this metal

18 detector down to the street area where that

19 guy is standing.

20             MS. TODD:  Okay.  

21             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Okay. 

22 Everything on the opposite side of that
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1 gentleman was the exit.  It was designated the

2 exit.  There was a sign that said the exit. 

3 If you take an imaginary line from the

4 entrance here and go straight to the end and,

5 approximately, 20 feet to my left was the

6 exit.  And all these patrons that you see from

7 the street's edge up to where I'm standing

8 over to the left were in the exit area and

9 they were coming this way.

10             MS. TODD:  Okay.  And you --

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Towards me. 

12 I'm sorry.

13             MS. TODD:  They were coming

14 towards you.  Okay.  Because the picture here

15 on 16 depicts people going -- it looks to be

16 a depiction of people going toward the

17 entrance, not the exit, because the security

18 metal detector, everyone is -- okay.  Let me

19 go back.

20             Based on this picture here that

21 you have, which direction are they heading in?

22             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Towards me.
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1             MS. TODD:  Towards you?

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am. 

3 There is a barrier beyond -- that barrier

4 extends all the way past this -- the right

5 side of the photograph.  So patrons cannot get

6 in around that barrier.  They will have to --

7             MS. TODD:  So you are saying the

8 barrier is over here?

9             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No, ma'am. 

10 It's to your -- to the right side of the

11 photograph.  There is a parallel line that

12 runs -- a barrier that runs along --

13             MS. TODD:  Got it.

14             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  -- side of

15 that metal detector.

16             MS. TODD:  Okay.  So you observed

17 them not -- because this picture obviously

18 doesn't give a very good depiction of that,

19 people entering through the exit.

20             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

21             MS. TODD:  Now, why --

22             MS. PHILLIPS:  I object to stating
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1 what the picture shows.  He has already said

2 what the picture shows.  He was there.

3             MS. TODD:  Well, this picture --

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Was that a

5 question?  Did you ask --

6             MS. TODD:  This picture is of the

7 entrance, correct?

8             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  It's -- it

9 shows --

10             MS. PHILLIPS:  Objection. 

11 Misstates his testimony.

12             MS. TODD:  I'm asking a question.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It's a

14 question.  She is not stating --

15             MS. TODD:  I'm not stating.  I'm

16 asking a question.

17             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  All right. 

18 Sorry.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But is it? 

20 Is it?

21             MS. TODD:  Is it?

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  
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1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I would

2 describe that photograph as the exit with

3 patrons entering.

4             MS. TODD:  Okay.  So from your

5 experience, do people place metal detectors at

6 the entrance or the exit?

7             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Okay. 

8 Again, they were lanes.  A barrier, one side

9 was the exit and one side was the entrance.

10             MS. TODD:  In this picture now,

11 what do you see?

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I see

13 people walking in the exit lane.

14             MS. TODD:  You see people walk --

15 okay.  How do you then determine there is an

16 exit?  It's just based off of your testimony? 

17 How do you determine this is the exit?

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Okay.  I

19 was there when they set it up.

20             MS. TODD:  Yes.

21             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  There is a

22 diagram that describes where the exit is.
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1             MS. TODD:  Okay.  

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  There is a

3 sign that said exit.  On Friday night, they

4 used that lane as an exit.  On Saturday night,

5 they used that lane as an exit until it became

6 overcrowded and overrun and they started

7 allowing people to come through that exit

8 area.

9             MS. TODD:  Okay.  Thank you.

10             MS. PHILLIPS:  That's mine.  Thank

11 you.

12             MS. TODD:  You're welcome.  And

13 when you observed people entering through the

14 exit, what did you do?

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I went and

16 got security and Mr. Redding.

17             MS. TODD:  And what did they do?

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Mr.

19 Redding, as he observed it again standing next

20 to me, he screamed stop letting, and it was an

21 expletive, people come through there.  And one

22 person, at one point, said I'm with the band.
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1 And Mr. Redding said another expletive and

2 sent the guy back down the exit and then

3 security got together and they said we have to

4 push everybody back out of the exit area and

5 they started forcing everyone down to Queens

6 Chapel Road in that exit lane.

7             MS. TODD:  Okay.  And did the

8 situation get rectified?

9             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No, ma'am.

10             MS. TODD:  No?  What then

11 happened?

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Unless you

13 were there, it's kind of hard.  It's a dynamic

14 and it is a fluid situation.  There are more

15 people than there are security, police that

16 can handle this crowd in such a small confined

17 space.  The more that the security resisted,

18 the more that the patrons resisted.  It was

19 out of control.

20             MS. TODD:  Yes, so that brings me

21 to the next point.  You mentioned -- you said

22 that you called the Fire Marshal.  What time
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1 did you call the Fire Marshal?

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I believe

3 it was 2:45.

4             MS. TODD:  You called the Fire

5 Marshal at 2:45?

6             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Or just

7 before 2:45.  Yes, ma'am.

8             MS. TODD:  And what happened when

9 the Fire Marshal arrived?

10             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  He did not

11 get there until after -- he was -- he stated

12 to me that he was in Georgetown and that he

13 was dealing with another situation.  So he did

14 not get there until almost 3:50.

15             MS. TODD:  My God.  3:50?

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

17             MS. TODD:  So had the Fire Marshal

18 been present at any time before then?

19             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  He came in

20 earlier in the night.

21             MS. TODD:  At what time?

22             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Upon my
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1 arrival, so it was maybe 11:00 or 11:30.

2             MS. TODD:  So he was there around

3 11:00 or 11:30?

4             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

5             MS. TODD:  And at that time, did

6 the Fire Marshal make an assessment as to the

7 crowd?

8             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No, the

9 crowd wasn't very big.

10             MS. TODD:  The crowed wasn't big

11 at that time?

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  There was a

13 lot of people, but inside it wasn't very big. 

14 I don't think he made it any further than the

15 entrance metal detector barriers.

16             MS. TODD:  Did you observe any

17 signs that talked about crowd capacity?

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No.

19             MS. TODD:  Inside the tent?

20             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I don't

21 recall.

22             MS. TODD:  You don't recall?  How
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1 about inside the establishment?

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No, ma'am.

3             MS. TODD:  You mentioned that you

4 observed that the clickers were inoperable?

5             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

6             MS. TODD:  Were they inoperable

7 the night before?

8             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No, ma'am.

9             MS. TODD:  How many clickers were

10 inoperable?

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Well, one

12 was inoperable.  And then so are we talking

13 about Friday night or Saturday night?

14             MS. TODD:  On Friday night were

15 there any inoperable clickers?

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No.

17             MS. TODD:  Okay.  So I guess we

18 are talking about Saturday night.

19             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Okay.  

20             MS. TODD:  As far as Saturday --

21             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Saturday

22 night, yes, ma'am.
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1             MS. TODD:  Okay.  

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  One

3 inoperable.

4             MS. TODD:  So you had one

5 inoperable clicker?

6             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

7             MS. TODD:  And you said that

8 clicker jumped from 700 to 800?

9             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

10             MS. TODD:  On one click?

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

12             MS. TODD:  Did you see any other

13 clickers?

14             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Saturday

15 night, no.  Just the one at the front door. 

16 As a matter of fact, let me -- I would like to

17 change that.  When I arrived, they hadn't even

18 brought the clickers out.  And Mr. Ward stated

19 to me that they were going to get the

20 clickers, because I asked where they were.

21             Again, I got involved in walking

22 around and observing and doing every -- doing
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1 other things.  And when I thought to go check

2 the clickers, is when I observed that it was--

3 the first one was inoperable and no one else

4 had any.

5             MS. TODD:  But on Friday night

6 when you were present, the clickers were

7 working and they were being utilized?

8             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  The two

9 that I checked, yes.

10             MS. TODD:  You also discussed

11 confiscation of identification.

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

13             MS. TODD:  You testified earlier

14 that you began to help Stadium employees check

15 identification.  So is it your testimony today

16 that Stadium employees were checking IDs?

17             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

18             MS. TODD:  And is it your

19 testimony as well that you actually began

20 helping because you thought that they needed

21 the assistance, not because they were not

22 doing it?
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1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That's

2 correct.

3             MS. TODD:  And, excuse me, during

4 the time that you were standing there

5 confiscating identification, were you using

6 some sort of device to check, like an ID

7 checker or anything of that sort?

8             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

9             MS. TODD:  You were?  And, excuse

10 me for one second, you also mentioned that you

11 noticed bands were being used by the club. 

12 Did you see bands being issued at the door?

13             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No.

14             MS. TODD:  No.  Do you know where

15 bands were being distributed?

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I saw --

17 when I first observed the band I was inside. 

18 And I went to the main entrance and watched

19 people show their hand to the security to walk

20 in and out to say yes, I've got a band.

21             MS. TODD:  Okay.  

22             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  And that
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1 occurred.  So I don't know where the bands

2 came from.  I don't know when they were

3 distributed, but I do know that they were

4 accepted by the security staff as access.

5             MS. TODD:  But during the time

6 that you were checking IDs or out in the

7 front, you never saw actual bands being placed

8 on anyone?

9             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Well,

10 remember where I'm standing is the ID area. 

11 I'm only checking IDs.

12             MS. TODD:  Okay.  

13             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  After they

14 pass me, they go through a barrier and they

15 make a 90 degree turn and they go up to the

16 ticket booth.

17             MS. TODD:  Okay.  

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  So at this

19 point, I cannot see them, when they purchase,

20 how much they paid for, what are they getting

21 as -- for what they purchased.

22             MS. TODD:  Now, I wasn't there
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1 that night, so can you explain when they go to

2 the -- when they leave your area where you

3 checked the ID and then go to the ticket booth

4 area, how do -- how is it ensured that the

5 person that you checked their ID and then they

6 go to a separate area where the ticket booth

7 is there?

8             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Can we go--

9 if we go back to 11B, Exhibit 11B?

10             MS. TODD:  Uh-huh.

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Okay. 

12 Actually, do you have 11C?  That's a perfect

13 example of what I was testifying to.

14             MS. TODD:  Yes.

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Okay.  So

16 in 11C, what I was describing earlier is that

17 those metal barriers that run parallel to the

18 side of the metal detector --

19             MS. TODD:  Um-hum.  

20             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  -- and when

21 you were asking me about the lanes, you know,

22 I was describing the lanes.  Everything to the
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1 right of that barrier was the actual exit

2 lane.

3             MS. TODD:  Okay.  

4             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Okay.  So

5 now, to the left of the barriers where the

6 security guy is standing and parallel to

7 Queens Chapel Road at a 90 degree angle --

8             MS. TODD:  Um-hum.  

9             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  -- is the

10 line where the IDs are.  Then from that line

11 there are actual barriers that take them up to

12 the ticket booth.  They are now inside the

13 perimeter of the security, after the IDs are

14 checked.  What happens is they pay for the

15 tickets.  The come along that fence line back

16 down towards Queens Chapel and then they make

17 a left turn back up to the metal detectors

18 where they are again boxed in by these metal

19 barriers to go through the metal detectors.

20             MS. TODD:  So when they go through

21 this process, they are not then --

22             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  They have
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1 not been swept through security yet.

2             MS. TODD:  Okay.  So you are just

3 doing ID checks, then to the ticket booth,

4 then go back through security and then you can

5 enter?

6             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  They are

7 not going back.  Well, they are going -- they

8 have -- all --

9             MS. TODD:  I'm sorry, going

10 through security.

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Right.

12             MS. TODD:  I'm sorry.

13             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  They are

14 going through the barriers, which kind of

15 guide them through the metal detectors.

16             MS. TODD:  Okay.  Now, the --

17 where they go and receive their ticket, where

18 was that booth?

19             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That was

20 directly, I would say 15 feet to my right and

21 next to that side door.  I think it is

22 described in that -- with that one vehicle,
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1 the white Ranger that is Exhibit 10A.

2             MS. TODD:  And was there a

3 separate barrier that allowed people just to

4 go straight to that ticket booth area, so that

5 there wouldn't have been -- there would have

6 been a separate line?  Because you said there

7 was a line that started outside the side door. 

8 That group of people would have been kept from

9 the --

10             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  They had

11 not been through security.  They had not been

12 through the ID checking area yet.

13             MS. TODD:  Yes.  So that would

14 have been a separate barrier is what you are

15 telling me?  Because you said there was a

16 barrier that sent them straight to the ticket

17 booth, correct?

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That's once

19 you pass the ID.

20             MS. TODD:  Yes.  But and the

21 ticket booth is next to that door, correct?

22             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  It is. 
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1 There is a barrier, so at the edge of the

2 ticket booth, there is a barrier that comes

3 towards Queens Chapel Road --

4             MS. TODD:  Uh-huh.

5             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  -- and it

6 runs parallel to the -- I mean, not parallel,

7 perpendicular to the actual ticket booth

8 towards Queens Chapel Road.  If you look at

9 10A where the front bumper of this white Range

10 Rover is, would actually be a barrier

11 preventing people from actually walking past

12 us.  They actually would follow directly to

13 security.

14             MS. TODD:  Okay.  

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  So where

16 people were lined up were on the opposite side

17 where, I guess, the row of lights begin in the

18 picture from the top left, I guess the

19 building, and they were going through that

20 side door, which is on the opposite side of

21 the ticket booth.

22             MS. TODD:  Okay.  
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1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  So they

2 never had to come through any barriers.  They

3 were actually outside the barriers and that

4 side door was not inside any barriers.

5             MS. TODD:  That side door was --

6 okay.  Okay.  I gotcha now.  So you did not

7 witness anyone getting a band, lanyard or

8 stamp?

9             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That's --

10             MS. TODD:  Is that correct?

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That's

12 correct.

13             MS. TODD:  Okay.  And you also

14 stated that you did not see anyone inside the

15 establishment with a stamp, correct?

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  With what?

17             MS. TODD:  A stamp.

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No, ma'am. 

19 I didn't, one, look for stamps.

20             MS. TODD:  Okay.  

21             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Two, my

22 attention was drawn to the armbands.  And
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1 again, I brought the -- brought it to the

2 attention of Mr. Ward and I said -- I asked

3 him, I said, you know, when you came to the

4 Fact-Finding no one said anything about bands. 

5 And I said I believe Mr. Tru stated that there

6 wouldn't be any bands.  And Mr. Ward basically

7 hunched his shoulders like this to say, and

8 shook his head, I don't know.

9             MS. TODD:  Um-hum.  Okay.  And the

10 final -- and my final line of questioning has

11 to do with the -- actually it's two sets of

12 questions.  The permit that you said that the

13 -- the DCRA permit.

14             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

15             MS. TODD:  Who did you speak to

16 regarding the permit from DCRA?  The DCRA

17 representative that you spoke with.

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  There was a

19 -- right after this event, I was at DCRA.

20             MS. TODD:  Um-hum.  

21             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  And I know

22 Investigators and they told me that there was
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1 an issue with the permit.  So Ms. Stewart is

2 actually my cousin who issues special permits. 

3 So I contacted Ms. Stewart, my cousin, and I

4 asked her, I said do you know anything about

5 the permit, the special events permit for

6 this, because I said someone brought it to my

7 attention?

8             And she stated that they hadn't

9 completed the process, the application

10 process.  And I said oh.  I said can you fax

11 me a copy of that?  And that's where she gave

12 me the information.  Now, again, we don't have

13 jurisdiction over it, but I thought for

14 evidentiary purposes that might have been --

15 because a lot of things stood out on that

16 document to me that weren't represented at the

17 Fact-Finding Hearing.

18             MS. TODD:  Such as?

19             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  The number

20 -- the hours of operation.  The number of

21 patrons per night.  Also the signatures where

22 Xs were placed that were supposedly required,
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1 according to what I was told, were required to

2 complete the permit process.

3             MS. TODD:  Okay.  And did Ms.

4 Stewart -- so when you were -- sorry, let me

5 take a step back.  So when you were alerted by

6 the investigators that there was a problem

7 with the permit, what did they say was the

8 problem?

9             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  They said

10 you need to check on the permit.

11             MS. TODD:  Oh, to see whether

12 there was an issue --

13             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Right.

14             MS. TODD:  -- with the permit?

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.

16             MS. TODD:  And did you find that

17 there was a permit issued?

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Again, the

19 only thing I did was contact my cousin and I

20 asked her, I said can you send me what

21 information you have on the application and

22 that's what she sent me.
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1             MS. TODD:  And when she sent it to

2 you, did you have to complete a F.O.I.A.

3 request?

4             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No.

5             MS. TODD:  No, she just sent it

6 straight to you?

7             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.

8             MS. TODD:  Okay.  Going back to

9 the side door for a second.  When you were

10 observing for the two minutes that you were

11 there, did you see inside the door?

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Could I see

13 inside the door?

14             MS. TODD:  Yes, could you --

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.

16             MS. TODD:  -- see inside the door? 

17 What did you observe when you saw inside the

18 door?

19             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I believe

20 right there is a staircase.  You can actually

21 see where the dancers come out of their locker

22 room from the left side.  And so it's



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 323

1 elevated, so you can -- behind the security

2 guy, you can actually see people walking

3 through going to the establish -- I mean, past

4 the restaurant.  So is that what you wanted to

5 know?

6             MS. TODD:  Did you -- you observed

7 the security person.  You said that was the

8 person that was letting --

9             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.

10             MS. TODD:  And did you see anyone

11 getting patted down or --

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No.

13             MS. TODD:  -- frisked?  No.  And

14 finally, you talked about -- where were you

15 located when you were observing the patrons

16 entering the establishment?  I'm looking at

17 this Exhibit 10A where they Range Rover is

18 located on the --

19             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  At which

20 point, when you ask me --

21             MS. TODD:  When you were observing

22 the patrons entering the --
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1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  The side

2 entrance?  The side entrance?

3             MS. TODD:  Yes.

4             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I would

5 have been standing directly where that -- in

6 front of -- where that bumper is to that Range

7 Rover.

8             MS. TODD:  Okay.  Thank you.  And

9 finally, you said you observed service of

10 alcohol after hours, after Board-approved

11 hours?

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Some

13 service, yes, ma'am.

14             MS. TODD:  In your report, you

15 stated it was an NBA player that you

16 observed --

17             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

18             MS. TODD:  -- drinking alcohol

19 after Board-approved hours?  Who was the NBA

20 player?

21             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Well, I was

22 trying to protect that person's privacy,
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1 because these are public reports.

2             MS. TODD:  Okay.  

3             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  But I don't

4 -- I mean --

5             MS. PHILLIPS:  I would object if

6 it's not something contained in the report, I

7 don't think it should be in open testimony.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Sustained

9 unless you have an over --

10             MS. TODD:  No.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- a reason.

12 Yes.  Okay.  

13             MS. TODD:  Typically, when you see

14 service of alcohol after Board-approved hours,

15 what's the protocol that an Investigator

16 follows?

17             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  We bring it

18 to the management's attention.

19             MS. TODD:  You brought it to the

20 manager's attention?

21             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

22             MS. TODD:  And did you do that?
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1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

2             MS. TODD:  And what occurred after

3 you brought it to the manager's attention?

4             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  He took the

5 bottle.

6             MS. TODD:  Now, I believe in your

7 previous testimony earlier on direct you

8 stated that management was standing right next

9 to this?

10             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.

11             MS. TODD:  So was that the manager

12 that you brought it to their attention?

13             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.

14             MS. TODD:  And that manager saw

15 you standing there?

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I was -- so

17 going back to this -- the main stage.

18             MS. TODD:  Uh-huh.

19             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I was

20 standing behind the bar behind the main stage.

21             MS. TODD:  Uh-huh.

22             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  This NBA
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1 player was standing directly next to a

2 manager.  And he was turning the bottle up and

3 drinking from it.  I walked around the stage. 

4 I tapped the manager on the shoulder.  I said

5 it is almost 3:40, 3:45.  This gentleman is

6 still drinking.  He goes oh, I'm sorry.  And

7 he says something to the guy.

8             It appears that the guy does not

9 want to comply and they have a conversation. 

10 And then another security member comes over

11 and they conversate some more.  At which

12 point, he takes another drink and then he

13 hands the bottle to security.

14             MS. TODD:  Okay.  And I believe

15 that was the only person you cited in the

16 report.

17             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No.  That's

18 the only person that I brought -- again,

19 because there were more, yes, ma'am.

20             MS. TODD:  There were more?

21             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

22             MS. TODD:  But did you cite the
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1 additional people in the report?

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I think I

3 said multiple.  If I didn't, I meant to.  But

4 there were multiple.  But this one stood out,

5 because it was so egregious that a manager was

6 standing next to the person and allowing them

7 to consume the alcohol.

8             MS. TODD:  And you said that that

9 person was -- actually didn't comply when

10 management told them to?

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Not right

12 away.

13             MS. TODD:  Not right away.

14             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No.

15             MS. TODD:  Okay.  But management

16 did, after you directed them, made the attempt

17 to take the bottle from this man?

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am. 

19 And to tell you that as -- at 2:45, the public

20 address was the Stadium is now closed. 

21 Everyone needs to leave the premises.  They

22 brought the gate down.  No one -- because
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1 people were actually trying to barge in at

2 2:45 and they brought -- they closed the front

3 door, so everybody was flowing through the

4 summer garden area.

5             People were strewn about the

6 establishment.  And I mean, there were

7 bottles, people were drinking, people were

8 pouring and it was beyond the control of the

9 security or the wait staff to get these drinks

10 away from these people.  And literally, the

11 last person I saw drinking was at 4:10 a.m.

12 and he was walking out the door, out the side

13 of the summer garden.

14             MS. TODD:  What time was the club

15 closed at?

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  The

17 announcement was at 2:45.  I don't think

18 people even began to leave.  As a matter of

19 fact, that night the only way they could get

20 patrons to leave was to ask that the -- Mr.

21 Mayweather to leave and his entourage.  And

22 then they followed behind him, I don't know
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1 the other guys name.  But once they left the

2 establishment, then the people started to

3 funnel out slowly.  But some sat around and

4 drank.

5             MS. TODD:  So you said the club

6 made an announcement at 2:45?

7             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

8             MS. TODD:  What time was the club

9 allowed to open until?

10             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I would

11 have to look at the license.  They weren't

12 allowed to sell alcohol until past 3:00 a.m.

13             MS. TODD:  Well, what time were

14 they allowed to stay open until?

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I would

16 have to find it.

17             MS. TODD:  Was it 4:00 a.m.?

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I would

19 have to find it.

20             MS. PHILLIPS:  Is that Exhibit 32?

21             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  They are

22 allowed operation until 4:00 a.m.
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1             MS. TODD:  Why did they announce

2 at 2:45, do you know?

3             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Again, I

4 think it was that I told them that the Fire

5 Marshal was coming, that I thought it was a

6 public safety issue, that the place was over-

7 crowded and I think that Mr. Ward felt that

8 they had lost control of the establishment. 

9 And he made that determination on his own.

10             MS. TODD:  Were there any

11 incidents that occurred that evening?

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

13             MS. TODD:  What kind of incident?

14             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Fights.

15             MS. TODD:  There was a fight?

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  There was

17 more than one, yes.

18             MS. TODD:  There was more than one

19 fight?

20             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

21             MS. TODD:  Is that documented

22 anywhere?
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1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  If we can

2 go to the third exhibit, on the video exhibit?

3             MS. PHILLIPS:  They will have to

4 do that.  I'm not sure I can find it.

5             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Okay.  

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm sorry, go

7 right ahead, yes, it's fine for you to do

8 that.  Okay.

9                 (Video C Playing)

10                 (Video C Stopped)

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That was

12 the public address announcement.  I thought I

13 had another image.  No, I don't have it, but

14 I thought I had captured it.  There was --

15 about 3:45 in the summer garden, there was

16 actually a large fight right at the entrance

17 to the summer garden where patrons were trying

18 to push back in and security were trying to

19 keep them out.  And they got into a large

20 scuffle that lasted for a couple of minutes.

21             MS. TODD:  Was MPD notified?

22             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I don't
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1 know.  Again, MPD doesn't come on the premises

2 any more.  They stand at the main entrance to

3 the parking lot.

4             MS. TODD:  Was this Saturday night

5 or was this Friday night?

6             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Saturday.

7             MS. TODD:  Saturday night.

8             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  But there

9 were numerous I saw.  And again, security were 

10 intervening as fast as possible to break them

11 up.

12             MS. TODD:  Give me one second.  I

13 have no further questions.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Board

15 questions?  Mr. Silverstein?

16             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Very quickly,

17 Mr. Stewart.  Thank you very much for being up

18 here for what appears like half a lifetime. 

19 You were -- you had noise complaints.  And you

20 sent an Investigator, I believe it was

21 Investigator Parker, to a home.  25-725 speaks

22 of how properties in residential -- in non-
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1 commercial areas are to be protected.

2             The place where he went, was it in

3 a residential area?

4             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am. 

5 It was depicted on -- I mean, yes, sir.  I'm

6 sorry.  It was depicted in the --

7             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Yes, we have

8 been here a long time.

9             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I'm sorry.

10             MS. PHILLIPS:  I'm sorry, which

11 exhibit did you say?

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I'm going

13 to try to find it very quickly.

14             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  While you

15 look, how far away was it?

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART: 

17 Approximately, one mile.

18             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  It was one

19 mile from and what -- did you say that from

20 there they knew -- they could hear the music

21 and could -- what did you say?  How clearly

22 could they hear the music?
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1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  They could

2 hear the lyrics of the songs, the DJ over the

3 public address and the bass.  And it's Exhibit

4 12 for the Google Maps that shows the

5 direction and the distance.

6             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  From one mile

7 away in a residential area, they could hear --

8 they could determine the song, the lyrics and

9 the announcement?

10             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir.

11             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  What about

12 after your request for them to turn it down?

13             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That was

14 after the request.

15             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Oh, that was

16 the improvement?

17             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.

18             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  I might as

19 well quit while I'm ahead.  No further

20 questions.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Brooks?

22             MEMBER BROOKS:  Yes.  Investigator
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1 Stewart, help me understand.  I've been

2 curious since you mentioned about the unopened

3 bottles.  Customers had unopened bottles of

4 liquor.

5             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir.

6             MEMBER BROOKS:  How were they able

7 to get that?

8             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  They were

9 served by staff.

10             MEMBER BROOKS:  Okay.  So you can

11 give an unopened bottle of -- no, a bottle

12 meaning what a fourth, a fifth?

13             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I guess the

14 standard champagne bottle size.

15             MEMBER BROOKS:  Okay.  So it's

16 champagne?

17             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir.

18             MEMBER BROOKS:  It was all

19 champagne.

20             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir.

21             MEMBER BROOKS:  Oh, okay.  Okay. 

22 But it's not brought to tables?
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1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Again,

2 everyone wasn't seated at a table.

3             MEMBER BROOKS:  Right.

4             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Again, Mr.

5 Redding represented that there would be table

6 service and to tell you that all the tables

7 were probably over-booked or over-sold --

8             MEMBER BROOKS:  Okay.  

9             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  -- that

10 people were standing in the aisles throughout

11 the establishment with bottles.  

12             MEMBER BROOKS:  Okay.  

13             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  So I don't

14 -- I guess you can buy a bottle if you say you

15 want to buy a bottle and don't have to get a

16 table to.

17             MEMBER BROOKS:  Okay.  So you get

18 a bottle and glasses or --

19             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No.

20             MEMBER BROOKS:  Not necessarily

21 glasses?

22             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No.
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1             MEMBER BROOKS:  Just the bottle of

2 unopened champagne?

3             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir.

4             MEMBER BROOKS:  Okay.  Thank you,

5 Madam Chair.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Alberti?

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Investigator

8 Stewart, thank you for your report.  Let's

9 stay with bottle service.  Can you tell me how

10 bottle service is supposed to work when it is

11 working within the law?  What are the

12 procedures?  Can you walk me through how it is

13 supposed to be run?

14             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  So in my

15 experience, being an alcohol investigator,

16 people will provide a credit card.  They will

17 have a group and they will get a table.  And

18 the staff will deliver how many bottles as --

19 based on what they requested and they are

20 served at that table with glasses and usually

21 a fruit beverage to mix it with, like orange

22 juice or cranberry juice.  And usually in a
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1 VIP area which is cordoned off and that's how

2 it's normally observed.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Does the

4 law require that the bottles be opened before

5 they are placed on the table?

6             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir. 

7 I would have to go through the law book to

8 find it, but it does.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Now, once the

10 bottle is placed on the table with glasses and

11 mixers or whatever, depending on this case for

12 the champagne, how is it dispensed?  Do the

13 individuals themselves dispense it?

14             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  And again,

15 this is something else that stood out to me,

16 in this instance.  I do my normal monitoring

17 of the Stadium and going there for a variety

18 of different incidents.  There is a service

19 area.  And in that service area, when they

20 deliver bottles, they usually unpop the

21 bottles or open the bottles.  

22             You know, certain cases depending
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1 on how much they purchase, they have the

2 sparklers and they go to the table and they

3 serve.  Then again, this night was dynamic

4 that a lot of the things that they hadn't even

5 done the previous night, they started doing.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I'm just talking

7 about in general.  So generally, I'm sitting

8 there and I -- with a bunch of friends and we

9 order a bottle and I finish my glass.  Now, do

10 I reach over and just pour myself a new drink?

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Is there

13 anybody there monitoring this at each table

14 when this happens typically?

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No, sir.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  All right. 

17 But you said on this night, there were people

18 standing and did you see people being given

19 bottles who were standing?

20             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  Were

22 they given glasses?
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1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No, sir.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Now, do

5 you know how much security were there that

6 evening?

7             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I believe

8 it was over 50.  They had brought in a group

9 from out of state to augment what they had

10 already had on staff.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  We talked a lot

12 about the inside.  What was going on in the

13 tented area?

14             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I believe

15 you saw it in the photographs or the video. 

16 It was a lot of people.  It was not -- it was

17 crowded, but it was manageable.  They had bar

18 service around the tent.  And there was a

19 smoking area on the opposite side, so there

20 was a lot of traffic back and forth,

21 entertainment and the patrons were pushed

22 closer towards the stage while people
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1 entertained.

2             Whereas, the back of the tent was

3 the, I guess, egress area going back and forth

4 toward the main building.  There was not a lot

5 of people standing .

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  What was -- how

7 was -- were people -- was there -- the people

8 in the tent, were they in any way restricted

9 from going into the main building?

10             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Again, I

11 think they had to have some kind of

12 credential.  The band they were allowing or

13 the VIP access.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  So that's

16 what I observed.  I did observe them tell

17 people they couldn't come in.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So let's

19 go back inside.  You described this as pretty

20 crowded and in examples Exhibit 17B, the one

21 you said is labeled patrons walking on

22 furniture.  Why do you -- do you have any
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1 theories as to why these people were walking

2 on the tables, based on what you observed?

3             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Well, I can

4 tell you that in the 17 -- wait a minute. 

5 This was the 17th.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  First of all,

7 where was 17B?  Where was the photo taken?

8             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Okay.  17B,

9 I am standing by the bathroom, I believe,

10 which is -- so as we look at the photograph,

11 the back of the Stadium is where the red

12 lights are against the -- the recess lights

13 against the wall.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  The very

16 end of the Stadium is where these gentlemen

17 are standing up.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

19             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I observed

20 that gentleman.  I believe if this picture is

21 correct, I observed that gentleman walk across

22 the furniture and there is like a step-down or
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1 it has a seated VIP area and he stepped over

2 that and actually went to the bathroom past

3 me.  So I know where he was going, because I

4 saw him walk to the bathroom.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So he was

6 traversing from one point to another?

7             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Do you have any

9 theories as to why he would choose to walk

10 across the tables?

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  It was

12 probably the quickest --

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Was he being a

14 jerk?

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  -- way to

16 get there.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Is there a

18 practical reason that you believe?

19             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Well, I

20 believe it was -- he probably assumed it was

21 the quickest way based on the crowd size and

22 stuff inside.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Based on

2 the crowd size meaning what?

3             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Being

4 overcrowded and it would probably take more

5 time to actually walk -- first of all, locate

6 the aisle, then walk through the aisle and

7 then come back and go towards the restroom.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  You talked about

9 the crowd being beyond control.  In your

10 estimate and your experience, was that because

11 they didn't much security to handle that

12 crowd?

13             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I don't

14 think -- my --

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Or was there

16 other reasons?

17             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  The reason

18 I believe is that they didn't manage the

19 crowd, that had someone been disciplined to

20 say we are not going to allow any more people

21 inside, they could have averted this.  Had the

22 side door not been open, had the exit not been
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1 compromised, the main exit compromised where

2 they were allowing people inside.

3             Again, I think the security did

4 what they could do, but I think it was, at

5 that point, up to management to see that this

6 was a border line public safety issue or

7 recognize that this place is overcrowded and

8 that we need to do something about it.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So I think

10 what I'm hearing you saying is you believe

11 that if they had addressed the overcrowding

12 earlier in the evening, they wouldn't have

13 ended up in the position where you think the

14 crowd was beyond control for the security they

15 had?

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Do you believe

18 that there are other actions that they took --

19 other decisions they made or --

20             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, I --

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- other

22 behaviors they allow during the evening that
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1 led to that situation?

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I do.  What

3 was represented at the Fact-Finding, again,

4 utilizing the clickers and basically giving

5 patrons VIP lanyards for everyone that -- to

6 be -- were to be inside.

7             If he represented that he had a

8 certain number of lanyards, there would have

9 been enough room.  There would not have been

10 an overcrowding issue.  By this band and being

11 placed on people's hand, I don't know if there

12 was any accountability for this band, this

13 gold band.  You can look in the exhibits

14 inside from like 17A and 17B and see that --

15 and even Exhibit 20 where patrons do not have

16 lanyards on their neck.

17             Patrons -- and again, what was

18 represented at the Fact-Finding was that

19 everyone would have a lanyard.  And you can

20 see, I guess, going back to 17A, there is a

21 young lady there in a gold dress that actually

22 has one of those little black and gold bands
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1 on.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Now,

3 besides the dancers that we say on some of

4 these pictures, was there any other

5 entertainment inside?

6             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No, sir. 

7 They had -- I think Mr. Mayweather was there,

8 Floyd Mayweather the boxer.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  He was present

10 inside?

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  He was

12 present inside.  And he gets a lot of

13 attention from patrons, basically.  Just

14 wanted to be --

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I'm just curious

16 what attracted everyone to the inside when

17 there was --

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- entertainment

20 outside.

21             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Because in the
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1 Fact-Finding we heard that they would avoid

2 that by offering entertainment outside.  I

3 guess it didn't work.  Would you agree with

4 that?

5             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I'm sorry,

6 sir?

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, the theory

8 that was posed during the Fact-Finding is that

9 they would have entertainment outside and that

10 would keep the crowd or draw the crowd outside

11 and prevent overcrowding inside.  I think

12 that's sort of the way it was described to us

13 in the Fact-Finding.  Do you think that that

14 approach worked in this instance?

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No, sir.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  You just

17 said at one point there was a bus showed up

18 and everybody came in.  They all came in.  Did

19 they check the IDs from anyone on that bus?

20             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No, sir.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Was there any way

22 to identify -- did those people on the bus
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1 have any identifying -- were they uniquely

2 identified in any way?  Did they all have the

3 same T-shirts?  Did they all have the same

4 wristbands?  Was there anything to identify

5 them uniquely?

6             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No, sir. 

7 And to tell you that when they came through

8 that exit that I described earlier, when they

9 were walking up that exit that they got off

10 the bus in front.  They started to approach. 

11 It was approximately 30 to 40 and then

12 everyone else on the street decided they were

13 going to come in with them.  And there was

14 nothing that security could do to prevent them

15 from coming in.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So there were

17 other people who slipped in with the band?

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Well,

19 exactly.  That's what people would -- people

20 were actually jumping the barrier like oh, I'm

21 with them, too.  I'm coming in, you know.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  I have no
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1 further questions.  Thank you.

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Others?  Mr.

4 Jones?

5             MEMBER JONES:  Yes.  

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

7             MEMBER JONES:  I have questions. 

8 Thank you, Madam Chair.  Investigator Stewart?

9             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir?

10             MEMBER JONES:  I want to ask you a

11 few questions just to make sure I'm clear on

12 a few items, so I apologize if we retrace a

13 few things, but hopefully I can get through it

14 fairly quickly.

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Okay.  

16             MEMBER JONES:  The first thing, I

17 just want to make sure I understand the layout

18 in terms of when certain things were supposed

19 to happen in terms of the verification of age,

20 ticket purchases and ingress and egress across

21 the board, because I think I got it, but I

22 just want to make sure I'm following, because



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 352

1 sometimes I get different senses from

2 different responses to the same question.

3             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Okay.  

4             MEMBER JONES:  So just to make

5 sure I'm clear.  So I'm looking at Exhibit 10B

6 from your packet.

7             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.

8             MEMBER JONES:  And I'm comparing

9 that to 11C.  And just to make sure I'm

10 understanding the differential here,

11 10/20/2012 is when 11C was taken, which is the

12 day -- two days after the picture on 10B?

13             MS. PHILLIPS:  Is that B as in boy

14 or E as in --

15             MEMBER JONES:  B as in boy.

16             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  

17             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.

18             MEMBER JONES:  10B as in boy.

19             MS. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  

20             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  So --

21             MEMBER JONES:  So just to make

22 sure I'm clear, the metal barriers were not in
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1 place on 10/18.  Is that correct?

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, that's

3 correct.

4             MEMBER JONES:  Were the metal

5 barriers in place on 10/19?

6             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir.

7             MEMBER JONES:  Were they in place

8 to the same level and the same configuration

9 as they are noted in the picture on 11C?

10             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir.

11             MEMBER JONES:  All right.  If I'm

12 looking at Exhibit 10B, were there metal

13 detectors essentially in the exact same

14 location in this photograph as they were or

15 are as they are represented in 11C?

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir.

17             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So, sir?

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Can I

19 describe?  There is a permanently installed

20 gate/fence, approximately, I would say 8 to 10

21 feet tall.  One side of the metal detectors

22 touches it to the left and to the right is the
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1 other side where it would have been that lane

2 for the exit.

3             MEMBER JONES:  Exactly.

4             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  So those

5 posts are natural barriers.  Well, not -- are

6 manmade barriers.

7             MEMBER JONES:  Understood.

8             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  They don't

9 move.

10             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So just to

11 make sure and this is where I was leading or

12 where I was going.

13             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Okay.  

14             MEMBER JONES:  So when you were

15 describing the exit area and there seemed to

16 be some confusion that was trying to be raised

17 regarding this, so I want to make sure I'm

18 clear.

19             So if these metal detectors were

20 in the same position as they essentially were

21 in 11C and as they essentially were in, what

22 is it, 16, Exhibit 16, which you have
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1 characterized and titled that photograph as

2 patrons entering through exit.

3             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.

4             MEMBER JONES:  So the location of

5 the metal detectors is essentially the same in

6 Exhibit 10B as in 11C and as in 16?

7             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir.

8             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So if I were

9 to look at this and the date of the picture on

10 Exhibit 16 is 10/21, which is after the

11 picture on 11C --

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir.

13             MEMBER JONES:  -- so is it safe to

14 assume -- based on your recollection, were

15 those metal barriers in place on the picture,

16 in the picture that you took on Exhibit 16?

17             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir.

18             MEMBER JONES:  Got it.  So when

19 you were describing -- so there is a gentleman

20 -- on Exhibit 16, there is a gentleman wearing

21 what appears to be something similar to a

22 Chicago Bulls hat.
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1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir.

2             MEMBER JONES:  A hoodie.  Do you

3 see that in the picture?

4             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I do.

5             MEMBER JONES:  That individual

6 would be on which side of the metal barrier

7 that you can clearly see in Exhibit 11C?

8             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  He is on

9 the --

10             MEMBER JONES:  Would he be on

11 the --

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I'm sorry.

13             MEMBER JONES:  Would he be on the

14 inside, i.e., being able to access the metal

15 detector or would he be on the outside not

16 being able to access the metal detector?

17             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  He is on

18 the outside.

19             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So everyone

20 to that gentleman's right and as you look at

21 the picture left of him in the picture would

22 be entering the establishment?  Is that your
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1 testimony?  They are coming in through the

2 area that was designated as the exit area,

3 which is to the left as I look at the photo of

4 the metal detectors?

5             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir. 

6 And directly -- the caucasian gentleman that

7 you see is security.  He is one of the

8 security guys.

9             MEMBER JONES:  He is one of the

10 security guys?

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir.

12             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  And what was

13 he doing, actively doing as people were

14 entering into the exit area?  The designated

15 exit, what was this security person doing?

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Not very

17 much.

18             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Would you

19 characterize him as being ineffective?

20             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir.

21             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Thank you

22 for that.  Now, in terms of ID checks, when
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1 people entered or were coming to the

2 establishment, so what I think I pulled from

3 you or what I heard from your testimony, there

4 was an ID check.  There was a ticket purchase. 

5 There was a security screening.  And then you

6 entered the establishment?

7             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir.

8             MEMBER JONES:  Is that correct?

9             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir.

10             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Can I --

12             MEMBER JONES:  Sir, speak.

13             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  -- direct

14 your attention to Exhibit 8C?

15             MEMBER JONES:  8C.  You most

16 certainly can.  Got it.

17             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Okay.  So

18 in 8C, the ticket booth is clearly described. 

19 And directly with the letter T -- actually,

20 the letter B would be -- was the beginning or

21 the entrance where the IDs were being checked. 

22 Just past -- so at the top of your page if you
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1 were holding it.

2             MEMBER JONES:  Sir, when you speak

3 to B, you're talking about B as in --

4             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Ticket

5 booth.

6             MEMBER JONES:  -- booth or drill

7 sergeant?

8             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, b as

9 in the word booth.

10             MEMBER JONES:  Got it.

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  So beyond

12 that point, the edge of the ticket booth is

13 actually where the ID line was, where you

14 actually -- your first access to the

15 establishment.

16             MEMBER JONES:  And how was that

17 identified and/or monitored?  Were there

18 barriers?  Were there gates?  How is that --

19 how would people know that?

20             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  They would

21 be directed.  So along this -- you would have,

22 I guess, three vertical lines that turned at
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1 a 90 degree angle.

2             MEMBER JONES:  I see those.

3             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Okay.  

4             MEMBER JONES:  And they would be

5 going into the number 40?

6             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir.

7             MEMBER JONES:  As representing --

8             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Those are

9 actual barriers.

10             MEMBER JONES:  Got it.

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  To guide

12 patrons down.

13             MEMBER JONES:  And if I may pause

14 you for a second, at which end of these

15 vertical lines, these three vertical lines, or

16 where would the metal detectors be as far as

17 these paths were concerned?

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Okay.  So

19 they would go directly through, the top and

20 the bottom and the middle would go directly

21 through the metal detectors.

22             MEMBER JONES:  Well, which side? 
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1 Would it be on the 40, where it says 40 feet?

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Above the

3 40 feet.

4             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Right above

5 the 40 feet.  Got it.  

6             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir.

7             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Understood.

8             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Okay.  So

9 along the barrier, Queens Chapel Road is the

10 margin to your left.

11             MEMBER JONES:  Understood.

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  All the

13 barriers with one or two security personnel

14 directing people to come to the end to -- and

15 making sure people didn't jump the barriers

16 and directing them to the end to have their ID

17 checked, come in through the line and pay.

18             MEMBER JONES:  And when you say

19 coming through the end, so if I'm looking at

20 the ticket booth, is that the -- I mean, it

21 looks like there are two entrance ways in to

22 these three -- these two paths that are formed
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1 created by these barriers.  So these vertical

2 lines that start at the ticket booth come

3 down, make a 90 degree and turn into the

4 number 40?

5             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Those are

6 two paths.

7             MEMBER JONES:  Two paths?

8             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir.

9             MEMBER JONES:  At what point are

10 IDs checked?  At the beginning of that path?

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  At the

12 beginning, at the top where it says ticket

13 booth.

14             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Just beyond

16 that actually above where it says 40.

17             MEMBER JONES:  Above that?

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir.

19             MEMBER JONES:  So above that, do

20 these barrier extend beyond that?

21             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir.

22             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So the
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1 barriers extend beyond the ticket booth as

2 noted in the diagram.

3             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir.

4             MEMBER JONES:  At what point were

5 you able to get outside of the barriers to get

6 to the ticket booth or did the barriers

7 challenge you to the ticket booth and then

8 channel you into these paths that are actually

9 noted?

10             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  So that --

11 the inside line I described, the vertical

12 inside line actually wasn't a completed line. 

13 It was actually you -- so the barrier, I

14 believe, was one main barrier beyond the

15 ticket booth and then once you got -- received

16 your ticket or VIP pass --

17             MEMBER JONES:  Yes.

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  -- then the

19 two lanes opened up.  So as described as in

20 this photograph --

21             MEMBER JONES:  Yes.

22             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  -- there is
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1 no barrier by the ticket booth, as you can

2 see.

3             MEMBER JONES:  Understood.

4             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  But there

5 is one that ran the length of Queens Chapel

6 Road past the ticket booth.

7             MEMBER JONES:  Understood.  Okay. 

8 Now, I follow.  So when the bus came and it

9 dropped off the large number of individuals

10 and they just came through the -- they entered

11 through the egress or the exit --

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir.

13             MEMBER JONES:  -- where on this

14 diagram is that location where those

15 individuals just kind of came in?

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Where it

17 says line into club.

18             MEMBER JONES:  Understood.  Okay. 

19 So they bypassed the ticket booth all

20 together?  They bypassed ID check?  They just

21 got off the bus and started coming into the

22 establishment without ID check, without paying
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1 for a ticket?  

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir.

3             MEMBER JONES:  Am I characterizing

4 that correctly?

5             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir.

6             MEMBER JONES:  Wow.  Okay. 

7 Understood.  Okay.  Thank you.  So now I

8 follow that exchange.

9             The individual that you spoke to

10 and pointed that out, that individual was

11 whom, from a management standpoint?

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Truitt

13 Redding.

14             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  The owner. 

16 Yes, sir.

17             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  And that's--

18 if I remember from your testimony previously,

19 you indicated that he uttered some expletives

20 to security to try to have them address the

21 situation, but in the end there was no real --

22 it wasn't resolved?
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1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That's

2 correct.

3             MEMBER JONES:  Okay. 

4 Additionally, let's talk about the noise just

5 very briefly.  You indicated that you spoke

6 with Mr. Redding about the noise and he

7 complied by turning it down, essentially, as

8 soon as you made the request.  Is that fair?

9             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That's

10 fair.

11             MEMBER JONES:  Upon notification

12 the second time around that we can -- that the

13 noise was still excessive, his response to you

14 was what again?

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  He just

16 said what am I going to do?  I'll just have to

17 eat it.

18             MEMBER JONES:  Just eat it.  So

19 did he make an -- did he go to the sound

20 engineer to make another attempt to try and

21 turn it down some more?

22             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No.
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1             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  And I ask

2 that because from that characterization, it

3 sounds as if he wasn't or the establishment

4 wasn't willing to do all they could do to

5 mitigate the issues that you brought to their

6 attention.

7             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  In that

8 instance, that's correct.

9             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Fair enough. 

10 Now, in terms of the bottle service, and I

11 just want to make sure I am clear that the

12 bottles that were in the hands of patrons you

13 witnessed them being provided to them, them

14 being the patrons, by individuals you could

15 clearly identify as being employees of the

16 establishment?

17             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir.

18             MEMBER JONES:  Did you, at any

19 point, see payment for bottles or backup

20 drinks as characterized?

21             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir.

22             MEMBER JONES:  You did?



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 368

1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir.

2             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  From that

3 standpoint, how do you understand service? 

4 Would that be service as you understood?

5             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir.

6             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

7             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  When -- and

8 it doesn't have to be a payment, but when the

9 staff provides the alcohol, that's service. 

10 It doesn't have to have payment with it.

11             MEMBER JONES:  Understood.

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  But I

13 actually observed payment also.

14             MEMBER JONES:  Understood.  Okay. 

15 And when -- just to make sure I'm clear.  I

16 think you answered this one, but when the

17 bottle was handed to the patron, did the

18 patron necessarily have to be seated at a

19 table?

20             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  They

21 weren't seated at the table.

22             MEMBER JONES:  They were not
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1 seated at a table?

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  They were

3 not even near tables.

4             MEMBER JONES:  So would you

5 categorize this type of service as bottle

6 service or would you categorize it as

7 something else?

8             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I would

9 categorize it as over-service.

10             MEMBER JONES:  As over-service?

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  And bottle

12 service.

13             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Thank you

14 for that.  In terms of the after hours

15 consumption, the -- you said you witnessed

16 multiples.  Can you help me try to quantify

17 that?  We are talking about 100?  We're

18 talking about 10?  We're talking about 20?  I

19 mean, I'm looking for a rough understanding of

20 where you are -- what your number is you're

21 looking at here.

22             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Let's say
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1 as -- I'll give you an example.  At

2 approximately between 3:15 and 3:30.

3             MEMBER JONES:  Sir, yes, sir.

4             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  In the a.m.

5 and where you could clear out -- people were

6 clearing out to the point where you could see

7 the actual tables now.

8             MEMBER JONES:  Understood.

9             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  And people

10 seated at the tables.  There were drinks

11 strewn about every table with patrons seated

12 at those tables with drinks in their hands as

13 the people who didn't have tables actually

14 cleared the establishment.

15             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Again, I

17 stood -- at this point, I moved down to the

18 main walkway area in front of the DJ booth and

19 I had Mr. Titus at my side, who was Director

20 of Security, and I would say there is some --

21 they are drinking over there.  They are

22 drinking over there.  They are drinking over
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1 there.  And he would try to direct people. 

2 And as they came back, there would be someone

3 else that he was like go tell that guy to give

4 me your drink.  And this went on for, again,

5 35 to 40 minutes.

6             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Understood. 

7 Tables inside the main facility, not the

8 pavilion, rough count?  I'm looking at a

9 diagram here. This looks like a security

10 diagram, so I don't really have a good feel

11 for the number of tables.  But I see there is,

12 you know, Room 1, Room 2. This is Exhibit 8B.

13             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  8B.

14             MEMBER JONES:  When you are

15 referring to tables and you can see drinks on

16 tables, roughly, were they distributed

17 throughout the establishment or were they in

18 a general location?

19             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  The drinks

20 or the people?

21             MEMBER JONES:  The drinks.

22             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Distributed
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1 throughout the establishment.

2             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Have you had

3 the opportunity to be at the Stadium Club when

4 it was closing on a normal "non-special event"

5 night?

6             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.

7             MEMBER JONES:  Were you -- have

8 you had opportunity to witness their close

9 procedures?

10             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.

11             MEMBER JONES:  Have you had the

12 opportunity to witness them clear the facility

13 and remove drinks to ensure that no drinks

14 were available for consumption after closing

15 time?

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.

17             MEMBER JONES:  Were those

18 procedures followed in this instance?

19             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No, sir.

20             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  And you said

21 you witnessed consumption of alcohol up to

22 what time?
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1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  It was 4:10

2 a.m.  So there was a huge fight toward the end

3 of the night at, I think, 3:45 out at the back

4 summer garden.  Security, a lot of people

5 came, a lot of people were in and the fight

6 actually worked its way down the red carpet.

7             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

8             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Out side of 

9 the establishment toward the entrance to the

10 establishment.  When I came outside that

11 summer garden exit as they pushed people away,

12 there were two gentlemen sitting -- seated

13 where that would be the cigar lounge consuming

14 alcohol.  One had a beer.  I think it was a

15 Heineken.  And the other had a glass

16 indicative of a cocktail glass.

17             MEMBER JONES:  Understood.  

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  And again,

19 I pointed to security that was walking back. 

20 I said these gentlemen are drinking alcohol

21 and he said I've got to take those and they

22 said okay and they handed it to the guy and
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1 they walked back inside.

2             MEMBER JONES:  And this guy was

3 the Ward person or --

4             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No, this

5 was another security guard.

6             MEMBER JONES:  Another security

7 person.  Okay.  And you said -- did you have

8 the opportunity to interact with -- well, you

9 already indicated you had the opportunity to

10 interact with Mr. Redding, correct?

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Um-hum.

12             MEMBER JONES:  Did you have the

13 opportunity to interact with individuals

14 seated at the table?

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Mr. Forney,

16 I seen him on several occasions, talked to

17 him.

18             MEMBER JONES:  Did you have the

19 opportunity to interact with him on the --

20 either one of these nights in question?

21             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.

22             MEMBER JONES:  Did you have an
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1 opportunity to point out your concerns related

2 to these violations on that night, on either

3 of those nights in question?

4             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Well, no. 

5 I was directing most of my observations to Mr.

6 Ward, because he seemed to appear to be

7 running things.  And Mr. redding, because I

8 knew he kind of stayed in one location, so I

9 knew where I could find him.  He was near the

10 tent area near the stage area.

11             MEMBER JONES:  Understood.

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  They had a

13 little VIP area over there.

14             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  So I knew

16 if I couldn't find one or the other, and then

17 my next level was Mr. Titus who also stayed at

18 one location.  So depending on where I was

19 when I observed things, I would try to bring

20 it to their attention.

21             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Fair enough. 

22 So just to make sure I'm clear, you did not
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1 have an opportunity to bring your specific

2 concerns related to the operations of the

3 establishment on either the 19th or the 20th

4 directly to Mr. Forney?

5             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Well, on

6 the 19th I did bring some issues to Mr.

7 Forney --

8             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

9             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  -- also,

10 but they are not in my report, but I had a

11 conversation with Mr. Forney about an incident

12 that occurred.

13             MEMBER JONES:  I'll ask this.  It

14 may be a little bit of a tangent, but is there

15 a particular reason why you chose not to

16 include them in your report?

17             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Well, I'll

18 give you -- I'll describe the incident.  That

19 Friday the 19th, I was at the main entrance,

20 again, observing the people coming through the

21 security people.  I observed the clickers.  So

22 I was standing just before you go under the
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1 tent.

2             MEMBER JONES:  Yes, sir.

3             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  And a

4 gentleman, Mr. Jones, who has a relationship

5 with the establishment allowed an individual

6 to jump the barriers and walk up through

7 security and he walked through the metal

8 detector, but he wasn't searched and he didn't

9 provide ID.  Now, I watched them do this.

10             I brought it to the security's

11 attention and I said that no one checked his

12 ID.  No one searched him, which is what they

13 were doing to everyone else.  He looked to be

14 young in age.  He looked to be 17 of 18.

15             MEMBER JONES:  Yes, sir.

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  This

17 gentleman, Mr. Jones, stated don't worry about

18 it to a security and he is with me.  So at

19 that point, I told security you need to check

20 his ID.  You have to check everybody's ID and

21 he should be patted down.  And Mr. Jones

22 looked at security and say I told you he is
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1 with me.

2             So at that point, Mr. Ward was by

3 the main entrance.  So I was about to go over

4 to see Mr. Ward when this gentleman, Mr.

5 Jones, basically told me a few expletives and

6 I run this place.  

7             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

8             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  So and

9 that, you know, basically, I'll beat your ass

10 if you get in my way.

11             MEMBER JONES:  So I mean, he

12 basically threatened you?

13             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  He did

14 threaten me.

15             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  It was in

17 no uncertain terms, he threatened me.  I took

18 that to one of the main security guys at the

19 main entrance and I explained to him. 

20 Meanwhile, this Mr. Jones was following me,

21 basically, berating me to the door.

22             At which point, I asked him could
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1 they do something about this gentleman, that

2 he threatened me and they kind of like ain't

3 getting involved.  So I went through the tent

4 area to Mr. Truitt and I explained to Mr.

5 Truitt that -- what was going on.  Meanwhile,

6 this Mr. Jones was still following me and

7 still berating me.

8             Mr. Truitt pulled him aside,

9 started talking to him in his ear.  I couldn't

10 hear what they were saying.  The gentleman was

11 staring at me over Mr. Truitt's shoulder.  At

12 which point, I started to walk away.  I walked

13 into the main entrance and after making my way

14 through, I went to that area where they

15 actually get the bottles and the -- from the

16 staff to serve to the waitresses who then take

17 it out.

18             MEMBER JONES:  Yes, sir.

19             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Which is

20 near the kitchen area.  And there is a double

21 door, swinging double door.  As I walked

22 through the swinging double door, I guess
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1 somehow Mr. Jones was standing there with Mr.

2 Forney.  And at which point Damian had came

3 along and said what's going on?  I guess he

4 got rumors of what was going on and I

5 explained to him the guy threatened me and he

6 was like okay.  And Mr. Forney said I'll take

7 care of it.

8             And Mr. Jones told him I'm not

9 leaving until I get my money.  At which point,

10 Mr. Forney said I'll talk to you in a second. 

11 And he and Mr. Jones go inside the office. 

12 Now, I'm standing there with Mr. Ward.  So

13 approximately three minutes go by and they

14 come out of the office.  Mr. Jones again says

15 something to me, some kind of threat and walks

16 out that side exit that they were allowing

17 people to come in on Saturday night.

18             So Mr. Forney comes to me and he

19 says don't worry about it, he's leaving, you

20 know.  And I, let's say, wasn't intimidated by

21 the man.

22             MEMBER JONES:  Yes, sir.
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1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  And what

2 was really concerning was the staff didn't do

3 anything to help me when I was bringing it to

4 their attention.  And I brought it to Mr.

5 Forney's attention that I wasn't intimidated

6 by the guy, but had this been one of my other

7 staff investigators, I would expect that you

8 would look out for them.  And that I don't

9 really know what charge to say put on that.

10             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  So I kind

12 of -- we kind of shook hands and we made sure

13 that, you know, it wouldn't happen again.

14             MEMBER JONES:  Understood.

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  So that's

16 where my interaction with Mr. Forney was.

17             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Understood.

18 Fair enough.

19             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  So on that

20 night, that Friday night, things were pretty

21 tame by comparison to the Saturday night you

22 felt in your discretion as an investigator in
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1 working with the establishment, you felt like

2 they had taken the appropriate measures?  They

3 did what they could in that situation?  You

4 did feel as though the gentleman acted

5 inappropriate, that gentleman being Mr. Jones.

6             But in speaking with the owner or

7 an individual that presented himself to you as

8 the owner, Mr. Forney, you felt as though it

9 was a one-off situation that wouldn't happen

10 again and you felt comfortable that Mr. Forney

11 would address it going forward?  Is that a

12 fair characterization of the situation?

13             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That's

14 right.  Yes, sir.

15             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  And that's

16 why it's not in your report?

17             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That's

18 correct.

19             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  It's not in

20 your report because it didn't happen?

21             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That's

22 correct.
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1             MEMBER JONES:  That's correct,

2 right?

3             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir.

4             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So it

5 actually did happen?

6             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir.

7             MEMBER JONES:  You used your

8 discretion not to include it in your report,

9 correct?

10             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That's

11 correct.

12             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  In terms of

13 the -- this last set of questions.  But there

14 are a bunch of individuals that went through

15 a side door.  You mentioned that on a couple

16 of occasions.  Is that correct?

17             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir.

18             MEMBER JONES:  That side door,

19 what night was that?

20             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That was

21 Saturday night.

22             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 384

1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Into Sunday

2 morning.

3             MEMBER JONES:  And can you

4 describe to me the entertainment that was

5 occurring on Friday night and how that

6 compared to the entertainment, briefly, the

7 entertainment that was occurring on Saturday. 

8 And I'll be more specific.  Was there a band

9 playing there on Friday night?

10             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.

11             MEMBER JONES:  Friday into

12 Saturday?

13             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I believe

14 they were local acts.

15             MEMBER JONES:  Local acts.  All

16 right.  

17             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  And I

18 believe at the very end of the night was when

19 we saw Drake performing.

20             MEMBER JONES:  On Friday into

21 Saturday?

22             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.
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1             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  On the

2 second night, what were -- what bands were

3 performing on the second night?

4             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I don't

5 know if they actually were bands.  Obviously,

6 some of them were again described to me as

7 local artists and there were a few -- there

8 was one hip-hop artist that was in attendance. 

9 I don't know if he performed.  Again, I was

10 moving about and then Mr. Mayweather was

11 there, Floyd Mayweather.

12             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  And where

13 was Mr. Mayweather prominently located?  Was

14 he in the pavilion or in --

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No, it was

16 inside the main.

17             MEMBER JONES:  He was in the main

18 club?  The main building, excuse me.

19             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  You want

20 it?  It's an exhibit.

21             MEMBER JONES:  Yes, I would like

22 to see that.



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 386

1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Okay. 

2 Okay.  Exhibit 28.

3             MEMBER JONES:  Exhibit 28 and it's

4 titled overcrowding?

5             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir.

6             MEMBER JONES:  Dated 10/21/2012. 

7 Okay.  

8             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Okay.  From

9 where I'm standing, I'm standing at the exit

10 towards the summer garden.

11             MEMBER JONES:  Understood.

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  You will

13 see a gentleman with a red hat and a red

14 jacket toward the left side of the photograph.

15             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Just for

16 your own knowledge, I am looking at a black

17 and white photo.

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Oh, I'm

19 sorry.  I apologize.

20             MEMBER JONES:  So there is a

21 gentleman with --

22             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I'll just
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1 pull it out.

2             MEMBER JONES:  -- a baseball cap

3 and the back of his head is --

4             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.

5             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

6             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Just below

7 that TV is Mr. Mayweather, Floyd Mayweather

8 and his entourage.  And the gentleman that is

9 facing the guy with the red hat is the biggest

10 man I have seen in my life, one of Mr.

11 Mayweather's bodyguards.

12             MS. PHILLIPS:  So is the picture

13 on the screen now the one you are referring to

14 in --

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No, go to

16 the next one.

17             MS. PHILLIPS:  The next one?

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.  Go

19 back one.  Keep going.  Keep going.  There it

20 is.  Okay.  

21             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

22             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  So --
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1             MEMBER JONES:  Thank you.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

3             MEMBER JONES:  So this gentleman

4 in the red hat and the red jacket is that Mr.

5 Mayweather?

6             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No.

7             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

8             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  He -- you

9 can't see him.  He is blocked out by patrons.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh.

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I believe

12 there is one guy with his hand up.

13             MEMBER JONES:  I see one guy's

14 hand up, yes.

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes. 

16 That's his security guard.  And Mr. Mayweather

17 is standing directly next to him with the

18 white T-shirt.  I believe it's the white T-

19 shirt.

20             MEMBER JONES:  Got it.  Okay.

21             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  And that

22 whole area is one table with couches that go
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1 in a horseshoe-shape for VIP area.

2             MEMBER JONES:  Understood.  And

3 that's where Mr. Mayweather was primarily

4 located --

5             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir.

6             MEMBER JONES:  -- that night? 

7 Okay.  And the bands, local bands that were

8 playing, they were playing outside the

9 pavilion?  Or the bands that were playing on

10 that Saturday into Sunday, were they playing

11 in the pavilion?

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir. 

13 And if you look at Exhibit 23, there is

14 another -- a better picture of that area where

15 Mr. Mayweather was standing.

16             MEMBER JONES:  Exhibit 20?

17             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Um-hum. 

18 There it is right there.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  20 or 22?

20             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  23 and 20. 

21 23.

22             MEMBER JONES:  Excuse me.  23?



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 390

1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.

2             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

3             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  It's on the

4 screen.  That's Mr. Mayweather in the white T-

5 shirt.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh.

7             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Or the

8 white --

9             MEMBER JONES:  I gotcha.

10             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I believe

11 that's him.  No, sorry, he is in the red

12 jacket.  I apologize.  He is in the red

13 jacket.  That's one of his entourage there,

14 yes, sir.

15             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  And if you

17 go to the next picture, please, because you

18 can see a long shot of the way it looked. 

19 Right there.  You can see where they were in

20 the back to the center of the screen.

21             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So there

22 definitely was live entertainment that was
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1 taking place and to your knowledge, the only

2 live entertainment that was taking place was

3 in the pavilion on Friday -- I mean, Saturday

4 and Sunday?

5             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Other than

6 the dancers.

7             MEMBER JONES:  Other than the

8 dancers, right.  I follow you.  Okay.  Thank

9 you.  That's all the questions I have, Madam

10 Chair.  Thank you.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I know

12 it's late.  I just have a few questions so I

13 have a better understanding.

14             I know that when we had the Fact-

15 Finding we were concerned about the VIP tent

16 and limiting the people that went in there. 

17 And I thought that there was going to be some

18 kind of tickets or some things, so that they

19 knew exactly how many people were in there and

20 it stayed at that number.

21             So I assume that didn't happen or

22 did it?  Do you know?
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1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Not to my

2 knowledge, it didn't happen.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And

4 then I'm trying to understand, because we are

5 talking about overcrowding, what was

6 overcrowded?  There is the VIP tent and there

7 is another tent and then is there an outdoor

8 area?

9             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No, ma'am.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No.

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  So you had

12 the big tent --

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Um-hum.  

14             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  -- which

15 would have had the stage and the

16 entertainment.  And then you had the main

17 building, that's where the patrons

18 congregated.  So it was the big tent and the

19 main building.  The main building was

20 extremely overcrowded, as you can see by a lot

21 of the photographs.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So there is a
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1 main building and then the entertainment was

2 in the main building or no?

3             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No, ma'am. 

4 The entertainment was in the tent.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What?

6             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  The

7 entertainment was in the tent.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And

9 then there was a VIP tent?

10             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No.  Every

11 -- remember as represented by Mr. Redding, the

12 VIP was inside the building.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

14             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes. 

15 Anyone that was inside was classified as --

16 supposed to be characterized/classified as

17 VIP.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So as

19 far as overcrowding or keeping people out from

20 coming in, was there any outdoor area open or

21 it was all covered by tent?

22             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  They had
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1 the summer garden, which is a permanent

2 structure and then they had the tent and

3 everything is covered by the tent.  There was

4 no where else other than Queen Chapel Road.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So was

6 everything overcrowded?  The VIP overcrowded?

7             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No, the VI

8 -- inside the main building was extremely

9 overcrowded.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  The -- and

12 again, the ticket line became a big problem,

13 but the tent, I think, could accommodate the

14 size crowd that was inside.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So if

16 they were to limit the crowd, where would they

17 have to do that?  At the barriers that you

18 showed?

19             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I believe

20 they would have to do it at the main entrance

21 to the building.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  
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1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  But

2 considering they allow people to come in, you

3 know, the side entrance and then they -- what

4 they represented was that they would have

5 lanyards.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

7             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  As you can

8 see, there is two lanyards.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do people

10 have to pay to come in?

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I believe

12 so, except for the ones that I saw that didn't

13 pay to get in.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay. 

15 I know when we review these events, we look at

16 the number of people and we look at the

17 security to make sure that there is a

18 correlation there.

19             So do you -- I know I haven't

20 reviewed the transcript yet.  It is public

21 record, but, you know, I'm just recalling that

22 that's what we normally do, but I don't recall
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1 how many people were approved.  Do you know?

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Well, at

3 the Fact-Finding?

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

5             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I don't

6 know if there was an approval, but I know that

7 -- I don't have the full transcript.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

9             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I know that

10 -- I believe that he represented 50 to 75, I

11 think that's what it was, the number or

12 something.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  For security?

14             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So there is a

16 correlation between that and the number of

17 people?

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That he was

19 expecting or stated that would be there.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.  Okay. 

21 So do you have an idea as to, I guess, how

22 overcrowded it was?  How many more people were
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1 there than they had security in place for?

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Well,

3 assuming that the inside of the establishment

4 can hold 356, it was probably triple that.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

6             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  You would

7 assume that you walk into the establishment

8 with 350 or so patrons, that there would still

9 be room to walk around.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  And that

12 people wouldn't have to walk across the

13 furniture.  And that you wouldn't have to

14 stand in one spot for, you know, 10 to 15

15 seconds at a time to put -- for someone else

16 to move.  And that the staff wouldn't have to

17 get security to pave the way for waitresses to

18 serve drinks.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And is

20 it your conclusion that it go so overcrowded

21 because they weren't counting with the

22 clickers?
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1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am. 

2 And allowing people to enter through areas

3 that they --

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  The side.

5             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  -- weren't

6 supposed to.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  With

8 respect to the noise, I thought I heard you

9 say that part of the problem was where the --

10 that the speakers were placed at the edge of

11 the property or something over --

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No.  I was

13 trying to describe the location of the

14 residents as they correlated to the location

15 of the Stadium.  Outside at the back of the

16 Stadium, you could -- looking towards

17 Northeast, you can actually oversee parts of

18 the, you know, Northeast.

19             And the residents were

20 complaining, they were on the -- basically,

21 themselves on -- elevated to where you could

22 see towards the Stadium.  So there was no



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 399

1 barrier between that sound from the Stadium

2 towards those residences.

3             And then the Stadium-style

4 speakers that they had were -- over did it,

5 basically.  They were beyond what was needed

6 for that venue.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So it

8 wasn't necessarily where they were placed on

9 the property?

10             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No, ma'am.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Do you

12 have an opinion as to why the noise from the

13 speakers, you know, which was music and DJ,

14 etcetera, was a problem Saturday but not

15 Friday?

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Oh, ma'am,

17 it was a problem Friday also.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, it was? 

19 Okay.  Well, that makes sense.  Okay.  

20             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I think

21 that was the -- the noise violation came from

22 the Friday into Saturday.  And I had even
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1 spoken with -- I can't remember the District

2 Commander Saturday toward evening who stated

3 to me that he was going to be at Stadium on

4 Saturday night.  He wasn't going to have all

5 these people coming to his station to

6 complain.  And if the noise got out of

7 control, that he would take measures to do

8 something about it.  That never came to pass.

9             We still received a lot of

10 complaints on the hotline, but Mr. Redding

11 proved that he wasn't going to change the way

12 he was operating.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  He turned it

14 down.  He just didn't want to turn it down to

15 be as low as would be necessary?

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Did

18 you say that basically the bottles that were--

19 the closed bottles that were being passed

20 around were champagne?

21             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, ma'am.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So how would
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1 the patrons open the bottles if they were just

2 closed?

3             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  You take

4 the foil off and you pop the cork out.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, okay.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Thank you,

7 Investigator.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you. 

9 All right.  I'm not going to comment.  Okay. 

10 Do you -- did you witness personally servers

11 serving drinks after hours or did you just

12 witness bottles on the table in peoples' hands

13 serving themselves?

14             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I did not

15 witness that.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You didn't

17 witness --

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I didn't

19 witness them serving after hours.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Was

21 MPD called for backup at all on Saturday

22 night?
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1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  They were

2 there on the scene, but they won't come into

3 the premises unless an incident occurs.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So the

5 fights that occurred didn't rise to the level

6 of the police coming in?

7             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I think

8 that last one might have spilled out on Queens

9 Chapel when the police may have intervened,

10 but I was still inside.  I wasn't going

11 outside.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay. 

13 This is my last question, I think.  So if you

14 have -- I think we heard you mention that

15 there were some perhaps belligerent patrons

16 who didn't want to give up their drinks even

17 though a server might have asked for it.

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  The

19 security --

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And --

21             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I'm sorry.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And
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1 then my understanding is, however, if security

2 would then come in, then they would give up

3 their drink?

4             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  That's

6 it for me.  Okay.  

7             MEMBER JONES:  Quick follow-up?

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Jones? 

9 Okay.  

10             MEMBER JONES:  Thank you, Madam

11 Chair.  Just a quick follow-up.  On Exhibit

12 11D, there is a picture in the pavilion and

13 it's not extremely easy for me to see, but--

14             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  It may be

15 better on the screen if she can locate it.

16             MEMBER JONES:  Well, do you have

17 11D?

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  11D, yes,

19 sir.

20             MEMBER JONES:  Yes, 11D as in dog.

21             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir.

22             MEMBER JONES:  On the far right
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1 corner, right hand side there are a couple of

2 gentlemen who look like they are wearing

3 baseball caps or one gentleman wearing a

4 baseball cap and one gentleman wearing a white

5 jacket or something with a dark stripe.

6             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir.

7             MEMBER JONES:  Are those gentlemen

8 standing on something or are they on the

9 ground?  They just seem to be so much more

10 elevated than everyone else.

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No, they

12 are standing on something.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Um-hum.

14             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Now, do you

15 think that was a standing on something to get

16 a better view of the stage or a standing on

17 something because it was crowded and they had

18 the same issue as the individuals inside?

19             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I believe

20 they were standing to get a better view of the

21 stage.

22             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Fair enough. 
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1 In terms of the IDs that you confiscated, are

2 you aware of any of the Stadium personnel

3 having confiscated IDs in a fashion similar to

4 what you did?

5             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  On that

6 night?

7             MEMBER JONES:  That night.  The

8 night that you confiscated up to 14 erroneous

9 IDs for whatever reason --

10             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No.

11             MEMBER JONES:  -- did the Stadium

12 personnel confiscate -- are you aware of the

13 fact that the Stadium personnel confiscated

14 any?

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Well, if I

16 can go back to past experiences at the

17 Stadium?

18             MEMBER JONES:  Yes.

19             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  They have

20 two gentlemen that I think are very good at

21 checking IDs.

22             MEMBER JONES:  Yes, sir.
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1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  They will

2 on occasion say I retained some IDs and I can

3 give them to you and I usually tell them to

4 just send them to the police department, that

5 I don't want them and I believe they are very

6 good.  And actually one of them was standing

7 next to me --

8             MEMBER JONES:  Yes, sir.

9             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  -- as I was

10 actually pulling the IDs.  And when -- so how

11 it was working, when it got to the point where

12 I just said that there was too many misuse of

13 IDs --

14             MEMBER JONES:  Yes.

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  -- I would

16 ask him -- he would take the ID.  I would say

17 just pass it to me.  I would look at the

18 person.  I just wanted to see if he will pass

19 it to me.  And then I would say this is not

20 you.  So that happened on maybe seven of the

21 14 occasions.

22             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  
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1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  And before

2 -- beyond that, I didn't -- he never mentioned

3 to me or no one else did that they seized any

4 IDs from anyone.

5             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

6             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Confiscated

7 any IDs.

8             MEMBER JONES:  Did you -- so you

9 were performing this function for an hour

10 approximately?

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART: 

12 Approximately.

13             MEMBER JONES:  And hour, hour and

14 a half.  And then the span of the night over

15 which people were being let in was how many

16 hours?

17             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Almost

18 until the very end.

19             MEMBER JONES:  So from what to

20 what?  Just round it for me, 10 to 5?  10 to

21 3?  10 to 4?

22             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir,
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1 about -- you say 10 to 2.

2             MEMBER JONES:  10 to 3?

3             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  3:35 and

4 3:45 when they tried to come in the back door

5 there.

6             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So from 10

7 to 3:30.  So you confiscated 14 IDs in the

8 span of an hour to an hour and a half.  And

9 you are not aware of whether or not the

10 Stadium personnel confiscated any IDs over

11 that entire span period?

12             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That's

13 correct.

14             MEMBER JONES:  The other question

15 I have for you related to that is if -- did

16 you see Stadium personnel turn away a patron

17 where you weren't involved?

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.

19             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So there

20 were measures that were taken if an individual

21 came up and for whatever reason that Stadium

22 security person didn't like what they saw,
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1 they were actively turned away?

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.

3             MEMBER JONES:  So they did take

4 measures along those lines?

5             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir.

6             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Thank you. 

7 Thank you, Madam Chair.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I just want

9 to follow-up, I'm sorry, on Mr. Jones.  As far

10 as the ID checking, what you witnessed you

11 didn't -- did you see -- it sounds like you

12 didn't see a problem with the ID checking?

13             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  No, I

14 didn't.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I'm sorry. 

17 What I was -- again, going back to them being

18 overwhelmed with the amount of people trying

19 to come through.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Let me just

21 ask a follow-up on that then.  It sounds as if

22 -- would it be accurate to say that they were
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1 overwhelmed, so that they may not have been

2 able to do certain jobs as well as they could

3 have if they weren't overwhelmed?  But that

4 they were making best efforts to do those

5 jobs?  I don't mean to be too general, but I

6 mean, for instance, like with the ID checking,

7 it's possible they were overwhelmed and didn't

8 check every ID because they were overwhelmed

9 or what do you mean?

10             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I'm kind of

11 confused.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I think we

13 are all getting tired.

14             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I'm kind of

15 confused.  

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

17             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Where I was

18 standing, they were checking every ID.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

20             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  They were

21 turning away people.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Um-hum.
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1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  When I saw

2 the side door open, they weren't checking any

3 IDs.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Over there,

5 okay.

6             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Right. 

7 When I went to the exit lane, they were not

8 checking any ID.  So to say that we had two

9 other entrances going and I was only there

10 for, approximately, an hour, they were doing

11 it.  And maybe they were doing it because I

12 was standing there.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Um-hum.

14             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  So I don't

15 know.  But that's the snapshot to tell you

16 what I saw, what I observed.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Just real quick.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Um-hum.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So if -- I just

21 want to make sure I understood.  You said

22 there wasn't any problem with the checking ID. 
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1 Was it -- did you mean that there was no

2 checking?  There was no problem when they were

3 actually checking the IDs?  They were doing a

4 good job.

5             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

7             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That's what

8 I meant.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  All right.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Um-hum.

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  So again, I

12 was standing at the --

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  But then things--

14             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  -- entrance

15 where they were checking IDs for people who

16 actually came through --

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Right.

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  -- there

19 was no problem.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Right.  They did

21 it -- when they were checking IDs, they did it

22 correctly?
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1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  But --

3             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  When they

4 weren't checking IDs --

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, they

6 weren't.

7             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  They

8 weren't.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  But you testified

10 there were two gentlemen --

11             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  There were

12 two gentlemen.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- that were not

14 checking IDs.

15             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes, sir.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I understand. 

17 Thank you.

18             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I'm sorry I

19 cut you off.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  No.  Thank you.

21             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  There were.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Go ahead.
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1             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Okay. 

2 There were two gentlemen standing next to me

3 who funneled people into that main lobby where

4 everyone was supposed to come through.  Those

5 two gentlemen, they did a lot of work.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

7             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  And I

8 stepped in to assist.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I understand that

10 you have a lot of respect for them.  I get

11 that.  Thank you.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Any

13 other Board questions?  I don't hear any. 

14 Okay.  Let's just finish with Mr. Stewart. 

15 Are there any questions based on Board

16 questions?

17             MS. TODD:  I have.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You have

19 some?

20             MS. TODD:  I just have some

21 clarification.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Whoa, what time
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1 is it?

2             MS. PHILLIPS:  I get to finish,

3 because he is my witness.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  All right. 

5 Thank you.

6                RECROSS-EXAMINATION

7             MS. TODD:  Mr. Stewart, I'm just

8 trying to clarify something quickly.  When you

9 stated that when you spoke to Mr. Redding, I

10 believe you said, correct me if I'm wrong,

11 that you spoke to him about the noise

12 complaint.  Were there any other incidents

13 that you spoke to Mr. Redding about?

14             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.

15             MS. TODD:  What were they?

16             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Again, the

17 -- I know I spoke to him on several occasions. 

18 Mostly Damian.  Oh, the people coming in

19 through the entrance.

20             MS. TODD:  So you spoke to Mr.

21 Redding about the side entrance?

22             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Yes.
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1             MS. TODD:  As well as the --

2             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  That's --

3 yes.

4             MS. TODD:  -- noise?

5             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  The exit

6 entrance.

7             MS. TODD:  The exit entrance?

8             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Right.

9             MS. TODD:  Not the side entrance?

10             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Directly

11 beyond -- behind me.  So there was access to

12 the tent right there where that exit lane is.

13             MS. TODD:  Okay.  

14             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  And on the

15 inside of that tent, Mr. Redding had a VIP

16 section.  So when I was there in that area, I

17 knew I could just go inside that tent area and

18 get his attention.

19             MS. TODD:  Okay.  Okay.  So it was

20 just the noise and then the exit?

21             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  I believe

22 so.
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1             MS. TODD:  I just want to be

2 clear.  Okay.  That was just for

3 clarification.  No further questions.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Ms.

5 Phillips?

6             MS. PHILLIPS:  No, I think you

7 were clear on everything.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you. 

9 You can be excused.

10             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Okay. 

11 Thank you.  Thank you very much.

12                (Witness excused.)

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

14 you.  Okay.  So here we are at 7:44 p.m.  Do

15 you still have three witnesses to go or --

16             MS. TODD:  Four.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You have four

18 more?  You have four?

19             MS. TODD:  Yes.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

21             MS. PHILLIPS:  My witness, Mr.

22 Stewart, may be excused, correct?
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

2             MS. PHILLIPS:  Thank you.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you

4 very much.

5             INVESTIGATOR STEWART:  Okay. 

6 Thank you, Madam Chair.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And do

8 you have an idea whether these witnesses will

9 be short or long?

10             MS. TODD:  We covered a lot so, I

11 would be basically going through the report

12 just like we went through it with Mr. Stewart

13 in terms of the steps the Stadium took as --

14 since these were the managers that were

15 present at the time, so they could speak to

16 different issues that were -- that occurred

17 that he testified to.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you have

19 an estimate?

20             MS. TODD:  Oh, maybe an hour, hour

21 and 15 minutes.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So I
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1 think that we certainly need some kind of a

2 break here.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Let's see what

4 the Government wants.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Let's be

7 democratic.

8             MS. PHILLIPS:  I am --

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Let's be

11 democratic and get input from all.

12             MS. PHILLIPS:  It's 7:45, that if

13 there -- Mr. Stewart's direct took two hours. 

14 His cross, I can't even remember.  So if she

15 is going to go through the report, Ms. Todd is

16 going to go through the report with each of

17 the witnesses to explain everything, I would

18 say they would take two hours.  And if I was

19 even quick, it would be an hour cross-

20 examination.

21             I think when it is 7:46 and we

22 haven't really started the defense case other
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1 than the witness called out of turn, that we

2 should adjourn and reschedule.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So your

4 preference is reschedule to pick up in the

5 daytime?

6             MS. PHILLIPS:  I prefer to try

7 cases during the daytime.  Unless there is a

8 summary suspension when you know I'll go to

9 midnight.  Right?  This is just a regular Show

10 Cause and I don't think we should be trying

11 the patience of the Board and the ability of

12 the trial lawyers to try under --

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I understand.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  For us usually

16 the day runs into night and, you know.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  But I understand

19 your perspective.

20             MS. PHILLIPS:  But you have things

21 to do after we are finished.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, we do.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.

2             MS. PHILLIPS:  You all have hours

3 to go.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We do.

5             MEMBER BROOKS:  Yes, we do.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And can I --

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I just -- we

8 didn't hear from the other side yet.  So let's

9 hear what they want.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So will it be a

11 hard thing to reschedule?

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Where we can

13 fit it on the calendar.

14             MEMBER JONES:  Oh, she left you. 

15 Oh, I'm sorry.  Oh, dude, you okay?

16             MS. PHILLIPS:  Can we do a

17 mutually convenient time among the parties or

18 do we have to reschedule this thing --

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, let me

20 see if they want to.  Like I would say you

21 just might want to -- we just might want to

22 know, okay, you can -- I mean, I think mutual
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1 sounds great.  You just might want to know

2 what does that mean and does it matter?

3             Does it mean that it is, you know,

4 six weeks from now, because there is nothing

5 else on the calendar or does it mean that, you

6 know, we will fit you in and then we will give

7 you notice or, you know.  I just want you all

8 to know.

9             MEMBER JONES:  So you know the

10 drivers, right?  So it's just in terms of--

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But we are

12 getting --

13             MEMBER JONES:  -- it obviously

14 can't just be between the two of you then, 

15 there has to be availability here.

16             MS. PHILLIPS:  Oh, I mean --

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

18             MS. PHILLIPS:  -- there's usually

19 conference in --

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  With Ms.

21 Jenkins.

22             MS. PHILLIPS:  -- with Ms.
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1 Jenkins.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

3             MEMBER JONES:  Oh, okay.  Oh, I

4 see what you mean.  That's fine.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

6             MEMBER JONES:  Yes.

7             MS. PHILLIPS:  Yes.  Because we

8 don't exclude the Board's calendar when we do

9 mutually.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.  Do

11 you --

12             MEMBER JONES:  We are relatively--

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Where else do

14 you have pullets?

15             MEMBER JONES:  -- insignificant. 

16 We are used to being marginalized.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

18             MS. TODD:  The four witnesses, we

19 have two, I think, will be fairly short,

20 because they only can speak to a snapshot of

21 time, since they weren't there presently.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Um-hum.
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1             MS. TODD:  And I would hate to

2 have them sit here all day and not --

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Um-hum.

4             MS. TODD:  -- have their

5 opportunity to speak.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Um-hum.

7             MS. TODD:  I would be amenable to

8 calling those two and then because the other

9 two will be much longer --

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

11             MS. TODD:  -- and rescheduling for

12 those two, because I do think the other two

13 will be -- the owner and the -- one of the

14 managers will be fairly long.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.  Who

16 are the two that you would like to put on?

17             MS. TODD:  One is -- both are

18 managers.  All of them are managers, but they

19 had different roles that evening.  One manager

20 will speak to his location at the ticket booth

21 and patrons that obviously entered at the

22 side.  And then the other one will speak to
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1 capacity and had contact with the Fire Marshal

2 throughout the evening.

3             So those are pretty much -- their

4 testimony is limited to that.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I

6 mean, I would say also, you know, Mr. Stewart

7 was a very major witness, the only witness for

8 the Government.  You know, these witnesses

9 could just focus on whatever their area of

10 knowledge is and do you think that we could do

11 them within, let's see it's almost 8:00, an

12 hour.

13             Okay.  So your preference is to do

14 those?

15             MS. TODD:  I think it could be

16 done less than -- I mean, again, those are the

17 only things that I'm eliciting testimony for

18 them for.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

20             MS. TODD:  And then that way they

21 don't have to come back.  And then I don't

22 know how long her -- I don't know how long the
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1 cross will be, but I'm saying from my end it

2 shouldn't be that extensive in terms of the

3 timing.  I just know the other two will be

4 longer.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

6             MS. PHILLIPS:  So you think those

7 two witnesses will be an hour?

8             MS. TODD:  Between the two of us,

9 it should be, yes.

10             MS. PHILLIPS:  No.  

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  The Board,

12 too.

13             MS. PHILLIPS:  You will take an

14 hour?

15             MS. TODD:  No, I don't think I'll

16 take an hour.  I'm saying I think -- well, I

17 shouldn't speak for you, but I would say I

18 could call those two witnesses within 30

19 minutes.  I don't know how long you will take

20 for the cross.  But my time is actually not

21 long.

22             MS. PHILLIPS:  15 minutes each, is
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1 that what you are saying?

2             MS. TODD:  Yes.  To just establish

3 who they are, what their roles were and then

4 what they observed that night themselves.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  15

6 minutes for each.

7             MS. PHILLIPS:  So we will start at

8 like 8:05 and be done by 9:05?

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I think if

10 you are done by 9:05?  So your preference is

11 to move forward with your two witnesses.

12             MS. PHILLIPS:  My preference --

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Your

14 preference is --

15             MS. PHILLIPS:  -- is not to.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- not to.

17             MS. PHILLIPS:  It's late.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

19             MS. PHILLIPS:  That will be 9:05.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Let me

21 just confer with the Board.

22             (Whereupon, at 7:50 p.m. a recess
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1 until 7:54 p.m.)

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  We're

3 back on the record.  It's 7:54 p.m. in the

4 evening and it's time to take up the

5 licensee's case, at this point.  And because

6 it is so late, and I understand from our

7 general counsel that we do have availability

8 in the very near future to continue the case,

9 that we will stop for today and continue the

10 case.

11             And our general counsel, Ms.

12 Jenkins, will be in touch with you this week

13 to reschedule the rest of the case.

14             MS. TODD:  Okay.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  

16             MS. TODD:  Thank you.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you

18 very much.  Have a good night.  And the Board

19 will recess and then return in a little while

20 to do its agenda.

21             (Whereupon, the Show Cause Hearing

22 in the above-entitled matter was concluded at



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 429

1 7:54 p.m.)

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 430

A
abandoning 87:21
abate 275:13
ABC 151:15,18
abeyance 16:19
ability 420:11
able 26:13 161:16

271:17 276:2
336:6 356:14,16
363:5 410:2

above-entitled
428:22

ABRA 14:12 17:17
18:12,14,18 20:22
24:13 27:15 28:1
29:8 30:3 31:22
33:22 36:22 68:12
69:1,2,7 70:7,16
72:10,11 73:10
76:2 87:8 89:15
99:17 109:22
120:4,8,11,22
123:6 135:17
139:17 149:8,12
150:2 151:14
163:13,14 262:15
263:10 265:20
269:9,17

ABRA's 15:13
113:13 153:8

ABRA-related
263:13

Absolutely 278:20
accepted 312:4
access 294:19

312:4 342:13
356:14,16 359:14
416:11

accommodate
222:22 394:13

account 146:12
accountability

347:12
accounted 35:7

102:16
accounting 103:6
accurate 107:18

409:22
acknowledged

260:9
acknowledgement

16:6
acknowledging

15:21
acronym 28:14,20
Act 197:19
acted 136:13 382:4
actions 346:18
actively 357:13

409:1
acts 384:14,15
actual 14:1 16:7

46:20 87:5 89:1
93:12 103:22
125:1 169:17
182:20 188:2
194:21 210:3
213:16 225:12,15
228:8 229:9 230:6
237:2 285:15
291:19 292:12
312:7 314:1,11
317:7 360:9 370:7

adamant 85:7
added 121:22

222:11,13
addition 119:13

295:13
additional 180:10

180:16 197:17
250:22 328:1

Additionally 366:4
address 17:11

143:20 271:13
273:5 328:20
332:12 335:3
365:20 382:11

addressed 19:20
43:9 346:11

adjacent 299:15
adjourn 420:2
Administration

27:12
admission 247:7

admit 137:4 145:19
admitted 145:17

146:13 246:19
admitting 246:21
advise 283:12
advised 292:5
afternoon 2:4,5,13

2:15,16 19:12
25:10 165:13
166:1 256:10,13

AG 23:12
age 351:19 377:14
agencies 28:21

176:3 177:10
178:13 185:9

Agency 18:19 32:8
32:10,12 156:8

agenda 428:20
agent 164:16
ago 13:18 149:10

155:2 233:14
289:3

agree 11:9 12:17
349:3

agreed 128:13
164:20 165:2

agreement 75:15
168:18 197:21,22

ahead 152:6 211:7
267:18 332:7
335:19 413:22

Ah-ha 105:4
ain't 379:2
air 219:16
aisle 111:18 345:6

345:6
aisles 337:10
Albert 24:15 165:9

165:16 166:6
Alberti 1:21 6:8

8:13,19,22 9:8
10:2 11:16 12:11
41:18 44:7 65:2
105:7 147:11,15
147:18,20 149:2
150:15 151:3
152:4,7,10 153:1

153:20 154:2,9,14
155:3,8,12,15
156:17,22 157:5,9
159:13,19 160:1
202:18,20,21
203:2,5,8,11,15
203:17,20,22
204:4,9,15,18,22
205:4,7,19 206:2
206:4,9,14,17,20
207:1,3 218:13,14
218:15,18 219:3,6
219:17,21 220:8
220:12,15,20
249:9,14,17,18,21
250:20 265:4,7
267:1,8,15,21
292:17 293:16
338:6,7 339:3,9
340:6,12,16,21
341:2,4,11 342:6
342:14,18 343:6
343:14,18 344:5,8
344:13,17 345:1,8
345:15 346:9,17
346:21 348:2,9,15
348:19,22 349:7
349:16,21 350:16
350:22 389:19
401:6 411:18,20
412:6,9,13,17,20
413:2,5,9,13,16
413:20,22 414:9
414:22 415:4
419:3,6,10 420:13
420:15,18 421:1,6
421:10

alcohol 21:2 130:16
130:18,21 141:5
141:16,18,19
143:12 278:10
280:11 284:4
285:4,20 286:2
287:13 289:4
324:10,18 325:14
328:7 330:12
338:15 368:9

372:21 373:14,20
alcoholic 1:2,16,17

20:17 21:18 27:11
279:2 280:22
284:11,21 288:17

alert 283:16
alerted 321:5
alerting 21:8
Alexander 88:7
alleged 293:22
alleges 21:15 22:3
alleviate 276:20
allow 8:11 115:22

132:5 345:20
346:22 395:2

allowed 21:4 22:19
23:10 48:12 49:12
77:7 103:13
113:14,21 114:18
115:1,11 117:3
131:20 133:7
157:16,17 164:14
260:20 261:10,16
262:10 290:22
316:3 330:9,12,14
330:22 377:5

allowing 297:9
304:7 328:6
342:12 346:2
380:16 398:2

amenable 7:6
424:7

amount 35:5,11
102:14 113:20
119:21 130:16
209:8,17 222:21
409:18

ampersand 194:14
amusement 86:12
ANC-5C 1:8 2:8
and/or 359:17
angle 314:7 360:1
announce 331:1
announcement

134:20 329:17
330:6 332:12
335:9



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 431

announcements
271:12

answer 76:14 103:7
118:4 151:7 206:8
292:8

answered 225:16
368:16

anybody 3:20
40:15,22 97:14
297:7 340:13

anyway 6:6 7:8
147:22 158:10

apologize 166:2
212:15 267:20
279:21 280:4
289:1 290:7 291:9
351:12 386:19
390:12

apparent 129:8
apparently 154:6
appear 26:10,11

196:2 375:6
appeared 64:13
appears 33:4

222:12 232:6
327:8 333:18
355:21

applicable 38:6
applicant 206:6,10
application 13:12

17:19 30:6 31:2,9
31:16,19 42:13
53:14 57:14
109:14 113:11
116:12 118:20
120:21 123:5
135:21 150:3
152:14 153:3
154:5 169:6 170:9
171:7,16 175:14
175:18,21,22
176:1,2 177:1,4,5
180:1,9,12 182:14
186:11 188:4
197:17 198:17
203:6,9 204:2,5,6
204:11,19 205:5,9

205:12 206:16
220:5,6,10 221:5
222:2 225:13,15
225:22 226:1
227:11 237:20,22
238:4,6,9 239:2
240:1 248:8 320:9
321:21

applications
150:10 252:1

applied 222:1
applies 264:19

265:3
apply 23:20 24:1,3

152:13 264:5,17
265:10,11

applying 169:3
appointment 37:13

38:17 40:12 215:6
appreciate 164:8
approach 25:20

189:5,7 236:16
242:17 246:12
349:14 350:10

approached 132:21
168:1

appropriate 145:21
382:2

approval 177:8,9
226:16 396:6

approve 176:3
221:8 223:7

approved 152:15
152:18 154:15
184:22 186:21
187:6 193:5
221:12 222:6,8
223:22 396:1

approves 219:13
approximate 123:7
approximately

27:17 71:5 86:20
86:21 94:11 98:22
109:2 135:1
141:11 163:7
270:16,21 300:5
334:17 350:11

353:20 370:2
380:13 407:10,12
411:10

approximation
172:7 173:19

area 21:3 47:2
48:21 49:7,7 50:1
55:6,7,7 57:5
59:11 70:2,4,5
71:4 73:7,9,12,13
74:14 78:8,18
81:15 99:8 109:4
112:17 115:8,15
173:13 183:4
218:20,21 266:10
266:10 277:5
281:12,20 282:14
299:18 300:8
304:8 305:4
312:10 313:2,4,6
316:4,12 329:4
334:3 335:7 339:1
339:19,19 341:13
341:19 342:3
344:1 354:15
357:2,2,14 370:18
375:10,10,13
379:4,14,20
388:22 389:1,14
392:8 393:20
416:16,17 425:9

areas 72:22 74:9
107:20 334:1
398:2

arguments 13:1
armbands 318:22
arms 95:21
arrival 67:22 85:2

270:3 307:1
arrive 259:3
arrived 39:15 84:5

306:9 309:17
artist 71:19 385:8
artists 296:9,19

385:7
aside 160:18 379:8
asked 43:6 59:4

70:16 86:1,2 96:6
98:19 100:19
101:8,9,15,22
103:4 113:22
134:6 160:13
162:9 185:13
225:16 229:19
238:6,12 242:22
249:7,10,12,14,16
249:17 254:20
260:10 268:4
270:9,10 271:7
288:10 309:20
319:2 320:4
321:20 378:22
402:17

asking 34:11 62:12
71:17 79:4 132:15
158:7 225:3,17
226:7 248:16
266:3,4 267:3,19
271:14 275:7,16
291:11 293:12
294:3 302:12,16
313:21

aspect 288:19
ass 378:9
assembled 168:7

169:19
assembly 192:4,8

192:11 200:2
assessment 294:11

307:6
assigned 30:8
assist 22:8 86:2

414:8
assistance 80:12

91:12 310:21
assistant 2:12 20:2

80:11
assisting 54:7
assume 55:2

112:14 135:9
157:15 176:20
285:11 355:14
391:21 397:7

assumed 25:15

158:16 165:19
292:4 344:20

assuming 397:3
assumption 131:17

178:2 297:2
attach 140:8
attached 138:14

139:1 180:10
244:5

attempt 24:14
328:16 366:20

attend 206:6
attendance 18:5,7

385:8
attention 20:5

118:17 122:19
129:16 248:1
277:18 282:13,22
297:5 318:22
319:2 320:7
325:18,20 326:3
326:12 348:13
358:14 367:6
375:20 377:11
381:4,5 416:18

attorney 2:12,17
11:7 20:2 157:15
161:11,15 260:10
292:19 293:8

attracted 348:16
audible 76:13

118:3 206:8
augment 341:9
authority 161:17
authorized 105:21
availability 422:15

428:7
available 42:7

85:14 137:12
372:14

Avenue 71:4 269:6
averted 345:21
avoid 20:7 136:4

275:4 349:1
aware 152:22 154:8

157:21 158:1
214:17,19,21



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 432

215:2 405:2,12
408:9

awareness 143:12
285:21 286:2

A-C-K-I-N-T-O-...
194:14

a.m 111:12 141:18
142:2,10 143:3,4
329:11 330:12,17
330:22 370:4
373:2

B
b 43:18,19 56:17

63:17,21 76:11
77:15 80:19,20
81:22 82:1 264:4
352:13,15 358:20
359:3,3,8

back 40:13 41:17
41:21 44:11,20
45:1 52:4 54:22
55:16 58:17 63:19
70:22 71:11 79:7
79:8,19 86:15
90:5 91:7,8,12,13
91:15 92:4,18
94:19 96:7 97:11
97:14 98:1,3 99:1
101:10 105:19
106:6 107:22
108:3 113:2,6
114:6,7 116:8
124:19 129:3
134:6 140:5
145:13 153:11
168:12 203:19
255:22 259:2
270:15 272:15,20
282:14 284:15
289:2 296:5 297:1
300:19 305:2,4
313:9 314:15,17
315:4,7 321:5
322:8 326:17
332:18 341:20
342:2,3,19 343:11

345:7 347:20
371:2 373:3,19
374:1 387:3,19
390:20 398:15
405:16 408:4
409:17 425:21
428:3

backed 111:15
background 28:10

28:20 33:22
109:21 120:3
123:16 124:1

backup 50:10
130:4,5,10,15
132:9 143:8,13
278:7,12,17,22
283:7,15 286:8,10
287:12 289:11
290:21 291:19
294:2,5,7 367:19
401:21

backups 131:12
back-up 1:10 20:15

20:21 21:12,19,22
band 64:7 66:10

109:1,5,15 110:8
110:22 127:8
304:22 311:17,20
318:7 342:12
347:10,12,13
350:17 384:8

bands 66:6 103:5
110:2 127:9
311:11,12,15
312:1,7 319:4,6
347:22 385:2,5
389:7,7,9

bar 49:9 55:7 56:21
111:18 112:3
141:21 326:20
341:17

barge 329:1
barrel 46:22
barrier 96:13

98:13 277:7 297:8
299:13,15 301:3,3
301:6,8,12 303:8

312:14 314:1
316:3,14,16 317:1
317:2,10 350:20
356:6 361:9
362:20 363:13,14
364:1 399:1

barriers 39:16 42:1
61:5 81:9 86:11
91:5 307:15
313:17 314:5,11
314:19 315:14
318:2,3,4 352:22
353:5 354:5,6
355:15 359:18
360:9 361:13,15
362:1 363:1,5,6
377:6 394:17

bars 112:6
bartender 283:17
bartenders 286:5
baseball 387:2

404:3,4
based 33:21 34:17

75:18 120:3,18
161:17 172:11,14
175:9 184:3,19
208:3 221:14,16
221:20 223:7
241:1,4 248:5
268:3 281:4 284:4
287:11 289:13
292:20 300:20
303:16 338:19
343:2 344:21
345:1 355:14
414:15

basement 269:13
basically 35:8,12

87:15 125:22
127:10 128:6
129:12 136:21
139:1 224:2
273:20,22 277:4
319:6 347:4
348:13 378:5,9,12
378:21 398:20
399:5 400:18

418:11
basketball 141:21
bass 69:19 78:6,10

78:19 273:4 335:3
bathroom 269:13

343:9 344:2,4
beat 378:9
becoming 90:19

222:2
bedroom 269:12
beer 373:14
beers 286:18
began 310:14,19

329:18
beginning 12:8

18:8 84:2 125:16
190:3 299:16
358:20 362:10,12

behalf 5:13 14:15
19:2

behaviors 346:22
believe 6:9 30:10

31:20 32:13 38:20
51:6 54:5 56:14
58:4 59:3 63:10
63:16,22 74:19
79:11 84:4 89:3
99:3 111:12
113:17,19 114:19
115:13 118:18
124:22 127:6
129:17 133:6
137:1,22 138:5
141:18 145:1,10
145:11 148:7
152:21 154:22
176:15 205:14
227:18,22 228:4
242:10 258:16
260:8 261:11
268:11,14 270:5
279:17 282:1,5,22
291:16 295:9
306:2 319:5
322:19 326:6
327:14 333:20
341:7,14 343:9,20

344:18,20 345:18
346:10,17 363:14
384:13,18 388:11
388:18 390:10
394:19 395:11
396:10 404:19
406:5 415:10
416:21

believed 42:14
133:3 282:11

belligerent 402:15
belong 87:2,13,15

134:5,5
berating 378:21

379:7
best 410:4
better 4:8 35:1

53:21 68:16
195:16 241:13
389:14 391:13
403:15 404:16,20

beverage 1:2,16,17
27:12 279:3
284:12,22 288:17
338:21

beverages 20:17
280:22

beyond 301:3
329:8 345:9
346:14 359:11
362:15,20 363:1
363:14 399:5
407:2 416:11

big 133:4 145:7
173:2,3 224:4
307:9,10,13
392:12,18 394:12

biggest 251:16
387:9

bill 190:17,19
binds 34:4
bit 30:18 58:2 82:9

112:12 376:14
black 46:9 93:15,15

102:19 106:19
299:14 347:22
386:16



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 433

Blaize 254:22 255:1
blind 57:8 59:12,13
block 75:6 177:2
blocked 388:9
blocks 75:6,7
blue 46:22 76:19

104:15
blurry 60:8 124:21
board 1:2,17 10:10

13:22 14:7,20,21
17:9,19 18:3
19:13 20:9 23:4
24:21 34:1,14
35:19 47:15 53:11
88:15 99:17
113:11,22 128:5
145:20 146:4
147:22 151:2
152:16,19 153:18
154:20 159:11
162:13 192:22
202:17 238:12
241:1 242:7 246:9
248:4,6 249:3,5
267:16 277:1
293:5,7 333:14
351:21 414:13,15
420:11 426:11
427:21 428:18

Board's 20:5 241:2
248:1 278:11
423:8

Board-approved
143:7 324:10,19
325:14

body 182:14
bodyguards 387:11
book 339:7
booklet 250:6
booth 42:1 44:2

51:3 52:3,8,12
86:9,13 91:18
92:4 312:16 313:3
313:6 314:12
315:3,18 316:4,17
316:21 317:2,7,21
358:18 359:5,6,9

359:12 361:20
362:2,13 363:1,6
363:7,15 364:1,6
364:19 370:18
424:20

border 346:6
bottle 21:2,3,4,7,9

130:22 131:2,4,6
131:15 141:22
280:18 281:7,16
281:18,20 282:1,3
284:12 285:7,15
286:16 287:13,18
287:19 288:1,12
289:9,20 290:1,11
290:13,16 291:3
291:14,16 326:5
327:2,13 328:17
336:11,11,14
337:14,15,18
338:1,9,10 339:10
340:9 367:10
368:17 369:5,11

bottles 129:9,11,12
129:17,20,20,22
130:20 131:2,17
131:22 132:6
133:15 134:12
280:14,21 281:2
281:15 282:5,20
283:4 329:7 336:3
336:3 337:11
338:18 339:4,20
339:21,21 340:19
367:12,19 379:15
400:18,19 401:1
401:12

bottom 79:16,17,19
360:20

box 81:5
boxed 314:18
boxer 348:8
boy 105:9 208:18

352:13,15,18
Bradley 194:18
Brady 194:19,21

195:1

break 147:2 215:7
333:10 419:2

brief 17:7 32:5
84:19

briefly 30:4 366:5
384:6

bring 14:12 20:5
105:11 129:19
186:5 277:18
325:17 375:19
376:1,6

bringing 381:3
brings 21:14

195:18 255:22
292:20 305:20

Brooks 1:22 9:3
151:15,18,22
335:21,22 336:6
336:10,15,18,21
337:3,8,12,17,20
338:1,4 421:5

brought 129:15
200:18 247:22
248:1 277:22
282:21 289:21
297:4 309:18
319:1,1 320:6
325:19 326:3,12
327:18 328:22
329:2 336:22
341:8 367:5
377:10 381:4

bug 100:5
building 1:17 35:7

50:17 91:2 113:15
115:19 183:5
197:18 317:19
342:4,9 385:18
392:17,19,19
393:1,2,12 394:8
394:21

bulging 102:9
Bulls 355:22
bumper 317:9

324:6
bunch 242:22

340:8 383:14

bus 109:1,2,3
349:17,19,22
350:10 364:8,21

business 13:17
16:15 167:6

businesses 226:17
button 298:8
buy 126:18 337:14

337:15
bypassed 364:19

364:20
B-L-A-I-Z-E 255:4

255:5
B-L-A-Z-E 255:3
B-R-A-D-Y 195:1

C
C 43:20 63:22 64:1

77:15 261:12
264:7 332:9,10

CACI 28:9,12
calculate 219:7
calendar 2:5 18:4

421:13 422:5
423:8

call 3:8,9,12 18:5
18:18 27:14 70:22
134:2 150:12,17
162:14,22 165:8
214:19 270:14
271:16 306:1
426:18

called 25:13 53:4
71:10 91:4 115:3
115:5,15 158:14
162:10 165:17
178:8,9 271:6
272:15,20 305:22
306:4 401:21
420:1

calling 2:4 424:8
calls 25:7 69:11

269:9 274:14
camera 38:15

43:22 44:2,9 46:1
51:2,12 55:18
56:10 57:6,7 59:6

79:1 132:17
cameras 35:2 39:18

42:6 47:11 56:5,6
56:12 57:1 59:15
128:19

cap 387:2 404:4
capacity 27:5,19

29:7 100:9 114:11
114:15 174:13
210:12,18 213:10
213:17,17,20
216:6 217:6 218:1
218:2 219:9,11
238:13 239:6,7
240:1 275:10
307:17 425:1

caps 195:1 404:3
captured 332:14
car 46:20,21
card 104:6 150:19

151:12,14 338:16
care 133:2 134:15

134:15 155:17
278:3,4 380:7

carefully 5:20
238:17

carnival 182:21
carpet 48:2 54:3,11

54:16 100:11
101:20 373:6

carry 110:3 269:10
carrying 129:18
cars 92:9
case 1:9 2:5,6,6

4:11 11:4 12:19
38:6 137:5 143:18
146:18 147:8,9,13
163:13,14 199:9
206:11 225:4
228:5 339:11
419:22 428:5,8,10
428:13

cases 9:1 89:4
163:13 198:14
339:22 420:7

cash 214:10
categorize 369:5,6



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 434

369:9
caucasian 357:6
cause 1:6 14:22

15:2 110:13
420:10 428:21

caused 38:7 39:12
caution 7:20 9:13
cell 70:16
center 299:12

390:20
certain 14:10,13

17:20 72:21 82:19
87:10 102:14,22
113:20 144:16
161:17 209:5
222:21,22 263:5
294:15 339:22
347:8 351:18
410:2

certainly 145:5,16
145:20 152:18
153:13 154:19
155:1 243:4
358:16 419:1

Certificate 113:17
certification 195:3
certify 191:15
chair 10:21 13:4

19:9 25:19 80:12
146:20 156:14
165:8 207:8
218:12 233:2
255:13 338:5
351:8 391:10
403:11 409:7
418:6

Chairman 164:12
254:20

Chairperson 1:18
1:21 2:3,14,18,21
3:3,6,11,17,19 4:2
4:12,16 5:1,10,17
6:4 7:5,14,18 8:2
8:8 9:10,17 10:7
10:13,18,20,22
11:13,18 12:5,9
12:12,16,21 13:5

13:7 14:4 15:10
16:12,17,22 17:3
17:6 19:10,13
25:5,9,17,22 26:3
26:6,15 33:3,12
44:5 47:16,18
62:18,21 63:6
64:16,22 65:3,6,9
67:12 80:13
128:11 137:7,16
137:19 138:10,18
138:21 139:4,9
143:19,22 144:5
144:21 145:14,18
146:9,11,17,21
147:3,7,12,17,19
147:21 148:6,10
148:15,20 149:1,5
149:7,16 150:2,7
150:20 151:6,10
152:8 153:16
155:21 156:3,7,16
157:10,22 158:3,5
158:18,21 159:6
159:10,12 160:6
162:1,6,16,20
163:9,16 164:9,18
164:22 165:6,12
165:21 181:11,13
189:6,9 195:8,12
195:20 196:14,17
196:20 197:1,4,8
197:11,15 198:4,8
198:11 199:1
202:16,19 207:5,9
218:14 221:1,4
222:15,20 223:3
223:11,14,18
224:1,4,9,14,20
225:1,14 226:5,9
226:14 227:1,7,13
233:3,6,9 235:2,4
235:14,17,19,22
236:13,18 238:21
240:11,21 241:5
241:10,12,17,20
242:1,6,12,18

246:11,13 247:1,5
247:11,19 248:4
249:4,10,20 250:1
255:14,16,21
256:8 266:1,7,14
266:22 267:7
268:8,19 275:18
276:7 278:14
279:7,11,15 291:4
291:7,10 292:11
292:14 294:8,17
295:1,6,14 302:4
302:13,19,22
325:8,11 332:6
333:14 335:21
338:6 341:3 351:3
351:6 388:2,10
390:6 391:11
392:3,10,13,22
393:5,8,13,18
394:5,10,15,22
395:6,9,14 396:4
396:8,13,15,20
397:5,10,19 398:4
398:7 399:7,11,18
400:13,17,22
401:5,8,16,20
402:4,12,20,22
403:5,8 404:13
409:8,15,20
410:12,16,19,22
411:4,13,17,19
412:10 414:6,12
414:18 417:4,8,13
417:17,20 418:1,3
418:7,18,22 419:5
419:9 420:3,14,17
420:22 421:4,7,12
421:19 422:11,17
422:20 423:2,5,10
423:13,17,22
424:3,6,10,15
425:5,19 426:5,11
427:5,9,13,16,18
427:20 428:2,15
428:17

Chairperson's

160:9
challenge 363:7
champagne 141:22

280:14 281:2
336:14,16,19
338:2 339:12
400:20

chance 170:13
change 24:13 30:7

123:5 309:17
400:11

changes 34:21
channel 363:8
Chapel 1:7 2:7

85:19 305:6 314:7
314:16 317:3,8
361:9 364:5 394:4
402:9

Chapter 24:4
characterization

367:2 382:12
characterize

357:19
characterized

355:1 367:20
characterized/cla...

393:16
characterizing

365:3
charge 18:11,22

21:12,14 22:3,16
23:13 73:2 74:20
75:20 129:13
132:8,9 258:18
287:16 293:21
381:9

charged 20:3,13
74:21 129:13
283:7

charges 17:16
24:22 72:19 138:3
265:21 292:20
293:1,8,10,14

Charles 15:15
check 22:4 37:2

59:15 86:10 96:1
96:3 110:6,7

123:15 126:10
168:22 208:14,15
208:16,17,19,20
209:1,3 229:11,13
234:15 235:15
236:5,5,6,7,9,10
237:6,14,17 241:8
241:11,15 243:1
243:17,18 244:2,3
244:4,10,11,21
245:2,11,16
254:15 310:1,14
311:6 321:10
349:19 358:4
364:20,22 377:19
377:20 410:8

checked 22:6,7,8
86:6,20,22 94:17
95:4 155:10 296:4
310:9 313:3,5
314:14 358:21
361:17 362:10
377:11

checker 311:7
checking 22:9 83:7

83:8,14,16,18
85:20 86:3,4,8
90:14,18 91:13
92:6 99:8 310:16
312:6,11 316:12
405:21 409:10,12
410:6,18 411:2,8
411:22 412:2,3,15
412:21 413:4,14

checklist 187:19
checks 82:22 83:3

93:20 99:17 315:3
357:22

Chicago 355:22
Chief 89:20 140:15
choose 344:9
chooses 290:2
chose 376:15
chronologically

67:15 84:20
cigar 49:8 56:3

373:13



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 435

circle 225:7
circled 225:8
circling 225:19
circumstances

87:10 161:18
286:12

circus 182:21
cite 279:8 327:22
cited 291:13 293:17

327:15
citing 283:10
city 72:22 166:22

177:11
clarification 33:21

414:21 417:3
clarifies 138:2
clarify 65:10

135:20 138:11
156:10 198:13
265:7 415:8

clarity 72:2 266:16
292:1

Clark 182:10
clasp 104:16
classified 393:15
clear 14:22 18:1

105:5 113:6
123:15 156:11
216:8,20 228:12
228:15 247:14
351:11 352:5,22
354:18 367:11
368:15 370:5
372:12 375:22
417:2,7

clearances 28:21
cleared 370:14
clearer 58:2
clearing 370:6
clearly 111:21

231:4 334:21
356:7 358:18
367:15

click 36:10,11
101:3,6,8,9 108:3
111:5 309:10

clicked 101:7

clicker 57:22
100:20 101:17,19
102:3,4 309:5,8

clickers 22:11,14
35:7,8,8 36:5,6
85:11 94:8,10
102:7 107:18,19
123:18 124:4
143:11 308:4,9,15
309:13,18,20
310:2,6 347:4
376:21 397:22

clicking 99:11,13
99:13 100:15
105:18 128:20

client 227:20
clips 77:5
close 372:8
closed 96:13

134:19 280:21
328:20 329:2,15
400:19 401:2

closer 341:22
closest 283:1
closing 293:9 372:4

372:14
club 9:15,18 13:10

19:19,22 20:10,13
21:8,10 33:11
93:18 125:19
126:15 144:15
167:14 168:2,13
168:21 171:9
192:10 208:16,21
209:4,16 210:5
211:12 214:13
215:21 229:7,8,10
234:1 237:17
274:1 275:12,17
311:11 329:14
330:5,8 364:17
372:3 385:18

Club's 19:14
CM 23:21,22 265:2

265:4,10 266:17
266:18

CN 1:8

coaching 235:20
coaxing 271:14
cocktail 373:16
code 17:17 20:14

20:16 23:14 24:1
24:3 72:20 73:2
191:16 260:11
263:16 264:4
265:19 267:4
279:13 294:3

college 285:1
Columbia 1:1 2:13

193:3,5 194:3
come 11:13 38:7

40:12 46:7 68:4
97:11 98:1 103:5
108:20 109:1
113:2 148:4
153:14 170:16
215:2,7 219:15
240:14 246:1,2
276:14 296:20
304:7,21 314:15
318:2 322:21
333:1 342:17
345:7 350:13
361:14,17 362:2
380:14,17 395:2
395:10 402:2
403:2 408:4
409:19 414:4
425:21

comes 10:16 17:8
78:11,20 213:17
317:2 327:10
380:18

comfortable
382:10

coming 19:7 28:1
36:15 70:8 78:7
81:16 82:13,22
83:1 94:15 97:13
98:6 99:6 109:4
128:12,12 134:4
155:17 156:21
212:7,8 214:17
264:13 268:21

269:7,20 270:8
300:9,13 331:5
350:15,21 357:1
358:1 361:19
364:21 376:20
393:20 400:5
402:6 415:18

Commander 400:2
comment 72:16

401:9
comments 7:2
commercial 69:15

73:1,13 74:14
75:1,8 260:20
261:7,11,13,19,22
262:5,9 263:2,3
334:1

commercially-zo...
73:7,9

commitment 11:17
committed 188:19
committing 220:17
communicate

208:5
company 169:10

169:11,15 208:16
compare 5:17 11:5

277:14 299:8
compared 60:10,15

60:18 384:6
comparing 275:14

352:8
comparison 299:9

381:21
complain 75:16

264:12 274:18
400:6

complainant 75:1
76:8,16 261:16

complainants 75:7
complainant's

18:16
complained 274:20
complaining 61:16

68:6,8 69:21
73:12 75:8 76:9
269:7 271:21

398:20
complaint 18:13

67:3,4,14,20
69:11,12 73:8
74:21 75:10
259:16 262:1,11
262:16 266:11
415:12

complaints 64:14
69:8 71:3 72:13
73:17 74:4,8 75:2
258:22 259:1,4,11
274:11,19 275:4
333:19 400:10

complete 120:21
141:22 281:2
321:2 322:2

completed 155:2
253:3,4 320:9
363:12

completely 19:22
231:7

compliance 66:21
complied 42:12

53:11 57:13 366:7
comply 120:12

327:9 328:9
complying 19:19
compromised

346:1,1
computer 137:15
concern 61:14

231:3
concerned 35:19

91:1 100:7 360:17
391:15

concerning 199:9
381:2

concerns 34:17
36:18 43:10 67:18
67:19 146:7 375:1
376:2

concert 125:21
276:6

concerts 274:22
275:3

concert-style 55:2



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 436

concluded 428:22
concludes 19:8
conclusion 34:11

297:9 397:20
conclusions 146:5
conditions 161:18

190:8,11
confer 157:17

159:3 427:21
conference 422:19
conferred 159:1
confidence 229:4
confident 85:14

136:6
configuration

353:8
confined 305:16
confirm 210:7
confirmation

209:15
confiscate 87:9

405:12
confiscated 87:6

405:1,3,8,13
407:6 408:7,10

confiscating 311:5
confiscation 310:11
confused 36:5

216:21 235:8
292:18 410:11,15

confusion 234:14
354:16

congregated
392:18

connected 251:19
252:16,20 253:6
253:10,12

connection 211:11
consent 226:16
consider 130:10,11

130:15 131:4
consideration

296:13,17
considering 224:6

395:2
consisting 20:17

279:2 284:21

consists 17:15
constantly 21:8
construct 122:5
constructed 253:14
consultant 3:14

38:11 41:14 162:8
consultant's 164:11
consume 328:7
consumed 20:19

279:4
consuming 130:21

141:16 288:16
373:13

consumption 141:2
142:16,17,21
369:15 372:14,21

contact 15:14
70:15 262:20
283:12 321:19
425:1

contacted 118:16
118:19 134:17
320:3

contain 189:16
276:1

contained 31:9
119:14 191:19
325:6

contains 89:9
189:17,18,19
230:12

continue 428:8,9
continued 15:1
contract 192:9
contracted 167:13

167:21 168:6
control 1:2,16,17

133:7 305:19
329:8 331:8 345:9
346:14 400:7

convenient 421:17
conversant 70:5
conversate 327:11
conversation 128:5

159:8 327:9
376:11

coolers 49:5

Coordinator 119:6
copies 188:2

193:12
copy 14:1 44:6

114:11 116:12
137:14,17 144:8
149:18 170:19
185:3,3,15,17,20
186:10 188:9,9,11
188:13 194:16
201:3 214:1,4
215:15,19 234:15
242:7,9,10,13,17
242:20 243:3
244:1 245:10,16
246:3 252:13
255:9 320:11

cordoned 339:1
cork 401:4
corner 404:1
corporate 232:9
corporation 232:2
correct 8:21 32:3

33:19 34:7 46:14
52:22 56:17 75:12
83:5 94:1 99:20
121:5 123:21
124:7 126:19
127:3 128:21
146:18,19 148:5
152:12 189:12
194:6 204:2,7
206:7,21 207:1
230:1,22 232:14
246:1 247:9,10
249:5 256:1 260:4
260:12,14 262:3
262:13 264:1
272:11,17 276:11
302:7 311:2
316:17,21 318:10
318:12,15 343:21
353:1,3 358:8
366:2 367:8
374:10 382:18,22
383:1,9,11,16
408:13 415:10

417:22
corrected 164:7
correction 163:2,2
corrections 57:16

163:1
correctly 204:1

266:13 365:4
412:22

correlated 398:14
correlation 221:7

395:18 396:16
correspondence

40:5
cost 190:14 191:9

209:10
costs 191:6
couches 388:22
counsel 15:7,15

25:13 77:7 158:14
162:10 163:18
165:17 428:7,11

count 22:5 36:14
61:7 133:16 143:7
143:8,9,9,10
371:8

counting 112:15
123:10 397:21

counts 107:19
couple 2:19 139:8

149:12 173:12
202:18 332:20
383:15 404:1

course 86:3 88:19
241:19

COURT 118:11
236:20

cousin 320:2,3
321:19

cover 139:12
coverage 57:6
covered 137:21

143:15 218:20
393:21 394:3
418:10

Craig 25:12 27:1
cranberry 338:22
crazy 269:5 270:12

created 362:1
credential 342:12
credit 338:16
cross 162:15

181:11 419:14,19
426:1,20

cross-examination
146:22 162:3
181:14 256:1,9

cross-examine
147:11,14

crowd 60:9,19,21
64:7 84:14 85:18
86:4 91:11,13
94:19 133:6,20
144:18 305:16
307:7,9,17 344:21
345:2,9,12,19
346:14 349:10,10
394:14,16

crowded 111:11,14
331:7 341:17
342:20 404:17

crowdedness
112:17

crowed 307:10
cure 6:1
curious 336:2

348:15
currently 5:3

215:13 281:21
cursory 95:14,17
Curtis 32:14,19
custodian 14:14
customer 20:18,19

279:3,4
Customers 336:3
cut 413:19
C-M 264:8
C-R-A-I-G 27:1
C-1 264:7
C-3 264:8
C-4 264:8

D
Dakota 71:4 269:6
Damian 40:18,19



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 437

54:2 85:5 91:9
98:12 102:6,6,7
102:12,12 380:2
415:18

dancer 112:5,6
dancers 111:22

322:21 348:3
391:6,8

dancing 21:9
dangerous 133:22
dark 201:14,14

404:5
date 17:13 30:9

38:20 163:21,22
164:6 184:5,16
198:14 228:9
229:5 231:3 232:6
236:7 237:2,4,5,9
237:14 253:17
256:16 355:9

Dated 386:6
dates 29:14 234:14

235:8
dawned 90:20
day 19:22 60:1,5,7

61:16 64:20 65:7
65:12 66:21
116:20 123:5
173:16 175:1
179:6 206:1,2,21
206:21 210:10
220:9,9 224:11
228:7,9 229:11
232:13 233:22
234:1,4 237:13
239:7 253:20
254:13,14,15
352:12 420:16
424:2

days 13:17 16:15
116:22 173:18
215:22 352:12

daytime 420:5,7
DC 20:14 23:14

260:11 263:16
279:13

DCAR 186:11

DCMR 24:4,5,8
DCR 168:12
DCRA 13:10 15:22

24:20 75:19
116:12 117:5,20
118:19 119:18
120:8,12,20
135:21 167:7
168:11,19,22
169:1 173:22
175:1,10,22
176:11 177:12
178:15 179:12
180:4 181:3
183:19 185:16
186:11 187:14
188:6 191:12,21
200:10 203:8
205:8,13 206:5,11
216:2 219:10,13
221:7,19 222:5
223:4,20 226:18
230:3 231:18
255:7 262:20
319:13,16,16,19

DCRA's 15:14
263:4

DEA 28:8
dealing 227:2

237:20 306:13
dealt 257:8,11,12
decibel 75:18

262:21
decided 112:22

350:12
decision 16:18
decisions 346:19
deems 145:21
defense 419:22
deficiencies 57:18
define 278:12,17
defined 20:16

264:16
definitely 142:16

258:15 390:22
definition 182:18

183:7 278:22

279:10,14 284:5
284:15 287:12

degree 312:15
314:7 360:1 362:3

delay 7:3 166:2
deliver 113:7

227:19 338:18
339:20

democratic 419:7
419:11

demonstrates 64:7
density 113:4
depart 19:22 90:8
department 75:20

179:1 219:12
406:4

departments 177:5
depending 339:11

339:22 375:18
depict 106:15
depicted 334:5,6
depiction 300:16

301:18
depicts 61:3 300:15
deposited 245:11
describe 303:2

353:19 376:18
384:4 398:13

described 71:19,20
81:4 144:6 248:12
249:21 271:11,11
286:15 315:22
342:19 349:12
350:8 358:18
363:11,19 385:6

describes 183:15
248:14 303:22

describing 130:6
288:6,8,14 313:16
313:22 354:15
355:19

description 289:3
design 194:17
designated 149:11

161:15 300:1
357:2,14

designating 157:1

157:6
designation 150:13

156:18 160:18
detail 62:1 68:1

122:11
detailed 31:1
detector 39:17 81:8

81:11 94:21,22
95:5,15 298:11,17
299:17,18 300:18
301:15 307:15
313:18 356:15,16
377:8

detectors 35:11
42:2 52:13 53:6,9
54:16,18 58:20,22
61:4 81:5 82:13
85:10 86:17 93:20
94:20 95:11,13
98:11,18,21 99:1
100:10 127:18
303:5 314:17,19
315:15 353:13,21
354:19 355:5
357:4 360:16,21

determination 25:1
74:7 133:12 240:5
260:3 294:4 296:9
331:9

determine 24:2,8
69:13,18 70:1,6
70:13 128:8 146:1
268:20 269:19
303:15,17 335:8

determined 295:21
device 311:6
diagram 38:14

39:20 303:22
363:2 364:14
371:9,10

diagrams 43:14
difference 169:5

270:17
different 13:14

15:22 152:1 180:5
180:5 193:19
196:3,4 339:18

352:1,2 418:16
424:19

differential 352:10
differently 124:3
difficult 14:7
digits 163:14
dimensions 188:16

189:10 191:15,22
218:19

direct 26:16 165:22
221:7 256:18
280:8 326:7
358:13 371:1
419:13

directed 328:16
359:21

directing 361:14,16
375:5

direction 300:21
335:5

directly 45:20 59:6
98:13 129:12
131:2 211:12
280:17 281:17
282:15 289:8
290:17 296:21
299:15 315:20
317:12 324:5
327:1 357:6
358:19 360:19,20
376:4 388:17
416:10

Director 370:19
disarray 246:7
disaware 215:1
disciplined 345:19
discrepancies

132:22
discretion 381:22

383:8
discuss 5:20 11:10

12:17 17:13 19:4
19:14 27:6 167:12
284:22

discussed 310:10
discussing 11:2

13:9 182:7



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 438

dispatch 69:12
269:17

dispatched 68:14
268:13

dispense 339:13
dispensed 339:12
disrespectful 278:2
distance 76:8,18,21

335:5
distinguish 110:22
distributed 311:15

312:3 371:16,22
District 1:1 2:12

4:10 19:2 25:7
167:7 193:3,5
194:3 400:1

division 122:10
232:2,9

DJ 71:20 271:12
273:5 335:2
370:18 399:13

document 77:11
113:13 146:14
182:4 199:18,19
200:1 213:18,19
214:1 216:6 218:9
241:4,5,7,13
320:16

documentation
149:17

documented
331:21

documents 89:10
154:6,12 195:9,22
196:21 198:14
199:8 214:4 216:2
216:5

dog 403:20
doing 21:9 120:19

125:18 133:10
141:8 155:13
283:19 309:22,22
310:22 315:3
340:5 357:13,13
357:15 377:13
411:10,11 412:3

dollar 209:8

DONALD 1:22
door 91:17 93:14

93:17 94:15 96:9
96:12,13,14 97:10
97:20 98:13,16
127:7 134:18,20
141:17 295:13,20
296:6,7,21 297:6
297:7 309:15
311:12 315:21
316:7,21 317:20
318:4,5 322:9,11
322:13,16,18
329:3,12 345:22
378:21 379:21,21
379:22 383:15,18
408:4 411:2

doors 84:10 227:6
Dos 105:21 106:2
double 379:20,21

379:22
doubled 122:9
draft 187:22
Drake 64:9,12 66:1

66:2 384:19
drank 330:4
draw 122:19 146:5

349:10
drawings 217:10

217:12
drawn 318:22
draws 231:3
dress 347:21
drill 359:6
drink 20:16,20

22:2 130:15
131:11 132:9
278:13,17,22
279:1,2,5 283:7
284:6,18,18
285:12 286:8
287:4,5,12 289:11
290:21 291:19
294:7 327:12
340:10 371:4
403:3

drinking 129:11

142:1 280:17
281:17 284:6
287:22 289:8
290:11,15 291:3
291:15 324:18
327:3,6 329:7,11
370:21,22,22
373:20

drinks 1:10 20:15
20:21 21:12,19,22
113:7 130:5,10,12
131:5 143:8,13
278:7 283:15
284:13 285:14
286:10 294:2,5
329:9 367:20
370:10,12 371:15
371:19,21 372:13
372:13 397:18
401:11 402:16

drive 137:10,12
drivers 422:10
drop 129:21
dropped 237:5

364:9
dude 421:15
due 15:17
duly 25:14 158:15

165:18
duties 160:13,14
DVD 137:8
dynamic 132:18

305:13 340:3
D.C 1:18 110:5

166:22

E
E 352:14
ear 161:11 379:9
earlier 100:14

156:21 203:12
208:4 215:6
238:11 240:3
284:10,13 306:20
310:13 313:16
326:7 346:12
350:8

early 117:18
201:15

easy 172:18 176:20
403:13

eat 273:12,19
366:17,18

edge 300:7 317:1
359:12 398:10

educated 240:15
education 109:20

120:3 123:16
124:1

educational 29:2
effect 276:18
efficient 195:14
efforts 410:4
egregious 328:5
egress 342:3

351:20 364:11
either 9:9 18:3

103:2 113:10
115:10 127:13
195:11 201:8
252:13 374:20
375:2 376:3

elaborate 84:21
elevated 277:4

323:1 398:21
404:10

elicit 267:17,21
293:6

elicited 164:15
294:6

eliciting 35:16
425:17

Elizabeth 88:7,19
Elliott 24:15,18

162:11 165:9,13
165:16 166:2,3,6
166:7,9,9,13,16
166:19 167:1,4,8
167:10,15,19
168:1,17,21 169:2
169:7,9,14,20
170:1,5,7,11,15
171:3,4,10,17,21
172:3,10,14,21

173:1,4,8,10,20
174:2,5,9,12,15
174:18,21 175:2,5
175:7,16,20 176:5
176:9,12,18,22
177:7,19,22 178:5
178:9,17,22 179:3
179:7,9,13,16
180:2,7,13,17,21
181:5,7,10,17,19
181:22 182:6,9,11
182:15,18 183:2,9
183:12,14,17,20
184:1,5,11,14,16
185:5,7,14,18
186:1,3,6,9,13,17
186:20 187:1,4,7
187:10,18,21
188:7,10,14,17,21
189:2,4,10,14,17
190:5,7,11,15,19
190:22 191:3,7,12
191:21 192:5,8,14
192:17,20 193:2,8
193:10,14,16,20
194:1,6,8,12,15
194:20 195:2,7
196:1,18,22 197:3
197:7,13,16 198:2
198:4,6,10,18
199:2,5,10,13,17
199:21 200:4,8,11
200:15 201:1,5,10
201:12,17 202:1,4
202:6,10,13,22
203:1,4,7,10,14
203:16,18,21
204:3,8,12,17,21
205:1,6,18,21
206:3,8,12,15,19
206:22 207:2,10
207:11,15,18,20
208:1,8,13,18
209:2,9,12,18
210:4,8,17,21
211:2,5,10,16,21
212:2,4,14,17,21



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 439

213:2,5,8,11,13
213:16 214:2,7,14
214:18,22 215:5
215:10,14,17,19
216:10,14,17
217:2,8,11,20
218:4,7,10,17,21
219:5,10,19 220:6
220:11,14,18
221:4,16 222:17
222:19 223:2,9,12
223:15,19 224:3,8
224:13,19,22
225:12,21 226:6
226:13,20 227:4
227:10,21 228:2,6
228:13,17,21
229:2,6,14,18
230:2,5,13,15,19
231:1,10,15,22
232:7,11,15,19
233:11,12,15,18
234:2,5,8,10,12
234:17,19 235:9
235:13,16 236:11
237:1,7,11,13,18
238:1,5,10,14
239:5,14,19 240:2
240:6,15,18 242:5
242:7,10,13,21
243:2,7,10,12,14
243:19 244:1,8,11
244:17,19,22
245:5,8,12,14,18
245:21 246:2,6,10
248:10,14 250:4,7
250:10,14,21
251:2,4,11,14,18
252:2,4,8,11,14
252:19 253:2,8,18
253:21 254:2,6,9
254:12,14,17,22
255:2,4,6,10,18

email 15:19,20
38:12 39:1,2,2
42:20 137:14

emails 40:4

emanating 68:8
73:13 260:19
261:7

Emergency 119:5
employee 22:1

93:14 98:14,15,20
98:20 160:20,21
161:1,5,5,19

employees 21:15
90:18 172:1
310:14,16 367:15

employment 28:1
employs 30:3
empty 135:5
encountered

112:21
ended 346:13
enforcement 28:6

89:20 140:15
engage 148:2
engaged 201:19
engineer 71:7

178:15 190:9,12
191:14,18 194:9
197:22 207:14
217:15 223:20
270:21 272:14
366:20

engineering 190:21
194:3 214:6

engineers 173:21
engineer's 189:18
ensure 20:11 24:14

35:1 37:14 57:11
57:12 372:13

ensured 313:4
enter 22:19,21

23:10 35:6 47:3
138:12 315:5
398:2

entered 100:16
358:1,6 364:10
424:21

entering 22:5 61:4
99:16 126:15
294:20 295:11,20
298:21 301:19

303:3 304:13
323:16,22 355:2
356:22 357:14

enters 110:6
entertained 116:1

136:11 342:1
entertainers 22:21
entertainment 23:5

66:14 115:19,22
341:21 348:5,19
349:2,9 384:4,6,7
390:22 391:2
392:16 393:1,4,7

entire 18:6,7 27:20
137:4 139:6 199:7
200:20 408:11

entourage 329:21
387:8 390:13

entourages 110:12
entrance 22:22

23:11 35:4 44:3
46:6,9,20,22 48:2
48:5 50:17 52:12
53:10 54:4,4,13
60:12 81:5 83:1
85:18 86:16 90:22
92:4,5 93:3,16
94:16,19 96:7
98:10 101:13,15
101:21 102:6
121:18 127:21
210:21 211:12
295:12,19 296:5
296:14 297:10
298:15,17,18
300:4,17 302:7
303:6,9 307:15
311:18 324:2,2
332:16 333:2
358:21 361:21
373:9 376:19
378:3,19 379:13
394:20 395:3
412:14 415:19,21
416:6,7,9

entrances 133:8,9
411:9

entry 144:2
environmental

197:18
equipment 145:4
Equis 105:22 106:2
equivalent 173:17
erect 186:21 187:9

187:10
erected 177:18

178:2,12,18
204:11 211:1
232:14 254:10

err 7:19 9:13
erroneous 405:8
error 163:15
erupt 133:19
essentially 353:13

354:20,21 355:5
366:7

establish 283:18
323:3 427:2

establishment 4:5
17:18 18:15 19:5
22:17,19,20 23:18
24:11 32:6,12
34:22 40:8 54:14
57:12 69:20 70:9
70:14 73:8 74:14
74:22 91:15 99:7
100:8,16 104:2
107:10 115:1,10
115:12 121:19
133:14 135:6
136:10,11 141:13
153:9 159:15
160:5,11 259:17
259:18 261:19
263:21 264:7,15
264:19 265:16
272:1 275:8,15
276:15 277:3,12
283:10 287:22
308:1 318:15
323:16 329:6
330:2 331:8
337:11 356:22
358:2,6 359:15

364:22 367:3,16
370:14 371:17
372:1 373:9,10
376:3 377:5 382:1
397:3,7

establishments
23:20 110:5,5
120:6 275:2

estimate 345:10
418:19

etcetera 399:14
evening 22:11 24:9

24:17 127:1
259:11 294:7
295:18 331:11
341:6 346:12,22
400:2 424:19
425:2 428:4

evenings 269:10
event 1:13 3:15

6:15 13:11 17:21
17:22 18:10 19:6
19:6,15 23:4,11
24:17 29:11 30:2
30:7,12,15,21,22
31:6,7,10,22 34:4
34:18 35:10,14,17
36:20 37:1 38:15
38:19 49:12 54:14
57:15,17 61:15
62:5 66:16 82:15
85:9 99:16 117:13
122:6 125:4
132:18 133:4
138:2 167:14
171:12,13,20
172:2 182:19,20
183:7,16 186:11
187:6 201:8,13,15
201:18 203:9
204:5,6 205:5,15
205:19 206:6,18
210:10,10 213:21
217:3 220:2,4,10
221:15,20 222:6
222:18 224:21
225:6,18 226:10



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 440

226:11 227:3
230:6 233:20
234:4,6 235:10
251:12,13,22
253:17 254:12
259:6 275:9,21
276:1 319:19
372:4

events 17:9 30:18
60:10,15 116:15
119:6 225:3,7
275:1 320:5
395:15

eventually 150:5
everybody 7:12

34:6 305:4 329:3
349:18

everybody's 377:20
everyone's 108:22
evidence 13:20

15:3,4 22:1 23:21
24:10 89:12,13,15
89:18,19 117:6
132:17 137:5
138:13 144:3
145:19 146:16

evidentiary 119:17
320:14

exact 68:5 116:4
273:1,1 279:8
353:13

exactly 109:10
111:14 150:16
220:19 273:13
350:19 354:3
391:19

examination 26:16
165:22 419:20

examined 25:15
158:16 165:19

example 119:10
313:13 370:1

examples 342:20
exceed 75:18
exceeded 123:11
exceeding 100:8
exception 8:11,17

9:6
excessive 270:12

366:13
exchange 214:11

365:8
exchanged 39:2
exciting 26:9
exclude 10:9 423:8
excluded 7:12
exclusion 75:15
excuse 23:2 51:22

62:11 100:4
102:13 118:11
140:17 239:20
279:20 280:9
293:19 311:3,9
385:18 389:22

excused 41:5
255:20 417:9,12
417:22

exhibit 21:1 42:20
42:21 43:2,16
62:11,11 63:5,8
64:17 76:5,7 77:9
77:10,12 82:4,4,5
88:14,16,16 90:10
91:19 103:9,21,21
105:3,7 116:8,17
117:22 118:16
119:14,14 121:8
121:15 122:17,19
123:3 124:10,12
125:12,13 127:4
127:16 136:18
138:13 139:5
142:6,12 143:20
144:3,13 146:13
146:15 165:11
170:13 181:16,19
182:1,1,1 187:14
203:3 230:12,13
230:14 246:19,22
247:15 248:8,17
250:3 279:17
280:1,15 281:5
288:3 299:2,2,9
313:9 316:1

323:17 330:20
332:2,2 334:11
335:3 342:20
347:15 352:5
353:12 354:22
355:6,10,16,20
356:7 358:14
371:12 385:20
386:2,3 389:13,16
403:11

exhibited 280:15
exhibits 38:13

42:10,17,19 44:19
63:12 121:9
138:14 140:9
170:14 281:5
347:13

exist 124:7,9
exists 35:4
exit 35:6 60:13

81:11,15,16 83:2
97:17 99:5,7
108:18 109:4
141:12,15 142:7
294:20 298:15
300:1,2,2,6,8,17
301:19 303:2,6,9
303:13,16,17,22
304:3,4,5,7,14
305:2,4,6 314:1
345:22 346:1
350:8,9 354:2,15
355:2 357:2,14,15
364:11 373:11
380:16 386:9
411:7 416:5,7,12
416:20

exiting 22:5
exits 44:3 113:1

133:9 295:11
expect 205:8,14

224:11 381:7
expected 3:4

116:18 172:8
176:21 205:22
206:5,17 238:13
239:17

expecting 175:9
202:12 220:16
396:19

expects 120:11
expedite 15:17
experience 33:22

109:21 120:4,19
123:9,16 124:2
127:1 135:11,13
135:15,16 167:6
179:21 180:4
238:3 259:14
274:22 275:15
277:11 291:12
303:5 338:15
345:10

experiences 29:1
405:16

expert 9:11
explain 30:4 134:4

157:14 313:1
419:17

explained 68:2
70:18 71:2 96:5
98:9,10 133:21
266:18 269:15
378:19 379:4
380:5

explaining 96:11
expletive 304:21

305:1
expletives 365:19

378:5
extend 362:20

363:1
extends 301:4
extensive 426:2
extent 128:9

294:15
extra 36:17,18 44:6

48:11 49:11
extremely 392:20

394:8 403:13

F
facilitate 160:4
facility 35:6 371:7

372:12
facing 78:8 387:9
fact 8:22 22:8

30:11 33:16 34:16
42:13 98:1 121:17
123:17 132:22
135:20 145:10
153:2 215:12
269:19 309:16
329:19 391:14
405:13

facts 21:21 132:8
267:6,13 278:13
292:21,22 293:2,6
293:10,13,18
294:6

factual 267:16
fact-driven 293:20
fact-finding 17:20

19:20 30:9,15,18
30:22 31:6,8,14
32:7 34:12 36:19
37:8 40:3 57:15
81:17 102:20
103:15 109:14
113:12,19 115:11
115:21 121:11
122:5 136:3,5
276:4,14 277:1
296:13 319:4
320:17 347:3,18
349:1,8,13 396:3

Fact-Findings
120:19

fail 140:19
Failed 1:12
fair 29:4 31:2 35:22

36:3 40:2 42:22
47:6 57:19 61:19
74:11,16 76:12,19
82:16 83:18 87:11
87:22 90:11 92:20
99:21 104:17
105:21 111:21
116:22 121:12
122:6 126:15
127:2 128:14



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 441

132:11 137:2
182:21 184:4
189:13 200:10,22
201:4,21 202:5
244:18,19 245:13
245:14,17 249:18
252:18 253:17
254:8 366:8,10
367:9 375:21
381:18 382:12
404:22

fairly 351:14
423:19 424:14

false 136:1 143:9
False/Misleading

1:12
familiar 117:6

257:16 258:1
far 145:13 225:2,4

239:20 277:14
308:20 334:15
360:16 393:19
403:22 409:9

fashion 405:3
fast 333:10
fax 320:10
fee 180:10,12,14,19

180:21,22
feel 17:1 18:17

371:10 382:4
feeling 61:15
fees 180:16
feet 55:3 86:9

192:12 212:9
226:18 300:5
315:20 353:21
361:1,3,5

felt 133:18 331:7
381:22 382:1,8,10

fence 47:1 49:1
314:15

fencing 49:5
fifth 336:12
fight 331:15,19

332:16 373:2,5
fights 331:14 402:5
file 73:7 75:20

199:7 200:20
filed 149:8
files 69:11
fill 89:18 177:3

183:19 187:12
238:6

filled 168:8 170:8
183:21 184:2
185:16 204:1
237:22 239:1,12
239:22 248:17
251:22 252:6

filling 171:6,15,18
final 237:16 319:10

319:10
finally 24:10

323:14 324:9
find 14:6 19:2

45:16 88:19 96:4
97:11,11 250:2
266:20 279:20
321:16 330:16,19
332:4 334:13
339:8 375:9,16

finding 30:12 33:17
34:17 42:13 96:11
121:18 133:1
391:15

finds 13:22
fine 4:22 10:10

204:16 273:21
278:15 332:7
423:4

fines 19:3
fingertips 222:5
finish 171:13 340:9

414:14 415:2
finished 420:21
fire 134:2,17 177:9

178:14,18,20
189:20,21 195:3
213:18 232:1,5,13
305:22 306:1,4,9
306:17 307:6
331:4 425:1

first 2:4 10:15
15:22 20:13 25:14

37:22 39:6,8 40:4
40:15 42:19 45:7
45:9,12,12 47:6
60:5,7 65:7,12
67:5,9 69:13
77:22 81:4 84:12
120:6 154:19
158:15 163:21
164:6,6 165:18
178:5,7 192:6
201:21 231:17
237:21 256:18
269:2 270:3,5
296:17 310:3
311:17 343:6
345:5 351:16
359:14

firsthand 18:9
fit 172:9,17,20

219:14 293:7,10
293:13 421:13
422:6

fits 16:20
five 3:18,19 5:8

61:8 123:7 147:1
166:16,18 167:1,3
270:21 271:9
272:16

flame 195:22
flooding 96:22
flowing 329:3
Floyd 348:8 385:11

387:7
fluid 305:14
flying 100:5
focus 425:9
foil 282:20 401:4
folder 79:12,14

189:12,16 190:1
195:10,18 207:13
244:15,16 245:16
245:20 246:6
252:13 255:9

folders 79:12
folks 152:22 154:22

155:6
follow 1:12 20:10

34:6 72:12 154:9
154:11,17 249:2
263:4 317:12
364:8 365:8 391:8

followed 24:15
31:16 98:16
329:22 372:18

following 292:6
351:22 378:20
379:6

follows 18:12 25:16
158:17 165:20
325:16

follow-up 156:9
218:15 220:22
227:16 233:5
403:7,11 409:9,21

foot 193:16 194:16
footage 172:16
Force 28:8 225:19

226:2
forcing 305:5
forget 120:7 143:22

150:16
forgot 163:3,19

244:22
form 183:19 185:3

185:5,8 197:14,18
197:19,20 225:2
226:3,4 227:11,12
229:22 230:6,7
231:7,12,16,18,18
252:5

formed 361:22
former 69:2,4

141:20 290:5
Forney 6:18 33:9

33:10 148:1,3,7,9
148:13,19,22
149:3,6,10,22
150:4,8,16 151:1
151:4,8,13,17,20
152:2,5,7,9,17
153:10,17,22
154:8,13,16 155:5
155:11,13 156:2,5
156:15 157:3,11

157:20 158:2,4,6
158:13,20 159:3,7
159:11,13,16,22
160:7,12,17,21
161:3,8,13,19,22
257:18 374:15
376:4,7,11 380:2
380:6,10,18
381:16 382:8,10

Forney's 381:5
forth 58:18 113:6

341:20 342:3
forward 11:4

155:18 382:11
427:11

found 57:18 71:1
96:6 133:21

four 19:7 56:15
61:8 75:6 89:9,9
112:16 114:6,14
116:8 131:5
163:12 166:16,18
167:1,3 173:6,7
173:10 248:11,13
250:14 251:9,9
284:12 417:16,17
417:18 423:18

fourth 163:4
336:12

frame 192:12 200:3
framed 213:1,4
free 17:1
fresh 233:17
Friday 18:7 29:18

60:10 64:4 65:19
66:22 67:6 84:16
84:16 85:6 117:11
136:14 258:11,13
258:15,16 274:19
304:3 308:13,14
310:5 333:5
376:19 381:20
384:5,9,11,20
391:3 399:15,17
399:22

friends 340:8
frisked 23:7 323:13



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 442

front 45:20 46:22
85:18 90:21 92:3
92:6 93:13 96:7
96:14 98:13,17
111:18 127:7
129:22 134:18,19
179:19 297:8
309:15 312:7
317:9 324:6 329:2
350:10 370:18

fruit 338:21
full 130:18 163:4

195:18 202:3
280:13 396:7

function 230:4
407:9

funds 214:11
funnel 330:3
funneled 414:3
furniture 106:17

106:20 107:4,7
111:16 134:11
342:22 343:22
397:13

further 21:22
23:12 138:8
181:10 202:14
207:4 209:20
220:21 240:19
255:12 307:14
333:13 335:19
351:1 417:3

Furthermore 22:10
future 428:8
F.O.I.A 13:16 14:2

14:9 16:4,5 322:2

G
garden 44:2 48:21

50:7 141:15 329:4
329:13 332:15,17
373:4,11 386:10
394:1

gate 45:20 46:9
134:19 328:22

gated 47:2
gates 359:18

gate/fence 353:20
gather 3:4
general 2:12 5:4,11

6:21,22 9:16,17
10:11 11:15 12:15
12:20 15:14 20:2
40:21 225:5
292:19 340:7
371:18 410:5
428:7,11

generally 340:7
General's 293:8
gentleman 54:5,7

58:14 96:9,12
100:17 106:19
107:1 108:16
280:15 289:8
291:1 300:1 327:5
343:20,21 355:19
355:20 357:6
377:4,17 378:4
379:1,10 382:4,5
386:13,21 387:8
388:3 404:3,4

gentleman's 356:20
gentlemen 95:19

101:15 153:18
343:16 373:12,20
404:2,7 405:20
413:10,12 414:2,5

Georgetown
306:12

getting 59:13 86:7
118:10 169:17
208:3 224:17,18
226:12 229:11
235:12 282:3
292:22 312:20
318:7 323:11
379:3 410:13
422:12

girl 102:18
gist 43:4,6
give 14:12 25:20

38:19 66:20 78:5
80:10 126:18
130:12 140:7

145:20 149:18
150:19 173:22
180:22 184:7
191:22 195:13
213:19 243:15
261:3 270:15
301:18 333:12
336:11 370:1
371:3 376:18
402:16 403:2
406:3 422:6

given 29:2 36:17
82:16 117:5 119:1
125:4 136:21
180:4 184:3 226:8
275:9,20 340:18
340:22

gives 61:15 66:19
219:10 228:3

giving 95:14
166:21 247:17
283:4 347:4

glare 59:19
glass 340:9 373:15

373:16
glasses 130:20

337:18,21 338:20
339:10 340:22

go 8:4 14:8,20 18:2
36:11 37:1,4,5,9
37:17 38:9 44:11
45:1,15 53:21
54:22 58:19 62:22
63:18 67:14 69:17
73:18 79:6,8,19
84:1,2,18 85:9
86:11,16 87:16
97:10 100:4
105:19,19 106:5
107:22 108:14
111:12 113:1
117:10 123:2
125:10 129:3
152:6 153:11
175:14 203:2
211:7 229:21
238:16 241:20

243:16 245:6
258:18 259:16
261:1 267:18
268:10 269:17,18
281:4 282:9
283:14 284:15,22
289:20 298:8
299:4 300:4,19
310:1 312:14,15
313:1,3,6,8,9
314:19,20 315:4
315:17 316:4
332:2,6 339:7
340:2 342:19
345:7 360:19,20
366:19 371:3
376:22 378:3
380:11,13 387:15
387:18 388:22
390:17 397:20
405:16 413:22
416:17 417:15
419:15,16 420:8
421:3

God 306:15
goes 34:6 64:15

98:16 134:11
221:12 263:5
273:11 327:6

going 2:4 5:8 6:5
7:7 8:14,16 11:4
11:20 13:9 15:6,7
15:16 17:11 18:21
26:8 27:14 37:12
38:18 44:18,20,21
45:15 46:7 50:9
66:6,9 68:3 77:9
77:15 78:10 93:13
93:16,18 95:4
97:10 108:6 111:4
112:15,22 117:13
127:9,13 128:7,21
134:2,5 136:22
137:8 144:7
145:19 147:17,19
158:10 176:10
184:17 187:22

188:1 196:6,7,13
196:13 197:2
216:3 217:21
221:9 223:15
235:6 239:9
243:15 245:3
246:8 249:2 266:2
269:5 270:13,20
273:19 274:17
276:5,21 277:2
278:10 293:11
295:6 300:15,16
309:19 315:7,7,9
315:14 317:19
322:8 323:3
326:17 334:12
339:17 341:12
342:3,9 344:3
345:20 347:20
350:13 354:12
360:5 366:16
379:5 380:3,4
382:11 387:19,19
391:17 400:3,4,11
401:9 402:10
409:17 411:9
418:11 419:15,16

gold 102:19 347:13
347:21,22

good 2:3,13,14,16
5:1 19:12 25:9
33:6 58:11 59:21
88:20 111:13
144:17 158:3
165:12 166:1
246:11 256:10,12
301:18 371:10
405:20 406:6
412:4 428:18

Google 76:6 335:4
gotcha 318:6 390:9
gotten 208:19

244:12 258:22
283:18

Government 13:4
25:14 28:21 77:10
77:12 145:6



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 443

146:15,18 147:8
164:17 193:3
419:4 425:8

Government's 11:6
137:5 138:13
139:5 144:2
146:13 163:11
170:14

gray 107:1
great 38:4 422:1
Green 197:18
grey 294:9
grilling 294:14
ground 404:9
group 1:6 166:10

190:21 225:7
316:8 338:17
341:8

guard 374:5 388:16
guess 8:1,10 85:16

98:14,19 127:16
150:11 173:15
176:19 240:15,17
258:17 263:1
281:3 283:1
308:17 317:17,18
336:13 337:14
342:3 347:20
349:3 359:22
379:22 380:3
396:21

guesstimating
173:15

guesstimation
240:8

guide 61:5 315:15
360:11

guy 96:13 102:18
290:20 296:7
297:6 299:13,19
305:2 314:6 323:2
327:7,8 371:3
373:22 374:2
380:5 381:6 387:9
388:12

guys 101:14 330:1
357:8,10 378:18

guy's 388:13

H
hair 294:9
half 135:1,5 141:12

333:18 407:14
408:8

hallway 159:2,4
hand 12:4,7 21:2

36:7 103:2 126:3
129:9,11,22 142:1
158:11 165:10,14
188:6 190:3 196:9
196:11 227:19
228:19 229:5
284:6,12 285:15
287:4,14 311:19
347:11 388:12,14
404:1

handbag 96:1,2
handed 368:17

373:22
handing 282:5
handle 24:16

305:16 345:11
hands 85:12 95:19

126:6 134:13
208:7,9 327:13
367:12 370:12
381:12 401:12

handwriting 171:3
171:6 182:13
248:19

happen 30:12
122:2,2 126:10
227:12 351:19
381:13 382:9,20
383:5 391:21
392:2

happened 17:12
38:1 41:19 57:5
57:11 82:16 83:21
90:15 122:2 136:4
136:21 137:2
138:1 154:18
209:6 233:13
262:9 305:11

306:8 406:20
happening 59:16

108:19 126:14
happens 262:4

314:14 340:14
happy 286:20

287:2
hard 45:16 305:13

421:11
hat 299:14 355:22

386:13 387:9
388:4

hate 424:1
head 22:4 85:5

116:3 319:8 387:3
heading 300:21
Health 119:5
hear 4:19 11:10

12:17 23:2 69:18
70:13,17,18 71:11
71:12 78:10,19
146:6 151:7
269:11,18 270:7
270:11,17 271:8,8
271:10,17 272:16
272:20 273:4,10
334:20,22 335:2,7
379:10 414:13
421:8,9

heard 10:5 23:17
154:19 157:19
159:2,5 178:5,8
259:18 260:4,21
261:10 263:20
265:17 268:13
349:1 358:3 398:8
402:14

hearing 1:7,17 4:20
6:6 11:10 12:18
13:14 14:22 15:2
15:17 16:9,19
19:21 20:7 30:9
31:6 33:5 36:20
70:8 71:14 72:3
149:13 265:1
276:4 320:17
346:10 428:21

hearings 149:13
hears 5:21 14:20
Heineken 373:15
held 192:7 221:18
help 80:9 161:11

231:6 310:14
336:1 369:16
381:3

helper 254:19
helping 310:20
HERMAN 1:22
He'll 170:19
high 55:3 145:3
high-end 125:19
hip-hop 64:12

385:8
hired 24:15
hit 298:4,8
hitch 85:10
hold 16:8,18 50:13

61:21 187:6 211:5
220:3 250:15
275:21 397:4

holding 21:2,7,9
93:17 96:9 130:20
133:15 134:12
188:6 222:7 281:7
284:5 287:13
291:14 296:7
297:6 359:1

hole 104:8
home 19:14 259:19

259:21 268:10
333:21

homecoming 17:10
19:6,15 23:11
29:10,11 30:2
31:7 34:19 36:20
122:6 138:2
167:14 217:4

homeowner 260:12
260:15

homeowners 266:9
homes 259:10

267:11
hoodie 356:2
hope 157:16

hopefully 152:11
351:13

hoping 161:10
horseshoe-shape

389:1
host 20:4
hotline 269:10

400:10
hour 86:20 90:14

135:1,4 141:9,12
286:21 407:9,13
407:13 408:8,8
411:10 418:20,20
419:19 425:12
426:7,14,16

hours 1:10 114:12
117:11 141:2,6
142:12 143:8
287:2 320:20
324:10,11,19
325:14 369:14
401:11,19 407:16
419:13,18 421:2

house 73:19
households 226:17
Howard 17:10

19:15 29:10,11
30:1 34:18 70:3,4
138:1 167:14

Howard's 217:4
HU 23:11
huge 106:13 109:2

173:13 373:2
Huh-uh 183:12
hum 147:4 171:21

211:6 220:14
229:6

hunched 319:7
Hunter 268:11

270:6,6
hurts 50:7

I
ID 82:22 83:2

86:10 87:17 93:20
94:13 126:10
311:6 312:10



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 444

313:3,5 315:3
316:12,19 357:22
358:4 359:13
361:16 364:20,22
377:9,12,20,20
406:16 409:10,12
410:6,8,18 411:8
411:22

idea 5:7 59:21
195:9,13 202:8
231:21 396:21
418:8

identical 193:13
199:20

identification
77:13 105:21
246:18 247:13
310:11,15 311:5

identifications
103:12

identified 35:9
101:13,22 139:5
350:2 359:17

identify 109:10
241:13 243:5
244:15 246:15
349:22 350:4
367:15

identifying 350:1
IDs 22:4,6,9 83:7

85:21 86:3,4,6,8
86:20,22 87:2,3,5
87:10 90:14,18
91:14 92:6 94:16
99:9 296:3 310:16
312:6,11 314:10
314:13 349:19
358:21 362:10
405:1,3,9,21
406:2,10,13 407:4
407:7 408:7,10
411:3 412:3,15,21
413:4,14

illegally 178:3
illustrate 111:11
illustrates 76:8

81:3 137:22

illustrative 136:19
136:20

image 332:13
imaginary 81:7

300:3
immediately 43:5

270:20 287:21
implication 154:10
important 82:15

118:1 124:16
125:12,13 141:7
224:11 275:19

impression 136:22
137:2 228:4 249:2

improvement
335:16

inappropriate
382:5

incident 118:2
135:16 139:13,21
152:19 331:13
376:11,18 402:3

incidents 28:4
331:11 339:18
415:12

include 23:8 77:9
90:9 127:4 376:16
383:8

included 119:15
121:8,14 125:14
127:16

includes 89:8
including 279:1

284:18
incomplete 118:20

120:1 135:21
152:15 153:5

incorporated 31:1
31:15

incorrect 254:5,6
incorrectly 66:5,12
indicate 21:21

227:17
indicated 113:13

148:3,7 160:10
229:20 231:4
365:19 366:5

374:9
indicates 209:16
indicating 149:9

214:10
indicative 373:16
individual 8:11

22:2 34:19 57:4
280:17 281:6
356:5 365:9,10
377:5 382:7
408:20

individuals 23:10
268:11 339:13
364:9,15 367:14
374:13 383:14
404:18

individual's 21:6
indulgence 179:10

278:11
ineffective 357:19
information 1:12

14:18 24:12 31:8
119:13 136:1,1
143:10 152:11
154:3,4 155:10
168:8,10 170:10
171:7 177:3 180:5
184:3 189:20
205:13 209:3
221:19 222:1,4
223:8 225:5 283:3
320:12 321:21

informed 206:5
239:21

ingress 351:20
initial 195:1 267:22
initially 167:22

268:2
inoperable 22:12

308:4,6,10,12,15
309:3,5 310:3

input 419:11
inside 47:10 48:8

50:19 56:10,21
58:11,12 69:17
70:14,17 78:18
91:2 93:18 100:21

101:16 102:2,15
102:15 103:2
104:1 107:20
111:2,14 113:21
113:21 115:7,16
115:19 116:1,5
117:3 136:11
172:9,17,20
174:11 175:4
191:19 210:19
239:9 259:17,20
265:17 269:18
270:7 276:15,20
276:22 307:13,19
308:1 311:17
314:12 318:4,14
322:11,13,16,17
341:12 342:19
344:22 345:21
346:2 347:6,14
348:5,10,12,16
349:11 356:14
363:11,12 371:7
374:1 380:11
385:16 393:12,15
394:8,14 397:3
402:10 404:18
416:15,17

insignificant
423:15

insisted 34:14
inspected 267:11
inspectors 179:4
install 253:5
installation 54:8
installed 35:3

39:18 47:11 56:10
196:4 217:13
253:3 353:19

installing 55:17
instance 277:21

289:11 339:16
349:14 367:8
372:18 410:6

instances 36:13
129:15 287:3

instruct 10:15

instructed 5:20
10:4 172:1

instructions 10:14
26:18 192:4,9,12
200:2

intake 197:14,18
197:19

intend 3:8,9,12
intended 248:2
intense 78:18
intensity 23:16

78:12 98:6 133:19
263:19

intent 23:7 163:11
intention 215:6

239:17 247:21
interact 374:8,10

374:13,19
interacted 6:13
interaction 381:16
interest 149:20
interject 292:19
interpret 292:3

293:1 294:3
interpretation

266:3,5 267:4,19
268:1 293:13
294:14

interpreted 260:12
260:14 268:3
291:18

interpreting
226:11

interrupt 33:4
intervened 402:9
intervening 333:10
intimidated 380:20

381:5
intoxicated 22:2
introduce 2:9 33:7
introduced 67:22

100:18
investigate 72:12
investigated 73:18

74:8
investigates 72:18
investigating 28:3



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 445

69:7 118:2
investigation 29:9

72:20 260:6
investigations 29:4
investigative 25:21

31:20 67:19 68:12
77:6 230:12 260:6

investigator 3:10
4:10 18:16,18
19:17 25:12 26:22
27:4,8,9,11,16,19
27:21 28:3,5,10
28:13,16,19 29:5
29:7,8,12,15,20
30:5,13,16 31:4
31:11,17 32:2,9
32:13,16,20 33:1
33:18 34:8,16
35:20 36:2,8,12
36:22 37:3,6,11
37:19 38:2,8,10
39:7,11,14 40:1,6
40:9,17,20 41:2,6
41:10,12,15,20
42:5,9,15 43:1,8
43:11,16,18,20
44:1,10,16,21
45:1,4,8,11,19,22
46:4,8,13,17 47:7
47:9,13,21 48:4,7
48:13,17,20 49:2
49:4,13,16,19,22
50:3,6,9,13,16,20
51:1,6,10,14,17
51:20 52:2,6,9,11
52:16,21 53:1,5,8
53:13,15,18,20
54:1,12,17,21
55:5,10,13,15,21
56:2,6,9,14,18,20
57:2,20 58:1,7,10
58:17 59:2,8,11
59:17,22 60:2,6
60:17,22 61:2,10
61:12,18,20 62:4
62:8,16 63:2,10
63:15,18,21 64:5

64:8,11,21 65:5,8
65:13,16,20 66:1
66:3,8,13,17,22
67:2,6,8,16,21
68:13,14,18 69:2
69:5,9 70:7,11,15
70:21 71:11,15,18
72:4,6,14 73:3,4,5
73:20,21 74:2,5
74:10,12,15,17,19
74:20 75:4,11,17
76:1,7,13,17,20
77:3,21 78:4,22
79:6,9,11,15,18
79:21 80:2,5,7,16
81:2,14,19 82:3
82:11,18 83:4,11
83:15,22 84:4,9
84:14 85:1 86:19
87:7,12,19 88:4,9
88:12,17,21 89:2
89:11,17 90:2,7
90:12,16 91:4,21
92:2,10,13,19,21
93:1,4,7,10,22
94:3,6,9 95:3,7,12
95:18 96:2,19,21
97:1,3,7,12,16,18
97:22 98:5,8
99:12,19 100:1,6
100:13 101:12
103:10,14,20
104:5,9,12,18
105:2,6,10,14,17
106:1,5,8,12,14
106:21 107:2,5,9
107:14,21 108:3,6
108:10,12 109:7,9
109:16,21 110:4,9
110:11,15,19,21
111:7,10 112:1,4
112:8,11,18
113:16 114:8,10
114:16,19 115:4,6
115:13,18 116:9
116:11,14,19
117:1,4,9,15,19

118:3,7,9,15
119:7,11,16 120:4
120:9,15 121:2,6
121:13,16 122:7
122:12,15,18
123:1,4,13,20
124:6,11,14,17,22
125:3,6,9,15
126:4,7,12,16,20
127:5,12,19,22
128:4,15,18 129:7
130:7,14 131:1,9
131:13,16,21
132:3,10,12,16,20
135:8,12,17,18
136:2 137:1,11,13
137:18,20 138:5
139:11,15,18,19
139:22 140:3,6,10
140:14,17,19
141:1,4,10 142:9
142:15,18,22
143:2,5,16 164:14
170:3 256:5,12,15
256:20 257:2,5,10
257:14,18,20,22
258:3,5,9,13
259:5,12,15,16,20
260:5,17 261:6,9
261:15,18 262:2,6
262:12,15,18
263:7,9,12 264:2
264:10,20 265:11
265:20,22 269:1,4
269:21 270:2,10
271:3,5,6,19
272:2,5,8,12,18
272:21 273:2,8,17
274:4,6,9,13
276:3,8,12,17
277:10,20 278:8
278:18,21 279:9
279:12,22 280:3
280:12,20 281:9
281:11,14,22
282:7,10,17 283:8
283:11,21 284:2

284:14,17,20
285:3,6,10,17,22
286:3,14,22 287:6
287:10,17 288:4,7
288:10,15 289:7
289:12,15,19
290:8,14 292:2
293:17 294:10
295:9,16 296:1,11
296:16 297:13,15
297:22 298:4,7,12
298:16,19 299:1,7
299:11,21 300:11
300:22 301:2,9,14
301:20 302:8
303:1,7,12,18,21
304:2,15,18 305:9
305:12 306:2,6,10
306:16,19,22
307:4,8,12,18,20
308:2,5,8,11,16
308:19,21 309:2,6
309:9,11,14 310:8
310:12,17 311:1,8
311:13,16,22
312:9,13,18 313:8
313:11,15,20
314:4,9,22 315:6
315:11,13,19
316:10,18,22
317:5,15 318:1,9
318:11,16,18,21
319:14,18,21
320:19 321:9,13
321:15,18 322:4,7
322:12,15,19
323:9,12,19 324:1
324:4,12,17,21
325:3,15,17,21
326:1,4,10,13,16
326:19,22 327:17
327:21 328:2,11
328:14,18 329:16
330:7,10,15,18,21
331:3,12,14,16,20
332:1,5,11,22
333:6,8,20,21

334:4,9,12,16
335:1,10,13,17,22
336:5,8,13,17,20
337:1,4,9,13,19
337:22 338:3,7,14
338:15 339:6,14
340:11,15,20
341:1,7,14 342:10
342:15 343:3,8,15
343:19 344:7,11
344:15,19 345:3
345:13,17 346:16
346:20 347:2
348:6,11,18,21
349:5,15,20 350:6
350:18 351:2,8,9
351:15 352:3,7,17
352:20 353:2,6,10
353:16,18 354:4,8
354:13 355:3,7,12
355:17 356:1,4,8
356:12,17 357:5
357:11,16,20
358:7,9,11,13,17
359:4,8,11,20
360:3,6,8,11,18
361:2,6,8,12
362:5,8,11,15,18
362:21 363:3,10
363:18,22 364:4
364:12,16 365:2,5
365:12,15 366:1,9
366:15,22 367:7
367:17,21 368:1,5
368:7,12,20 369:2
369:8,11,22 370:4
370:9,16 371:13
371:19,22 372:6
372:10,16,19
373:1,8,18 374:4
374:11,15,21
375:4,12,15 376:5
376:9,17 377:3,16
378:8,13,16
379:19 381:1,11
381:15,19,22
382:13,17,21



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 446

383:3,6,10,17,20
384:1,10,13,17,22
385:4,15,19 386:1
386:5,8,12,18,22
387:4,6,15,18,22
388:6,8,11,15,21
389:5,12,17,20
390:1,3,7,10,16
391:5 392:1,9,11
392:14 393:3,6,10
393:14,22 394:7
394:11,19 395:1,7
395:11 396:2,5,9
396:14,18 397:2,6
397:11 398:1,5,12
399:10,16,20
400:16,21 401:3,7
401:14,18 402:1,7
402:18,21 403:4
403:14,18,21
404:6,11,19 405:5
405:10,15,19
406:1,9,15 407:1
407:6,11,17,22
408:3,12,18 409:2
409:5,13,16
410:10,14,17,20
411:1,6,14 412:5
412:7,11,14,18
413:1,3,7,11,15
413:18,21 414:1,7
415:14,16,22
416:2,5,8,10,14
416:21 417:10
418:5

investigators 18:14
69:1,3,12,17
72:10,11 73:11
258:21 259:10
269:17 319:22
321:6 381:7

investigatory 29:1
120:18 121:5
127:1 138:4

Investigator's
138:14

invoice 209:15

invoke 3:21 4:3
164:13

invoked 157:12
287:15

involved 123:9
128:7 136:16
169:16 309:21
379:3 408:17

involves 18:14
issue 13:19,22

15:16 35:21 69:11
98:21 120:22
147:16 149:15
154:21,21 174:12
176:6 177:14,14
196:8,11 208:9
320:1 321:12
331:6 346:6
347:10 404:18

issued 13:10 14:11
32:1 174:17
177:17 178:3
179:6 186:16
213:18 215:20
234:15 311:12
321:17

issues 13:8 17:11
34:20 35:19
110:12 147:22
258:19 275:13
320:2 367:5 376:6
418:16

issuing 34:2
items 19:19 119:20

351:12
I-E 68:21
i.e 356:14

J
jacket 93:15

386:14 388:4
390:12,13 404:5

Jackson 38:11,12
38:13,21 39:4
40:11,18 41:14,22
140:15

jail 87:16

James 149:6,19
151:20

Jeff 38:11,12,21
41:14

Jenkins 422:21
423:1 428:12

jeopardy 136:8
jerk 344:14
job 412:4
jobs 410:2,5
John 85:4
Johnnie 140:15
join 81:6
joined 33:5 148:1
Jones 1:22 7:22 8:1

8:10,15,21 9:5,19
9:22 11:12 12:3,6
148:17 160:1,3,8
160:16,19 161:1,6
161:10,14,21
197:9 207:6,7,10
207:12,16,19,21
208:2,11,15,22
209:7,10,13 210:1
210:6,15,20,22
211:3,8,14,17,22
212:3,11,15,19,22
213:3,6,9,12,15
213:22 214:3,9,16
214:20 215:4,9,11
215:15,18 216:7
216:11,16,19
217:5,9,17 218:1
218:5,8,11,13
227:15,16,22
228:3,10,14,18,22
229:3,12,16,19
230:3,10,14,17,21
231:2,11,19 232:5
232:8,12,16 233:1
249:16 250:19
351:4,5,7,10,16
352:4,8,15,18,21
353:4,7,11,17
354:3,7,10,14
355:4,8,13,18
356:2,5,10,13,19

357:9,12,18,21
358:8,10,12,15
359:2,6,10,16
360:2,4,7,10,13
360:22 361:4,7,11
361:18 362:7,9,14
362:17,19,22
363:4,17,21 364:3
364:7,13,18 365:3
365:6,14,17 366:3
366:11,18 367:1,9
367:18,22 368:2,6
368:11,14,22
369:4,10,13 370:3
370:8,15 371:6,14
371:21 372:2,7,11
372:17,20 373:7
373:17 374:2,6,12
374:18,22 375:11
375:14,21 376:8
376:13 377:2,4,15
377:17,21 378:5,7
378:11,15,20
379:6,18 380:1,8
380:11,14,22
381:10,14,17
382:5,15,19 383:1
383:4,7,12,18,22
384:3,11,15,20
385:1,12,17,21
386:3,6,11,15,20
387:2,5,21 388:1
388:3,7,13,20
389:2,6,16,22
390:2,9,15,21
391:7 403:7,8,10
403:16,20,22
404:7,14,22 405:7
405:11,18,22
406:8,14,22 407:5
407:8,13,19 408:2
408:6,14,19 409:3
409:6,9 421:14
422:9,13 423:3,6
423:12,15

Joseina 68:15,20
jpeg 63:5

judged 112:16
juice 338:22,22
jump 361:15 377:6
jumped 309:8
jumping 350:20
jurisdiction 76:2

263:13 320:13
J-O-S-E-I-N-A

68:20

K
Karen 2:16
keep 44:21 105:18

108:6 128:11
244:9 251:5
292:22 332:19
349:10 387:19,19

keeping 393:19
Keith 6:17 33:10

158:13
kept 86:7 185:8

316:8
key 21:19
kind 55:7 86:11

183:3 219:15
223:7 246:6
305:13 315:14
331:13 342:11
364:15 375:8
379:2 380:15
381:11,12 391:18
410:10,14 419:1

kinds 192:19
kitchen 379:20
knew 68:2 100:17

334:20 375:8,9,15
391:19 416:17

knocked 227:5
know 3:22 5:16,22

9:1,11,12 10:9
11:19 15:8 16:13
16:20 18:21 28:11
30:17,19 36:6
37:9,16 51:12
56:22 61:8 64:19
68:5 70:2,3 78:14
83:19 84:20 88:15



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 447

99:1 101:2,17
102:2 109:19,20
111:3 113:12,18
113:22 114:1
117:7 119:18
120:22 130:10
134:3 146:2
151:11 152:21
153:10 154:17
155:6,15 156:9
157:6 161:4
167:11 170:12
172:4,8,19 173:20
176:21 177:11
179:17 195:13,16
195:17 204:20
205:2,10 219:4,8
219:9 222:5
223:21 224:11
225:2 228:11
229:3,9 239:8
258:14 275:22
279:17 286:7
294:9 297:2
311:14 312:1,2,3
313:21 319:3,8,21
320:4 323:5
329:22 331:2
333:1 339:22
341:5 344:3
347:11 350:21
359:19 371:12
378:9 380:20
381:9,13 385:5,9
391:11,14,22
395:3,15,19,21
396:1,6,6,9
397:14 398:18
399:13 411:15
415:17 420:8,16
421:22 422:1,3,6
422:7,8,9 425:6,8
425:22,22 426:3
426:19

knowledge 18:10
118:17 152:17
201:7 274:7,8

386:16 391:1
392:2 425:10

known 176:14
knows 291:3

L
label 89:18
labeled 252:9

342:21
ladder 55:20
lady 347:21
land 183:4
lane 99:5 303:13

304:4,5 305:6
314:2 354:1 411:7
416:12

lanes 303:8 313:21
313:22 363:19

lanyard 103:3,18
103:22 104:8,11
104:16,22 105:1,5
106:4,10 108:17
108:22 126:19
318:7 347:19

lanyards 83:9,12
83:14 102:16
103:1 109:11
126:22 127:14
133:16 134:8
347:5,8,16 395:5
395:8

large 218:18,19
332:16,19 364:9

lasted 332:20
lastly 297:4
late 5:7,9 157:12

391:12 427:17
428:6

law 28:6 142:9
338:11 339:4,7

lawyers 420:12
layout 194:17

351:17
lays 223:20
lead 197:20
leading 235:5

238:20 240:10

354:11
leave 130:1 134:22

135:2 141:14
162:8 185:17
211:11 296:4,19
313:2 328:21
329:18,20,21

leaving 36:14
274:16 380:9,19

led 35:21 347:1
left 46:2,19 47:1

49:5,11 51:7 54:2
55:6 58:20,21
80:3,4,5 81:10,10
92:15,17 99:5
100:10 101:2
108:19 111:17
112:5 135:3 185:4
185:16 197:5
201:13,15,19
202:2 211:6
280:18 281:16
300:5,8 314:5,17
317:18 322:22
330:1 353:22
356:21 357:3
361:10 386:14
421:14

legal 34:5,11 72:17
266:3,5 267:4,19
267:22 293:13
294:4

legs 95:20
Leighann 194:18

194:20
lend 28:2
length 364:5
letter 358:19,20
letting 95:9,10

304:20 323:8
let's 37:1 66:18

67:13 77:21 82:7
82:8 83:20 175:13
179:16 203:2
243:5 256:5 261:1
289:1 292:15
338:8 342:18

366:4 369:22
380:20 414:14
419:3,6,10 421:8
425:11

level 75:18 78:6
263:6 277:12
353:8 375:17
402:5

levels 24:6 274:2
liberty 184:8
license 1:8 2:8 30:8

114:11 120:7
125:1 150:17,18
151:16,17,19
152:14 263:18
330:11

licensed 23:17,20
263:20 264:6,15
264:19

licensee 2:17 26:1
30:6 38:11 119:2
123:6 137:17
153:6,8 155:16
158:15 165:18
247:6,20 263:3,17
264:1,13 265:6,9
265:15 266:16
267:9 272:3

licensee's 147:9
428:5

life 387:10
lifetime 333:18
light 59:5,18
lighting 59:13
lights 94:21 145:3

145:11 317:17
343:12,12

limit 394:16
limited 425:4
limiting 391:16
line 58:19 61:7

76:19 81:7 90:21
93:12 94:13 123:6
125:16 127:6
128:13 164:6
171:12 196:16
267:2 268:6 296:2

296:3,4,19 300:3
301:11 314:10,10
314:15 316:6,7
319:10 346:6
359:13 361:17
363:11,12,12
364:17 394:12

lined 317:16
lines 114:15 119:22

176:16 359:22
360:15,15 362:2
409:4

liquor 336:4
list 129:4 149:12

189:22 196:21
226:22

listed 41:8 63:4,8
150:11

listen 77:8 78:9
listening 144:14
lists 261:12
literally 86:4 94:13

98:2 102:8 111:15
134:19 141:16
329:10

little 30:18 57:22
58:2 82:9 100:5
104:4,8,10,16
109:19 112:11
129:3 145:9
150:19 215:22
216:20 222:3
241:13 292:17
294:9 347:22
375:13 376:14
428:19

live 23:5 66:4,6,9
73:6,11 390:22
391:2

lived 75:6,8
living 269:12
LLC 1:6 159:20,22

161:2,4,20
load 174:13 210:12

210:18 213:16,17
213:20,20 216:6

lobby 414:3



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 448

local 384:14,15
385:7 389:7

locate 345:5 403:15
located 2:7 23:20

212:8 260:2 263:3
264:7,16 266:9
323:15,18 385:13
389:4

location 22:14
169:19 353:14
355:4 364:14
371:18 375:8,18
398:13,14 424:20

locations 35:3
38:15 39:19

locker 89:13,21
322:21

logistics 173:15
205:20

long 7:1 27:13
111:18 112:2,6
149:10 155:2
166:14,20 196:8
199:15 233:13
266:3 274:18
334:8 390:18
418:9 424:14
425:22,22 426:19
426:21

longer 98:11 424:9
426:4

look 34:15 42:19
56:1 62:13 88:6
88:14 103:9,17
118:13 134:7
153:11 170:19
221:5 243:5,16
246:4 253:10
260:1 279:18
299:1,12 317:8
318:19 330:11
334:15 343:10
347:13 355:9
356:20 357:3
381:8 389:13
395:15,16 404:2
406:17

looked 18:3,4 61:15
90:20 100:22
199:20 243:18
377:13,14,22
390:18

looking 45:17
50:18,21 55:6,16
64:18 82:10 83:6
108:17 123:10
181:21 182:4
193:1 203:13
221:9 224:2 281:6
281:21 295:3
298:13 323:16
352:5 353:12
361:19 369:19,21
371:8 386:16
398:16

looks 25:3 49:22
51:11 104:3
114:14 128:10
190:13 232:2
273:11 300:15
361:21 371:9

loose 213:4
loosely 34:14
lost 133:6 331:8
lot 34:17,21 48:14

48:16 49:6,15
58:3 70:3 86:22
110:5,12 113:8
115:2 129:8 134:9
134:11,14 217:16
221:17 223:13
224:5 286:16
294:14 295:17
307:13 320:15
333:3 340:4
341:11,16,20
342:4 348:12
373:4,5 392:20
400:9 414:5,10
418:10

loud 23:13 71:8,8
143:8 145:8 146:2
146:2 269:8
271:17

Louise 1:25 2:11
lounge 49:8 50:1

56:3 115:3 373:13
love 63:7
low 400:15
lower 272:14 273:3
lyrics 69:19 71:12

71:14 273:4 335:2
335:8

L-E-I-G-H-A-N-N
194:22

M
M 194:13 264:8
machine 26:9
Mackintosh 193:22

193:22 194:13,14
198:13

Madam 10:21 13:4
19:8 25:19 80:12
146:19 165:8
207:8 218:12
233:2 255:13
338:5 351:8 391:9
403:10 409:7
418:6

main 35:6,6 45:20
50:17 54:4,13
81:4 101:13,14
102:6 276:13
282:14 311:18
326:17,20 333:2
342:4,9 346:1
363:14 370:18
371:7 376:19
378:3,18,19
379:13 385:16,17
385:18 392:16,19
392:19 393:1,2
394:8,20 414:3

maintain 22:4
133:5

maintained 290:15
major 425:7
majority 89:3

126:14
making 8:17 9:6

163:1 271:12
289:2 361:15
379:13 410:4

man 219:5 328:17
380:21 387:10

manage 345:18
manageable 341:17
management 3:13

22:13 23:9 24:14
142:3 257:9 274:1
283:12 326:8
328:10,15 346:5
365:11

management's
325:18

manager 5:4,12
6:21,22 9:15,16
9:18 10:11 11:15
12:15,20 40:21
54:5 149:11,11
155:22 156:13
326:11,14 327:2,4
328:5 424:19

managerial 160:13
160:14

managers 3:14
129:16 418:14
424:14,18,18

manager's 151:15
151:17,18 325:20
326:3

managing 136:10
149:19

manmade 354:6
manner 144:8
map 76:6,12
Maps 335:4
margin 361:10
marginalized

423:16
marked 77:12

118:22 146:14
246:17 247:13

marshal 134:3,17
178:14,18,20
213:18 232:1,13
305:22 306:1,5,9

306:17 307:6
331:5 425:1

Marshal's 232:6
Maryland 28:7
match 88:2,10
materials 221:10
matter 1:5 7:4 15:1

17:8 98:1 155:17
159:9 162:5
174:20 182:8
200:21 216:1,3
309:16 329:18
422:2 428:22

matters 13:2
162:22

max 205:11
maximum 131:5
Mayor's 225:6,18
Mayweather

329:21 348:7,8
385:10,11,13
387:7,7 388:5,16
389:3,15 390:4

Mayweather's
387:11

ma'am 27:4,21
28:5 29:5,12,20
30:5,13,16 31:4
31:11,17 33:9
36:3,9 37:3,20
40:1,6,9 41:2,6,12
41:15,18 42:15
43:1,8,11 45:13
46:4 47:7 48:13
48:17 49:2,13,16
51:7,10 52:6,9,21
53:1,8,13,15
54:17 55:10,13,21
56:9,15,18 57:2
57:20 59:2,17
60:22 61:10,20
62:8 63:12 64:5
64:21 65:5,8,13
65:20 66:3,14,17
67:10 71:19 72:14
74:2,5,10,12,17
75:4 76:17 82:18



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 449

87:7 88:5,17 90:7
90:12 92:10,21
93:4,8 94:6,10
97:18,19 99:13
100:1 103:10
104:9,12,18 105:6
106:1,21 107:2,5
107:9,15,21 109:7
109:16 110:16
112:1 114:8,16
116:9 117:1,19
119:7 120:9,15
121:6,13 122:7,12
122:15 123:1,13
124:11,14 126:4,7
126:12,16,20
127:19 128:15
130:8 131:9
132:12,16 135:8
135:13,18 136:2
137:18 138:6
139:11,15,19,22
140:3,6,10 142:18
143:5,16 156:2,15
157:20 259:5,12
260:17 274:9
279:9 280:3 288:4
289:12,15 295:16
297:13,15 298:12
298:19 301:2,9,20
305:9 306:7,16
307:4 308:2,5,8
308:22 309:6,9,11
310:12,17 311:8
318:18 319:14
324:13,17 325:21
326:1 327:19,21
328:18 330:7
331:12,20 334:4
392:9 393:3 398:1
399:10,16 400:16
400:21

McKenzie 68:15,20
269:22

mean 26:18 39:1
41:4 51:22 60:16
73:1 83:9 85:4

89:9 93:19 95:2
100:3 116:7 126:3
127:4 153:14
154:10 160:14
161:5 169:9
191:11 212:12
220:12 231:20
248:5 264:9 267:4
317:6 323:3 325:4
329:6 334:5
361:20 369:19
378:11 391:3
410:5,6,9 412:1
421:22 422:2,3,5
422:16 423:4
425:6,16

meaning 127:8
336:12 345:2

means 74:22 95:3
279:1 284:18

meant 62:22
141:13 328:3
412:8

measured 24:6
measures 382:2

400:7 408:20
409:4

Medical 119:5
meet 38:17 40:14

96:6 191:16
MEETING 1:3
member 1:21,22,22

1:23 6:8 8:1,10,13
8:15,19,21,22 9:3
9:5,8,19,22 10:2
11:12,16 12:3,6
12:11 41:18 44:7
65:2,15 105:7
111:1 147:11,15
147:18,20 148:17
149:2,20 150:15
151:3,15,18,22
152:4,7,10 153:1
153:20 154:2,9,14
155:3,8,12,15
156:17,22 157:5,9
159:13,19 160:1,3

160:8,16,19 161:1
161:6,10,14,21
197:9 202:18,21
203:2,5,8,11,15
203:17,20,22
204:4,9,15,18,22
205:4,7,19 206:2
206:4,9,14,17,20
207:1,3,7,10,12
207:16,19,21
208:2,11,15,22
209:7,10,13 210:1
210:6,15,20,22
211:3,8,14,17,22
212:3,11,15,19,22
213:3,6,9,12,15
213:22 214:3,9,16
214:20 215:4,9,11
215:15,18 216:7
216:11,16,19
217:5,9,17 218:1
218:5,8,11,13,15
218:18 219:3,6,17
219:21 220:8,12
220:15,20 227:16
227:22 228:3,10
228:14,18,22
229:3,12,16,19
230:3,10,14,17,21
231:2,11,19 232:5
232:8,12,16 233:1
234:22 249:9,14
249:18,21 265:4,7
267:1,8,15 273:15
283:14 292:17
327:10 333:16
334:7,14,18 335:6
335:11,15,18,22
336:6,10,15,18,21
337:3,8,12,17,20
338:1,4,7 339:3,9
340:6,12,16,21
341:2,4,11 342:6
342:14,18 343:6
343:14,18 344:5,8
344:13,17 345:1,8
345:15 346:9,17

346:21 348:2,9,15
348:19,22 349:7
349:16,21 350:16
350:22 351:5,7,10
351:16 352:4,8,15
352:18,21 353:4,7
353:11,17 354:3,7
354:10,14 355:4,8
355:13,18 356:2,5
356:10,13,19
357:9,12,18,21
358:8,10,12,15
359:2,6,10,16
360:2,4,7,10,13
360:22 361:4,7,11
361:18 362:7,9,14
362:17,19,22
363:4,17,21 364:3
364:7,13,18 365:3
365:6,14,17 366:3
366:11,18 367:1,9
367:18,22 368:2,6
368:11,14,22
369:4,10,13 370:3
370:8,15 371:6,14
371:21 372:2,7,11
372:17,20 373:7
373:17 374:2,6,12
374:18,22 375:11
375:14,21 376:8
376:13 377:2,15
378:7,11,15
379:18 380:22
381:10,14,17
382:15,19 383:1,4
383:7,12,18,22
384:3,11,15,20
385:1,12,17,21
386:3,6,11,15,20
387:2,5,21 388:1
388:3,7,13,20
389:2,6,16,19,22
390:2,9,15,21
391:7 401:6 403:7
403:10,16,20,22
404:7,14,22 405:7
405:11,18,22

406:8,14,22 407:5
407:8,13,19 408:2
408:6,14,19 409:3
409:6 411:18,20
412:6,9,13,17,20
413:2,5,9,13,16
413:20,22 414:9
414:22 415:4
419:3,6,10 420:13
420:15,18 421:1,5
421:6,10,14 422:9
422:13 423:3,6,12
423:15

members 19:12
47:15 109:15
110:8 113:22
128:6 238:12

memory 188:19
233:16 247:4,9

mention 140:20
163:3 190:4
402:14

mentioned 23:12
40:16 42:17,20
50:4 163:13
207:13 305:21
308:3 311:10
336:2 383:15
407:2

met 1:17 38:5,21
39:3 41:8,21 85:3
85:3 270:4

metal 35:11 39:16
39:17 42:2 52:13
53:5,9 54:16,18
58:19,22 61:4
81:5,7,9,11 82:13
85:10 86:17 93:20
94:20,20,22 95:5
95:11,12,15 98:10
98:18,21,22 100:9
127:17 298:10,17
299:16,17 300:18
301:15 303:5
307:15 313:17,18
314:17,18,19
315:15 352:22



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 450

353:4,12,21
354:19 355:5,15
356:6,14,16 357:4
360:16,21 377:7

meter 263:4 266:19
meters 269:16
Metropolitan

73:21 75:19
274:15

middle 10:17 49:7
212:6 360:20

midnight 85:17
420:9

midway 212:5
migrate 94:14
mike 1:23 11:12

27:2 118:12
236:21

mile 71:5 76:22
277:8,8 334:17,19
335:6

Miller 1:18,21 2:3
2:14,18,21 3:3,6
3:11,17,19 4:2,12
4:16 5:1,10,17 6:4
7:5,14,18 8:2,8
9:10,17 10:7,13
10:18,20,22 11:13
11:18 12:5,9,12
12:16,21 13:5,7
14:4 15:10 16:12
16:17,22 17:3,6
19:10,13 25:5,9
25:17,22 26:3,6
26:15 33:3,12
44:5 47:16,18
62:18,21 63:6
64:16,22 65:3,6,9
67:12 80:13 137:7
137:16,19 138:10
138:18,21 139:4,9
143:19,22 144:5
144:21 145:14,18
146:9,11,17,21
147:3,7,12,17,19
147:21 148:6,10
148:15,20 149:1,5

149:7,16 150:2,7
150:20 151:3,6,10
152:4,8 153:16
155:21 156:3,7,16
157:10,22 158:3,5
158:18,21 159:6
159:10,12 160:6
162:1,6,16,20
163:9,16 164:9,18
164:22 165:6,12
165:21 181:11,13
189:6,9 195:8,12
195:20 196:14,17
196:20 197:1,4,8
197:11,15 198:4,8
198:11 199:1
202:16,19 207:5,9
218:14 221:1,4
222:15,20 223:3
223:11,14,18
224:1,4,9,14,20
225:1,14 226:5,9
226:14 227:1,7,13
233:3,6,9 235:2,4
235:14,17,19,22
236:13,18 238:21
240:11,21 241:5
241:10,12,17,20
242:1,6,12,18
246:11,13 247:1,5
247:11,19 248:4
249:4,10,20 250:1
254:20 255:14,16
255:21 256:8
266:1,7,14,22
267:2,7 268:8,19
275:18 276:7
278:14 279:7,11
279:15 291:4,7,10
292:11,14,18
294:8,17 295:1,6
295:14 302:4,13
302:19,22 325:8
325:11 332:6
333:14 335:21
338:6 341:3 351:3
351:6 388:2,10

390:6 391:11
392:3,10,13,22
393:5,8,13,18
394:5,10,15,22
395:6,9,14 396:4
396:8,13,15,20
397:5,10,19 398:4
398:7 399:7,11,18
400:13,17,22
401:5,8,16,20
402:4,12,20,22
403:5,8 404:13
409:8,15,20
410:12,16,19,22
411:4,13,17,19
412:10 414:6,12
414:18 417:4,8,13
417:17,20 418:1,3
418:7,18,22 419:5
419:9 420:3,14,17
420:22 421:4,7,12
421:19 422:11,17
422:20 423:2,5,10
423:13,17,22
424:3,6,10,15
425:5,19 426:5,11
427:5,9,13,16,18
427:20 428:2,15
428:17

mind 256:7
mine 304:10
minimum 131:5
minute 33:4 98:22

147:2 235:20
343:4

minutes 94:11
96:10,17 112:20
270:16,22 271:9
272:16 297:12
322:10 332:20
371:5 380:13
418:21 426:19,22
427:6

mislead 24:11
239:17

misleading 136:1
143:9

misrepresent 24:12
missed 132:14,14

132:15
missing 43:10

179:22
misspoken 145:12
misstates 268:17

290:5 292:8
302:11

mistakes 20:11
misunderstanding

263:2
misunderstood

239:12,15
misuse 406:12
mitigate 367:5
mix 338:21
mixers 339:11
moderate 60:9
money 380:9
monitor 259:6
monitored 274:2

359:17
monitoring 339:16

340:13
morning 65:19

67:9 117:18 384:2
mouth 287:20
move 125:12

155:18 196:16
268:5,7 292:15
294:16 354:9
397:16 427:11

moved 59:18 84:20
370:17

moving 129:10
268:6 278:5
385:10

MPD 62:1 71:2
75:19 87:13,15
91:6 262:20 269:2
270:4 332:21
333:1 401:21

multiple 71:3
286:18 328:3,4

multiples 369:16
multiplied 84:15

municipal 182:20
music 23:13,16

69:19 70:13,19
71:7,12,21 78:12
143:8 144:15
263:19 268:13
269:12,19 270:12
270:14,18,22
271:8,9,18 272:20
275:11 334:20,22
399:13

mutual 421:22
mutually 421:17

423:9
M-C-K-E-N-Z

68:20

N
Nah 245:18,21
name 26:21,22

28:17 54:6,6,9
64:11 166:4,6
179:17,18 196:18
245:1,2 268:12
283:18 330:1

natural 354:5
Navi-Trac 192:12

200:2
NBA 141:20 324:15

324:19 326:22
NE 1:7
near 112:22 130:19

369:3 375:9,10
379:20 428:8

necessarily 337:20
368:18 399:8

necessary 14:8
17:3 26:14 59:16
84:22 400:15

neck 50:7 347:16
need 8:19 13:22

15:2 18:2,17 43:5
80:11 91:11
118:14 136:18
156:9 157:5 176:3
193:12 231:11
321:10 346:8



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 451

377:19 419:1
needed 16:3 24:20

119:3 215:2
275:12 310:20
399:5

needs 14:21 328:21
never 8:14 13:15

22:19 23:7 109:17
110:2 136:7,8
152:15,20 154:21
176:8 185:10
205:1 231:15
238:5 248:2 256:7
277:11 280:18
281:16 283:22
294:19 312:7
318:2 400:8 407:2

new 40:12 238:9
243:1 340:10

nice 47:18
NICK 1:21
Nider 88:7,19
night 6:15 20:1

60:11,18,18 64:4
64:14 67:7,9 81:3
83:20,21 84:6,16
84:21 85:2,6,8,16
100:14,14,18
103:17 136:14,14
136:15 138:1
201:8,9,21 256:19
258:8,10,11,12,14
258:14,15,15,16
274:3,18,19,20
304:3,4 306:20
308:7,13,13,14,18
308:22 309:15
310:5 313:1
320:21 329:19
333:4,5,7 340:3,5
340:17 372:5
373:3 375:2
380:17 381:20,20
381:21 383:19,21
384:5,9,18 385:2
385:3 389:6 400:4
401:22 405:6,7,8

407:14 420:16
427:4 428:18

Nightclub 268:22
269:14

nights 62:7 374:20
375:3

nine 176:15
noise 1:11 18:11,13

24:8 64:14 67:3,4
67:14,20 68:8
69:8,18 70:7,17
70:18 71:3 72:12
73:8,13,17 74:8
74:21 75:15,18,21
75:21 136:13
144:12,13,19
145:2,4,7,8 146:1
146:3,3 258:20,22
259:1,4,10,15,18
260:3,16,19 261:6
262:19,20 263:4,5
263:18 264:12
265:13,14,17
266:20 267:12
268:10,21 269:8
269:16 270:8
271:17 272:13
274:12 275:4
333:19 366:4,6,13
398:8 399:12,21
400:6 415:11
416:4,20

non 105:20 333:22
non-ownership

160:5,7
non-party 8:11
non-special 372:4
normal 283:13

339:16 372:4
normally 69:10

339:2 395:22
Northeast 398:17

398:18
noted 23:1,3 295:9

353:9 363:2,9
notes 11:5 199:8,9
notice 17:15 18:2,4

163:1,2,11,11
164:2 422:7

noticed 121:8,21
129:4,5 311:11

notification 366:11
notified 271:16

272:1,6,10,11
332:21

notify 271:20
November 118:18

154:3
number 61:7 62:6

62:12 63:5 101:4
103:1 113:11,19
116:2,4 135:7
172:8 174:19
184:18 217:6,21
219:15,22 221:14
223:4 224:6,10
238:13 240:14
246:20 279:11
320:19,20 347:8
360:5 362:4 364:9
369:20 371:11
391:20 395:16
396:11,16

numbers 63:5,8
64:17 65:1 128:22
240:13 250:19

numerous 71:3
107:14 133:14,15
280:13,22 286:17
333:9

N.E 2:8
N.W 1:18

O
OAG 1:25
oath 11:16,19,20

11:21 30:20,21
158:8,10

object 5:5,11 6:2
14:7,16 15:9
144:10,18 196:5
288:21 301:22
325:5

objection 10:4,11

11:8 14:5,16
162:17,19 236:1
236:14 238:19
240:9 248:20
268:16 275:5
290:4 292:7
302:10

objections 144:2
obligations 17:18

120:8
observations

280:10 375:5
observe 84:12

281:10 289:5
307:16 322:17
342:16

observed 22:7
78:17 91:15 99:6
136:9 278:1
280:16 282:4,9
283:7 289:5
293:18 296:18
301:16 304:13,19
308:4 310:2
311:17 323:6
324:9,16 339:2
342:16 343:2,19
343:21 368:13
375:19 376:21
411:16 427:4

observing 295:20
309:22 322:10
323:15,21 376:20

obtain 24:12 168:7
170:9 171:8

obtained 119:9
obtaining 167:9
obviously 88:2

153:11 301:17
385:5 422:13
424:21

occasion 21:11
29:9 406:2

occasions 130:2
286:17 374:16
383:16 406:21
415:17

Occupancy 113:18
occur 15:18 136:7
occurred 16:4 17:9

25:2,2 30:8 312:1
326:2 331:11
376:12 402:5
418:16

occurring 20:8
233:20 279:19
294:12 384:5,7

occurs 402:3
October 13:11

17:12 19:16,18,20
19:21 22:15 23:4
29:15,16 30:10
38:3,4 39:3 40:10
163:5,6 179:8
228:12,15,22
231:5,8 234:7,16
237:2 256:17

offering 247:7
349:2

office 85:12 119:9
293:9 380:11,14

officer 28:6,8 71:2
91:6 270:4

officers 68:1,4
87:15 91:12
268:10 269:2

official 192:22
193:2 279:13

off-track 222:3
oh 5:17 6:20 7:14

11:15 43:21 44:5
45:6,12 46:11
47:17 58:1 63:6
79:4 88:16 95:6
104:3 118:5
122:21 137:16
140:21 141:3
147:13 158:5
164:18 166:16
170:21 181:18
182:12 183:6
197:15,21 198:2
208:18 214:20
219:5,21 220:11



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 452

234:8,12 237:1
254:22 272:2
320:10 321:11
327:6 335:15
336:21 350:20
386:18 388:10
390:6 399:16,18
401:5 415:18
418:20 421:14,15
421:15 422:16
423:3,3

okay 2:18,20 3:3,11
3:17 4:12,15 5:1,3
6:4 7:18 10:7,13
10:18,20 11:18,22
12:16,21 13:5,7
15:10 16:12,21
17:2,4 25:5 26:6
26:15 27:13 28:18
29:6,21 31:18
32:4,18 33:2,12
34:10 36:4 37:7
37:21 38:8 39:9
39:11,14 41:3
42:4,11 44:4,16
46:5,17 47:14,17
48:1,6,10,15,18
49:3,10 50:2,14
50:22 51:20 52:10
52:14 53:16,19,22
54:1,19 55:4,11
55:19,22 56:2
57:21 58:6 59:20
59:22 60:14,20
61:1,6,11 62:9,21
63:6,13,20 64:1,1
64:6 65:9 66:11
67:11,16,21 68:10
68:22 69:9,22
70:11 71:13 72:5
73:14 74:1 75:22
76:4,18 78:4 79:9
80:18 81:18 82:2
82:7,11 83:13,22
84:7,11,17 85:1
86:18 87:18 89:17
91:3,20 92:1 93:5

93:9 96:15 97:9
98:4 100:2 101:1
101:11,18 106:18
108:13 109:8
110:17,20 111:20
112:7,10 115:17
117:8,21 119:12
121:4,20 122:8,16
122:21,22 123:2
125:2 126:13
127:11 128:2,16
129:1 131:10,19
132:7 135:14
137:16,19 138:7
138:10,18 139:9
141:10 142:19
143:19 144:21
145:14,18 146:8,9
147:3,18 148:11
149:7,16 152:2,8
153:16 155:20
156:3,7,16 157:9
157:10 158:3,18
159:6,10 160:1
161:13,21 162:1,6
162:10,13,16,20
163:9,16 164:9
165:5,7,21 168:14
169:3,8,13,22
170:6,11 172:6,6
172:13,19 173:9
173:14 174:8,14
174:16 175:9,12
175:12,13,16
176:7 180:8,15
181:9,13,19
183:10 184:10,15
185:2,21 186:4,15
187:3,12 189:11
190:5 193:9,15
195:20 196:17,22
198:2,8,11 199:1
199:4,17 200:4,13
202:2,16,19 203:4
203:15,17,20
204:15,18 205:4
205:18 206:4,22

207:3,5,9 208:2
208:15 209:7,13
210:1,6 211:3,5,6
211:14 212:11,22
213:9 214:3,9
215:4,9 216:11,16
218:11 219:3,7
221:3 222:15,17
223:11,18 224:1,9
224:14 225:1
226:5 227:1,7,13
228:10,18,22
229:3,12,19
230:13 233:1,3,9
233:18 234:12,17
235:2 236:11
237:1 238:11
240:21 241:10,17
243:7,10,22
244:20 245:4,5,9
246:10,11 247:5
247:11 248:4,7
249:20 250:1
251:20 254:7,11
254:16,18 255:11
255:14,21 256:4,7
256:8,15 257:7
258:7,17 259:7,8
261:1,3,17,20
262:22 263:11
266:22 268:8,9
269:1 270:1
275:18 276:11
277:9,16 278:5,8
278:14,21 280:4
280:19 282:2
284:3 289:10
291:11 292:4,6,20
294:8,17 295:1,14
296:15 297:16
299:5,6,7,10,20
299:21 300:10,14
300:18 301:16
302:17 303:4,7,15
303:18 304:1,9
305:7 308:17,19
309:1 311:21

312:12,17 313:11
313:15 314:3,4
315:2,16 317:14
317:22 318:6,6,13
318:20 319:9
321:3 322:8 324:8
325:2,12 327:14
328:15 332:5,8
333:14 336:10,15
336:21,21 337:8
337:12,17 338:4
339:3 340:12,16
341:2,3,4 342:14
342:18 343:8,14
343:18 344:5
345:1 346:9 348:2
349:16 350:22
351:6,15 352:3,16
352:19 353:17
354:10,13 355:8
356:19 357:12,18
357:21 358:10,17
360:3,18 361:4,7
361:8 362:14,22
364:7,18 365:6,7
365:14,17 366:3
367:1,9 368:2,6
368:14 369:13
370:15 371:6
372:2,20 373:7,22
374:7 375:14,21
376:8 378:7,15
380:6 381:10,17
382:15,19 383:4
383:12,22 385:1
385:12 386:1,2,7
386:8,15 387:5,20
387:21 388:2,7,20
389:7 390:2,15,21
391:8,11 392:3
393:8,13,18 394:5
394:10,15,22
395:14,14 396:20
397:5,10,19 398:7
399:7,11,19,19
400:17 401:5,9,20
402:4,12,12,22

403:5,6,9 404:14
404:22 406:22
407:5 408:6,19
409:6,15 410:16
410:19 411:5,17
412:6,9 413:22
414:1,6,12,14
415:4 416:13,19
416:19 417:2,4,10
417:13,14,20
418:5,7,22 419:5
419:9 420:14
421:15,22 423:3
423:17 424:10
425:5,13,19 426:5
427:5,18,20 428:2
428:14

old 133:7
once 14:2 15:11

37:17 69:16 86:10
111:2 133:21
183:22 190:3
201:17 231:16
254:9 258:21
260:5 270:6
271:15 316:18
330:1 339:9
363:15

ones 45:17 87:14
119:8 395:12

one-by-one 197:2
one-day 24:12 30:7
one-off 382:9
one-time 17:22
on-premise 263:17
on-site 169:18
open 14:17 80:8

93:17 96:10
108:13 115:1
137:15 138:8
173:13 283:4
296:7 325:7 330:9
330:14 339:21
345:22 393:20
401:1 411:2

opened 84:10
129:18,21 131:22



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 453

150:6,9 282:6
339:4 363:19

opening 7:8 13:1
17:8 19:8

openings 7:13,15
7:15

operate 57:8 275:3
operating 1:10

135:6 183:2 245:1
400:12

operation 22:14
114:12 119:21
193:4 320:20
330:22

operational 42:7
124:5

operations 122:10
376:2

operative 285:14
opinion 268:1

399:12
OPM 28:9
opportunity 148:2

157:14 275:9
372:3,8,12 374:8
374:9,13,19 375:1
376:1 424:5

opposed 63:5
opposing 162:10

163:18
opposite 212:1

299:22 317:16,20
341:19

orange 338:21
order 18:22 20:9

62:19 133:5 158:7
162:11 266:20
340:9

orderly 96:20
ordinance 262:20
organizer 224:21
original 245:10
originally 221:18

221:19
other's 4:19
ounce 285:4
ounces 285:8

outdoor 274:22
275:1 276:6 392:7
393:20

outline 189:19
outlined 24:7
outside 10:6 11:1

32:22 46:18 50:21
58:3 108:7,8,8,9,9
108:9,20 115:7,22
116:2,5 214:5,12
261:10 277:3
295:19 316:7
318:3 348:20
349:2,9,10 356:15
356:18 363:5
373:10 389:8
398:15 402:11

overall 51:18 122:4
135:16 136:22

overcrowded 124:3
276:15 304:6
345:4 346:7 392:6
392:20 394:6,6,9
396:22 397:20

overcrowding
35:20 106:16
107:20 129:3,4
346:11 347:10
349:11 386:4
392:5 393:19

overflow 115:15
overrule 275:19
overruled 10:8
overrun 304:6
oversee 398:17
overwhelmed 68:7

85:20 90:19 133:3
409:18 410:1,3,7
410:8

overwhelming
133:10

over-booked 337:7
over-service 130:5

278:9 284:4
285:12 290:3,21
369:9,10

over-sold 337:7

owner 2:21 3:1,16
4:6,9,13 5:2,4,15
6:2,17 7:6 9:19,21
10:1,12 11:3,8
32:6 33:5,15
40:11 99:18 148:4
148:8,11,21 150:6
150:22 151:2
152:13,20 153:4,5
156:12,21 157:1,4
159:16 160:14,18
161:3 257:17
258:2,6 270:14
271:16,20,20
272:1 365:15
382:6,8 424:13

owners 33:10 34:5
120:11 148:12,14
152:6 159:17,17
257:9

ownership 148:18
149:9 150:13
152:1

owner's 277:18

P
package 177:8

201:4
packet 62:14 200:9

203:13 207:13
352:6

page 42:18 89:8,8
116:7,17 117:10
118:6,8 163:4,12
164:5 175:14,15
175:16 183:1,2
225:5 248:17
250:12 358:22

pages 43:4 89:8,9
121:11

paid 22:20 23:8
168:15 180:13,19
196:10 216:2
229:8 296:10
312:20

pants 93:15
paper 16:10 188:20

188:22 213:4
226:8,12 242:20

papers 200:17
279:21

paperwork 155:1
187:13,17

paragraph 163:5
163:12 164:6
226:15

parallel 301:11
313:17 314:6
317:6,6

park 86:12
parked 46:21
Parker 68:15,19

70:15 71:11 73:21
269:21 270:10
271:7 333:21

parking 48:14,16
49:6,15 58:3
115:2 217:16
221:17 224:5
333:3

part 4:8 11:3 31:20
37:2 70:12 77:5
127:17 150:22
153:4,4 171:15
202:9 227:10
246:16 250:13
260:19 261:11
278:6 286:5 295:2
398:9

participants
116:18 119:21
205:22

particular 4:11
13:21 17:21 21:11
31:6 57:3 70:9
75:9 82:15 114:2
114:2 120:20
260:21 263:22
266:11 298:2
376:15

particulars 72:9
parties 2:9 8:12

177:2 421:17
parts 398:17

party 4:14 5:13
8:14,16,18 10:1
11:3 166:10,11,15
256:18

pass 111:19 312:14
316:19 363:16
400:8 406:17,18

passed 400:19
passes 35:9
path 293:12 362:10
paths 113:7 360:17

361:22 362:6,7
363:8

patience 420:11
patron 21:1 285:7

286:19 295:22
368:17,18 408:16

patrons 21:5,8 22:5
22:6,18,19 23:6
35:5 47:3 51:2
55:7 58:4,4,18
61:3 81:15 86:10
91:7 93:13,16
99:6 102:10
119:22 129:8
132:5 133:20
135:1 141:12,15
141:19 280:13,21
281:1 282:18,20
283:5 286:19
294:20 295:11,20
300:6 301:5 303:3
305:18 320:21
323:15,22 329:20
332:17 341:21
342:21 347:5,15
347:17 348:13
355:2 360:12
367:12,14 370:11
388:9 392:17
397:8 401:1
402:15 424:21

patted 95:20
323:11 377:21

pat-downs 22:18
pause 77:22 78:2

297:22 298:5,6



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 454

360:13
pave 397:17
pavilion 115:7

125:20 126:1,6
371:8 385:14
389:9,11 391:3
403:12

pay 168:19,20
180:11,21,22
181:1,3 314:14
361:17 395:10,13

paycheck 161:9
paying 99:9 364:22
payment 207:22

208:5,12,13 209:8
214:13 229:17
367:19 368:8,10
368:13

pending 154:4,5
people 4:5 6:14

36:11,13,14,15
40:16 41:8 46:6
61:3,7 62:6 73:11
85:11 87:1 88:2
88:14 91:1 94:13
95:10 96:17 97:14
98:2 99:15 100:15
100:15,20 101:2
101:16 102:2,15
104:1 106:16
107:7,12 108:21
109:3,6 111:1
112:16 113:4,5,8
113:14,20 114:1
114:18 115:12,22
126:14 129:18
130:11,18 133:8
133:15,16,17
134:3,8,10,12
135:7 150:11
172:9,20 174:6
175:2,8,11 184:18
184:22 191:18
192:1 201:7
202:11 205:8,10
205:14 212:7,8
217:7,14,21

219:14 220:3
221:14 222:21
223:5 224:6 227:6
239:8 249:12
257:8 264:11
274:16 276:1,14
282:19 296:4,19
296:22 297:9
300:15,16 301:19
303:5,13,14 304:7
304:13,21 305:15
307:13 311:19
316:3,8 317:11,16
323:2 328:1 329:1
329:5,7,7,10,18
330:2 337:10
338:16 340:17,18
341:16,22 342:5,7
342:7,17 343:1
345:20 346:2
349:22 350:17,19
350:19 357:13
358:1 359:19
361:14,15 370:5,9
370:13 371:1,20
373:4,5,11 376:20
376:21 380:17
391:16,19 393:19
395:2,9,16 396:1
396:17,22 397:12
398:2 400:5
407:15 409:18
410:21 412:15
414:3 415:18

peoples 401:12
people's 126:6

347:11
percent 148:17,19

148:21,22 149:3
149:20,20 159:20
226:16

perfect 101:5
313:12

perform 276:21
performance 66:5

78:17 182:21
performed 385:9

performer 64:9,12
64:13

performers 23:8
276:9,21

performing 71:20
276:10 384:19
385:3 407:9

perimeter 314:13
period 14:10

408:11
permanent 394:1
permanently

353:19
permission 225:3

275:21
permit 13:10 14:1

16:7,8 19:6 24:13
29:10,22 32:1
34:2,4 48:12
115:11 116:15
119:1 120:7 121:1
167:9,12,17,17
168:3,4,7,9,11,19
169:1,4,15 170:9
176:6 177:2,14,15
177:18 178:3,4
179:6 180:14
181:1,2,6,7
182:17 183:11
184:20 185:22
186:16,19 187:15
196:12 197:7,8,10
197:11,14,19,20
201:3 207:22
208:3,7,10 209:10
210:2,3,12,17
211:19 212:3,16
212:18,20 213:11
213:13 214:5
215:16,20 221:6
222:6 224:18
227:18 228:7,7
229:9 232:17,20
233:21 237:5,10
237:15 238:15
251:8,8,12,16
252:6,7,10 253:3

319:12,13,16
320:1,5,5 321:2,7
321:10,14,17

permits 24:19
124:13 166:21
217:3 251:10
252:18 320:2

permitted 19:5
permitting 13:13

24:16 120:12
193:4 200:20
202:9

perpendicular
317:7

person 4:6 5:12
7:10 9:14 36:13
61:9 72:18 87:13
98:2 104:22 110:1
141:17 172:16
194:4 245:1
283:19 287:18,19
288:16 304:22
313:5 323:7,8
327:15,18 328:6,9
329:11 357:15
374:3,7 406:18
408:22

personally 229:21
230:22 401:10

personnel 361:13
405:2,12,13
408:10,16

persons 123:7
person's 268:12

324:22
perspective 42:12

66:20 68:12 94:5
138:4 420:19

Pete 54:6 129:17
Phillips 1:25 2:11

2:11 3:9 4:3,17
5:5,14,19 6:12,19
6:22 7:11,16 8:6
10:3,8,14,19,21
13:3 14:4,6 17:4,5
17:7 25:6,7,19
26:2,8,17 27:2,5

27:10,13,18,22
28:11,15,18,22
29:6,13,17,21
30:11,14,17 31:5
31:12,18 32:4,11
32:15,18,22 33:2
33:13,14,20 34:10
35:15 36:4,10,16
37:4,10,16,21
38:4,9 39:5,9,12
39:21 40:2,8,14
40:19,22 41:3,7
41:11,13,16,19
42:4,8,11,16 43:3
43:9,12,17,19,21
44:4,8,13,17,22
45:3,6,10,14,21
46:3,5,11,15 47:4
47:8,12,14,17,20
48:1,6,10,15,18
48:22 49:3,10,14
49:17,21 50:2,5,8
50:11,15,18,22
51:4,9,11,16,19
52:1,5,7,10,14,18
52:22 53:2,7,9,14
53:16,19,22 54:10
54:15,19 55:4,9
55:11,14,19,22
56:4,8,12,16,19
56:22 57:10,21
58:6,9,16,21 59:7
59:10,14,20 60:1
60:4,14,20 61:1,6
61:11,13,19 62:2
62:5,9,19,20,22
63:4,7,13 64:3,6
64:10 65:11,14,18
65:21 66:2,4,11
66:15,18 67:1,4,7
67:11,13,17 68:10
68:16,22 69:4,6
69:22 70:20 71:13
71:16 72:1,5,8,15
73:14 74:1,3,6,11
74:13,16,18 75:5
75:13,22 76:4,11



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 455

76:15,18 77:1,4
77:14,19 78:2
79:3,8,10,14,17
79:20 80:1,4,6,10
80:14,18,21 81:12
81:18 82:2,7,12
82:20 83:6,13,17
84:1,7,11,17
86:18 87:4,8,18
87:22 88:6,10,13
88:18,22 89:6,14
89:22 90:4,8,13
91:3,20 92:1,8,11
92:16,20,22 93:2
93:5,9,19 94:2,4,7
95:1,6,9,16 96:1
96:15,20 97:2,5,9
97:13,17,20 98:4
98:7 99:11,14,21
100:2,12 101:11
103:8,11,18 104:3
104:7,10,13,19
105:4,9,12,16,20
106:3,7,10,13,18
106:22 107:3,6,11
107:16 108:1,5,8
108:11 109:6,8,12
109:18 110:7,10
110:14,17,20
111:4,9,20 112:2
112:7,10,13 113:9
114:4,9,13,17,21
115:5,9,17 116:6
116:10,13,16,21
117:2,8,12,17,21
118:5,8,13 119:4
119:8,12 120:2,10
120:17 121:4,7,14
121:20 122:8,13
122:16,21 123:2,8
123:14,22 124:8
124:12,15,18
125:2,5,8,10
126:2,5,8,13,17
126:21 127:3,11
127:15,20 128:2
128:10,16 129:1

130:3,9,22 131:3
131:10,14,19
132:2,7,11,13,19
135:4,10,14,19
136:17 137:3,9,13
137:21 138:7,11
138:16,20 139:2,7
139:10,12,16,20
140:1,4,7,11,16
140:18,21 141:3,6
142:5,11,17,19
143:1,4,6,17,21
145:1,15 146:19
162:17,18,21
163:10,17,22
164:4,16,20 165:4
165:10 170:18,22
181:12,15,18,20
182:3,7,10,12,16
182:22 183:6,10
183:13,15,18,21
184:2,10,12,15
185:2,6,12,15,21
186:2,4,7,10,15
186:18,22 187:3,5
187:8,12,20 188:5
188:8,12,15,18
189:1,3,5,8,11,15
189:22 190:6,10
190:13,17,20
191:1,5,10,17
192:3,6,11,15,18
192:21 193:7,9,11
193:15,18,21
194:2,7,10,13,18
194:22 195:5,8,11
195:15,21 196:2
198:1,12 199:4,6
199:11,15,18,22
200:6,9,13,17
201:2,6,11,16,20
202:2,5,7,11,14
236:2,4,12,20,22
238:19 240:9,22
241:3,7,11,14,18
241:21 242:2,5,9
242:16,19,22

243:4,8,11,13,15
243:22 244:6,9,14
244:18,20 245:4,6
245:9,13,15,19,22
246:5,8,12,15
247:12,17 248:7
248:11,16,21
249:7,12,16 250:2
250:5,8,12,16
251:1,3,7,13,15
251:20 252:3,5,9
252:12,15,21
253:7,13,19,22
254:3,7,11,13,16
254:18 255:1,3,5
255:8,11 256:2,7
260:9 265:19
268:4,16 272:3
275:5 280:9 284:9
288:21 290:4
291:21 292:7,12
294:22 297:18
299:4 301:22
302:10,17 304:10
325:5 330:20
332:3 334:10
352:13,16,19
387:12,17 415:2
417:5,6,21 418:2
419:8,12 420:6,20
421:2,16 422:16
422:18,22 423:7
426:6,10,13,22
427:7,12,15,17,19

phone 18:15,20
70:16 72:3 268:14
270:9 271:16

phones 68:7
photo 64:20 82:4,5

299:2,9 343:7
357:3 386:17

photograph 99:10
106:15 299:13
301:5,11 303:2
343:10 353:14
355:1 363:20
386:14

photographs
341:15 392:21

pick 228:8 290:2
420:4

picked 227:18
228:1,9 254:15

picking 216:3
233:20 290:10

picture 21:1,6
45:18 46:12,16,18
53:21 57:3,7 58:2
58:3,14 60:8 63:3
82:6 88:3,11,20
91:18,22 93:6,8
103:19 104:14,20
105:5 106:4
107:13 111:13,16
253:11 280:14
288:8 289:6
290:19,20 298:14
298:14 300:14,20
301:17 302:1,2,3
302:6 303:10
317:18 343:20
352:12 353:9
355:9,11,15,16
356:3,21,21
387:12 389:14
390:17 403:12

pictures 25:21 26:4
26:10 45:16 62:13
63:11 64:18,19
90:9 105:11 107:8
111:11 137:6
279:19 281:4
295:18 297:12
348:4

piece 14:18 16:10
188:20,22 226:8
226:12

pieces 243:20
pile 199:14
placard 211:19

212:2,5,10,12
place 13:11 19:15

39:17 42:2 102:9
119:2 128:20

155:19 176:11
184:6 191:1
217:15 234:7
266:20 268:15
303:5 331:6 334:2
346:7 353:1,5,7
355:15 378:6
391:1,2 397:1

placed 39:16 89:12
89:21 96:14 290:1
312:7 320:22
339:5,10 347:11
398:10 399:8

placement 43:22
44:2

places 107:18
110:3 286:16

plan 1:13,13 21:16
119:6 132:4 133:1
143:10,11,14
187:18,21 284:8
291:13,14,20
295:10

planner 166:11,15
planner/tent

166:10
planning 227:3
play 77:22 78:15,19

81:20 294:18
played 77:18 78:21

80:19 81:22
144:15 297:21

player 141:21
324:15,20 327:1

playing 332:9
384:9 389:8,8,9
389:10

please 10:19 11:14
12:8 26:20 68:17
80:12 108:4 114:5
140:22 141:7
165:11,14 189:3,8
236:12 273:16
288:22 390:17

plus 138:15,20,21
144:6

pockets 95:20



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 456

point 6:5 7:7 15:12
16:11,11 33:8,15
38:18 55:1 58:14
71:10 85:22 86:8
91:10 94:18 96:3
98:3,17 99:5
100:7,22 101:13
102:5,11,17
121:16 133:18
134:1,7,10,12,16
135:2,3,20 195:17
196:6 211:4,7,9
211:15 231:3
248:3 256:2
257:11,15 271:6
272:19 273:7
274:3 275:8,16
285:11 294:13
298:20 304:22
305:21 312:19
323:20 327:12
344:6 346:5
349:17 359:12
362:9 363:4
367:19 370:6,17
375:1 377:19
378:2,22 379:12
380:2,9 406:11
428:5

pointed 20:3 39:19
51:8 98:17 119:20
132:21 142:4
365:10 373:19

points 24:3 180:6
police 73:21 75:19

109:22 110:1
122:11 178:22
179:2 274:15
305:15 402:6,9
406:4

policy 291:15
pop 401:4
portion 239:2
portrayed 136:6
posed 349:8
position 20:6

159:14 293:4

346:13 354:20
possession 215:13

216:9,13,18
280:18 281:17
290:15

possible 275:22
333:10 410:7

possibly 234:21
post 251:15
posted 201:18

210:7,8,9,12,13
210:16,18,19
211:9,10 212:4,5
212:10 213:6,7

poster 104:4
posting 211:18
posts 44:3 354:5
pour 130:11 340:10
pouring 329:8
power 14:8 15:13
practical 344:18
practice 69:10

139:17 283:13
precaution 122:1
precipitated 67:18
prefer 420:6
preference 420:4

425:13 427:10,12
427:14

preliminary 2:19
13:2 37:2 47:6
162:5,22

premise 23:15,17
68:3 263:20 264:6
264:14 265:18

premises 328:21
333:1 402:3

prepared 20:8 85:8
85:15

preparedness
21:18

preparing 51:21
present 1:20,24 4:9

4:11,13 6:10 9:2,4
17:19 20:8 30:15
33:16 36:19 170:4
178:13,14,15,16

206:18 225:18
226:10,11 296:10
306:18 310:6
348:9,12 418:15

presentation 226:2
presented 225:6

382:7
presently 423:21
presiding 1:19
pretty 85:20

125:19 184:14
209:5 342:19
381:20 425:3

prevent 21:18
349:11 350:14

preventing 235:13
317:11

previous 17:13
34:18 35:14,17,18
57:4 84:16 85:2
100:14,18 103:16
112:19 115:14
117:10 136:5,14
167:18 169:4
177:21 184:20,21
217:12 219:19
238:3 240:5 266:8
280:6 326:7 340:5

previously 20:19
35:2 57:9 78:16
168:4 237:4 276:8
279:4 280:8
365:18

pre-visits 55:12
primarily 389:3
primary 257:8

259:8
printed 89:10
prior 27:22 35:9

238:4 283:4
privacy 324:22
private 187:1
probably 4:8 96:10

100:8 104:6,21
235:9 297:2 337:7
344:12,20 345:4
397:4

problem 16:2
222:9 268:6 321:6
321:8 394:12
398:9 399:14,17
409:12 411:22
412:2,19

problematic 6:15
problems 110:20
procedure 18:12

24:15 30:3,4 37:2
69:7 70:12 72:10
87:9 89:13

procedures 20:1
24:7 35:1 117:7
119:19 338:12
372:9,18

proceed 12:22
162:2

proceeding 195:14
process 31:2

109:14 161:12
167:21 169:6,17
175:21 176:1
180:20 202:9
208:3 222:16
231:6 232:17
283:9 314:21
320:9,10 321:2

processed 231:13
processing 96:18
produce 23:15

263:18 265:17
producing 87:1
Professional 194:3
prohibited 291:16
prohibits 20:14
prominently

385:13
promised 34:22

99:18
promises 20:11

31:13 34:3,13,14
57:13

proper 35:3 62:6
135:7 177:15

properly 42:3
properties 333:22

property 87:21
398:11 399:9

proposal 221:10,11
propose 19:2
prosecution's 6:10
protect 17:20

324:22
protected 334:1
protocol 292:6

325:15
protrudes 112:9
prove 124:3
proved 400:11
provide 14:2,17

23:21 167:13,16
168:3,15 169:12
177:12 282:19
283:15 338:16
377:9

provided 1:10,11
11:9 23:3 24:20
38:14 115:20
116:2 119:17
168:4 170:10
171:8 184:13,18
194:4 209:16
214:12 367:13

provider 166:12,15
194:21

provides 177:13
292:21 368:9

providing 205:12
provision 21:16

24:1,2 263:22
266:12 268:3

public 17:21 34:20
136:8 155:9
271:12 273:5
325:1 328:19
331:6 332:12
335:3 346:6
395:20

pull 199:22 260:7
387:1

pulled 358:2 379:8
pullets 423:14
pulling 406:10



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 457

punishment 273:22
purchase 312:19

340:1 358:4
purchased 86:13

312:21
purchases 351:20
purpose 72:19
purposes 119:17

144:11,14 191:20
247:4,13 278:13
320:14

Pursuant 182:19
purview 113:13
push 91:6,13 297:1

305:4 332:18
pushed 86:7 91:5

341:21 373:11
pushing 86:5 98:2

113:5
put 11:20,21 76:6

95:19 98:12,12
129:22 144:7
150:5,6,10 158:8
158:9 172:4 174:7
174:10 175:5,7
192:2,15 206:9,13
219:11 220:1,2,4
220:9 223:16,17
224:10 252:22
253:1,14,15,15,20
254:1,4,5,8 297:7
381:9 397:15
424:16

puts 287:20
P-A-R-K-E-R

68:19
P-R-O-C-E-E-D-...

2:1
p.m 2:2 84:5 147:5

147:6 163:7
171:14,14,20
172:5 417:14
427:22 428:1,3
429:1

Q
quantify 369:16

Queen 2:7 85:19
394:4

Queens 1:7 305:5
314:7,16 317:3,8
361:9 364:5 402:8

question 64:17
66:16 109:13
113:22 114:22
152:20 153:14
157:12 160:2,9
185:13 222:16
224:16 225:9,16
226:10 235:1,7
237:19 238:17,22
239:12 242:3
248:3 249:6
250:19 256:17
258:8 265:8
268:17 272:9
275:7,20,22
286:10 287:1
290:9 292:9,13
302:5,12,14,16
352:2 374:20
375:3 402:13
408:14

questioning 196:16
267:3 319:10

questionnaire
168:9 186:12
204:7

questions 2:19
34:21 43:6 138:8
138:9 158:8
181:10 202:15,17
207:4,6 220:21
221:2 227:14
236:8 240:20
241:1,1,2,3,9,22
243:1 246:9 248:5
248:5,6 249:3
255:12 268:4
291:11 319:12
333:13,15 335:20
351:1,7,11 383:13
391:9,12 414:13
414:15,16 417:3

quick 298:3 403:7
403:11 411:18
419:19

quickest 344:12,21
quickly 89:14

196:21 333:16
334:13 351:14
415:8

quit 335:19
quite 280:7

R
radio 134:14 269:5
radius 277:8
rain 251:6
raise 12:3,7 158:11

165:13
raised 138:3

354:16
ran 96:4 364:5
Range 91:22 92:3,7

92:11,14,16 317:9
323:17 324:6

Ranger 316:1
reach 340:10
read 31:19 121:22

124:20 191:2
199:7 205:16
238:17 239:1
263:15 264:21

reading 183:1,1,8
188:19,21 225:22
262:21 263:1,5
266:19 293:16

reads 260:19
265:20

ready 17:4 42:14
77:17 146:22
243:13,14

real 365:21 411:18
really 61:14 78:18

93:6 100:7 111:6
115:16 127:16
144:12 149:18
153:7 169:7
174:20 196:12
240:7 267:1,18

273:4 371:10
381:2,9 419:22

rear 47:22 49:6,6
55:16 56:11

reason 62:12
121:15 152:21
154:22 162:7
220:13 259:8
325:11 344:18
345:17 376:15
405:9 408:21

reasons 345:16
recall 17:22 32:8

37:22 56:13 82:21
170:2 171:15,17
171:22 179:4,5,21
185:18 220:18,19
247:4 307:21,22
395:22

recalling 395:21
receipt 125:6,8

189:18 207:14,22
209:14,19 229:17

receive 161:8
259:15 274:12
315:17

received 146:15
201:3 210:2
214:13 237:6,9,14
237:17 259:1,11
269:9 363:15
400:9

receiving 287:21
recess 147:5 343:12

427:22 428:19
recognize 93:12

346:7
recollected 244:6
recollection 35:16

240:4 246:5 247:8
355:14

recommendation
293:22

recommendations
293:5

reconsider 24:22
reconvene 162:15

record 2:10 14:17
15:14 16:2 26:21
30:4 33:6 65:10
68:17 70:1 77:20
114:11 138:22
139:3 145:15
157:6 158:22
164:7 166:5 190:2
192:22 194:11
216:1 245:7
246:17 247:14
395:21 428:3

recorded 78:5
records 14:14

153:3,5,8,12,12
155:4,9 214:10
229:13

RECROSS-EXA...
242:4 415:6

rectified 305:8
red 48:2 54:3,11,15

100:10 101:20
192:19 193:1
343:11 373:6
386:13,13 387:9
388:4,4 390:11,12

redding 32:14,16
40:18 41:22 71:1
71:6 85:3 102:21
108:20 121:17,21
125:17 127:6
128:13 136:6,9,10
136:12 149:6,19
149:19 270:19
272:11 273:9
276:4,18 304:16
304:19 305:1
337:5 365:13
366:6 374:10
375:7 393:11
400:10 415:9,13
415:21 416:15

redirect 233:7
255:15

REDIRECT-EX...
233:10

reduced 277:19



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 458

Reeves 1:17
refer 42:18 72:21

199:11,16 260:16
278:19 286:4

reference 211:3,4,9
211:15,18

referred 230:11
280:5 288:19

referring 225:10
263:16 371:15
387:13

refers 72:21
reflect 247:3,3
reflectiveness 62:1
refresh 35:15 247:8
regard 29:9 30:20

67:19 136:20
143:11,12,14
200:20

regarding 22:13
159:4 189:20
214:21 280:10
319:16 354:17

register 152:13
153:4

regular 131:6
420:9

Regulation 27:12
regulations 182:20
reimbursable 62:1

68:1
reimbursed 208:21

209:5
reinspect 40:13
reiterate 240:16
related 214:4,12

249:5 375:1 376:2
408:15

relates 76:2 160:10
relationship 377:4
relatively 60:9

172:18 423:12
relaying 283:2
Relevance 275:6
relevant 197:5

275:16
rely 224:15

remain 14:17
remarks 19:8
remedied 35:22

57:18
remember 28:15

28:17 37:17
102:20 145:13
170:7 171:19
179:11,18 203:22
204:22 219:17,18
219:22 220:3
233:20,21 235:11
237:4 244:21
253:19 280:7
312:10 365:18
393:11 400:1
419:14

remembered
217:18

remembering 66:5
66:12

remind 17:1
remove 372:13
render 139:13,20
rendered 208:12

208:13
renewal 150:18
repeat 10:4 261:4

272:9
repeated 20:12
rephrase 240:12

286:9
replicate 145:4,6
replication 144:17
report 19:18 20:22

25:3,21 26:1,2
31:20 38:13 42:18
72:20 77:6 90:10
119:15 137:4
138:15,20,22
139:14,21 140:1,2
140:5,8,12 144:4
144:5 163:3,4
164:4,5 230:12
260:7 293:17
294:1 324:14
325:6 327:16

328:1 338:8
376:10,16 382:16
382:20 383:8
418:11 419:15,16

REPORTER
118:11 236:20

reports 325:1
repost 59:9
represent 116:3

121:10
representative 8:20

118:19 156:14,19
157:2,7 165:7
319:17

representatives
23:6

represented 9:1
37:7,15 81:17
102:13,14 103:15
109:5,17 113:20
115:20 117:20
119:2 258:6 276:5
320:16 337:5
347:3,7,18 353:15
393:11 395:4
396:10

representing 87:1
360:7

represents 4:10
114:20 117:5

request 13:16 14:3
14:9 15:21 16:5
147:1 247:20
322:3 335:12,14
366:8

requested 4:18
13:12,18 91:12
338:19

require 339:4
required 19:19

31:22 118:21
120:21 124:4
131:22 154:6,12
169:10 176:8,14
176:17 197:19
210:11 229:22
320:22 321:1

requirement 12:10
62:3

requirements
31:21 32:6 34:2
36:18 53:11 82:21
120:12

requires 191:13
requisite 232:18
reschedule 420:2,4

421:11,18 428:13
rescheduling

424:11
research 209:20
residence 18:16

69:13,14,16 70:8
70:17 73:22
267:11 269:18
270:3,5,6 274:17

residences 399:2
resident 18:13 76:9

226:17 260:2
261:21 262:5,9

residential 69:14
72:22 73:12 74:9
75:2 266:10
333:22 334:3
335:7

residents 68:6,7
69:20 74:7 76:9
261:12 269:6,11
277:5 398:14,19

resistance 195:3
resistant 195:22
resisted 305:17,18
resolved 365:22
respect 156:10

398:8 414:10
respectful 133:2
respond 14:10

15:11 59:16 73:10
responded 43:7

250:18 278:1
response 15:20

144:22 160:9
366:13

responses 15:22
352:2

rest 428:13
restaurant 323:4
rested 146:18

147:8
restricted 342:8
restroom 147:2

345:7
retail 265:16
Retailer 1:8
retailers 23:15
retailer's 263:18
retained 38:11

406:2
retardant 189:21
retrace 351:12
retrieved 90:1
return 428:19
Revenue 119:10
review 190:12

191:8,13 395:15
reviewed 395:20
reviewing 59:3
revised 204:19
revisions 204:20
revisit 37:18
right 3:6,20 5:10

8:5,7 12:4,7,22
16:17,22 17:6
26:20 28:22 31:14
34:11 36:16 37:10
40:22 41:17 42:8
42:16 43:12,13
44:10,13,17,22
45:4,5,6,10,14,15
46:3,9,15,19 47:1
47:4 48:18,21
49:20 50:5,8,11
50:15 51:16,19
52:1 53:17,19
54:19 55:9,14
56:4,19 57:21
58:9,20,21 59:1,7
59:14,21 60:5,20
61:9,18,21 64:3
65:12,18,21 66:15
66:16,18 69:1,6
72:1,8,15 76:4,5



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 459

77:1,3,4 79:3
80:10,21 81:6
83:13,18 84:11
87:4 88:12,18,21
90:3,13 91:17
92:22 93:9 94:3
98:7 99:14 101:20
103:8 104:7
105:13,15,18
106:9,11 107:16
108:14,14 109:18
110:19 111:7,8,9
111:17 112:6,13
114:13 115:9
116:6,13,16,21
119:11,12 121:7
124:12,18 125:5
126:8,11,17,21
127:15 128:2,16
129:1,2 130:3
132:19 135:19
136:17 137:3
139:2 140:16
142:11 143:6,21
146:12,21 147:20
149:4 156:4
158:11 159:12
162:2 164:10
165:7,14 166:3
173:5 174:3,9,15
175:10 176:5
177:3,5 178:4,22
179:3 182:3
183:17,18 185:12
190:7 191:2 192:5
193:2 194:5,6
196:13 198:3,12
199:5,6,18 200:6
200:13 202:4
203:20 204:4,16
206:12 207:12
208:10 212:7
215:3,12,21 217:5
219:7 221:18,21
223:14,15 227:14
229:18 231:10
232:16 236:13

237:7 239:10
242:12 243:12
244:10 245:12
246:14 251:18
252:15 253:12
254:18 255:16,18
266:7,14 267:12
292:11,15 298:1,8
301:4,10 302:17
302:22 314:1
315:11,20 319:19
321:13 322:20
326:8 328:11,13
332:7,16 337:3
340:16,21 353:11
353:22 356:20
361:4 382:14
383:2 384:16
389:18 390:19
391:8 395:6
396:20 401:9
403:22 404:1
411:6 412:9,17,20
415:4 416:8,12
420:9 422:10
423:2,10 424:15
428:15

rise 402:5
Road 1:7 2:7 85:19

305:6 314:7 317:3
317:8 361:9 364:6
394:4

rodeo 182:21
role 57:11,12 160:5

160:7,10 216:21
224:17

roles 424:19 427:3
room 1:17 4:20

6:14 8:5 10:6
11:1,10 12:18
157:17 269:12
322:22 347:9
371:12,12 397:9

rough 369:19 371:8
roughly 371:16
round 407:20
Rover 91:22 92:3,7

92:14,16 317:10
323:17 324:7

Rovers 92:12
row 317:17
rule 3:21 4:4 6:8

7:11,17 9:7,11
131:4,7,8 157:13
164:13

rules 21:10
rumors 380:4
run 26:9,14 89:15

89:15 313:17
338:13 378:6

running 5:7 375:7
runs 299:15,17

301:12,12 317:6
420:16

rush 295:2
Ruthanne 1:18,21

S
safe 191:16 355:13
safety 34:20 119:5

136:8 143:10,11
143:14 189:20
191:19 331:6
346:6

Safety/Security
1:13

sale 278:6
sales 114:12 142:13

142:13
sample 280:16
sat 330:3
Saturday 17:12

18:6 29:18,19
60:18 65:19 67:9
81:3 84:5 85:8
117:11 136:15
163:5 258:12,14
258:15 274:20
304:4 308:13,18
308:20,21 309:14
333:4,6,7 380:17
381:21 383:21
384:7,12,21
389:10 391:3

399:14,22 400:2,4
401:21

saw 41:4 84:19
85:18,19 90:21
94:21 96:3,5,12
98:9 99:4,10
127:22 129:15
130:1 133:14,15
142:13 205:1
210:14 231:15
254:9 258:14
280:16,20 282:4
282:11,18 283:13
296:1,2,4 298:3
311:16 312:7
322:17 326:14
329:11 333:9
341:15 344:4
384:19 395:12
408:22 411:1,16

saying 11:7 108:21
121:22 173:16
216:12 228:19
232:12 239:4,6,11
241:16 251:17
261:3 264:18
265:2,14 266:9
268:2 273:20
281:7,8 284:8
301:7 346:10
379:10 426:1,16
427:1

says 6:9 76:21
97:14 101:16,19
102:3 104:15
105:22 106:2
114:14,15 116:19
117:7 125:22
126:1 149:19
154:3 163:5,6
182:18,19 191:21
193:4 194:19
198:14 199:19
204:18,19 205:17
212:18 213:19
216:6 220:7,8
225:5 226:15

248:19,21 260:18
261:11 263:17
264:3,4,5 265:15
270:11 271:8
273:11 284:17
327:7 361:1
362:12,16 364:17
380:14,19

scenario 127:8
scene 269:2 402:2
screamed 304:20
screen 26:11 46:2

47:15 77:16 81:6
81:15 387:13
390:4,20 403:15

screened 82:14
109:15 110:2

screening 197:20
358:5

screens 26:11 57:1
scuffle 332:20
se 116:1
sealed 131:18
seams 102:9
search 95:17
searched 133:8

377:8,12
searches 95:14
seat 11:19 25:18

256:1
seated 130:19

282:17 287:19
337:2 344:1
368:18,21 369:1
370:10,11 373:12
374:14

seating 114:20
seats 8:6
second 18:18 39:6

39:13 40:4 50:14
60:1 78:1 80:17
83:20,21 93:11
107:22 138:1
164:5 179:11
180:18 204:19
250:13 261:4
279:20 287:5



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 460

289:3 311:10
322:9 333:12
360:14 366:12
380:10 385:2,3

Secondly 296:18
seconds 397:15
section 23:19 72:21

73:2 115:2 263:15
264:5,16,17,18
265:3,10,13,20
279:14 282:1,15
416:16

secure 89:21
secured 227:19
securing 214:5
security 1:12 21:16

28:20 35:1,11
38:14 44:3 46:1
51:2,12 53:4 54:8
55:17 57:17 59:15
85:5,20 86:1 91:7
94:4 98:2 99:16
101:14 102:1
110:12 113:6
127:7 132:4 133:1
143:13 251:5
284:8 290:17,18
290:20 291:2,13
291:14,17,20
295:10 296:6,22
300:17 304:16
305:3,15,17
311:19 312:4
314:6,13 315:1,4
315:10 316:11
317:13 323:1,7
327:10,13 329:9
332:18 333:9
341:5 345:11
346:3,14 350:14
357:7,8,10,15
358:5 361:13
365:20 370:20
371:9 373:4,19
374:5,6 376:21
377:7,18,19,22
378:18 388:16

395:17 396:13
397:1,17 402:19
403:1 408:22

security's 377:10
see 10:3 16:19 38:5

38:7 46:12 48:3
51:2 52:12 61:22
64:22 76:5 77:16
78:22 81:20 91:18
91:18,22 92:1,17
100:20 103:16
104:7 106:6 107:6
107:11 109:19
111:19 112:10
114:13 118:9
126:5 132:2,2
139:14 153:18
170:13 175:15
178:13 179:16,18
181:17,22 184:20
188:15 189:1
196:6 210:13
221:18 222:10
232:3 236:9,9
252:21,22 254:8
258:8 259:17
260:1 268:5
275:11,15,16
285:7 286:10,12
287:3,12 293:7
299:12 300:6
303:11,12,14
309:12 311:12
312:19 318:14
321:11 322:11,12
322:16,21 323:2
323:10 325:13
340:18 346:5
347:14,20 356:3,7
357:7 360:2 364:2
367:19 370:6
371:11,15 378:4
385:22 386:13
388:9,13 390:18
390:19 392:20
395:8 398:22
403:13 406:18

408:16 409:11,12
419:3 421:20
423:4 425:11

seeing 94:12,12
104:14 126:22
142:20 170:2
219:18 231:17

seen 110:4 127:21
225:4 236:5,6,7,8
241:16 243:17
275:2 286:15,17
286:18 287:6,8
374:16 387:10

seized 87:3 89:18
407:3

seizes 89:15
sell 330:12
sells 287:18
send 176:2 177:1,3

177:4,10,13
321:20 406:4

sending 16:6,13
sense 275:17

399:19
senses 352:1
sent 15:19 258:21

259:9 269:21
305:2 316:16
321:22 322:1,5
333:20

separate 204:11
252:17 313:6
316:3,6,14

separately 168:20
September 1:15

15:20 16:15 168:2
198:15,15,15

sequence 84:19
sergeant 359:7
serious 155:17
serve 21:3,4 340:3

379:16 397:18
served 20:18,19,22

21:22 279:3,5
286:11,18 287:5
289:20,22 294:2
336:9 338:20

server 129:19,21
402:17

servers 21:17 113:7
401:10

service 20:15 21:4
21:5,19,20 55:7
129:14 130:4,17
132:9 141:9
142:13,14,21
143:7 168:15
177:12,13 280:6
280:11,21 281:21
282:1,3 285:16,18
285:19 286:8,16
287:14,15 288:13
288:19 289:4,14
289:18 290:12
324:9,13 325:14
337:6 338:9,10
339:18,19 341:18
367:10 368:3,4,9
369:5,6,12

Services 119:5
serving 141:8

142:7,10 283:19
401:11,13,19

set 36:6 51:21
295:2 303:19
383:13

sets 180:5 319:11
setting 125:18
setup 38:16 42:1

48:9 52:13 55:1
224:18 277:13

seven 17:15 27:16
27:17,20 133:11
135:17 270:22
271:9 272:16
406:20

shaking 79:1
share 15:6,7
shared 15:8
shining 59:6
shiny 58:22
shirt 106:19 388:19

390:5
shook 319:8 381:12

short 81:21 418:9
423:19

shortly 3:4
shot 285:1 298:3

390:18
shots 286:18
shoulder 327:4

379:11
shoulders 319:7
show 1:6 14:22

15:2 20:9 22:1
24:10 26:9 43:21
44:14,18 46:6
57:7 77:15 132:17
136:18 138:17
144:18 145:7
146:2 153:3
170:16 187:22
265:19 294:21
311:19 420:9
428:21

showed 35:3 57:8
77:6,7 85:13 96:8
137:6 201:8
242:14 349:17
394:18

showing 47:10,14
60:8 87:5 144:15
259:8 294:19

shown 16:10 144:7
242:19 246:18

shows 21:1 23:22
81:8 149:18
150:21 229:16
302:1,2,9 335:4

side 5:9 7:20 9:13
22:20,21 23:11
56:21 77:8 91:17
92:3,5 93:3,3,14
93:16 95:14 96:7
97:20 98:9 112:20
113:1,3 246:13
295:12,19,20
296:5,21 297:10
299:22 301:5,10
301:14 303:8,9
313:18 315:21



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 461

316:7 317:16,20
317:20 318:4,5
322:9,22 324:1,2
329:12 341:19
345:22 353:21
354:1 356:6
360:22 370:19
373:8 380:16
383:15,18 386:14
395:3 398:4 404:1
411:2 415:21
416:9 421:8
424:22

sides 55:3 61:3
sign 90:3,4,5

119:10 174:10,13
176:3 227:6 300:2
304:3

signature 119:3,22
140:5,12,13
176:16 232:3

signatures 118:21
175:15,19 176:8
176:14,16 185:10
185:11 226:21,22
229:22 230:7,8,18
230:20,22 231:4
231:12,17,20
232:18,20 254:20
255:6 320:21

signed 222:13
231:7,8,8 232:1,3
232:4 236:19

significance 90:22
273:1

significantly 71:10
71:22 84:15 271:1
277:19

signs 201:18
307:17

Silverstein 1:23
65:15 234:22
273:15 333:15,16
334:7,14,18 335:6
335:11,15,18

similar 355:21
405:3

single 18:10 20:16
279:1 284:18
287:4

sir 11:19 65:17
152:6 203:10
207:12 218:17
228:14,14 273:10
334:5 335:10
336:5,17,20 338:3
339:6 340:11,15
340:20 341:1
346:16 348:6
349:6,15,20 350:6
351:2,9 353:6,10
353:16,17 355:7
355:12,17 356:1
357:5,11,20 358:7
358:9,12 359:2
360:6 361:6 362:8
362:18,21 363:3
364:12 365:2,5,16
367:17,21 368:1,5
370:3,3 372:19
377:2,15 379:18
380:22 382:14
383:3,6,17 386:5
389:5,12 390:14
403:19,21 404:6
405:22 406:8
407:22 409:5
412:5 413:1,15

sit 156:13 161:16
424:2

site 187:18 224:2
226:18

sits 277:4
sitting 26:13

154:17 222:10
257:17 340:7
373:12

situation 27:6
133:22 136:7
214:21 215:1
305:8,14 306:13
347:1 365:21
382:3,9,12

six 22:10 176:16

422:4
size 60:9 84:15

131:6 133:6
172:11,14,16
173:16 174:5
175:10 184:19,22
212:17 221:11,13
221:17 222:22
223:5,6,12,13,16
253:9 275:10,21
336:14 344:21
345:2 394:14

slipped 350:17
slowly 96:18

118:14 330:3
small 60:19 141:14

305:16
Smith 32:14,14,19
smoking 49:8 50:1

341:19
snapshot 411:15

423:20
SOD 122:9
soft 146:3
sold 22:1 283:8

294:5
somebody 52:19

65:15 104:21
222:14 225:10,20
227:2

somebody's 126:3
song 335:8
songs 271:10,11

335:2
soon 7:4 366:8
sorry 6:20 9:10

11:15 23:2 32:11
42:6 50:12 58:12
60:7,12 62:11
65:16 68:4 82:5
92:14 108:14
113:18 118:13
125:7 140:21
141:1 147:13
156:20 160:6
181:18 182:13
200:1 234:9 235:3

235:15,17 236:22
250:3 259:2 262:8
271:4 279:13
282:8 285:17
288:2 290:7 291:6
300:12 302:18
315:9,12 321:4
327:6 332:6 334:6
334:9,10 349:5
356:12 386:19
390:11 402:21
409:9,16 413:18
421:15

sort 31:1 84:19
122:4 131:8 311:6
311:7 349:12

sorts 110:14,16
sound 23:15 24:5

71:7 196:10
270:17,21 272:14
274:2 276:1 277:7
277:13,19 366:19
399:1

sounds 221:8 367:3
409:11,21 422:1

South 71:4 269:6
space 48:11 49:11

81:12,15 123:9
187:2 223:4,10,13
305:17

span 407:14 408:8
408:11

sparklers 340:2
speak 133:17

145:16 319:15
358:12 359:2
418:15 423:20
424:5,20,22
426:17

speaker 55:1 78:15
speakers 55:2 78:7

78:8 145:8,9
277:3,13 398:10
399:4,13

speaking 382:6
speaks 24:5 333:21
special 1:13 19:6

29:10,22 30:2,20
30:22 31:9,22
32:1 34:2,4
115:11 116:15
119:6 120:7
122:10 182:19
183:7,16 186:11
187:6 203:8 204:5
204:6,10 205:5
220:1,4,10 224:21
225:3,7,18 230:6
251:22 320:2,5

specials 286:21
specific 17:16

82:21 376:1 384:8
Specifically 17:11
specifications

173:22
spell 26:21 68:16
spelled 260:21
spilled 402:8
spoke 15:15 38:12

40:10 59:4 290:22
319:17 365:9
366:5 415:9,11,13
415:17,20

spoken 294:13
400:1

spot 57:8 59:1
397:14

spotlight 59:5,9
spots 59:13
square 172:15
stabbed 34:19 57:5
Stadium 1:6,6 2:6

2:22 3:13,15
19:14,18 20:3
21:4,15 22:3,10
22:13 23:5,22
24:13 33:10 38:18
39:4 45:20 50:17
51:22 68:9 70:5
70:15 76:10,11
90:17 92:5 93:14
156:1,13 167:13
168:2,13,20,21
171:8 172:1 184:4



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 462

184:7,13 192:10
202:8 208:16,21
209:4,16 210:5
214:13 215:20
225:11,20 229:7,8
229:10 237:17
239:21,22 257:9
259:3,6 268:21
269:8,14,20 270:8
284:8 291:15
310:14,16 328:20
339:17 343:11,16
372:3 398:15,16
398:22 399:1
400:3 405:2,11,13
405:17 408:10,16
408:21 418:13

Stadium's 20:6
Stadium-style

277:2 399:3
staff 22:4,9 23:8

132:1,20 133:7
280:21 282:13,19
283:2,14 287:18
312:4 329:9 336:9
338:18 341:10
368:9 379:16
381:2,7 397:16

stage 48:8 51:22
54:20,22 55:6,16
78:8 112:4,5,8
211:1,4,6,8,15,18
211:20 212:6,8,9
282:14,14 295:3
326:17,20 327:3
341:22 375:10
392:15 404:16,21

stages 248:19
staircase 322:20
stamp 103:2 126:1

126:2,3 318:8,15
318:17

stamps 126:6
127:13 192:19
193:1 318:19

stand 25:15 55:8
134:6 158:16

165:9,19 333:2
397:14

standard 38:5
69:10 139:17
336:14

standing 60:11
70:10 86:8 87:14
91:16 92:7 93:11
93:13 94:14 98:15
99:3 102:11,18
108:18 111:15
134:10 141:21
142:2 273:9
281:12,15 290:18
296:2,3 299:14,19
300:7 304:19
311:4 312:10
314:6 324:5 326:8
326:15,20 327:1
328:6 337:10
340:18,19 342:5
343:9,17 376:22
380:1,12 386:9,9
388:17 389:15
404:8,12,15,16,20
406:6 410:18
411:12 412:12
414:2

standpoint 118:1
365:11 368:3

stands 153:7
staring 379:11
start 3:22 6:5 7:4,7

12:6 32:5 66:19
83:20 84:8 121:22
171:13,13 190:2
256:3 258:20
260:6 362:2 427:7

started 18:8 82:8
86:4 94:14 109:3
212:13 268:2
304:6 305:5 316:7
330:2 340:5
350:10 364:21
379:9,12 419:22

state 26:21 28:7
158:22 160:4

166:4 341:9
stated 23:6 66:9

98:20 102:17,21
121:17 141:11
258:20 259:13,22
264:11 269:4,11
270:13 273:17
276:18 278:22
295:18 296:14
306:11 309:18
318:14 319:5
320:8 324:15
326:8 377:17
396:19 400:2
415:9

statement 17:8
99:22 125:16
190:14 266:6
267:5,6,9,10
292:9 293:9

statements 7:8
states 21:17 22:17

23:14 125:17
127:6 142:10
218:9 250:14

stating 108:21
301:22 302:14,15

station 269:7
274:17 400:5

statute 74:21 75:21
294:15

statutorily 14:10
stay 112:22 157:16

162:12 164:14
201:12 330:14
338:9

stayed 18:9 375:8
375:17 391:20

staying 165:3
stays 5:4
step 7:9,21 100:3

180:19 222:11,11
222:12 259:2
289:2 321:5

stepped 134:16,16
344:1 414:8

steps 20:7,9 418:13

step-down 343:22
Sterling 191:2,3
Stewart 7:1 22:7,8

25:8,10,12 26:13
26:22 27:1,4,8,11
27:16,21 28:5,13
28:16,19 29:5,12
29:15,20 30:5,13
30:16 31:4,11,17
32:2,9,13,16,20
33:1,18 34:8,16
36:2,8,12 37:3,6
37:11,19 38:2,8
38:10 39:7,11,14
40:1,6,9,17,20
41:2,6,10,12,15
41:20 42:5,9,15
43:1,8,11,16,18
43:20 44:1,10,16
44:21 45:1,4,8,11
45:19,22 46:4,8
46:13,17 47:7,9
47:13,21 48:4,7
48:13,17,20 49:2
49:4,13,16,19,22
50:3,6,9,13,16,20
51:1,6,10,14,17
51:20 52:2,6,9,11
52:16,21 53:1,5,8
53:13,15,18,20
54:1,12,17,21
55:5,10,13,15,21
56:2,6,9,14,18,20
57:2,20 58:1,7,10
58:17 59:2,8,11
59:17,22 60:2,6
60:17,22 61:2,10
61:12,18,20 62:4
62:8,16 63:2,10
63:15,18,21 64:5
64:8,11,21 65:5,8
65:13,16,20 66:1
66:3,8,13,17,22
67:2,6,8,16,21
68:13,18 69:2,5,9
70:11,21 71:15,18
72:4,6,14 73:4,20

74:2,5,10,12,15
74:17 75:4,11,17
76:1,7,13,17,20
77:3,21 78:4,22
79:6,9,11,15,18
79:21 80:2,5,7,16
81:2,14,19 82:3
82:11,18 83:4,11
83:15,22 84:4,9
84:14 85:1 86:19
87:7,12,19 88:4,9
88:12,17,21 89:2
89:11,17 90:2,7
90:12,16 91:4,21
92:2,10,13,19,21
93:1,4,7,10,22
94:3,6,9 95:3,7,12
95:18 96:2,19,21
97:1,3,7,12,16,18
97:22 98:5,8
99:12,19 100:1,6
100:13 101:12
103:10,14,20
104:5,9,12,18
105:2,6,10,14,17
106:1,5,8,12,14
106:21 107:2,5,9
107:14,21 108:3,6
108:10,12 109:7,9
109:16 110:4,9,11
110:15,19,21
111:7,10 112:1,4
112:8,11,18
113:16 114:8,10
114:16,19 115:4,6
115:13,18 116:9
116:11,14,19
117:1,4,9,15,19
118:3,7,9,15
119:7,11,16 120:9
120:15 121:2,6,13
121:16 122:7,12
122:15,18 123:1,4
123:13,20 124:6
124:11,14,17,22
125:3,6,9,15
126:4,7,12,16,20



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 463

127:5,12,19,22
128:4,15,18 129:7
130:7,14 131:1,9
131:13,16,21
132:3,10,12,16,20
135:8,12,18 136:2
137:1,11,18,20
138:5 139:10,11
139:15,19,22
140:3,6,10,14,17
140:19 141:1,4,10
142:9,15,18,22
143:2,5,16 170:3
179:14,15,21
255:22 256:3,5,11
256:12,15,20
257:2,5,10,14,18
257:20,22 258:3,5
258:9,13 259:5,12
259:20 260:5,17
261:6,9,15,18
262:2,6,12,15,18
263:7,9,12 264:2
264:10,20 265:11
269:1,4 270:2
271:3,5,19 272:2
272:5,8,12,18,21
273:2,8,17 274:4
274:6,9,13 276:3
276:8,12,17
277:10,20 278:8
278:12,16,18,21
279:9,12,22 280:3
280:12,20 281:9
281:11,14,22
282:7,10,17
283:11,21 284:2
284:14,17,20
285:3,6,10,17,22
286:3,14,22 287:6
287:10,17 288:4,7
288:10,15 289:7
289:12,15,19
290:8,14 292:2
294:12 295:15,16
296:1,11,16
297:13,15,22

298:4,7,12,16,19
299:1,7,11,21
300:11,22 301:2,9
301:14,20 302:8
303:1,7,12,18,21
304:2,15,18 305:9
305:12 306:2,6,10
306:16,19,22
307:4,8,12,18,20
308:2,5,8,11,16
308:19,21 309:2,6
309:9,11,14 310:8
310:12,17 311:1,8
311:13,16,22
312:9,13,18 313:8
313:11,15,20
314:4,9,22 315:6
315:11,13,19
316:10,18,22
317:5,15 318:1,9
318:11,16,18,21
319:14,18,21
320:1,3,19 321:4
321:9,13,15,18
322:4,7,12,15,19
323:9,12,19 324:1
324:4,12,17,21
325:3,17,21 326:1
326:4,10,13,16,19
326:22 327:17,21
328:2,11,14,18
329:16 330:7,10
330:15,18,21
331:3,12,14,16,20
332:1,5,11,22
333:6,8,17 334:4
334:9,12,16 335:1
335:10,13,17
336:1,5,8,13,17
336:20 337:1,4,9
337:13,19,22
338:3,8,14 339:6
339:14 340:11,15
340:20 341:1,7,14
342:10,15 343:3,8
343:15,19 344:7
344:11,15,19

345:3,13,17
346:16,20 347:2
348:6,11,18,21
349:5,15,20 350:6
350:18 351:2,8,9
351:15 352:3,7,17
352:20 353:2,6,10
353:16,18 354:4,8
354:13 355:3,7,12
355:17 356:1,4,8
356:12,17 357:5
357:11,16,20
358:7,9,11,13,17
359:4,8,11,20
360:3,6,8,11,18
361:2,6,8,12
362:5,8,11,15,18
362:21 363:3,10
363:18,22 364:4
364:12,16 365:2,5
365:12,15 366:1,9
366:15,22 367:7
367:17,21 368:1,5
368:7,12,20 369:2
369:8,11,22 370:4
370:9,16 371:13
371:19,22 372:6
372:10,16,19
373:1,8,18 374:4
374:11,15,21
375:4,12,15 376:5
376:9,17 377:3,16
378:8,13,16
379:19 381:1,11
381:15,19 382:13
382:17,21 383:3,6
383:10,17,20
384:1,10,13,17,22
385:4,15,19 386:1
386:5,8,12,18,22
387:4,6,15,18,22
388:6,8,11,15,21
389:5,12,17,20
390:1,3,7,10,16
391:5 392:1,9,11
392:14 393:3,6,10
393:14,22 394:7

394:11,19 395:1,7
395:11 396:2,5,9
396:14,18 397:2,6
397:11 398:1,5,12
399:10,16,20
400:16,21 401:3
401:14,18 402:1,7
402:18,21 403:4
403:14,18,21
404:6,11,19 405:5
405:10,15,19
406:1,9,15 407:1
407:6,11,17,22
408:3,12,18 409:2
409:5,13,16
410:10,14,17,20
411:1,6,14 412:5
412:7,11,14,18
413:1,3,7,11,15
413:18,21 414:1,7
414:14 415:7,14
415:16,22 416:2,5
416:8,10,14,21
417:10,22 418:5
418:12 425:6

Stewart's 19:18
419:13

stood 71:8 91:15
99:4 295:19
297:11 320:15
328:4 339:15
370:17

stop 111:5,8 142:7
142:10 277:7
304:20 428:9

stopped 78:3 79:2
80:20 82:1 91:13
298:9 332:10

straight 81:7 95:21
300:4 316:4,16
322:6

streaming 96:19,22
97:1,15

street 1:18 29:4
61:22 81:8 299:18
350:12

streets 85:19

street's 300:7
strewn 329:5

370:11
Strike 288:22
stripe 404:5
structural 169:11

173:21 189:18
190:8,12,20 191:8
191:13,14,17
194:9 197:22
207:14 214:6
217:10,12,15
219:12 223:19

structurally 196:10
218:6

structure 183:3
394:2

structures 191:8
stub 243:20,21

244:2,3,5,7,10,12
students 285:1
stuff 64:18 70:3

142:21 344:22
sub 263:16
subject 14:19 22:17
subjects 74:4

143:15
submission 154:5
submit 13:16 137:8

155:5 168:22
175:22 181:4
188:2,5 226:1,4
226:15

submitted 168:11
175:17,20 180:9
180:11 185:9
188:3 200:10
226:7,20,21
227:11 231:16
255:7

submitting 154:11
175:21

subpoena 14:8,11
15:13

subsequent 150:10
153:15

substantial 24:13



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 464

30:7 123:5
substantiated

144:20
success 85:6
suggest 146:4
Suite 1:18
summarize 73:16
summary 31:3 36:1

36:17 57:19 82:17
122:6 126:15
201:21 420:8

summer 44:2 48:21
50:7 141:15 329:4
329:13 332:15,17
373:4,11 386:10
394:1

Sunday 29:19
384:1 389:10
391:4

sundry 19:3 28:4
supervisor 27:9

68:14
supervisory 27:19

29:7
supplement 31:8
support 218:6
supposed 24:6

31:15 34:6 44:20
83:9,12 84:8
86:16 104:1
117:17 142:6,20
163:6 168:19,20
177:15 216:22
217:2 241:8
338:10,13 351:18
393:16 398:6
414:4

supposedly 320:22
sure 5:22 7:19

14:19 18:3 32:10
51:15 54:6,8
57:16 73:16 80:13
84:10 85:11 94:11
122:1 128:21
144:1 155:16,19
161:6 189:4
196:12 216:7,20

228:12,15 236:14
236:22 241:4
251:21 260:13
265:21 293:3
295:5 332:4
351:11,17,22
352:5,9,22 354:11
354:17 361:15
367:11 368:15
375:22 381:12
395:17 411:21

Surely 253:16
suspension 420:8
sustained 35:10

238:21 240:11
268:19 292:14
325:8

swap 5:15
swear 12:1,12
swelling 85:18
swept 315:1
swing 202:3
swinging 379:21,22
swollen 90:22
sworn 25:14 158:15

165:18
system 78:15

128:20 192:13
S-T-E-W-A-R-T

27:1

T
t 140:8 358:19

388:18 390:4
tab 63:1 116:7
table 11:14 130:17

148:1 156:11
161:16 281:16
287:19 337:2,5,16
338:17,20 339:5
339:10 340:2,13
368:19,21 369:1
370:11 374:14
388:22 401:12

tables 130:17,19,19
188:1 281:1
282:18 336:22

337:6 343:2
344:10 369:3
370:7,10,12,13
371:7,11,15,16

tabs 171:1
take 30:19 107:8

112:19 133:2
134:15,15 146:11
147:16 164:10
176:10 185:3
188:8 215:21
234:3 255:8
258:18 259:2
262:21 273:21
278:3,3 283:9
289:2 290:18
297:12 299:5
300:3 314:11
321:5 328:17
345:4 373:21
379:16 380:6
400:7 401:3
406:16 409:3
419:18 426:13,16
426:19 428:4

taken 47:5 64:20
184:8 266:20
268:15 343:7
352:11 382:2
408:20

takes 287:20
327:12

talk 67:13 72:16
82:9 283:14 366:4
380:10

talked 15:5 43:14
85:6 108:15
125:11 129:2
307:17 323:14
341:11 345:8
374:16

talking 3:22 48:11
128:7,19 164:3
230:8,9 263:10
271:22 308:12,18
340:6 359:3
369:17,18,18

379:9 392:5
talks 128:19 264:1
tall 353:21
tame 381:21
tangent 376:14
taped 213:7,8,9
tapped 327:4
Task 28:8 225:7,18

226:2
Tax 119:9
technician 59:4
telephoned 271:6
tell 3:7 8:4 12:1,13

26:19 31:21 39:10
58:8 62:10 67:17
68:5 73:17 130:16
141:7 148:11,13
153:20 155:8
174:6 175:1
191:18 192:1,21
200:1 202:8
205:10,13 219:13
221:13 224:7,10
259:9 270:16
280:8 290:16,19
293:9 295:21
328:19 337:6
338:9 342:16
343:4 350:7 371:3
406:3 411:15

telling 33:15 73:15
87:16 124:2
159:21 179:21
205:8 206:11
274:15 316:15

tells 175:10 191:22
temporary 30:7

183:3 238:7
tent 24:16 46:18

47:10 49:7,7
55:17 56:10,13,21
58:12,13 101:21
101:22 102:2
115:7 116:1
166:11,15 167:17
167:17 168:3,7,9
169:12,15,18,19

170:9 172:9,12,15
172:16,17,20
173:2,3,5 174:2,6
174:7,11 175:6,10
175:11 176:6
177:2,9,14,18,18
178:2,12,18
180:14 181:1,2,7
182:17 183:3,11
184:18,19,20,22
185:1,22 186:16
186:18,21 187:9
187:11,15 188:1,2
188:4,16 189:10
189:19,21,21
191:8,14,15,19
192:1,12 193:6,7
193:17,19,22
194:16,21 195:22
196:9 197:7,9,13
200:3,7 201:3
202:9 204:11
205:9,11 208:10
210:12,13,18,19
211:13,20 212:6
212:18 213:11,13
217:13,22 218:2,3
218:19,20,22,22
219:1,2,11,13,14
219:20,22 220:2,3
221:6,8,11,13,17
221:20 222:6
223:1,5,6,16,17
223:20,22 224:18
224:18 239:9
251:5,7,8,9,10,11
251:16,16 252:6,7
252:10,22,22
253:3,4 276:20,22
277:6 307:19
341:18 342:2,8
375:10 377:1
379:3 391:15
392:6,7,12,18
393:4,7,9,21
394:2,3,13 416:12
416:15,17



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 465

tented 341:13
tents 47:22 166:21

173:6,7,11 195:4
196:3,4 198:19,20
198:21 217:3
248:12,12,13,13
248:15,15 249:8
249:13,15,17,17
249:19 250:15
251:9 252:16
253:2,5,9,10,14

term 34:5 222:3
terms 169:5 190:8

190:11 240:1
260:16 283:9
286:7 351:18,19
357:22 367:10
369:14 378:17
383:12 405:1
418:13 422:10
426:2

test 24:7 191:6
testified 25:16 32:7

32:8 152:19
158:17 165:20
200:19 204:1
240:3 243:9
248:18 250:17
254:4 310:13
413:9 418:17

testifies 6:11
testify 7:1 11:21

14:15 18:11 22:13
23:9 24:18 26:13
41:5 43:5 135:15
158:10 215:8,11
245:3 284:13

testifying 4:21
188:16 199:16
236:6 291:5,8
292:10 313:13

testimony 4:19
5:18 14:19 22:12
23:1,3 30:19
35:17 145:2,12
159:2,4 164:11,15
208:4 227:17

237:3 241:19
251:21 266:9
268:17 277:17
280:6 290:5 292:8
302:11 303:16
310:15,19 325:7
326:7 357:1 358:3
365:18 425:4,17

testing 52:19
thank 8:8 12:21

17:7 19:10 25:3,5
25:17 26:6 33:12
33:13 41:16 44:5
47:19 53:7 64:2
65:9 138:10
143:17,18 146:10
155:20 157:9
158:18 161:21
165:11 181:9,12
190:10 207:3,7
218:11,12 220:20
233:1,2 240:19
246:14,14 255:11
255:13,17,18
277:16 279:6,15
279:16 280:5
292:6,16 293:15
304:9,10 324:8
333:17 338:4,8
351:1,8 357:21
365:7 369:13
388:1 391:8,10
401:6,8 403:10
409:6,7 413:17,20
414:11 415:5
417:8,11,11,13
418:2,3,6 428:16
428:17

thanks 170:21
theories 343:1

344:9
theory 349:7
the-street 29:3
thing 42:19 54:11

124:21 135:22
184:6 192:6 208:6
231:2 262:7

296:17 321:19
351:16 421:11,18

things 13:15 16:4
17:20 34:3 35:13
37:12 47:15 84:18
89:1 103:12
124:20 136:4
139:13 224:15
265:21 267:17
275:3 276:13
296:12 310:1
320:15 340:4
351:13,18 375:7
375:19 381:20
391:18 412:13
420:20 425:17

think 4:7 6:2 10:22
14:21 16:9 18:19
31:13 33:6 34:20
41:4 62:20 65:17
72:8 77:16 86:19
87:9 104:19
108:15 114:20
118:12 127:21
128:4 137:9 141:8
144:16,19 145:22
147:15 149:11,14
150:4 151:20
153:17 155:16,18
158:9 160:2,12
162:2 163:5
168:15 179:13
184:7 185:19
194:15 196:18
198:18 203:11
208:4,18,19,22
209:3,18 212:12
221:5 222:2,9
225:3 230:10
235:7 239:3,7
246:3 247:19
250:19 255:22
265:1 266:2 267:2
267:15,18 268:12
275:19,20,21
276:22 281:12
285:13 292:9

293:5,11 294:9,10
294:12 297:18
307:14 315:21
325:7 328:2
329:17 331:4,7
342:11 345:14
346:3,4,9,13
348:7 349:11,13
351:21 358:2
368:16 373:3,14
394:13 396:11
399:20 402:7,13
402:14 404:15
405:20 410:12
417:6 419:1,21
420:10 421:22
423:19 424:12
425:10,15 426:6
426:15,16 427:9

thinking 239:9
291:18

third 83:19 138:17
226:15 295:8
332:2

Thomas 15:15
thought 7:11 9:14

63:14 78:17 101:4
135:22 164:21
239:5 243:2
251:20 254:3
310:1,20 320:13
331:5 332:12,14
391:17 398:8

threat 380:15
threaten 378:14
threatened 378:12

378:17 379:2
380:5

three 3:13 56:15
61:8 75:6 77:5
89:9 90:17 107:18
112:16 114:6
131:11 163:4,13
195:5,21 196:3,4
198:13,14 205:21
248:12,13,14
249:22 251:9

270:16 274:14
284:9 359:22
360:15 361:22
380:13 417:15

thumb 131:4,7,8
137:10,12

ticket 42:1 44:1
51:3 52:3,7,12
86:9,13 91:17
92:4 126:18
312:16 313:3,6
314:12 315:3,17
316:4,16,21 317:2
317:7,21 351:20
358:4,18 359:4,12
361:20 362:2,12
363:1,6,7,15,16
364:1,6,19 365:1
394:12 424:20

tickets 86:14
314:15 391:18

time 4:13 11:21
14:10,13 18:6,7
28:7 37:9 39:6
40:3 43:10 68:3,5
84:3,5,10 85:17
97:4,6,8 101:7
114:2,3 117:18
119:20 130:13
134:21 135:5
136:12 147:14
149:10 153:19
155:2,10 161:15
171:11,12 178:5,7
180:6,7 184:9,10
196:8 217:10
231:17 237:21
256:4 258:18
282:11 283:20
288:17 305:22
306:18,21 307:5
307:11 311:4
312:5 329:14
330:8,13 334:8
345:5 366:12
372:15,22 397:15
414:22 418:15



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 466

421:17 423:21
426:20 428:4

times 108:4 154:20
timing 426:3
tiny 145:9
tired 410:13
title 24:4 160:18

166:8 279:1
titled 355:1 386:4
Titus 85:3,4,4 96:4

282:22 370:19
375:17

today 13:9,20
19:13 20:8 22:12
23:2 24:18 27:7
33:16 41:11 90:1
90:3,5 153:7
167:12 186:5
200:18 209:22
214:7,15,16,17
215:8 218:10
245:3 277:17
310:15 428:9

Todd 2:16,17,20
3:1,5,12,18 4:1,15
4:22 5:2 6:17,20
8:4 9:16,20 13:6,8
15:12 16:14,21
17:2 19:11,12
26:5 62:10 63:17
63:20 64:1 77:8
144:1,4,10 146:8
146:10 147:1,10
148:5 152:10
155:9,20 156:18
156:20 157:4,8
162:4,7 163:20
164:2,12 165:2,5
165:8 166:1,4,8
166:11,14,18,20
167:3,5,9,11,16
167:20 168:14,18
169:1,3,8,13,16
169:22 170:2,6,8
170:12,16,21
171:2,5,11,19,22
172:6,13,19,22

173:3,7,9,14
174:1,4,8,10,14
174:16,19,22
175:3,6,12,17
176:4,7,10,13,19
177:6,17,20 178:1
178:7,11,20 179:2
179:5,8,10,15,20
180:3,8,15,18
181:3,6,9 182:12
187:16 196:5,15
220:22 221:3
233:5,8,11,13,16
233:19 234:3,6,9
234:11,13,18,20
235:3,6,11,15,18
235:21 236:3,16
237:3,8,12,16,19
238:2,8,11,15,22
239:11,16,20
240:3,7,12,16,19
242:11,14 246:21
247:2,10,16,21
248:20 249:1
255:15 256:10,14
256:16,22 257:4,7
257:12,16,19,21
258:1,4,7,11,17
259:7,13,22 260:8
261:1,8,14,17,20
262:4,8,14,17,22
263:8,11,14 264:3
264:14,22 265:6,9
265:13 266:4,8,15
267:14,20 268:9
268:18,20 269:3
270:1 271:2,4,15
271:22 272:7,10
272:13,19,22
273:6,14 274:1,5
274:8,10,21 275:7
276:11,16 277:9
277:16 278:5,9,16
278:20 279:6,16
280:2,4,19 281:3
281:10,13,19
282:2,8,16 283:6

283:16,22 284:3
284:16,19 285:2,5
285:9,13,18 286:1
286:4,20 287:2,8
287:11 288:2,5,9
288:12,18 289:1
289:10,13,17,22
290:6,10 291:2,6
291:9,12,22 292:4
292:16 293:15
294:16 295:5,8,15
295:17 296:8,15
297:11,14,16,20
298:2,6,10,13,18
298:20 299:3,5,10
299:20 300:10,13
301:1,7,13,16,21
302:3,6,12,15,21
303:4,10,14,20
304:1,9,12,17
305:7,10,20 306:4
306:8,15,17,21
307:2,5,10,16,19
307:22 308:3,6,9
308:14,17,20
309:1,4,7,10,12
310:5,10,13,18
311:3,9,14,21
312:5,12,17,22
313:10,14,19
314:3,8,20 315:2
315:9,12,16 316:2
316:13,20 317:4
317:14,22 318:5
318:10,13,17,20
319:9,15,20
320:18 321:3,11
321:14,16 322:1,5
322:8,14,16 323:6
323:10,13,21
324:3,8,14,18
325:2,10,13,19,22
326:2,6,11,14,18
326:21 327:14,20
327:22 328:8,13
328:15 329:14
330:5,8,13,17

331:1,10,13,15,18
331:21 332:21
333:4,7,12 414:17
414:20 415:7,15
415:20 416:1,4,7
416:9,13,19 417:1
417:16,19 418:10
418:20 419:15
423:18 424:1,4,7
424:11,17 425:15
425:20 426:8,15
427:2 428:14,16

told 13:14 15:16
16:1,3,14 24:19
70:21 91:7 133:20
163:18 175:18
180:15 192:4
201:22 270:13,19
273:9 283:1 286:7
290:20 291:1
319:22 321:1
328:10 331:4
377:19,22 378:5
380:8

top 46:1 76:21
104:14 116:3
204:19 282:21
317:18 358:22
360:19 362:12

total 89:3 116:22
173:17 206:1,3
217:7 218:21
219:9 224:12

totals 219:4,8
touch 428:12
touched 35:12
touches 353:22
track 128:11
traffic 341:20
trailer 52:5
train 21:17 285:19

286:5,6
trained 285:20
training 28:2 29:2

29:3 143:12 286:2
286:5

transactions

214:11
transcript 121:11

127:17 395:20
396:7

transcripts 121:10
transition 10:16
transmittal 89:19
transmitted 89:20
traveled 277:13
traveling 277:7
traversing 344:6
tray 129:20
trial 420:12
tried 132:17 133:2

133:13 136:4
282:12 408:4

triple 397:4
trouble 26:12

109:19 110:13
Tru 109:4 149:6,19

319:5
true 6:13 145:22
Truitt 365:12

379:4,5,8
Truitt's 379:11
truth 12:1,2,5,13

12:13,14
try 26:9 67:14 78:5

80:7 278:2,3
334:13 365:20
366:20 369:16
371:1 375:19
420:6,12

trying 113:5,6
145:6,7 161:7
235:18 247:2
266:15 267:21
272:4 279:19
291:22 297:1
299:8 324:22
329:1 332:17,18
354:16 392:4
398:13 409:18
415:8 420:10

turn 16:1 91:19
96:6 105:2 114:5
116:7 118:5



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 467

136:13 176:1
203:19 236:21
237:15 270:14
312:15 314:17
335:12 362:3
366:21 400:14
408:16 420:1

turned 71:7,9,21
78:13 90:20 95:11
95:13 118:12
210:4 216:5
228:19 231:18
237:10 270:22
359:22 400:13
409:1

turning 116:17
147:9 275:11
327:2 366:7
410:21

TV 387:7
twice 37:17,20
two 13:18 18:14

28:9 36:5,13
40:16 51:5 53:3,3
58:12 61:3,8
90:17 92:8 94:11
96:17 97:3,5,7
99:15 100:15
101:14 111:21
112:15 116:22
127:17 129:15
130:2,11 137:6
138:15,16 144:6
150:11 153:17
159:17 162:21
163:4,12 173:17
193:11 200:15
205:21 231:4
243:20 249:12
258:21 259:9,10
268:11 269:10
274:14 282:18
297:12 310:8
318:21 319:11
322:10 352:12
361:13,21,22
362:6,7 363:19

373:12 395:8
405:20 411:8
413:10,12 414:2,5
419:13,18 422:14
423:19 424:8,9,12
424:12,16 426:3,7
426:8,18 427:11

type 144:13 209:14
277:6 369:5

types 275:4
typically 259:14

274:21 283:6,9
286:9,11,12
325:13 340:14

typo 163:8,17
T-shirt 388:18
T-shirts 350:3
t/a 1:6

U
U 24:3 264:4

265:15
Uh-huh 169:2

174:1,4 193:10
235:16 276:16
281:13 285:5,9
313:10 317:4
326:18,21

uh-oh 77:2
ultimately 13:15
Um 147:3
um-hum 67:12

70:20 100:12
105:4 152:9
166:13,19 167:4
170:1 172:6 173:1
176:4 177:6 179:9
182:9,11 185:14
186:1,22 187:4
188:17 192:14,20
194:12 195:7
202:6,10 205:6
209:12 211:16
212:21 215:14
217:8 222:19
223:2 224:3,13
232:7 234:2,5,19

236:3 238:14
242:21 245:8
250:21 251:2,14
255:2 261:8,14
269:3 276:7
282:16 284:16,19
285:2 313:19
314:8 319:9,20
374:11 389:17
392:13 404:13
410:22 411:13,19
412:10 423:22
424:3,6

unauthorized 83:1
99:15 107:12

unaware 15:13
uncertain 378:17
understand 5:11

7:15 9:6,9 29:22
122:9 123:11
225:21 231:6
238:18 247:6
256:3 261:2,5
263:14 266:2
284:7 294:6 336:1
351:17 368:3
392:4 413:16
414:9 420:13,18
428:6

understanding
7:17 9:14 33:21
34:1,7,9 36:21
72:17,18 73:5
78:6 109:13 110:1
113:10 117:13,16
120:5,11,14,16,18
121:3,5 122:14
222:16 260:11
261:21 266:12
293:16 352:10
369:19 391:13
403:1

understood 208:4
231:19 354:7
361:7,11 364:3,7
364:18 365:7
368:4,11,14 370:8

371:6 373:17
375:11 381:14,17
386:11 389:2
411:21

unfamiliar 62:14
uniquely 350:1,5
University 17:10

29:11 30:1 70:3,4
138:2

unopened 336:2,3
336:11 338:2

unpop 339:20
unsafe 134:6
unusual 135:5
use 15:13 31:13

87:20 144:11
147:2 222:3 247:3
260:18 263:21
269:16

usually 8:3 247:12
338:20,22 339:20
406:3 420:15
422:18

utilized 310:7
utilizing 347:4
uttered 365:19

V
vacant 183:4
valor 4:8
variety 339:17
various 19:3 28:3

110:14,15 176:2
177:5 185:9

vast 126:14
vastly 164:8
vehicle 92:14,15,17

315:22
vendors 184:17
venue 399:6
verbatim 280:7
verge 133:18
verification 351:19
verify 175:13

262:19
versus 72:22

291:19

vertical 359:22
360:15,15 362:1
363:11

VI 394:7
vibrates 78:11
vibrating 145:3,11
vibration 270:11
video 59:3 64:15

77:5,18 78:3,5,9
78:16,21 79:2
80:17,19,20,22,22
81:3,20,22 82:1
83:19 85:13 99:4
144:11 145:21
146:6 294:18,21
297:14,17,21
298:9 332:2,9,10
341:15

videos 134:21
137:6,8 138:16
144:6

view 51:18 60:21
285:19 289:11
290:2 404:16,20

viewing 284:11
views 294:7
Vincent 68:14,18
violated 21:16
violates 21:10
violating 20:14

291:19
violation 1:11,13

21:13 23:13 24:9
64:14 73:2 75:21
129:6 140:20
144:13 260:16
265:14 266:21
268:21 282:12
283:10 287:16
293:22 294:11
295:8,10 399:21

violations 17:16
18:1 20:4 25:1
72:20 277:22
286:13 293:18,19
375:2

VIP 35:9 48:2,5



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 468

102:16 103:1,22
111:1 115:3,6
127:14 281:12,20
281:22 282:15
339:1 342:13
344:1 347:5
363:16 375:13
389:1 391:15
392:6 393:9,12,17
394:6 416:15

Virginia 191:2,4
visit 37:22 39:6,8

39:13 40:4,4,10
40:15 47:6

visiting 178:12
visually 210:14
volume 144:16

272:15
voluntary 75:14
vote 10:10
V-I-N-C-E-N-T

68:19

W
wait 11:13 219:6

235:14 250:15
282:19 283:2
329:9 343:4

waiting 148:4
waitress 282:19
waitresses 282:5

286:6 379:16
397:17

waive 11:7
walk 38:19 44:11

54:13 113:2
123:17 132:5
167:20 211:12
256:17 261:2
287:21 296:5
303:14 311:19
338:12 343:21
344:4,9 345:5,6
377:6 379:12
397:7,9,12

walked 85:12 94:18
94:22 95:8 100:9

100:16 102:5
256:20 327:3
374:1 377:7
379:12,21

walking 58:15
95:21 106:16,20
107:3,7 111:1
129:9,10 280:13
281:1,8 282:13
285:7 303:13
309:21 317:11
323:2 329:12
342:21 343:1
350:9 373:19

walks 54:3 380:15
walkway 370:18
walk-through

256:18
wall 343:13
wanded 23:7
wanding 22:18

93:20 99:9
want 2:19 3:20 7:4

10:9 11:5 16:8
32:4 72:16 87:20
89:5 105:10
128:11 135:20
138:11 140:8
143:20 144:18
147:10 151:6
157:11 189:7,22
221:12,14 222:18
222:20,22 223:5,6
224:7 228:11,15
240:22 241:15,18
246:16 251:21
260:13 267:17
275:11 292:18
294:5 327:9
337:15 351:10,17
351:22 354:17
367:11 385:19
400:14 402:16
406:5 409:8
411:21 417:1
421:9,20,21,21
422:1,7

wanted 86:2 113:1
156:10 162:9
168:5 175:13
323:4 348:14
406:18

wants 3:21 221:8
419:4

Ward 40:18,19
41:22 54:2 71:1
85:4,5 91:8,9,10
96:4,6,8 98:12,19
102:7,13,13 103:4
133:21 309:18
319:2,6 331:7
374:3 375:6 378:2
378:4 380:12

Ward's 297:5
Washington 1:18

166:22
wasn't 14:8 72:3,7

82:20 126:14
142:5 145:6
157:13 173:5
185:13 201:10
205:2 213:3 215:5
222:11 244:14
246:21 307:9,10
307:13 312:22
337:2 363:12
365:22 367:3,4
377:8 380:20
381:5 399:8 400:4
400:11 402:10
411:22

watch 253:22
watched 94:10

96:16 254:4
311:18 377:9

watching 146:6
way 3:2 9:21 38:15

45:2,3 64:19 65:4
102:8 109:10
110:22 111:2,19
123:15 195:14,15
195:17 206:10
222:8 284:1 292:3
299:17 300:9

301:4 329:19
342:8 344:15,21
349:12,21 350:2
373:6 378:10
379:13 390:18
397:17 400:11
425:20

ways 99:15 361:21
weakness 35:13
weapons 82:14

110:3,18
wear 104:1
wearing 104:21,22

355:20 404:2,3,4
week 428:12
weekend 17:10

156:6 217:4
weeks 13:18 422:4
weigh 14:20
weight 145:20
welcome 158:20

161:22 304:12
went 22:8 37:19

39:21 41:17,20
52:4 66:19 70:22
71:6 73:22 85:10
85:11,16,17,22
86:12 91:8 96:4
101:6,6,8,10,13
101:21 102:6
115:16 134:18
162:7 169:21
177:21 179:12
183:19 187:14
227:5 233:22
244:16 245:19
270:5,20 272:14
277:11 278:2
290:22 296:21
304:15 311:18
334:2 344:2 371:4
379:3,14 383:14
391:16 411:7
418:12

weren't 25:2 66:6
82:13 83:7,14,17
95:11 103:15

112:15 123:18
129:17 145:5
152:22 178:3
198:16 201:11
212:7 224:20
260:9 282:6 296:9
296:10 320:16
330:11 368:21
397:21 398:5
408:17 410:3
411:2 413:4,6,8
423:21

we'll 146:11 245:7
we're 5:9 10:16

64:18 369:17,18
428:2

whisper 161:11
white 46:19,20

48:22 81:5 91:22
92:15 106:19
316:1 317:9
386:17 388:18,18
390:4,8 404:4

Whitfield 191:1
Whoa 414:22
wide 192:12
willing 168:5 367:4
wish 78:14 138:12
withdrew 10:11
witness 4:11 6:7,10

8:14,16 18:5
25:13,15,20
158:14,16 162:14
165:17,19 189:7
196:19 236:17
247:8 255:20
267:3,18 292:21
293:1,4,6,12
318:7 372:8,12
401:10,12,15,17
401:19 415:3
417:12,21 420:1
425:7,7

witnessed 367:13
369:15 372:21
409:10

witnesses 3:7,21



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 469

4:4,7,17 5:8,22
6:6,9 7:3,9,12,17
7:21 10:6 11:2,5
11:11 12:18 41:4
157:13,18 158:8
164:13 417:15
418:8 419:17
423:18 425:8
426:7,18 427:11

women 95:21
word 21:19 31:13

57:13 87:20,22
88:1 271:13,13
285:14 359:9

words 57:10 73:15
74:18 88:1 131:11
136:20

work 91:14 119:18
137:15 139:17
181:4 214:11
231:5 338:10
349:3 414:5

worked 3:15
179:12 227:5
349:14 373:6

working 22:11 42:3
52:15,17,19 98:18
123:19 257:9
310:7 338:11
382:1 406:11

works 18:19
worry 377:17

380:19
wouldn't 31:21

59:12 132:5
176:21 316:5
319:6 346:12
381:13 382:9
397:12,13,16

Wow 68:22 365:6
wrapped 282:21
wristband 103:9
wristbands 83:8

102:19,22 107:12
127:8,13 350:4

writing 104:15
written 208:20

209:1,4 213:10
226:15

wrong 38:20 73:16
200:12 260:13
293:12 415:10

wrote 205:2,3
244:2 245:1

X
x 104:6,6 118:22

119:2 173:11,11
173:11,12,13
194:16 218:22,22
219:1,2 250:17,17
250:18,22 251:1,5

Xs 320:22

Y
yard 183:4
yeah 134:11,13

180:7 182:6
184:11,14 188:10
193:8 194:20
202:1 203:14
210:9 214:18
215:17 232:19
237:1,11 244:12
244:22 249:9
250:16 253:18

year 17:22 19:7
29:11 34:18 35:18
57:3,4,6 112:19
112:22 115:14,20
122:2,3 127:9
136:5 149:14
167:18 169:4
184:20,21 186:8,8
217:12,18 219:19
233:14 240:5
276:20

years 19:7 27:17,17
27:20 28:6,9
133:11 135:17
166:17,18 167:2,3
200:21

year's 35:17
yell 91:11
yelled 96:12 98:14

297:6
Yep 213:5 243:14
yesterday 214:19

215:3
Yolanda 254:22

255:1
young 347:21

377:14

Z
zeros 101:10
Zhang 194:7,8
zone 23:21,22

69:14,15 75:1,2,9
260:1,7,15,15,20
261:7,11,13,13,22
262:5,10 263:3
264:8 265:2,5,10
266:17,19 267:9
267:10

zoned 73:6 266:10
zones 260:21

264:13
Z-H-A-N-G 194:10

Þ
þ 1:4,14

$
$1,300 168:16
$1,350 168:17
$400 209:9,11

#
#12-CMP-00680

1:9

0
00680 2:7
009 230:11
07 183:2

1
1 44:19 89:8 122:19

123:3 138:13
139:5 143:7 144:3
146:13,15 261:13
279:13 285:4

371:12
1A 124:10 142:12
1B 124:13
1st 118:18
1:30 22:9
1:43 2:2
10 30:10 96:10

112:20 173:12
248:22 250:22,22
251:1,1,4,5
353:20 369:18
397:14 407:20,20
407:21 408:1,2,6

10A 91:19 316:1
317:9 323:17

10B 352:5,12,18
353:12 355:6

10s 173:12
10th 19:20 23:4

38:3,5 39:3
102:20

10/16 38:20
10/16/2012 38:22
10/17/2012 232:6

232:10
10/18 353:1
10/19 353:5
10/20 65:11
10/20/2012 65:1

352:11
10/21 355:10
10/21/2012 386:6
100 86:21 149:20

285:8 369:17
11 1:15 200:5,16

222:7
11A 62:17 63:21
11B 63:3,15 299:9

299:9,12 313:9,9
11C 313:12,16

352:9,11 353:9,15
354:21 355:6,11
356:7

11D 403:12,17,18
403:20

11s 200:15
11-25100350

163:15
11:00 84:5,13 307:1

307:3
11:30 117:11,14

163:7 171:14,20
172:2,5 307:1,3

12 55:2 76:5,7 89:6
200:16 335:4

12-CMP 2:6
12-CMP-680 140:2
12:15 22:9
129 163:14
13 279:17,18
130 173:11 218:22

219:1 250:17
14 87:3 89:3,7

123:6 405:8
406:21 408:7

14th 1:17
15 13:17 16:14 55:3

86:9 88:16 89:9
90:10 128:13
248:19 250:13
315:20 397:14
418:21 426:22
427:5

150 86:22
16 28:6 125:16

299:2 300:15
354:22,22 355:6
355:10,16,20

16th 39:4,5,15
40:10 47:5 179:7
179:8 227:21
228:1 231:14
233:21 253:14
254:13 257:6

17 228:15 231:5,9
343:4 377:14

17A 347:14,20
17B 105:3,9 342:20

343:7,8 347:14
17th 228:8,11,12

229:1 232:3
253:15 343:5

18 103:9 377:14
18th 40:12 41:17



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 470

41:21 42:13 52:3
55:12 234:16
253:16 254:17
257:2,4

19 103:21 127:6
128:13 234:7

19th 13:11 17:14
19:16,18 29:15
237:2 256:18,21
256:22 257:3,4
376:3,6,19

2
2 89:8 116:17 121:9

121:15 125:11,12
143:8 225:5 264:8
371:12 408:1

2:00 111:12
2:45 306:3,5,7

328:19 329:2,17
330:6 331:2

2:59 65:11
20 17:12 21:1 22:15

24:4 29:16 150:3
173:11 219:1
250:17 280:1,2,15
281:6 288:3 296:2
300:5 347:15
369:18 389:16,19
389:20

20th 13:12 19:16
19:21 61:14 163:7
257:3,4 376:3

2000 1:17
20009 1:18
2003 198:15,15,16
2009 150:3,4,9

153:15
2010 150:5,7,9

152:13
2011 20:11 35:14

35:18,21 57:18
82:16 149:14,15
152:19 153:13,19
154:3 168:5 169:4
177:21 184:21
185:1 186:8,12,16

198:1 199:19
207:16 215:21
217:19 219:20
221:21 232:22
252:1,7 276:15

2012 17:12 19:16
20:12 22:15 29:16
29:17 30:10 31:7
35:18,22 36:20
57:17 82:15 122:5
168:2 169:5
179:10 199:20
200:7,21 207:17
207:18,19 215:21
218:3 221:20
222:1,8 228:16
229:1 231:5,9
234:18 252:1,3,4

2013 1:15
21 125:18 126:9

143:14
21st 163:6 164:1
2127 1:7 2:7
22 389:19
23 389:13,20,21,22
25 173:13 279:1,12
25-101 279:13
25-725 23:14 24:3

75:3 260:11
263:16 265:15
333:21

25-741 20:14
27 24:4
2701.3 24:5
2740.3 24:7
28 386:2,3
29 182:1

3
3 104:6 121:9

122:17 125:12,13
143:9 205:16,17
205:18 248:17
250:12 264:5
407:21 408:2

3:00 142:7,10,20
330:12

3:15 370:2
3:29 147:5
3:30 142:2 370:2

408:7
3:35 408:3
3:40 327:5
3:45 327:5 332:15

373:3 408:4
3:50 306:14,15
30 109:2 173:11

182:1,1 193:16
194:16 219:2
250:18 296:2
350:11 426:18

300 206:3 226:18
31 116:7,8,8,17

117:22 119:14
170:13 181:16,19
182:1 187:14
203:3,7 230:12,14
230:15 248:8,17
250:11,12

32 114:5 330:20
330 163:15
35 371:5
350 163:15 397:8
356 397:4
36 77:10,10,12
396 114:15

4
4 118:8 121:9 127:4

143:9 163:4 164:5
175:15,16 407:21

4th 16:16
4:00 142:7 143:3,4

330:17,22
4:10 141:18 329:11

373:1
4:18 147:6
40 109:2,6 173:11

173:13 192:12
212:9 218:22,22
250:15,17 350:11
360:5 361:1,1,3,5
362:4,16 371:5

400 116:19 117:7

173:16 205:22
217:7,17,20 220:1
220:4,7,8,9
224:11 238:16,18
239:3,6,6,18
240:13

400S 1:18
49 148:19,20

5
5 22:3 96:10 104:6

104:6 112:20
127:16 143:10
407:20

50 148:22 149:1,3
159:19 341:8
396:10

50/50 149:4
500 123:7

6
6 21:15 42:18 127:4

128:3 143:11
6:00 171:14

7
7 22:16 104:6

128:17 143:13
7:44 417:14
7:45 419:12
7:46 419:21
7:50 427:22
7:54 428:1,3 429:1
70 173:11 219:1

250:17
700 101:1,4 123:7

123:12 309:8
725 260:19,22
75 173:12 194:16

219:2 226:16
250:18 396:10

8
8 42:21 43:2 279:14

353:20
8A 43:16,17,19
8B 371:12,13
8C 358:14,15,18

8:00 425:11
8:05 427:8
800 101:7 116:21

172:21,22 173:17
206:1 217:7 218:4
218:6 220:3,7
224:12 238:16,18
239:3,6 240:13
309:8

82005 1:8 2:8

9
9 76:21
9:05 427:8,10,19
90 312:15 314:7

360:1 362:3
900 101:9


